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TRANSITION ASSISTANCE PROGRAM

THURSDAY, JULY 18. 1991

House OF REPRESENTATIVES,
SuBcOMMITTEE ON EDUCATION, TRAINING
AND EMPLOYMENT,
COMMITTEE ON VETERANS AFFAIRS,
Washington, DC.

The subcommittee met, pursuant to call, at 9:30 am., in room
334, Cannon House ffice Building, Hon. Timothy J. Penny (chair-
man of the subcomm:: -2), presiding.

Present: Representat. s Penny, gatterson, Geren, Ridge.

OPENING STATEMENT OF CHAIRMAN PENNY

Mr. PENNY. The committee will come to order.

The subcommittee this morning will be discussing implementa-
tion of sections 1142, 1143, and 1144 of Title 10, and section 1418(a)
of Title 38. These transition assistance provisions were contained in
Public Law 101-510, the National Defense Authorization Act, for
fiscal year 1991 which was signed into law November 5, 1990.

By way of background, section 408 of Public Law 101-237 man-
dated the Secretary of Labor, in conjunction with the Secretary of
Veterans Affairs and the Department of Defense, to conduct a pilot
program to furnish employ—ent training, information and services
to members of the armer. services prior to their separation from
active duty. Based on the successfi:! Career Awareness Program, a
presseparation program initiated in California in 1978, the pilot
\év&s restricted to programs in at least 5, but not more than 10,

tes.

Because of the dramatic changes in international relations and
the resulting drawdown in our military force levels, the need for
an expanded Transition Assistance Program became clear, and this
committee worked closely with the Armed Services Committee to
develop the programs and services that we are reviewing today.

We now have an All-Volunteer Force made up of men and
women of the highest quality, and the remarkable performance of
our soldiers, sailors, airmen and marines during the Persian Gulf
War confirmed that the members of our Armed Forces were well
trained, well educated, disciplined and dedicated. Many of these
men and women enlisted with the rxpectation of a long and pro-
ductive military career. These servicemembers are now concerned
about their future, a future which until the momentous events of
%he past 2 years was to be dedicatea to service in the Armed

orces.
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We in the Congress have an obligation to ensure that separating
servicemembers have the assistance and support they need to suc-
cessfully make the transition from military to civilian life. We
don’t want to send them on their way with just a pat on the back,
a “thanks for volunteering,” and a “congratulations for a job well
done.” Instead, these fine men and women must know that we are
concerned about them, that we appreciate the sacrifices they and
their families have made, and that we want to help them rezdjust
to civilian life.

We belicve the transition assistance provisions in Public Law
101-510 will meet the needs of thuse separating from the Armed
Forces if these programs and services are effectively and efficiently
implemented. I understand that coordinating the efforts of three
Federal departments isn't easy. Nonetheless, as stated in the con-
ference report last fall, cooperation and coordination among the de-
partments involved is critical for the creation of an effective pro-
gram. I know that all of us here share the same goal. That is to
provide the tools necessary to ensure a smooth transition to civil-
ian life for those who are separating from military service, but we
must all work togetker if we are to accomplish that goal.

I would hope we can wrap this hearing up within 2 hours. Ac-
cordingly, I ask all witnesses to limit their opening remarks to no
more than 5 minutes. As always, your written testimony will be in-
cluded in the record. And I would, additionally, ask unanimous
consent that if there are written questions submitted that the wit-
nesses would reply in writing to those questions and those would be
included in the record as well.

iThe statement of Hon. Christopher H. Smith appears at p. 65.]

Mr. PeNNY. Our ranking member this morning, Chris Smith, has
a conflict—there is a mark-up, I believe, in the Foreign Affairs
Committee—and he will join us as time allows. Similarly, I have a
commitment with a subcommittee of e Foreign Affairs Commit-
tee that I need to leave for, so at some point I may have to leave
before the adjournment target. If so, Congresswoman Liz Patterson
has agreed to chair the remainder of the hearing in my absence.

With that, I would ask that Mr. Collins give us the benefit of his
testimony first. He is accompanied this morning by Major William
Crews. The Honorable Christopher Jehn, Assistant Secretary of De-
fense for Force Management and Personnel, will testify as well as
General D'Wayne Gray, Chief Benefits Director for the Depart-
ment of Veterans Affairs. General Gray is accompanied by Mr.
David Brigham, Director of Veterans Assistance Service, and Mr.
Dean Gallin, Assistant Deputy General Counsel.

It is a pleasure to have you with us this morning, Tom. I look
forward io being with you again tomorrow morning in Milwaukee
as we meet with regional Department of Labor personnel on these
very issues of employment for veterans. And you as well, Mr. Jehn.
We appreciate your participation at this morning’s hearing.

We will start with Tom.
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STATEMENTS OF THOMAS E. COLLINS III, ASSISTANT SECRE-
TARY OF LABOR FOR VETERANS EMPLOYMENT AND TRAIN-
ING, DEPARTMENT OF LABOR, ACCOMPANIED BY MAJ. WIL-
LIAM CREWS, SPECIAL ASSISTANT TO THE ASSISTANT SECRE-
TARY FOR VETERANS EMPLOYMENT AND TRAINING

Mr. CoLLiNs. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, and distinguished mem-
bers of the comrrittee, for this opportunity to appear before you to
report on the implementation of the Transition Assistance Pro-
gram—TAP—as established by the National Defense Authorization
Act of 1991, Public Law 101-510. I have submitted for the record an
extensive description of our activities during the last year, so 1
would like to just make very brief introductory remarks, but would
start with saying that it has been an exciting and productive year.

As required by the Act, we entered into a memorandum of un-
derstanding with the " epartments of Defense and Veterans Affairs
on January 2, 1991. T..is MOU recognized the Department of Labor
as having the leadership in development and delivery of employ-
ment-related transition assistance programs and the Department of
Defense for having logical control, meaning over the personnel par-
ticipating and the physical facilities, and the Department of Veter-
ans Affairs is providing the information and instruction in veter-
ans benefits. The agreement further provided that the three de-
partments would work together to ensure efforts were coordinated
and not duplicated.

Since the establishment and delivery of the pilot TAP in 7 States
and DTAP in 3 States, we have sought to improve the quality of
both the content of the TAP workshops and the skill of the present-
ers. We have expanded the TAP from 15 sites in the 7 States to a
total of 50 currently active sites operating in 14 States. We antici-
pate that 30 more sites will be operational by the end of this fiscal
year in 23 States total, and in fiscal year 1992 we are planning to
operate in 44 States at 168 different sites.

TAP could not be successful without its partners. Our relation-
ship with the Department of Defense has developed into a mutual-
ly beneficial one. By working through our respective organizational
strengths, we are producing a partnership which is providing qual-
ity service to the new veteran and is cost effective. DOD has con-
tributed resources in kind to TAP in terms of facilities and man-
power. And we are also coordinatin% with DOD by using the Tran-
sition Opportunities System (TOPPS) as a delivery means for the
information we are required by statute to provide. We have coordi-
nated the production of data for the -Civilian Occupational and
Labor Market Information System (COLMIS) with the existin%de-
lé:ery system developed by tﬁe DOD Training and Personnel Data

nter

In addition to developing stronger ties with the Department of
Defense, we also developed a relationship with each of the uni-
formed services because of the unique nature of each service, the
geographic distribution and the differing means of approaching the
needs of separating servicemembers.

From the Department of Labor’s perspective, our coordination
with the Department of Veterans A&;irs has been excellent. We
have worked with the Department of Veterans Affairs in establish-
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ing the veterans benefits portion of the TAP curriculum, and we
have cooperated with the Department of Veterans Affairs work-
shop facilitators and have VA counselors participating in our
NVTI TAP facilitator training courses.

Other partners who I might mention who are very important are
the State Employment Security Agencies. We have worked with
and received the cooperation of the State employment security
system. They have contributed resources beyond any requirement
we could put upon them and then willingly undertaken additional
responsibilities to make the program a success. Morecver, they
have exhibited to separating servicemembers the strong and con-
tinuing commitment of the Employment Service to veterans that
they have long since done.

And a very often not adequately recognized partner are the vet-
eran service organizations, who at many of the TAP sites have par-
ticipated and contributed tremendous resources and support and
other assistance.

In summary, this has been a very productive year for the Transi-
tion Assistance Program. Much has been learned about the organi-
zational aspects of TAP. Perhaps the most important, we have en-
tered into a very cooperative agreement with the DOD, VA, and
the States. This has been a very difficult partnership, but we are
proud of the accomplishments to date.

I believe we can say we were all more than a little apprehensive,
however, in undertaking this extensive critical program during a
period of increased public interest in defense manpower issues. Be-
cause of the vital nature of TAP, all partners involved have cooper-
ated extensively and intend to continue cooperating extensively.

I thank you for this opportunity to appear before the subcommit-
tee today. We will be happy to answer any questions.

[The prepered statement of Mr. Collins appears at p. 67.]

Mr. PENNY. Mr. Jehn.

STATEMENT OF CHRISTOPHER JE£HN, ASSISTANT SECRETARY OF
DEFENSE FOR FORCE MANAGEMENY AND PERSONNEL, DE-
PARTMENT OF DEFENSE

Mr. JeuN. Thank you very much. . sery much appreciate your
entering the prepared statement in the record, and I don’t have a
lot to add to that today. Let me just say very briefly that first, of
course, I appreciate the opportunity to appear before you this
merning to talk about our Transition Assistance Programs. But
even more than that I appreciate very much the support of you,
Mr. Chairman, and the committee, in putting together these pro-
grams. I think they are useful not only to the Department in terms
of its desire to assist separating serviceiuembers, but they also send
a very welcome and useful signal to those servicemembers who
remain, as well as to potential r:cruits, that the Department is
dedicated to helping them, both while they are in the service and if
they leave, helping them after that.

The other thing I would like to do is just simply second Mr. Col-
lins’ enthusiasm for the success we have had so far in implement-
ing these programs, and to tell you also, I share his optimism that

b1y
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the future will be even brighter in terms of implementing and de-
livering these services ‘0 separating military servicemembers.

With that I will conclude, and I am prepared to try to answer
youir questions.

Mr. Penny. Thank you.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Jehn appears at p. 73.]

Mr. PENNY. General Gray.

STATEMENT OF GEN. D'WAYNE GRAY, CHIEF BENEFITS DIREC-
TOR, DEPARTMENT OF VETERANS AFFAIRS, ACCOMPANIED BY
DAVID BRIGHAM, DIRECTOR OF VETEFRANS ASSISTANCE SERV-
ICE. AND DEAN GALLIN, ASSISTANT DEPUTY GENERAL COUN-
SEL
General GRAY. Good morning, Mr. Chairman, members of the

cominittee. As always, it is good to be here with you. I will be brief

also.

THere is nothing that we do in the programs that I am privileged
to lead vhat is more important, that is closer to my heart than this
Transition Ausistance Program. My objective, our objective in the
VA is to form a partnership with the veteran as early as we can
and keep that partnership tﬂrough life, so that we can help him or
her, to the extent that he needs it and the law provides, to be suc-
cesstl';xelrto be, in the words of the Army recruiting ad, “all that he
can be.

The best time to do that is at the time that he is discharged. We
want to do that. We are working on it with these ple and we
find ourselves in good company. Tom Collins, Chris Jehn and I are
more than just colleagues; we are friends who happen to have
these jobs at the same time. If we can’t make it work, Mr. Chair-
man, 1 don’t know who would be able to. We are determined, col-
lectively, to make this thing as successful as it possi'-.. ~2n be. The
VA in many ways has got the easy part of it, but v ::re oxcited
about. what we are doing.

I would introduce Dave Brigham, whom you know, who heads
my Veterans Assistance Service and who is in VA the heart of the
Transition Assistance Program. Leadin%l Dave is very easy. I find
out what he wants to do and get out of his way. And he is going to
make this thing work for you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. PENNY. Thank you, General.

qu‘he I;)repared statement of General Gray apKears at p. 84.]

r. PENNY. Tzin, you mentioned you thought by the end of the
next fiscal year you would have 1 ,8 sites in operation around the
country. On what do you base that projection? Do you have prelim-
inary agreements at that many sites at this point?

Mr. CoLuins. First, Mr. Chairman, it is based upon the projected
need to service based upon the demographic data of separating ser-
vicemembers. And, to say that we have agreements today on all
168 sites, no, sir. However, we have been in contact with those sites
and, as I believe everyone lL.nows, our basic delivery organizational
level is at the State level. So certainly each of my directors has
been directed to coordinate with the military facilities, the bases
within their State, and do preliminary, if not opening, negotiations
on a TAP site.

v10)
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Mr. PENNY. Christopher, do you have statistics or projections on
the number of personnel that will be discharged in the coming
fiscal year?

Mr. JEHN. Of course.

Mr. PEnNY. The reason I ask is because I *hink next year might
be an unusual year. With the fact that we are down-sizing and
bringing people home, there may be some encouragement for early
discharges. Maybe I am wrong a{out that.

Mr. JEuN. Well, it may turn out that way. But ordinarily I think
most people don’t appreciate the enormous amount of turnover in
the Department in just an ordinary year. In ordinary year, we will
see something on the order of 330,000 plus servicemembers leaving
the Department of Defense, leaving all four services. Of that
number, somewhere in the vicinity of 110,000 are involuntary, in
the sense tha‘ people are being asked to leave.

Mr. PENNY. What is that number again?

Mr. JEHN. About 110,000. The vast majority of those, however,
are folks who leave very early in their military careers and have
failed to meet standards in one way or another.

Mr. PENNY. But they are also eligible for this TAP Program?

Mr. JenN. Basically, all servicemembers who are honorably dis-
charged for reasons other than misconduct are going to be eligible
to avail themselves of a lot of transition assistance benefits, includ-
ing the TAP Program.

r. PENNY. At any rank?

Mr. JEHN. Pardon me?

Mr. PENNY. At any rank?

Mr. JEHN. Yes, sir. Now, a number of individuals who leave each
year leave for failure to even complete boot camp, and I don’t
think we are going to be establishing any transition assistance, or
TAP Programs for them. But the folks who have been in the mili-
tary for a few years regardless of rank are going to be eligible and
able to take advantage of the range of transition assistance serv-
ices.

But, to continue just with those numbers, because so many
people leave each year, we are able to use things like normal re-
tirements, normal attrition, and so on, to absorb most of the end
strength reductions we are going to have to take in the next year
and the following years. So we expect, and have announced this al-
ready, something on the order of between 15,000 and 25,000 addi-
tionz! involuntary separations each year for the next 3 or 4 years.

So that is really the magnitude of the difference from business as
usual. We are projecting something on the order of 80,000 to 90,000
additional involuntary separations over the next 4 years.

Mr. PeNNY. Each year?

Mr. JEHN. No. Total of the 4 years.

Mr. PENNY. Total.

Mr. JEHN. The total in any given year will be in the vicinity of
about 20,000. And it varies from year and will, of course, be modi-
fied in the out-years depending on both what the final outcome of
the budget deliberations are and on how service plans in fact are
executed each year as we muve along.

Mr. ll;’ENNY. So, when you gave me the 110,000, that would be
normal’

11
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Mr. JeuN. That was under ordinary normal circumstances. :

Mr. PENNY. And then the 80,000 to 90,000 is factoring in the ad-
ditional?

Mr. JEnN. Something on that order.

Mr. PENNY. And that comes to about 20,000 per year?

Mr. JeuN. Additional.

Mr. PenNY. Give me the projection for next year without factor-
ing in some of the involuntaries. What would be the discharge
number?

Mr. JeHN. In the neighborhood of 330,000.

Mr. PenNy. Three hundred and thirty thousand?

Mr. JenN. Yes.

Mr. PeNNY. And it would be 20,000 higher?

Mr. JenN. I don't have the precise numbers with me, but if you
would like, I can provide the exact, much more detailed numbers
for the record.

(The information follows:)

Separations for strength management/quality type reasons will increase during
the drawdown, the overall annual separations will stay near 330,000 during the ini-
tial drawdown years, then drop in the later drawdown years until a post drawdown
level of about 250,000 annual separations is achieved after fiscal year 1995. Current
Service plans indicate about 22,000 to 24,000 additional strength management/qual-
ity separations will be needed annually to achiev: the manpower requirements for
the fiscal year 1995 force levels. This increase, however. will be offset by reduced

voluntary, disciplinary-type, and medical-type separations as the Department’s over-
all strength declines.

DOD Annual Separations

(Actve Mitary)
. e Mem o wam s
TOMAL . o e 330000 330000  300.000
VOUMBIY. oo o i e 220000 200000 185,000
SVOMAY . o e e 10000 120000 115,000
OISCIHRAY .. s e e 69000 55000 50.000

20.000 18.000 16.000
25,000 41,000 49,000

~Strength Management/QUality ... ... v e e
*Members matech} court martial/mrgonduct, entry level performance. o frauduient entstment wil ol be eiigibie for transition benelits For
fiscal year 1989/1390, thes was approxwmately 35.000 annually

Mr. PENNY. Tom, I assume that the number of workshops at 326
and the number of separating servicemembers at 16,543, as of June
30th is the number for this fiscal year only.

Mr. CoLLINS. Yes.

Mr. PeNNy. That is net an aggregate number.

Mr. CorLins. Yes, sir, that is correct. And, as indicated earlier in
the testimony, we are still in the expansion mode.

Mr. PENNY. Recognizing that we have got roughly 300,000 per-
sonnel that will be discharged in the coming fiscal year, if we are
looking at 1,200 workshops and an expansion to 168 sites, recogniz-
ing that not all of those sites will be served right way in October of
the next fiscal year, but many of them will come on line later,
what is your estimate of the number of personnel who will be
served at those 1,200 workshops in fiscal year 1992?

12
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Mr. CoLLinNs. I want to emphasize this is an estimate. We would
anticipate that about 65,000 will participate in our workshops in
fiscal year 1992.

Mr. PENNY. About 65,000?

Mr. Corrins. About 65,000.

: Mr. 'PENNY. So we are reaching about a fifth of the eligible popu-
ation?

Mr. CoLLiNs. Yes. Because bear in mind that participation in the
38-day TAP workshop is, first of all, voluntary. From the Depart-
ment of Labor's perspective, of course, the military services really
make the final call in that. We do anticipate that there will be
some demand in locaticns that we will have to take emergency
measures to meet the demand. Other locations we probably will nct
be stretched to our capacity.

Just some figures that come off the top of my head, and they
vary from service to service, but I believe the average class partici-
pant in our workshops so far have been about 30 participants for
each class, on the average, for the Air Force, and some of the other
services that come to mind, the Navy and, I believe, the Marine
Corps, for example, run a little higher. And that says rotning
about the quality of those workshops. It is just the method of deliv-
ery. So there are quite a few variables is the reason I mention that.

r. PENNY. Mr. Jehn, on those bases where the program is now
offered what are the participation rates of the people who would be
eligible to enroll? What percent are actually availing themselves of
the service?

Mr. JeuN. I don’t have that number ir. front of me right now. I
am not sure we have it, but we will try to find it for you and give
you an answer.

(The information follows:)

Participation rates are not collected and reported. However, we know that those
rates vary from base to base, and if one looks strictly at the number of separations
at an installation and compares it with the number of individuals attending TAP,
the participation rate can be misconstrued. For example, many sites serve more
than one installation, making it dificult to determine a participation percentage.
Additionally. the TAP is still relatively new and has not been fully marketed at this
time, so | expect that participation rates will improve over time. Air Force installa-
tions typically average a 20 percent participation rate, with slightly more retirees
attending than the end-of tour first termer. I would say currently that of all person-

nel separating from an installation that provides a TAP, on the average 20 to 30
percent will avail themselves of the service.

Mr. PENNY. Mr. Collins’ testimony indicated that there may be
some bases at which participation is mandatory because of base
policy. Is that true?

Mr. JeuN. I can't tell you that either. That would vary, obvious-
ly, from base to base and service to service.

Mr. PENNy. Well, if you can get me an overall statistic as to the
number of eligible servicemembers who participate as opposed to
the number that decline to participate and how frequently or
whether or not there are policies in which a particular base re-
quires all servicemembers to participate, that would be helpful.

Mr. JeuN. I will do it.

(The information follows:)

The only policy statement from the DOD on TAP attendance is that the Service
Secretaries shall encourage maximum participation. This is a voluntary program,
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and it is left up to the Services to make it mandatory. The Marine Corps has man-
datory attendance for Sergeants (E5) and below at their TAP installations. Some in-
stallation commanders have a better rticipation rate than others; in fact, some
installations cannot currently handle the demand. As I stated earlier, of all person-
nel separating from an installation that provides TAP, 20 to 30 percent currently
participate. 1 am convinced that as the number of TAP sites increase, marketing
improves, and commanders emphasize it, more peopl: will be attending and telling
their cohorts how beneficial these seminars ave, and. we will see an increase in the
participation percentages.

_Mr. Penny. What is the problem with the Army? And does the
directive that was sent out within the last couple of weeks correct

TAP Program, some sense that they were doing it themselves and
. they weren’t anxious to have TAP come onto certain bases.

Mr. JEaN. My understanding is that those problems have been
largely worked out. I think it was, for the most part, a failure not
of willingness on the part of people to participate, but just a lack of
communication. I think the Army, with considerable pride, views
itself as being ahead of the rest of the Department of Defense, and
perhaps also the Department of Labor, .n terms of offering transi-
tion assistance and benefits to separating servicemembers. And I
think as a result of that there is considerable pride, and I think it
is justifiable and, if it i8 channeled correctly, very useful pride,
within the Army about what they are doing for servicemembers.

Department-wide, however, we have no interest whatsoever in
duplicating services or programs available through the other de-
partments. I think both within the Department we have been able
to take advantage of what the Army has been doing for each of the
other services, and the Department and the Department of the
Armgeand the other services have also been availing themselves of
the Department of Labor’s TAP Program. As it expands, we will be
seeing more of that.

Mr. PENNY. Is it your view that the TAP Program duplicates the
ACAP program?

Mr. JEuN. No, sir.

Mr. PEnNY. I have seen a description of both programs, and it
looked to me that, by and large, they are complementary. They
were not providing the same services.

Mr. JenN. That is exactly right. That is exactly how 1 would
characterize it. ACAP is, perhaps, viewed as the Army’s implemen-
tation of the whole range of transition assistance, and one element
of it is the TAP Program, which is one element of it, and the Army
is making use where they can of the Department of Labor's re-
R sources. As Mr. Collins has already testified, we don’t have it open

at all of the bases yet, so that is a part of the problem. But, as the
TAP Program expands, the Army wil! be able to make more and
more use of the Department of Labor resources in this regard.

We certainly, in other words, don’t want to duplicate. We don't
have a surplus of resources in DOD. So I think using them in an
effective and efficient way is in all of our best interests, and as far
as I am concerned that is what is happening.

Mr. PENNY. Okay. 1 have some additional questions, but 1 have
two subcommittee members here and I want to give them an oppor-
tunity—no, 1 have three subcoramittee members here, and I want
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to give them an opportunity to pursue a line of questioning with
the witnesses.

I would first call on Mr. Geren of Texas.

Mr. GEReN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. | have no questions at
this time.

Mr. PenNy, Mr. Ridge, do you have questions of these witnesses?

Mr. RipGe. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I do have a couple. Thank
you.

Secretary Jehn, in your testimony, on pages 3 and 4, you noted
that it did take some time to come up with a definition of the invol-
untary separatee.

Mr. JEHN. Sure did.

Mr. RiDGE. Great term. It is pretty impersonal. But the nice
thing about what you are doing is that you are really personalizing
the service, in spite of the name. And as a result of that delay
there were probably some members separated prior to the avail-
ability of these intended services. Do you have any idea how many
men and women would have fallen into this category during this
period of delay? And could you just give me an outline of the out-
reach effort that may be undertaken in order to pull them back
into the program? -

Mr. JEHN. Yes. Let me answer the second part of the question
}l;nr?; because I think that will make it easier to answer the first

alf.

The services right now are developing programs to get in contact
with individuals who may have been eligible for transition benefits
at the time of their separation but, because we hadn't worked out
all the implementation details and the policy, did not receive those
benefits. And at this time I can’t tell you how many there are be-
cause that is, in fact, what the services are working up right now.
But they have been directed by my office to put those plans into
action—translate those plans into action and get back service-
members who may have been entitled to these benefits. To include
Separation pay probably in a few cases as well, but certainly transi-
tion benefits.

The exact procedures by which each of the services is doing this
varies from service to service, depending on their own manner of
keeping personnel records and financial records and so on. But
they are all, I know, hard at work trying to get in touch with
people who may have been eligible for these benefits but not yet
received them because of the delay in getting out the implementing
policy and regulations.

Mr. Ripge. You have in response, I think, to the chairman’s
question stated a very aggressive agenda next year in terms of the
number of seminars you are going to be conducting and the
number of people you hope to pull back nto the process. Are we
going to give you enough money to do the job right?

Mr. JEHN. Speaking for the Department of Defense, we certainly
hope so. We have asked for $64.8 million for transition assistance
services in the fiscal 1992 budget, and, of course, the budget has
not yet passed, but if that money is, in fact, app-ropriated for these
purposes we think, speaking just for the Department of Defense re-
sponsibilities, it is adequate. We asked for what we thought we

Ho




11

needed. So, obviously, what we want and what we think is neces-
sary to fulfill the responsibilities we have is that $64.8 million.

Mr. RipGe. There was a note by someone who reviewed your
comments that you had contacted several large businesses and in-
dustry associations to promote the transition program. How do you
plan on integrating the private sector and your effort?

Mr. JeuN. Well, a lot of different ways. First, these contacts,
some of which have occurred at a personal level between me or
members of my staff and members of large corporations, have been
fruitful for two reasons: one, they have informed the private em-
ployers about how best to get in touch with servicemembe:s, but
equally important, I think we have been able to send a message to
all of them about the quality and attractiveness of the people who
are going to be separating from the military now an in future
years. These are, as you know, dedicated rofessional people with
strong work ethic, drug free—all the kinds of characteristics any
employer would want to have in his potential employees, quite
apart from whatever specific skills they might bring to the job.

Other ways, though, that we are making contact or continuing
what contact we have had is that individual firms, large firms are
setting up programs to publicize within the services the kind of
jobs they offer, and then in addition we are offering the employers
access to lists of separating servicemembers—mini-resumes, we call
it—and ther finally, we are establishing something we are calling
our Transit.on Bulletin Board which will Jist employers as well as
things like training and education opportunities that service-
members may wish to take advantage of after separation.

So we have a complex of things that we are doing here. But I

think from our perspective the most gratifying aspect of it all has
been the very warm and encouraging response we have gotten
from a number of private employers as well as trade associations.
We have also benefited from the fact that many of these associa-
tion headquarters are located here in the Washington area, so that
kas made contact a lot easier. And, in some cases, each of these as-
sociations have as many as 5,000 to 6,000 members, and so we have
been able to really contact a lot of potential employers and have
the opportunity to contact more in a very effective and efficient
way.
Mr. Ripce. Thinking in terms of my own State of Pcnnsylvania
where we have 67 counties and 67 unemployment or jot service of-
fices and quite a few veterans outreach centers, is there any plan
to at least advise these public bodies of the services or the eligibil-
ity of some of the potential applicants that come before them who
might fal. through your system? Veterans should be told about the
transition services for which they would have been eligible but for
some reason had not been made aware of.

And maybe I ought to ask Mr. Collins that too.

Mr. Jeun. Well, yes. My response would be primarily to kick
that over to Mr. Collins. But maybe just let me say one thing. This
is a good example, 1 think, of an opportunity and a useful place
where cooperation between DOD and DOL can really pay off. I
think that is a responsibility of the Labor Department folks out in
the individual States to provide exactly the kind of help you have
just described.

Ko
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Mr. RinGe. The reason I bring it up is I was at a veterans center.
The Vietnam Veterans Leadership Program runs a terrific office in
Pittsburgh, Pennsylvania, and they do a lot of job counseling. Not
just for Vietnam veterans, but any veteran who walks in. I hap-

ned to be there on a day when a couple of Operation Desert

torm veterans walked in, and they were working with them. And
the thought occurred to me at that time that they had probably al-
ready been down to the employment office. I am not looking to
lighten the load of the VVLP because they will continue to work as
long as there is one veteran that needs their help. But maybe there
might be some integration of services or at least one more access
point to the benefits that you would provide.

Mr. Collins.

Mr. CoLLins. Yes. Mr. Ridge, yes, there are continuing coordina-
tions between not only veterans employment staff in each State
but various organizations like the veterans outreach centers that
are longstanding that service Vietnam-era veterans. Well, they are
now in place. In fact, they are enthusiastic in serving the Desert
Storm and the veterans of today and the future. So there are many
systems in place.

I might also address the other part of your question about the
TAP itself, the Transition Assis‘ance Program, which is basically a
3-day workshop delivered on a military base, would someone—
would a veteran who is already out of the service, who, hopefully,
through these various organizations is in contact with the assist-
ance available at the local offices, and specifically giving priority to
veterans, but would that individual be eligible to go back through a
formal TAP workshop? I know from the DOD perspective the
answer is clearly yes. That is an integral part of the ACAP pro-
gram, being an alumni program.

And, of course, we have an alumni program for veterans. We pro-
vide employment assistance to veterans whenever they need to it—
to all veterans. And, although it is not specificall{) written any-
where, a veteran who is somehow already out of the service and
didn’t have the opportunity to go to a TAP workshop, we will pro-
vide that opportunity.

Mr. Ringe. Thank you. Thanks, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. PENNY. Mrs. Patterson.

Mrs. PaTTersoN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. At this time, I just
want to listen and continue learning from you, and I look forward
to your questions. _

r. PENNY. | wanted to get back to the question of resources for
this. Mr. Jehn, you responded that the Department of Defense had
requested $64 million for the coming fiscal year to- handle your
part of the TAP Program. Is that exclusively TAP, or is it TAP and
related services?

Mr. JEnN. Oh, no. It is not TAP at all.

Mr. PenNNY. Because I was just going to say that sounded like a
huge number, because we are only giving the Department of Labor
$4 million for their role in this.

So can you describe for me in a comprehensive way the whole
ra;\lie of services that $64 million covers?

r. JEHN. Sure. It is $64.8 million and that money will go to the
services to implement the provisions in section 502 of Public Law
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101-51¢. In particular, we are asking for $17.1 million to imple-
ment subsection 1142, which requires us to provide pre-separation
counseling. We are asking for $8.1 million to implement su section
1143, which is to provide employment assistance, and that, again, is
not the TAP Program, but to automate to do things like employ-
ment verification, to provide that bulletin board and the mini-
resume service, and so on, that I described. And then we will need
about $700,000 to implement subsection 1145, which is just adm‘n-
istrative costs for health care. The cost of the health care itself will
be in the health care portion of our budget and doesn’t show up
here. We have asked for $26.4 million to implement subsection
1148, which provides for transition relocation services. And then fi-
nally, we have asked for $14.9 million to implement the rest of sub-
section 1148, which is to provide automated family relocation serv-
ices.

Mr. PENNY. When you talk about relocation services, be more
specific.

Mr. Jeun. Well, for instance, I don’t have the detail on the
family relocation here, but I imagine it would break down much
the same as the $26.4 million that I said implements transition re-
location requirements. Seventeen million dollars of that money is
for personnel, individuals we are going to have to put at the bases
to assist individuals, separating servicemembers, é)t'ovide them
advice, counseling, and so on, on transition; about $2.9 million for
education and training; something less than $2 million for adminis-
tration; and another $4 million is our estimate for headquarters’
support.

Basically, what is happening at each of the bases throughout the
United States is we are going to be putting individuals in those
bases—for instance, in the Air Force and Navy, at the family cen-
ters and at Army bases at the transition assistance centers that
they are establisg:in —putting individuals there who can provide
this assistance directly to separating servicemembers.

Mr. PENNY. Okay. So this is not the relocation benefit itself. It is
the sugport service?

Mr. JEHN. That is right. And I have some details here for it. But
basically, most of it is, as I said, for——

Mr. PENNY. Seventeen million in pre-separation counseling, is all
of that counseling separate from that which would be provided
through the TAP Program?

Mr. JeuN. Yes, sir. Basically what that would do is rovide us
the ability to put one additional person at each of 380 family cen-
ters around the country, and 880 additional civilian personnel to do
this work adds up to, using our usual planning factors, $17 million.

Mr. PENNY. Do you have any cost estimates on those DOD ex-
ptgtpseg that are directly related to your participation in the TAP
eftort!

Mr. JEnN. No, I don’t, sir.

Mr. Pexny. For one thing, I suppose the space you make avail-
able is space that you would use for other purposes anyhow, so that
probably isn’t budgeted.

Mr. JEuN. It isn’t budgeted separately. I think it is important to
note that while we have asked for this $64.8 million to do the
things I have just described, a number of other costs of transition
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assistance are going to be found elsewhere in-our budget and not
separately identified as transition assistance. One that I have al-
ready mentioned, of course, is any health care we provide to sepa-
rating servicemembers is going to be captured in the health b:dg-
ets, the military medical budgets of each of the individual military
departments and is not going to be shown separately as transition
assistance.

Mr. PenNNy. Tom, the number of sites and the number of work-
shops that you have budgeted for in the coming year, is that reflec-
tive of the 34 million that we anticipate as your funding level for
next year?

Mr. CoLLiNs. Yes, Mr. Chairman. Actually, our request is even
less than $4 million next year, and I need to hasten to point out
that is only the national administrative money that we need for
running TAP. The things that we provide as a sole source from our
national office, our national administration, including things like
the evaluation of the entire system. Certainly the work book mate-
rials and other similar matters that are essentially focused. The
great majority of the Department of Labor resources provided for
the Transition Assistance Pr%gﬁam are through our grants-to-states
program, the DVOP and LVER programs, and the other resources
allocated to——

Mr. PENNY. But you don’t budget that as an additional cost since
you are using existing personnel.

Mr. CoLLins. That is existing personnel.

Mr. PeENNY. The costs that you have listed in the budget is to
handle the training sessions, develop the work booklets, et cetera?

Mr. CoLLins. Yes, that is correct.

Mr. PENNY. Ok?fy. How about Department of Veterans Affairs?
What kind of staffing and funding are we going to need or have
you requested specific to this program?

General GRay. Mr. Chairman, you will remember that the 1991
supplemental had $1.9 million in it for us and authorized us to hire
some additional veterans benefits counselors and vocational reha-
bilitation counselors for this program. We have hired 65 people in
that category, 50 and 15, respectively. In the 1992 budget, we have
retﬂuested $6 miilion and an increase to a total of 92 people specifi-
cally identified as part of the TAP effort.

Mr. PenNNY. These are people that would actually participate in
the workshops or in the counseling sessions, or are these strictly
administrative?

General GrAay. No. No, these are counselors.

Mr. PENNY. So they would be participating on these bases in the
programs that DOL has organized?

General GrAy. Yes, sir. The infrastructure that is necessary to
support that slightly larger outfit we are eating in other places. It
is not identified as part of TAP.

Don’t let me mislead you in saying that only these ople will be
doing that, because TA% is not a new thing for us. {)te is just new
with capital letters on it. We have been visiting military bases and
making presentations forever and still are. Where Labor has an or-

anized TAP Program, we will participate in that. Where they
ave not yet reached, our regionar offices are contacting base com-
manders, reserve unit commanders, National Guard commanders,
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and where we are welceme, and that is most places, we are trying
to reach everyone who is being discharged from the Armed Forces
these days with our portion of the effort.

We can't get them jobs. We can't do a lot of the things that only
Labor can do and some of the things only Defense can do. But all
our veterans benefits counselors and all of our vocational rehabili-
tation people are involved in the transition program and have been
since before the law was passed.

Mr. PenNNy. Thank you. Mr. Collins, you indicated that, in some
instances, you have used contractors to offer these services. Can
you elaborate as to where and why you have done that?

Mr. CoLLiNs. Mr. Chairman, we are currently working on a proc-
ess whereby we might use a limited amount of rioney as a tempo-
rary measure to augment our State employment system with part-
time workshop facilitators. This would be done on a very limited
basis, again for the primary purpose of augmenting to meet short-
falls as there might occur on a very skort notice basis. We want to
ensure quality of delivery. Some of our earlier experiences lead us
to this conclusion. That we needed a fast moving, very flexible,
very small system that we could ensure quality of the services and
meet certain surges in demand that we mentioned earlier.

So we are working on a plan through a contract method that
would provide this to our resources. * —ain, it would be part-time
people, very qualified. We have got some very stiff qualifications on
the personnel. And it would go right through our State employ-
ment system. The State administrators and my directors in each
State, even though it may be by contract for part-time help, would
certainly be doing the hiring and selecting. And our National
Training Institute, our national TAP facilitator training that all
services, all departments are participating in, it would be required
that anyone working under contract would also have to have to
have that training before certifying them.

Mr. PENNY. Attend training. At first I think we were concerned
that by utilizing LVER and DVOP personnel in the programs on
the bases that we might be pulling them away from the other work
that we need them to do in the employment service offices. I
haven't really heard a lot of concern about that recently. Does that
mean that somehow we have been able to dump this extra respon-
sibility on these folks without sacrificing in the other areas of their
work; and, if so, how did we pull that off?

Mr. CoLLINS. At first it was certainly perceived as being an addi-
tional workload that our State systems would not be able to
handle. Certainly then the neat step was it was also accepted as a
vital and critical mission of our State programs, so they were will-
ing to make the sacrifices. And I might add that the question, per-
haps, still remains with the limited resources throughout DVOP
and LVER programs and other State employment programs how
stretched these resources are going to be. But I do add that our per-
sonnel in the State systems have taken on the obligations and
made commitments to serve, and thus far through our piloting and
rapid expansion right now are doing a good job.

e do feel that our system will be severely tested, and our re-
sources will be severely tested.
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Mr. PENNY. But long range, where do you think we ought to go
with this program? Next year you are going to be on 168 bases; you
will sponsor 1,200 sessions, I assume, workshops; you will reach
about one-fifth of the total number of personnel that are either vol-
untarily or involuntarily discharged. What are we looking at in
fiscal year 1993, 1994, 1995? Are we forecasting a continued expan-
sion of the program? And, if so, is there a maximum level that we
will shoot for—and when we have achieved that level, consider our-
selves satisfied?

I recognize that some bases for a whole range of reasons aren’t
cost effective to deal with—the number of personnel being dis-
charged, the fact that there isn’t an employment service office
nearby, and we may have to continue to rely on the in-service pro-
grams to deal with those. I assume, tnough, that our goal for 1992
is not the ultimate goal. I assume that a lot more could be done.
Where would you like to take this?

Mr. CoLLINS. We have done some initial planning, Mr. Chairman,
for 1993 and beyond, and certainly there are no final figures on
that yet. However, we are considering expansion, which will be
completed in 1992, to be pretty much full service. We will be serv-
isng the great majority of all separating military personnel in 44

tates.

Mr. PENNY. When {ou talk about 168 installations, what percent-
age of total personnel are we affecting at that point? You said that
we are going to move from 15,000 served in fiscal year 1991—per-
haps higher than that, I think that is a preliminary statistic—to
somewhere in the neighborhood of 60,000 served in fiscal year 1992
on 168 bases. That sounds to me like it is well short of reaching a
majority of the personnel that we will discharge in any given year.

Mr. CoLrins. In the Continental United States, our estimates are
that we would at that level be serving 97 percent of the separating
servicemembers.

Mr. PENNY. Ninety-seven percent of all personnel will be served
by your presence on 168 bases?

S Mr. Coruins. That are separating in the Continental United
tates.

Mr. PENNY. And so the number of 60,000 that will particiFate in
the program is based on the fact that the other personnel for one
reason or another have opted not to enroll?

Mr. CoLLins. Well, the TAP workshop would be available to that
high level of serarating servicemembers, which our real goal is to
make it available through the appropriate facilities or bases.

Mr. PENNY. You are looking at all but a few percent of the total
30" 000 that would be able to avail themselves of the workshop, but
only about 60,000 that would actually enroll?

Mr. CoLLiNs. Yes. And we are only focusing on the Continental
United States. I have done quite a bit, shown a lot of interest in
helping the services with their problems of separating service-
members overseas, which they really don’t do. But they bring them
home for: a very short period of time. Very often, or quite often too
short a period of time to participate in a TAP workshop. The De-
partment of Labor, and I am not speaking too much for VA, but
they have very limited resources overseas. Mr. Brigham and I
made a trip to Europe to assess the situation last year. We found
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the need, but we also have not really found a way to take our tran-
gition workshops overseas.

The services are doing an excellent job, and we are cooperating
and helping them, assisting them. For example, through our Na-
tional Training Institute, : e are helpin%rtrain our military person-
nel, family service centers, education office personnel, who will be
able to carry transition services overseas.

So we are moving in that direction but the numbers we are talk-
ing about are for the Continental United States.

Mr. PENNY. Well, if that in fact is the case, I retract the assump-
tions imnplicit in my earlier question. As I was looking at the total
number discharged and the total number you thought you were
going to serve, I assumed that by getting onto 168 bases that you
were leaving a high percentage of the discharged personnel uncov-
ered. I was looking at the numbers and something seemed out of
whack there.

Mr. Jehn, do you concur that by being present on 168 bases that
they are effectively covering the discharged persons—what did you
say, 97 percent?

Mr. JeuN. That could be said, in fairness.

Mr. PeNNy. Effectively covering 97 percent of the personnel of
the service.

Mr. JenN. I am sure that is very close to accurate, Mr. Chair-
man, because the thing that drives that is the fact that just really
almost a handful of bases robably have the vast majority of mili-
tary personnel, very large bases that will have a very big Army or
Air Force contingent or Navy contingent. So many of our bases are
really very small installations that support only a few hundred
military personnel. So the kinds of numbers Mr. Collins has been
citing sound very reasonable to me.

Mr. PENNY. I want each of you, if you are interested—yes, and I
think this really is a question that ail three of you may have some
valuable insight regarding, and that is the area of collaboration
with the business community. I know that Mr. Ridge pursued that
line of questioning with you, Mr. Jehn. I am working with the Viet-
nam Veterans of America to try and fill what we see as a void. The
employment service office does a wonderful job in man respects,
but, by and large, there is only a certain number of employers who
contact the employment service office and notify them of an open-
ing. We know there are many, many employers out there who are
looking for workers ever,’ day.

We think there is a lot of talent available to these employers
from those who have training in the military, and matching them
up is something we would like to do a better job of. The VVA is
trying to focus on an employer networking gystem where we can
make servicemembers aware of those job opportunities as well as
making those corporate employers aware of this pool of talent.

I would just like a little more discussion of how we can go about
that, how much each department could play a role in that and
how we could do it in a way that doesn’t duplicate somethiné that
is already out there. I know, for exa'nple, you have some employ-
ment service computer systems that. you are putting in place at
DOD, and I am a bit curious about that because I don’t want you to
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reinvent something that the Department of Labor is already doing.
I know that is kind of a big bite.

I apologize. I am going to have to come back and read your
answer because I have to run over and ask some questions of UN
Ambassador Pickerini on the Iraqi children. I am going to ask
Mrs. Patterson to take over the chair and to preside over the
answer to that question, and then I would also ask her, if she
would, to allow the subc. mmittee members who are here to ask
any other questions they might have of this panel. Then she will
move on to the second panel.

M. Jehn, if you want to take the lead cn that questicn.

Mr. Jenn. Well, again, I would simply refer back to the answer I
gave earlier to Mr. Ridge, and to say that we have been very ac-
tively pursuing contact~ with the private sector. We have had a
very gratitying response from them. We get probably, in our of-
fices, 3 or 4 phone calls a day from potential employers asking how
they can contact separating military members for the purpose of
encouraging them to apply for employment.

So what we are tr ing to do is, to the greatest extent possible,
make that process o bringing Separating servicemembers and
tential employers to ether, make that process as systematic and
routine as possible. We have no interest whatsoever in reinventing
or creating things that are already available through the Depart-
ment of Labor. So at least a part of our efforts has been to make
sure that separating servicemembers are not only aware of employ-
ers who might be very interested in hiring them, but also make
sure that they are aware of all the range of services the Depart-
ment of Labor offers in this regard as weﬁ.

Mrs. PaTTERSON (presiding). Mr. Collins, would you like to——

Mr. COLLINS. Yes, ma'am. Let me add that we are presently shar-
ing some resources. For example, from the Department of Labor
some specifically developed on veterans or labor market informa-
tion and other types of data banks. We do need to make progress,
though, in sharing of job listings and applicant files, and progress
is being made in that direction. I am participating in, for example,
the TOPS Program.

And, of course, the job development or employer outreach is our
daily mission. I do it as the Assistant Secretary and our most re-
centl{ hired DVOP in any State has it in their position description.
So job development and employer contacts is our daily mission, so
we are always focusing. We have many calls that has occurred re-
cently to the Department of Defense on employment, how to
employ veterans.

One of our basic promotional, I think, is the quality of veterans.
Quality of those who have served recently in the mi itary service,
received military training, and if they have no skill trainir.g that
certain employers want, they still have a quality that is market-
able. So we are in the daily business of marketing these veterans
and soon-to-be veterans.

Our long range goal in the TAP Program, we have talked about
it financially just earlier and I have said it would stabilize in 1993
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logical approach to our mission and to avoid the mistakes made
after the Vietnam War where veterans were brought back into the
civilian sector without any proper guidance and counseling in tran-
sition. That is how the TAP Program in concept began.

So now it was caught up in the need to down-size. It has adjusted
to that, even though in a pilot stage. It is adjusting to the Desert
Storm situation. The TAP is prepared to be a permanent service
well into the future and serve as long as we need to all separating
veterans.

Mrs. PATTERSON. General Gray.

General GRAY. Madam Chair, without plowing the same ground,
the only unique function that we have in VA with regard to em-
ployment, or the chief one at least, is in the work we do with dis-
abled veterans in our vocational rehabilitation program, with
which you are well familiar. We don't consider that job done until
the veteran we are serving is at work in an improved situation
than he or she was when they came on our rolls.

We learn from our friends in Labor and cooperate with them at
every level. But, as far as programs on our own, that is the chief
one, where we are working with private business and finding jobs
for veterans.

Mrs. PATTERSON. I think before Mr. Penny left the point that he
was trying to make that concerns us all, not just Members of Con-

ess but everyone in this room, is that we don’t have too much

uplication of services as we try to stretch these dollars around to
serve all folks, and especially our veterans, our men and women
who serve. So we appreciate it.

Does any member of the committee have additional questions at
this time? If not, I would like to thank the panel for coming and
appearing before us. I am sorry that Mr. Penny had to leave, but
we appreciate your statements and they will be in the record.

Thank you very niuch.

Mr. JenN. Thank you very much for having us.

Mr. CoLLins. Thank you.

Mrs. PATTERSON. At this time, our second panel inciudes the
Honorable Kim Wincup, Assistant Secretarﬁ of the Army for Man-
power and Reserve Affairs, the Honorable Barbara Spyridon Pope,
Assistant Secretary of the Navy for Manpower and Reserve Affairs,
and the Honorable Jerome Gary Cooper, Assistant Secretary of the
Air Fo)rce for Manpower and Reserve Affairs (Installations and Lo-
gistics).

We welcome you with us this morning. Secretary Wincup, I know
how helpful you were to this committee when you were Staff Direc-
tor of the Armed Services Committee. We welcome you. We look
forward, and, if you will, please begin.

STATEMENTS OF G. KIM WINCUP, ASSISTANT SECRETARY OF
THE ARMY FOR MANPOWER AND RESERVE AFFAIRS, DEPART-
MENT OF THE ARMY

Mr. Wincup. Mrs. Patterson, thank you very much. It is a privi-
lege to have the chance to appear before this subcommittee and
this committee. You all have a great history of helping military
personnel for a long period of time, and I might say your work on
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the GI bill has given us the exceptional ‘military that we have
today. So we thank you in that respect, but in a broader respect,
for your concern for our soldiers and military personnel as they go
through this difficult transition period.

We appreciate that concern, but want to tell you that no one
cares more about it than we do. I mean we have very substantial
reasons to be concerned, ﬁarticularly in the Army where the draw-
down is the largest. We have a large turnover under any circum-
stance and that is a concern to us, but we are going to take the
Active force in the Army down over 200,00C people over the next 5
years, as well as reductions in our Guard and Ruserve and in the
civilian component, so we have a big problem facing us. We are
very concerned for that reason.

Second, we are concerned because we have a sense of the same
obligation you do. These people have served well and we owe them
sorﬁething for that service, and we intend to fullful that obligation
well.

And finally, I would say we in the Army leadership sense that
our future depends on how well we do this. It is an All-Volunteer
Force, and if we don’t take good care of people and they go out and
spread that word, we aren’t going to survive in the future. So that
is something we care about deeply and have committed substantial
resources within our constrained budget, and the energy that is
going to be necessary to make this happen.

We saw a transition program occur once after Vietnam, and it,
frankly, got very mixed reviews. So we are trying to do better this
time. What we have done now is set up a program in the Army,
which we consider very aggressive, that has 7 sites currently—the
closest one is at Fort Myer and I would invite any of you who have
the chance to go over and go through it; it is a fascinating experi-
ence—soon to move to 61 sites by October, hopefully to cover most
of the Army, with a number of sites overseas to deal with the pecu-
liar problems that exist in that circumstance.

Basically, we know we, first of all, need to keep good people
during this transition, so we want to encourage them to stay, and
then help people as they do leave.

Under our program, we basically have two goals. We want to
make sure they understand all of their rights and entitlements.
Job potential is certainly one of those, but there are lots of other
rights and entitlements that they have and we want to make sure
that they don’t leave us unless they have a full and complete un-
derstanding of that and are very well versed in what those entitle-
ments are.

Secondk', we think we have an enduring requirement to ensure
that the Army as an employer remains attractive, because we are
not going to able to provide the service that the country re-
quires unless we can continue to encourage people to join us. That
is not just for Active duty people, but for civilians and otherwise.
We want to set up a program that is going to last essentially for-
ever. In our view, it is the final piece of the All-Volunteer Force.
We recruit people. We encourage them to come in. We want to
take good care of thiem as they leave. So the program that we have
put in place, the ACAP Program, we expect to stay in existence es-
sentially forever.
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What it amounts to is two pieces at any installation. A transition
assistance officer, whose job it is to take any individual who is
about to leave the service for whatever reason—and egain that is
from all components, civilians as well as Reserve and Guardsmen,
and spouses of these individuals. It is a total Army package that
we are dealing with if we are going to assist people. The Transition
Assistance Officer initially talks to these individuals to try and to
pull together the kinds of requirements that they have, and to put
together a package to ensure that they visit all the right services
on the installation. We try and look across the board to make sure
we are pulling those programs together.

The second piece is the Job Assistance Center is a relatively new
piece for us. We are going to give them more information about
how to find a job, resume writing, just how to approach it, salary
negotiations— <!l the kinds of things that one needs to enter this
sophisticated job marketplace.

So those are the pieces that you will see at an Army installation
where the ACAP Program is up and running. There are seven now,
soon to be more.

Frankly, we regard the TAP Program as a valuable resource that
is a complement to our ACAP Program. We want to make use of it
in every place that it is available. And I would tell you that it is
part of the synergy that we see on all these installations in pulling
together services.

I know that the TAP Program has seven sites up in the Army
today, and 11 more planned, hopefully soon. We are anxious for ex-
pansion.

Mrs. Patterson, I just want to suggest that in the last 11 months,
just to pat it in context, we have been busy, and while we would
like to have been spending a little more time on this issue, and we
have been spending a lot of time on it, and I would like to spend
more—obviously, we had other issues to be concerned about. In
fact, we did not allow anybody to get out of the Army from about
late September through right around early March. We just simply
stop-lost the entire Active force and the Reserves, so we didn’t have
anybody getting out. So, while we knew we had the problem
coming, we essentially solved it in a different way, albeit a short-
term solution.

We intend to, and we are, applying energy and enthusiasm to it,
and we very much appreciate your interest and want to work and
make this as effective as possible.

Thank you for the chance to be here this morning.

Mrs. PaTTERSON. Thank you very much for your statement.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Wincup appears at p. 95.]

Mrs. PATTERSON. Secretary Pope.

STATMENT OF BARBARA SPYRIDON POPE, ASSISTANT SECRE-
TARY OF THE NAVY FOR MANPOWER AND RESERVE AFF AIRS,
DEPARTMENT OF THE NAVY

Ms. PopE. Thank you, Mrs. Patterson. I appreciate the opportuni-
ty to appear before you today to discuss the Department of the
Navy's efforts in implementing transition assistance.
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Since last year’s Authorization Act passed, the Department of
the Navy has taken many significant steps to provide our separat-
ing sailors and marines with a comprehensive program for transi-
tion assistance. Our philosophy is, and always has been, one of
taking care of our own. We welcome the concept of transition as-
sistance which mandates far-reaching services, many of which are
not available in the private sector.

I want to mention some of the initiatives we have taken to put
transition assistance fully into effect.

We require counseling of all departing personnel in a minimum
of nine subject areas. During pre-separation counseling, we use ex-
isting programs and offices, work with local and State agencies and
with nonprofit organizations to ensure that our men and women
have access to as much current and complete information as possi-
ble. Our emphasis is on the coordination of available services
rather than developing new systems. We have made all command-
ing officers and officers in charge responsible for ensuring that all
sailors and marines under their charge receive pre-separation
counseling.

Because we have existing programs, we are not faced with creat-
ing a totally new svstem and a new infrastructure to support this
vital effort. Rather, we are building from a solid base. Once fully
resourced in 1992, the expertise required for transition assistance
will reside in our Family Service Centers. We consider two pro-
grams developed by OSD and the services vital in our effort to pro-
vide employment assistance. These programs are the Employment
Skills Verification and the National Resume Registry.

We continue to support the Department of Labor as they work
with us to provide employment assistance, especially in the Transi-
tion Assistance Program (TAP). We are currently offering TAP
near:y 26 Navy and Marine Corps installations around the world.
Although TAP is designed to provide counseling on job search and
veterans’ programs, we have expanded the original 3-day curricu-
lum to include a fourth day of instruction covering pre-separation
required topics. Furthermore, we are looking to add a fifth day, to
ease the adjustment from military to civilian life.

By using TAP and our existing programs, we can provide our
separating personnel with all the necessary tools to make an effec-
tive, smooth transition to civilian life.

The final part of our implementation plan for transition assist-
ance is the Montgomery GI Bill. We have ccncentrated on the en-
rollment of personnel who are separating and on development of
an automated system to collect and report that enrollment data to
the Department of Veterans Affairs. Detailed eligibility criteria
and enrollment procedures are being provided to the fleet, and we
will retroactively earoll all of those veterans already separated.

Mrs. Patterson, I thank you for the opportunity today.

Mrs. PartersoN. Thank you.

[The prepared statement of Ms. Pope appears at p. 100.)

Mrs. PattersonN. We will now hear from Secretary Cooper.

ar.
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STATEMENT OF JEROME GARY COOPER, ASSISTANT SECRETARY
OF THE AIR FORCE FOR MANPOWER, RESERVE AFFAIRS, IN-
STALLATIONS AND ENVIRONMENT, DEPARTMENT OF THE AIR
FORCE

Mr. Cooper. Thank you very much, ma’am. I am pleased to have
t}f!t? opportunity to brief you on the Air Force transition assistance
eftorts.

As tensions began to ease and unprecedented force reductions ap-
peared imminent, we recognized the need for providing services
that were better focused toward the unique hardships imposed on
separating and retiring military members, their families, and DOD
civilians. The Air Force has traditionally recruited a high quality
personnel, given them the best possible training, and have provided
excellent quality of life and career enhancement programs.

However, we have paid less attention to the preparation for post-
service employment and readjustment into civilian life. The Air
Force intends to do what it has always done: take care of its own.
We enjoy an excellent reputation among the target recruiting pop-
ulation. We believe one of the primary reasons for our reputation
is that we train a substantial number of transferable skills. We un-
derstand that finding employment in today’s economy is a tough
challenge. Therefore, our emphasis is on preparation to enter the
job market, rather than serving as a broker between the service-
member and his or her future employer.

If we can help our individuals gemde what they want to do, help
identify the area for which they are best suited, identify their
qualifications, verify their skills, and instruct them “how to”’ me-
chanics of job search, then actual placement will be a natural
follow-on.

Despite the considerable down-sizing we are facing over the next
several years, we will continue to put a proper focus on maintain-
ing a quality force, particularly through the retention of high qual-
ity people. At the same time, though, we will be implementing a
transition program that takes care of those who are forced to sepa-
gate, and one that minimizes turbulence for the separating mem-

ers.

Our concept of operations is designed around an infrastructure
that we already had in place and functionally associated with tran-
sition efforts. We mobilized this infrastructure that is composed of
our education offices, our military and civilian personnel offices,
our treatment facilities, base libraries, and Family Support Cen-
ters.

In August of 1990, we formed a task force to work full time on
this issue. We identified our family support agencies on our bases
as the lead agency. This decision was goased on the simiiarity of
transition programs to other family programs alread{ in place. Ad-
ditionally, we developed a formal implementation plan which was
approved by the Secretary of the Air Yorce earlier this year and
forwarded to our major commands. We will begin to administer the
full range of transition benefits on the 24th of July.

Although transition assistance was not funded in fiscal year
1991, we took $1.2 million from other sources in order to imple-
ment our program. We are presently in the process of hiring and
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training transition managers at each of our 100 largest bases, with
a priority on our overseas bases.

Let me tell you now how we are implementing our pre-separa-
tion counseling and assistance initiatives and our efforts to expand
the opportunity to participate in the Montgomery GI Bill. Of the
nine pre-separating counseling items required by congressional lan-
guage, the Air Force, as I speak today, is providing counseling in
seven of them and has implemented procedures for providing coun-
seling in the remaining two areas. Our concept of operations is well
suited to meet this requirement. Rather than conduct centralized
counseling, separating members are referred by the transition
m:::ger to the functional experts for the subject matter to be dis-
cussed.

For example, the base education officer will provide counseling
regarding educational assistance benefits. A work sheet has been
developed to document required counseling and will be included in
an individual's permanent personnel folder. We are in full compli-
ance with the requirement to transmit medical records to the De-
partment of Veterans Affairs within 60 days. In fact, records will
show that we do it in 2 days.

Providing employment assistance to our members presents a
tougher challenge to us. Although we have programs to assist in
the transition process, we have not given them the visibility that
they deserve. We have, however, made some considerable progress.

Our Family Support Centers will continue to serve as a focal
point for our transition program, to include our Employment As-
sistance Centers. We expect all of our centers to be operational by
March of 1992, and in many cases our centers are already provid-
ing excellent but limited transition services using existing re-
sources.

As a supplement to a larger scale DOD effort to verify training
and military experience, we are using what we call the Community
College of the Air Force, and they have developed a system of veri-
fication which provides formal documentation of training and skill
level and academic course work on an official transcript, and this
documentation corresponds to the directory of occupational titles
and transforms military experience into civilian occupational
terms, and we think this will be very, very helpful. It was imple-
mented in January of 1991 and is available to all Air Force enlist-
ed 1..2mbers.

We continue to be very pleased and p.oud of our partnership
with both the Departments of Labor and Veterans Affairs. This
partnership has resulted in progress being made in expanding the
availability of the TAP seminar and the Disabled Transition Assist-
ance Program this year.

Over the past year, substantial improvements have been made in
both the quality of the course material and the quality of instruc-
tion. We have contributed to the development of many of these im-
provements, and so far the Air Force has sponsored 99 TAP semi-
nars and has delivered course work to over 3,000 separating mem-
bers. By the end of this fiscal year, the Department of Labo: will
have expanded the seminars to reach 55 percent of all major
CONUS Air Force bases.
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Additionally, we entered into an agreement with the Assistant
Secretary of Labor for Veterans' Employment and Training, to
train our first 100 transition managers at the National Veterans’
Training Institute, and this is going on now. We have contracted
for four classes and we will comglete training in late August. This
will increase the availability to 83 percent of our personnel by the
end of this fiscal year.

In November of 1990, the Air Force printed and distributed
50,000 workbooks to all major bases to supplement their transition
programs, and we find that this useful information is in great
demand.

So, we greatly appreciate the efforts of the Department of Labor
and the Department of Veterans Affairs for their assistance as we
continue to move forward and work on these excellent relation-
ships. The expanded Montgomery GI Bill exemplifies your strong
commitment to education. This benefit adds a much needed option
for individuals faced with involuntary separation. We have com-
pleted the staffing process to administer this benefit and will im-
glelment this and other benefits in only a few days, by the 24th of

uly.

V},e believe that we have developed a method that will easily ac-
commodate new enrollment and allow for the expeditious process-
in%of post-Vietnam-era veterans.

hank you for the opportunity to discuss our program and what
the Air Force has done to implement the legislation. We have com-
pleted that process and are now providing a full range of benefits
and services. And, with your continued support, this valuable as-
sistance will always be available.

Thank you very much, ma’am.

Mrs. PatrersoN. Thank you very much.

(The prepared statement of Mr. Cooper appears at p. 106.]

Mrs. PATTERSON. Let me just sort of meniion a few things that
have come to my mind since I have heard you all speak, which 1
was very pleased to hear. Number one, a thing that I don’t suppose
I had thought about before, that this is definitely a recruiting tool.
If, in fact, you are not just saying, “Let’s join now” and not telling
them the benefits that will be available to them at a later time. So
I appreciate your foresightedness in that area,

nd, to hear you all speak of the quality of the men and women
that are joining at this time that are serving, I think we have all
seen ectlhat in recent months and appreciate those folks who have
served.

Some other things that I heard, being a trained educator I was
very ﬂ)eased to hear of the mention of how important the GI bil!
was, both in the panel before and this panel, and how you are
using it and are implementing and encouraging folks to participate
in the Montgomery GI Bill.

And then also to hear you talk about how these programs are
not just important to the serviceman or woman, but to the entire
family, as you talk about the transition from military service back
into the private sector. That it has to be something that we work
on as a family and keeping families together. 1 appreciate that.

I do have some questions at this time. I will say that there were
several questions that Mr. Penny wanted to present at this time,
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and dI will. But first let me just mention a couple that are on my
mind.

Secretary Cooper, you mentioned what the Air Force was doing,
but I know that a lot of us are concerned about the transmission of
the service medical records to the VA. I know that in my offices at
home I hear complaints about how long it does take for those medi-
cal records to get to DVA so that veterans, especially our disabled
veterans, can become a part of that system.

I am just wondering. I think also we have heard that some
branches have done better than others. I was wondering if possibly
‘y;ou all could address what might be the problems in this area and

ow we could make the system work a little bit better, move a
little bit quicker for our veterans.

Secretary Cooper, you sort of alluded to what the Air Force was
doing. It sounded like it was a good record. I think you said 60 days
down to 2 or 3.

Mr. Cooper. Well, the requirement is 60 days but we do it in 2.
We don’t wait until the day an individual is leaving before we start
compiling the information that is necessary to be transmitted. We
do that as we progress toward the day of release, and consequently
we have it ready to go. So we don’t think we have any problems.
And I would be happy to share additional information on that, if
you would like.

(The information follows:)

TRANSMITTAL OF MEDICAL RECORDS TO THE VA

The Air Force has a set of comprehensive procedures which ensure the timely
processing of all military records at separation, which include mailing medical
records to the regional Veterans Affairs office. When an individual agplies for sepa-
ration, he/she is assigned a separation clerk within the Consolidated Base Personnel
Office to handle the required separation actions. Approximately 2-3 months prior to
separati n, the member is scheduled for individual counseling with the separation
clerk. He/she is given a comprehensive checklist of outprocessing actions to accom-
plish. Simultaneously, a rester of separating members is sent to appropriate base
agencies requesting specific documents from each. For example, the medical treat-
ment facility will forward the individual's medical records to the separation clerk
approximately 30 days prior to separation. A “final” outprocessing interview 1-2
days prior to separation is then established between the individual and the separa-
tion clerk. At t[r)\e final outprocessing interview, the member will turn in his/her
checklist, which has been verified by the member’s cor mander, and will verify the
records which have been “collected’” by the separation clerk. Once verified, the sepa-
ration clerk immediately eglaces the records in the mail. The key element in the
process is that all required actions have been completed prior to the final outpro-
cessing interview, \

Mrs. PATTERSON. I ap(freciate that. I think Chairman Penny men-
tioned to me that he did have a stack of claims, pending claims,
and was concerned about them. They are from various VA Region-
al Offices.

We noticed that a good portion of them were from the Army and
from the Marine Corps. If you all would be willing, we would appr-
ciate it, if the staff were to provide you with copies of some of these
claims, if you could see what coulg be done on your end to clear
this up and make these cases move faster.

Mr. Wincup. Mrs. Patterson, we would be happy to do that. I
would tell you that I wish our report from the Army was a little
more positive. But I found out yesterday from gour staff that we do
have some delays that frankly are unacceptable. I think they are
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not in processing people who have had documented medical prob-
lems as they leave. It tends to be more, from what I understand,
with individuals who leave and then determine that they may have
a disability they need to process. We have some difficulties appar-
ently at one of our records centers.

I want to assure you we are going to look at that. I spoke to the
IG this morning about getting into that problem. I am going to talk
to the Secretary about it. And we would be glad to look at those
cose files, but we are going to look more broadly at that issue also.

Mrs. PATTERSON. We have heard from the Air Force about how
they are implementing it. I am wondering if each of you could tell
us how your particular branch is implementing those?

Ms. Pope. Mrs. Patterson, I also would like to address the Marine
Corps. Obviously, the staff has talked to us about the backlog, and 1
along with Mr. Wincup can report what we have found.

The Marine Corps is about to go out with a message that re-
quires a 30-day turnaround time, and we have a goal of going down
to 24-hour turnaround time. We have looked at the problem and
have found that as the exiting member leaves, checks out with the
admin clerk, the papers are put on the admin clerk’s desk along
with a lot of other documentation to file, process and transmit. To
be fair to the administrative side of the house, this is done without
telling them how important those medical records are.

So we admit we have a backlog. We would be happy to work with
specific cases and resolve thoe. But I think the Marine Corps is, as
we speak, about to go out with a requirement for a maximum of 30
days, obviously in some of the more complicated ones. But again,
our goal is to achieve a 24-hour turnaround time.

Mrs. PattersoN. I think it would be helpful for you to look at
some of the cases we have, but I think we also have to be con-
cerned with the additional ones that come in. I would wonder what
steps you are taking. You say you are going to move to the 30 days,
but I am wondering if you all are looking at what the Air Force is
doing about going ahead of time, not waiting till that final day of
discharge. In other words, what are your steps in implementing?

Ms. Pope. We are currently doing that. That wasn’t our problem.
It wasn’t that the record wasn’t complete. The record was com-
plete. The members take the record to the administrative office
and it was sitting on a desk. So it wasn't a matter of the record not
being complete. It was a matter of it's timely transmission to the
VA Regional Offices.

Mrs. PATTERSON. Would you like to respond what the Army has
been doing or will be doing?

Mr. Wincup. Well, Mrs. Patterson, frankly, we thought we had
this in better shape than apparently we do with respect to some of
these. So we need to look a bit more carefully.

I would tell you it appears to be one of the major records centers
which is the repository of all our records and this is not an excuse
or offered as one, but they have had a bit of a workload problem in
the last 8 months because they handled all the records of all the
soldiers who were mobilized. So, even at that it is an unacceptable
situation if people aren’t getting their VA medical benefits early
enough. So we would be glad to come back to you. But right now I
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would like to get our IG into it and look to see if there is a system-
ic problem.

rs. PATTERSON. I think we certainly all understand that this
has been an unusual year and there have been extra burdens
placed on you all. So we can understand that, but we would hope
that—and also what you alluded to about people leaving the serv-
ice expressing what their medical problems are and then later
after discharge coming up with a wedical problem. We experience
that with ple walking into our district offices and certainly un-
derstand. But we would be interested in working with you all to,
hopefully, alleviate this problem in the future.

I mentioned earlier, I am extremely interested in the educa-
tional benefits that are offered, and it was my pleasure as a new
~eraber to work with our chairman on the Montgomery GI Bill. 1
know tnat all of our members are concerned about those individ-
uals who are involuntarily separated prior to the issuance of the
June DOD directive regarding involuntary separations, and those
people who may be eligible for the Montgomery GI Bill beiefits.

ow many of those involuntarily separated from each of your
services during this time period would be eligible for the Montgom-
ery GI Bill opportunities? Do you know at this time?

Mr. CooPeR. Yes, ma'am. In the Air Force we have identified ap-
proximately 3,248, and have already designed letters and informa-
tion packages to advise them of what their benefits are, so we feel
ready to go. We have identified them. Even though many of them
probably have already received some information through the
media, we will contuct each of them through official correspond-
ence, 80 that no cne will miss out on at least being notified of the
availability of the benefit.

Ms. PopE. There are about 3,000 marines and about 25,000 sailors
who have separated this year who probably fall into the broad cate-

ory. These individuals were separated for reasons unrelated to the

rawdown and we ' 1 have been separated even during a period of
expansion. We are in the process, because we knew this was
coming, obviously, with the authorization bill last year, of going
out with registered letters reiterating all of their benefits, giving
them a form to fiil out, with an explanation and a contact person
and place, so they could go in with more detailed information.

Mr. WiNcup. Mrs. Patterson, I can’t give you a precise number. I
would tell you it is a relatively small number for the Army in that
very few people got out of the Army up through March; involuntar-
ily separated, in any case. But we are doing essentially the same
thing. We have identified all of those people. We have a track on it
and we will be sending them letters. From the date they get notice
of this entitlement, they wil! have 6 months to make an election to
get into the GI bill program. So, while it is somewhat late, I think
we are going to be effective in making sure that they can utilize
this entitlement.

Mrs. PATTERSON. I have noticed on our TV stations at home some
advertisement. I think, Mr. Cooper, you mentioned that you all
were guing to be doing this. I think we all realize that the media
reach is more, more often even maybe than the mail. So I would
hope there would be the effort throug.: the media with TV. I think
any way that we can encourage our men and women to further
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their education and take advantage of the Montgomery GI Bill is to
all of our benefits.

At this time let me—since I seem to ke the only one here to ask
questions, let me refer to some of the questions that Mr. Penny
left, and let’s see if we can get some answers on those.

And they begin with you, Secretary Wincup. At the bases where
you all have the—here we go with acronyms—ACAP, where it is
available and TAP is not, what is the equivalent, the ACAP equiva-
lent of the 3-day TAP Program? Would you sort of tell me that?
You know, based on the description of the Job Assistance Centers
it sounds as if some of the services provided there may be duplica-
tive of the TAP Program. And would ycu agree on that?

Mr. Wincup. Certainly some of the services that are provided in
TAP are duplicative of ACAP, but we don’t allow them to become
duplicates at installations where they boch exist, which will
become increasingly the case. We do have a seminar similar to the
TAP Program which is a series of presentations of very useful in-
r.vmation, very important information for people in terms of their
transition; so to the extent that TAP is available, it will be substi-
tuted for what. we do 11 ACAP.

What we additionally do in ACAP is more individual counseling,
specific work with individuals. It is useful and important to tell
veople that as they go into the civilian marketplace they should
«eep in mind certain kinds of things—how to do a resume, how to
approach the marketplace. But frankly, it is not enough to tell an
infantryman who is approaching the c.vilian marketplace to start
cold without additional information he or she, in this case he,
needs to understand that they do, in fact, have skills that are desir-
able and that are transferable into certain kinds of skills in the ci-
vilian marketplace. .

So we do a lot of individual counseling with people about recog-
nizing individual skills. That is the complementarg part of ACAP
in the job assistance piece that isn’t done in TAP, but fits together
quite nicely.

Mrs. PATTERSON. Would you teli me how or by whom is the deci-
sion made as to whether or not TAP will also be offered at facilities
where ACAP is?

Mr. Wincup. As I understand, there was a working group be-
tween the Department of Labor and the Department of Defense
that first selected a number of the sites for TAP. ACAP was decid-
ed, of course, on our own. The TAP decisions were made by this
working grcup. As I said, there ar- seven in the Army, soon to be
11 more, and I think it is a cooperative decision.

We are careful not to impose on a commander c. an installation
as he is going through a drawdown. if he has a particular problem
at that time, we want him to make the last call as to whether he is
ready to start this program. So we always go out to them and ask
the question. In the spring of this year, while we did go out to sev-
eral about the TAP Procram, but in the middle of the mobilization
they just simply couldn't take on the additional responsibility. That
burden we think is now pretty much alleviated, and so we expect
there is going to be nothing but great interest and enthusiasm for
the TAP Program where it is offered.
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Mrs. PATTERSON. Again, I realize this has been an exceptional
year, so there have been things that we did not anticipate.

Mr. Wincup. Nor did we.

Mrs. PATTERSON. I don’t think any of us anticipated.

How does the Department of Veterans Affairs fit into the ACAP
Program? And, if TAP is not offered at an ACAP site, is the VA
asked to participate in ACAP? If not, is there a discussion of the
VA benefits and programs that would be available?

Mr. Wincur. Absolutely. One of the two principal goals of ACAP
is to make sure that the military person or their spouse under-
stand the full range of benefits. We are very anxious to have all of
their veterans entitlements fu!ly explained to them. And, in many
cases, I understand that the veterans representative is actually
housed in ACAP facilities. We are supportive of that. So we fully
integrate veterans benefits decisions whether TAP is available or
not. That is really one of the roles of the program, ensure that a
s}elrviceman is aware that he has all those various entitlements out
there.

Mrs. PATTERSON. One thinF the committee was surprised alout is
that the DTAP is only available at one base. Have you all talked
about expanding that program with the DVA?

Mr. Wincur. We have talked about it. As I understand it, it is at
Fitzsimmons General Hospital in Denver right now. We talked
about expanding it to Walter Reed. I think we would be interested
in doing that.

Mrs. PATTERSON. And you all have evaluated ACAP so you can
say what criteria has been established and how well it is function-
ing at this point?

Mr. Wincupr. Well, we have in concept. We have only had seven
sites in operation since January. Part of our process is we have an
evaluation going on today. We do exit surveys of all the service
personnel who go through it, so we will get the ultimate evaluation
in terms of their feeling of whether they were helped or not.

Our IG is going to look at the program when they go to all the
installations. Clearly, the only purpose for this program is satisfied
customers. So that evaluation process is very important to us. So
far the results, of course, are anecdotal but they are quite good. We
have even had the National Military Families Association talk to
one of their people and ask them to go through the program in
Hanau, Germany, and I have seen their report. It is a great en-
dorsement.

Mrs. PATTERSON. Great. For me, I need you, if you will, at this
time to describe the automated Army employment network in
more detail. Who are the employers that are registered, and where
were they recruited? Just explain that program to me. And ! don't
know if we call that—what is the acronym for that?

Mr. Wincue. Well, we haven't gotten one yet, and I hope we
never do, actually. We have too many as it is.

It is a program that is part of our fbb assistance capability at an
installation where we take essentially any employer who is inter-
ested in providing us information on their jobs. This is U.S.-wide. It
is not limited to any region. Most of the employers tend to come,
interestingly enough, frcm the point that you made. Our Recruit-
ing Command is the biggest proponent of the ACAP Program. They
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have put out a brochure called ‘“Experience For Hire” that is part
of the Recruiting Commands efforts to convince employers that
these military personnel have exceptional capabilities and they are
good, they do well when they leave.

Some of the feedback we have gotten from that booklet, which
has had wide distributien, in the hundreds of thousands, is lots of
employers calling us and writing us and saying we would like to be
part of that. We are interested. You have a resource that we think
is valuable and we would like to be able to get at it. We say,
“Great”, and we put their name into the Army employer networl{.

When a soldier is in Hanau, Germany, or in Fort Ord, California,
in many cases they just don’t know where they are going to settle.
One of the things we try and provide them is good information, if
they have a certain skill, where there is a job in a certain area and
where there is not. So what this provides us is the opportunity to
reach across a broad area of where there are kinds of jobs that sol-
diers might be interested in.

Our Recruiting Command also is going to have a conference this
fall with the Committee for Economic Development—we are doing
this in conjunction with the Office of the Secretary of Defense—
where a number of the leaders of the major corporations in the
country are going to get together and discuss military training and
how it fits in the overall work cycle, and we are excited about that
possibility.

The other place, interestingly enough, is with specific States. The
State of Florida originally approached the Army, «nd said, “We're
interested in your people as you do this drawdown,” and we have
signed a formal Memorandum of Agreement. The Secretary sigr.ed
it with the Governor last year, and we are in the process of negoti-
ating with several other States right now where we are trying to
match the States' needs with the kinds of people that we have
coming out.

There is a specific example which is somewhat poignant for me.
There is an individual who runs a truck firm in Florida and he per-
sistently calls the Secretary of the Army and says, ‘1 want to hire
truckers from you. I need to hire these people.” And the Secretary
then calls me and says——

Mrs. PATTERSON. ‘‘Send me truckers.”

Mr. Wincup. “Send truckers.” So, it tends to be an accumulation
of various sources, and this network is what pulls it together, and
then we allow the individual, when they go into the ACAP site, to
just go through the computer, pick regions, pick kinds of jobs, and
the more information they find, the better.

Mrs. PaTrersoNn. I think as I came into the meeting this morning
I was listening to Mr. Ridge and Mr. Penny talking about how we
needed to include businesses more. This sounds like a wonderful
networking way to do that.

I might mention to you that whenever I visit industry in my area
they often tell me that they like to hire people who have been in
the military because they are well disciplined, they appreciate good
hard work, and they are good, reliable workers. So evidently the
training they receive through service in the military is really
paying off for the work force at home. Sv 1 would say thank you.
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Ms. Pope, let me ask you some questions, if I might. You men-
tioned in your testimony that you require counseling of all depart-
ing personnel in at least nine subject areas during pre-separation
counseling. I am wondering how much time is devoted in these
counseling sessions, and is it individual or is it in group sessions?

Ms. PorkE. It is usually in a group session, and then based on gen-
eral group sessions, if the individual wants additional counseling,
then it goes into individual. You know, the TAP Program is a 3-day
program. Our program is expanding as we speak. It was basically
an afternoon. It is now a full-day program. And it depends on the
needs of the servicemembers, whether it is a sailor or marine, East
Coast, West Coast. A lot of it varies with the command and the re-
quirements of the people departing.

But at a minimum, it is a half a day. Or was a half day. It is now
being expanded to a full day. Because a lot of people were leaving
not thinking that they needed any kind of pre-separation counsel-
ing, we are now requiring that they go through it. It is no longer a
volunteer program, or it won’t be as of next month. We are requir-
ing people to go through it, and not just voluntarily. I think a lot of
people have left saying, I'm fine, I don’t need, I know what my ben-
efits are, I know what the Montgomery GI Bill is all about, and
they get out and they don't end up going back to their home State
or they end up in a new location and realize that they are not
aware of what their VA benefits were or what the Department of
Labor is doing. They don’'t know how to translate their military
skills into civilian language for a civilian resume.

So we have gotten some feedback and we are resuiring it now,
and we are expanding it so that people don’t have to come back in
6 months down the road and say, Oops! Scrry, I should have sat
down with you and had some counseling.

Mrs. PatteErson. I think you have probably answered the next
question that Mr. Penny had asked me to ask you, and that was
dealing with the—you said you have a inandatory separation brief
for all personnel who are not retirement eligible. At those installa-
tions where the TAP Programs are available is attendance at these
sessions also mandatory? I think you probably just answered that.

Ms. PorE. It will be next month.

Mrs. PATTERSON. | appreciate that.

You mentioned the job expanded your original 3-day TAP cur-
riculum to include a fourth day of instruction and may even add a
fifth day.

Ms. Pork. A fifth day.

Mrs. PATTERSON. It seems like an excellent idea. I am just won-
dering was the decision to include this fourth and possibly fifth day
based on your experiences with the Career Awareness Program in
California.

Ms. PoPE. Yes, ma’'am. We did an evaluation earlier in the year
when we knew that the transition assistance was going to expand.
We wanted to sit down and do a pilot on a small scale, and get
some immediate feedback from sailors and marines on how valua-
ble it was. As a result, we modified it. We have been working with
the Department of Labor to modify the TAP Program so that it is
Department of the Navy specific. We are addressing needs that the
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members who have gone through the program are telling us are
missing or need to be modified.

The answer is yes.

Mrs. PaTrErsoN. That is wonderful. We often learn through ex-
perience. I appreciate that.

Again getting back to the Montgomery GI Bill, you may have
helped me by answering this earlier, but are you prepared to im-
plement retroactive enrollment for those Navy personnel who have
already separated but who are eligible for the Montgomery GI Bill
benefits under the provisions of the law?

Ms. PoPe. Yes, ma'am. We are in the process of compilini all
that data. We will go out registered mail to those members. A lot
of them were briefed but we want to make sure that people don't
fall through the cracks. And they will then be given a place or a
person to call so they can follow up with specific details.

Mrs. Pa.TERSON. Let me see. Mr. Cooper, maybe we should give
you the opportunity. In the testimony earlier Secretary Collins
noted that the Air Force was the earliest and has continued to be
the most ardent supporter of the Department of Labor TAP Pro-
gram. Given your experience with that program, would you recom-
mend any specific changes ihat could be made to further enhance
the program? Or could you give those to us at this time?

Mr. pER. This is a difficult time to give them because we have
not completed our implementation. But one thing we have done is
to set up a procedure to come up with some lessons learned as we
work through it. So we think that probably after 6 months have
passed, we will have garnered enougﬁ information from our experi-
ence to be able to give you some recommendations, and we will cer-
tainly do that, ma'am.

Mrs. ParrersoN. I think that would be excellent. Because one of
the things that benefits me as a member of this committee, and I
am sure benefits those who appear before us, is the sharing of how
you have implemented it so that other branches may do the same.

Mr. Coorer. Thank you.

Mrs. PatTErsoN. So I would be extremely interested in that.

In your testimony you mentioned that funds were included in the
administration’s 1992 budget to hire additional people to provide
employment assistance under the umbrella of the overall transition
manager.

What will the duties and responsibilities of these individuals be?
And how would these individuals relate to the TAP Program.

Mr. Cooper. Well, I have mentioned that we have almost a hun-
dred of them in training now, and they will be assigned at our ini-
tial bases and will be the individuals responsible to the command-
ers for the implementation of the program. So they will be the indi-
viduals who will supervise the subordinate units in the administra-
tion.

Mrs. Parrerson. All right, sir. Let me just say to you that I be-
lieve you all must be doing a very good jobs in many ways. I know
it has been a hard year. But, in my district offices at home we are
finding more families and people who are calling wanting to stay
in than calling wanting to get out, or even folks who have been out
wanting to get back in. So you are doing a good job in many ways
and we appreciate your work. And we thank you for being here
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this morning. And, if you have any additional information that you
would like to leave for the record, we would appreciate it.

I think this has been a very instructive and informative hearing
for me. I am glad to have the opportunity to preside and to be here.
And we will meet again next Thursday for the second day of hear-
ings on the issue of transition assistance.

Thank you very much.

[Whereupon, at 11:18 am., the subcommittee was adjourned, to
reconvene subject to the call of the Chair.)

Y




TRANSITION ASSISTANCE PROGRAM

THURSDAY, JULY 25, 1991

Houske oF REPRESENTATIVES,
SuscoMMITTEE ON EpUcATION, TRAINING
AND EMPLOYMENT,
COMMITTEE ON VETERANS' AFFAIRS,
Washington, DC.

The subcommittee met, pursuant to notice, at 9:30 am., in room
334, Cannon House Office Building, Hon. Tim Penny (chairman of
the subcommittee) presiding.

Present: Representatives Penny, Patterson, Smith and Santorum.

OPENING STATEMENT OF CHAIRMAN PENNY

Mr. PENNY. The committee will come to order.

This is our second day of hearings on implementation of sections
1142, 1143, and 1144 of title 10, U.S. Code, and section 1418(a) of
title 38. These transition assistance programs contained in Public
Law 101-510 established policies which we believe are critical to
the successful transition of our separating servicemembers from
military to civilian life.

Our hearing last week was constructive and informative and I
look forward to hearing from our witnesses this morning.

The effective implementation of these programs is dependent on
close cooperation and the interaction of several Federal and State
departments and agencies, each doing what it does best. The pur-
pose of this hearing is to reemphasize the importance of and to fa-
cilitate those critical partnerships.

We hope to adjourn by 11:30 at the latest. We do have a large
number of witnesses this morning, so I would ask that they limit
their testimony to ro more than 5 minutes. As always, written
statements wiil be included in the printed hearing record. Any
questions that may be submitted by committee members in writing
will be included in the record, as will the responses to those re-
quests for information.

Before we proceed any further, I would call on the ranking Re-
publican on this subcommittee, my good friend Chris Smith, for
any remarks he might have.

OPENING STATEMENT OF HON. CHRIS SMITH

Mr. SmitH of NEw JErsey. Thank you very much, Mr. Chair-
man. I want to welcome our witnesses to today’s hearing.

Today we are holding a second hearing to examine the progress
in implementing the Transition Assistance Program, the TAP. As
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K:u kn:w. Mr. Chairman, the Transition Assistance Program
gan as a pilot program in 1989 and was fully authorized last year
as part of the Defense Authoriration Bill for 1991.

This program is designed to provide members of the armed serv-
ices who are within 180 days of separation from their service with
counse'ing regarding their future civilian careers. Particularly, the
TAP is designed to provide servicemembers with the information
and skills needed to maximize the abilities they have acquired
while serving in our military as they enter civilian life.

Through joint efforts by the Departments of Labor, Defense, and
Veterans' Affairs the Transition Assistance Program should great-
iy ease the often difficult adjustment from military service to the
civilian sector.

Last week we heard from these Departments, as well as from the
Army, Navy and Air Force. While the progress they have made to
date is encouraging, one question that must be addressed is wheth-
er some of the efforts being undertaken by the military services are
duplicative of existing services which are now offered by State em-
ployment agencies. In addition, we must also ensure that the Dis-
abled Transition Assistance Program, DTAP, is fully implemented.

Mr. Chairman. with the expected “downsizing” of our Armed
Forces in the coming years, the TAP program will continue to be
especially important in making certain that the men and women
who have served in defense of our country are afforded the best
possible opportunities in their future endeavors. The recently con-
clvded Persian Gulf War demonstrates the importance of maintain-
ing the highest quality of personne! in our military. In order to
insure this high quality, however, we must ensure that the military
service continues to have a positive benefit for the future employ-
ment of our veterans.

Mr. Chairman, I look forward to hearing from our witnesses and
ask that my full statement be made a part of the record.

[The prepared statement of Congressman Smith of New Jersey
appears at p. 65.]

Mr. PENNY. Thank you.

Qur first panel this morning includes Lt. Gen. William Reno,
Deputy Chief of Staff for Personnel, Department of the Army; Vice
Adm. Jeremy M. Boorda, Deputy Chief of Naval Operations, De-
gartment of the Navy; Lt. Gen. Thomas Hickey, Deputy Chief of

staff for Personnel, Department of the Air Force; and Lt. Gen.
gl:rman Smith, Deputy Chief of Staff for Manpower, U.S. Marine
rps.

I think we will start at your end of the table, General Reno, and
go down the line. Thank you for being here.

STATEMENT OF LT. GEN. WILLIAM H. RENO, DEPUTY CHIEF OF
STAFF FOR PERSONNEL, DEPARTMENT OF THE ARMY

General REno. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

This has been one of the most extraordinary years in the history
of your Army. We have mobilized over the year 150,000 Reservists;
we have won, in partnership v 'th our sister services, a a«cisive vic-
tory in Desert Storm; we have redeployed the force ba:k to CONUS
essentially; and we have begun to reshape the Army.
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Historically, with the termination of hostilities, the Defense De-
partment has led the way in supporting programs to help service-
members transition from military life. At the end of World War I,
transition occurred at 30 demobilization camps. Soldiers moved
through these camps receiving medical exams, disability determi-
nation, a review of service records and pay. The War Department
accepted the responsibility to coordinate programs to help veterans
find jobs. By 1920, over 68,000 citations had been issued to employ-
ers that rehired their former military employees.

The W. r Department’s expressed policy at that time was that no
serviceman would be considered completely demobilized until a job
had been found for him. Similarly, in World War II, military plan-
ners recommended six major entitlements for servicemembers, as
have you all. These benefits included mustering out pay, unemploy-
ment insurance, and the GI bill of that era.

Today we face the unpleasant challenge of downsizing the Army.
We must ensure that soldiers are assisted with their transition, as
you suggest, to civilian life, for we are for the first time an All-Vol-
unteer Force. We believe the Army'’s transition program, the Army
Career and Alumni Program, ACAP as we call it, provides that
final piece to support the volunteer force and the volunteer soldier.
ACAP is a comprehensive transition program comprised of a Tran-
sition Assistance Office and a Job Assistance Center.

The first objective of ACAP is to retain the quality soldiers and
civilians. Where appropriate, we are encouraging soldiers released
from Active duty to transfer to the Army Guard and the Army Re-
serve. Those with military skills critical to Army civilian occupa-
tions are also encouraged and supported in joining the civilian
service component of our Army family.

The ACAP Transition Assistance Offices will ensure that all de-
parting soldiers and civilians, Active, Guard and Reserve, under-
stand their benefits and entitlements. The Job Assistance Centers
complement the Department of Labor’s Transition Assistance Pro-
gram, where it is available, and together provide the military, civil-
ian, and family members with outstanding preparation to enter the
labor market.

Seven ACAP pilot programs have been operational since January
and have assisted over 8000 Army soldiers this year. By the end of
fiscal year 1991, we expect to establish a total of 61 Transition As-
sistance Offices worldwide. Fifty-five of these 61 will include the
Job Assistance Center.

We are working with the Department of Labor to expand their
TAP program at cur installations from seven to 18 by the end of
this fiscal year. Where ACAP and the TAP program are available
at the same installations, we modify ACAP to prevent duplication,
ensuring that the program is. in fact, complementary.

Public Law 101-510 includes an extensive package of benefits,
which we greatly appreciate, from the Congress. Each soldier, as he
or she goes through this process, receives pre-separation counsel-
ing. Section 561 of the law provides involuntarily separating sol-
diers an opportunity to enroll in the Montgomery GI Bill at separa-
tion. We are implementing these procedures to ensure that these
soldiers are counseled and understand their rights. We are present-
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ly contacting 6,554 eligible veterans who have already separated,
offering them the opportunity to enroll in the Montgomery GI- Bill.

We have finalized and dispatched a comprehensive set of instruc-
tions containing guidance for installation commanders to use in im-

lementing all components of this law. As with the Montgomery GI

ill, we will identify those personnel who have already separated
and who may be eligible for these benefits and aiford them an
equal opportunity to take advantage of each entitlement.

In closing, I can assure you that the Army is committed to pro-
viding quality service and programs for our departing soldiers, ci-
vilians, and family members. We are also committed to working
closely with the Department of Labor, the Veterans’ Administra-
tion, State agencies and veterans’ service organizations, to use all
available resources wisely. We feel very strongly that it will take
the combined efforts of all of us to provide our departing soldiers
and civilians with the services to which they are entitled.

1 look forward, Mr. Chairman, to your questions.

Mr. PenNy. Thank you, General Reno.

Admiral Boorda.

~ STATEMENT OF VICE ADM. JEREMY M. BOORDA, DEPUTY CHIEF
OF NAVAL OPERATIONS, DEPARTMENT OF THE NAVY

Admiral Boorpa. Good morning, Mr. Chairman.

First let me say that because of the drawdown, or as = result of
the drawdown, one might think that we would be separating people
involuntarily. The Navy will separate no people involuntarily,
short of retirement, as a result of the drawdown in size. We will be
able to manage our drawdown through reduced recruiting, contin-
ued use of high year tenure after retirement eligibility, and man-
agement of the force. But, because of the definition of involuntary
separation used in the law and used by DOD and us, we expect we
will have between 11,000 to 15,000 people a year eligible for the
nine transition services that are specified in the law.

In addition, we have provided, over the years, transition or sepa-
ration counseling for our people as a matter of course, so we will
continue to provide those services. As services get better as a result
of the law and what we're doing, we will provide these enhanced
services to many more people.

I would like to stress, both for you and for the press here today,
that our intent and our plans do not call for reduction-driven invol-
untary separations, which is taking the very best care of our sail-
ors that we can.

Having said that, in implementing the law we used three prem-
ises to design our program. First, we wanted to build on the exist-
ing Navy programs that I talked about. We have approximately
271 people in the Navy who work every day, and did before the law
was passed, in providing these services. So rather than starting a
new program, like perhaps the other services, I chose to lean on
what we already had going. I think you will see that’s true prob-
ably for all of us.

Second, we collaborated with OSD and the other military depart-
ments. Many of our bases are close together and OSD can provide
programs and services that I know you've heard about from Secre-
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taries Jehn und Woods, that we can use, and there is no need to
develop something new if someone else is developing it and we can
all tap into it.

Finally, we are taking an increased advantage of the services
provided by the Department of Labor and the Department of Vet-
erans’ Affairs. We use the Family Service Centers as the corner-
stone of our program. I mentioned 271 people already involved in
this, and many of them are at the Family Service Centers deliver-
ing the kind of counseling that is consistent with those nine things
that we must now do. So we didn’t have to start from scratch, and
the Family Service Center s:zemed a good place to base this.

We have already begun providing Family Service Centers with
programs, program guides for delivery and computer assets, be-
cause much of this information is computer intensive. We did all of
that out of hide this year. There was no money appropriated, al-
though the law was passed last year, but there is a little over $13
million in the HASC bill this year and we do need that money to
continue this program and meet the requirements. I hope the
Senate will come up with a similar number. Sixteen million dollars
was the actual requirement to execute this program as legislated,
and we'll figure out a way to make up the difference.

Currently, all Navy people separating do get counseling on the
issues discussed. All separating Navy people today get that counsel-
ing, and they did in the past. We will have to expand the program
to include many of the things that DOD and DOL are providing for
us, and those things will come on line very quickly.

Right now we use TAP with the Department of Labor at 11
bases. Those are our 11 biggest bases and they cover most of the
people who get out every year. They are also strategically located
close to 9 other very large bases, so rather than doing TAP at all
20 of those, we let the 9 bases that are close to the big 11 use those
resources.

We will open six more TAP sites before the end of this fiscal
year, and by the end of next fiscal year, the entire Navy will be
covered. We also have three overseas sites where we will run a test
program. Those are at Rota, Spain, Yokosuka, Japan, and in Guam
in the Mariannas.

I think our program is well underway. I think we are meeting
the requirements at this stage of development. I think we are doing
it in a logical, reasonable, and studied way by leaning on a pro-
gram that the Navy already had that was working quite well.

Thank you. I look forward to answering your questions.

Mr. Penny. Thank you, Admiral.

General Smith.

STATEMENT OF LT. GEN. NORMAN H. SMITH, DEPUTY CHIEF OF
STAFF FOR MANPOWER, U.S. MARINE CORPS

General NorMAN SmitH. Mr. Chairman and members of the sub-
committee, I thank you for the opportunity to chat with you today
about what the Marine Corps is doing concerning this very vital
program.

Our separation counseling was being done in the Marine Corps
before Public Law 101-510 was enacted, both by the unit command-
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ers for individuals and through grow:: briefings at our Family Sup-
port Centers. Because it was our policy to do this counseling, it was
possible to modify and expand these counseling services to include
the expanded benefits that are available under transition assist-
ance. We currently have 18 centers with transition assistance coun-
selors established throughout the Corps, both in the United States
and overseas, who are currently counseling separating Marines on
their benefits. Since April, we have briefed more than 33,000 sepa-
rating Marines in compliance with the nine counseling require-
ments found in this addition of the law.

As an aside, this increase in the counseling requirement will not
be funded until next year. It has already cost us around $2.7 mil-
lion, which we did not budget for. But we do very much appreciate
the support that we expect in the next 2 years of approximately
$4.1 million in each of those 2 years. That I thank you for.

The system we have in place is serving our Marines in coopera-
tion with and augmented through the Department of Labor Transi-
tion Assistance Program. It has come to my attention that a prob-
lem exists with the forwarding of medical records to the Veterans’
Administration, and I recently directed that this is going to be
solved by having the medical records forwarded one day after a
member separates. We have to get that solved in order to take care
of cur people appropriately.

I have to tell you that there has also been concern expressed for
those Marines who were eligible for the expanded benefits but sep-
arated prior to the eligibility determination being made. That is of
concern to us and I'm sure it's of concern to you. I can assure you
that we are now preparing to reach out to these individuals to
ensure that they will receive the benefits for which they are eligi-
ble. I would like to make it clear that whatever can be done to get
assistance to eligible separatees will be done.

I think as a sidelight we should mention what the veterans orga-
nizations are doing too, sometimes formally and sometimes infor-
mally, to assist us in the transition of our Marines. I specifically
cite the Marine Corps League and the Marine Corps Coordinating
Council, who have reached out into the various bases and offered
their assistance as well. I'm sure the other services, with their vet-
eran support groups, have that same capability. But they are doing
a good job in this arena as well and I think they rate an “attaboy”
for that.

This concludes my remarks, sir. Thank you very much for listen-
ing and giving me the opportunity to talk with you.

Mr. PEnNY. Thank you.

General Hickey.

STATEMENT OF LT. GEN. THOMAS J. HICKEY, DEPUTY CHIEF OF
STAFF FOR PERSONNEL, DEPARTMENT OF THE AIR FORCE

General Hickey. Mr. Chairman and members of the committee, I
also appreciate the opportunity this morning to discuss the Air
Force's Transition Assistance Program and to report on our
progress in implementing the requirements of the 1991 National
Defense Authorization Act.
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As Mr. Cooper stated last Thursday, while we have made sub-
stantial progress in some areas, we have a way to go in some of the
other areas. I believe the area in vhich we’ve made the most
progress is working with the Departments of Labor and Veterans’
Affairs, in expanding the Transition Assistance Program. Over the
past year, we have seen a great deal of improvement in the overall
seminar program and, as a matter of fact, this past Friday we com-
pleted the first of our four training sessions that are conducted by
the National Veterans Training Institute to train the first of our
100 transition managers we will have at base level.

I have been told that the training was absolutely superior. So for
the record, I would like to commend the staffs of the Departments
of Labor and VA for their efforts to assist our present and future
veterans of the Air Force. The Air Force looks forward to contin-
ued success in the TAP program.

I am also pleased to inform the committee that, effective yester-
day, July 24th, the Air Force has formally implemented all the
available transition benefits.

As an aside, I asked my staff to call a few of the bases and see
how the first day of business went. We have somewhere between 25
and 30 new transition ID cards that were issued, and I expect by
tomorrow night, the end of this week, that number will be in the
hundreds. So they're off and working.

Moreover, we are also ready to notify our members who have al-
ready separated, through a direct mailing program, on how to re-
cover their benefits retroactively. While it took much longer than
we had anticipated to sort out the eligibility criteria, and while I'm
pleased that we are now providing transition benefits, I believe
that in the next several months we will make great improvements
in the programs that have already been initiated.

Finarly, I would like to reaffirm that the Air Force considers the
transition process to be a family business and that we will continue
to do business with the family as the centerpiece of our program.

At this time I will be glad to answer any of your questions.

Mr. PENNY. Thank you, gentlemen.

What instructions have been issued to the commanders at the in-
dividual bases regarding the implementation of TAP, the types of
facilities that are to be made available and the types of promotion-
al efforts that are to be implemented, to ensure that troops are
fully informed of their opportunity to participate in the program?

General RENo. Mr. Chairman, within the Army we have at each
of our bases, for which we have ACAP, an ACAP courdinator who
has responsibility for oversight of both the Army’s ACAP program
and the integration and support of the TAP program.

Similarly, for those bases that have TAP without ACAP, we have
comparable guidance to the field. The guidance is to provide sup-
port for a facility required for not only the support of TAP but sup-
port of the ACAP program, which includes a conference facility of
a minimum of 40 people to standard—i.e., the carpetinf, the right
support facilities for instruction, the right audio-visua and those
kinds of things. We think it is quite well squared away at this
point in time.

Now, as we expand, we will provide comparable guidance for the
bases that will receive ACAP and/or TAP expansion. We are com-
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mitted to quality facilities, recognizing that the instruction iz sup-
ported better when you have the right environment and the right
audio-visual and instructional material available for thz personnel
from the Labor Department and the other agencies.

Mr. PENNY. | have a follow up, and then I want the others to
answer the same questions.

What are the rates of participation among eligible servicemen?

General Reno. It's mixed, Mr. Chairman, right at this point. We
have a total of seven TAP sites in operation now. At four of those,
attendance is mandatory. It's——

Mr. PENNY. So it’s left at the option of the base commander?

General ReENno. We have left the Labor component and the job
component of ACAP voluntary, but commanders at four of our in-
stallations out of seven have made it mandatory. The participation
rate then obviously varies from that. But it is substantial.

Mr. PENNY. Admiral Boorda.

Admiral Boorpa. With regard to the guidance question, each ac-
tivity that has TAP or is scheduled to get it receives a personal
letter from me along with the instructions for the program, very
similar to what General Reno briefed. In addition, we have a TAP
coordinator here in Washington who has liaison responsibility with
beth DOD and DOL who then visits the site. We have continuing
interaction between headquarters, the site itself, and the Depart-
ment of Labor. So I believe that with that kind of ongoing program
we golve problems and fix any obstacles that come up on the spot
after that initial letter from me encouraging them and telling
them what’s required.

In addition, in “nswer to your follow-up question——

Mr. PENNY. Yes, on promotion and participation rates.

Admiral Boorpa. We get the word out in Plans of the Day, all
the kinds of base newspapers, all the kinds of ways that we do it.
Our program really has been fully subscribed. At 11 installations
over this past year we have trained over 20,000 people. That’s the
max we could do with this many TAP visits. So the demand is out
there for the service that we can provide, and as we increase the
service, it will be used.

It is voluntary, certain parts of it, and clearly the future employ-
ment part of TAP is voluntary. The military parts that we do—
TAP is 3 days, and we do another day ourselves on military sub-
_Lec.tsf,_ that is not voluntary. All departing servicemembers get that

riefing.

Mr. %ENNY. Have you kept statistics on the differential between
those who are eligible and those who actually participate?

Adrniral Boorpa. I don’t have those statistics, but I understand
the numbers are virtually the same. It’s about 120 people at each
TAP session, which is the max that we can do comfortably.

Mr. PENNY. General Smith.

General NormMaN SmiTH. Concerning the guidance, sir, back in
April we had the command representatives in for a one-week semi-
nar and training session, conducted by my Headquarters Marine
Corps-type representative. During that period, along with all the
other implementing instructions, while we conveyed a half day’s
worth of information to the commanders concerning implementa-
tion of this particular program, emphasizing, of course, the close
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coordination among all the services. Wherever we can make use of
other service activi‘ies, we have tried to do that, including Veter-
ans' Affairs and the Department of Labor. It is vital that this pro-
gram function with that sort of coordination. However, you're
lg_oing to run into the normal expected growing pains along that
ine.

Also, 1'have written a personal letter to each of our base com-
manders outlining the program and emphasizing the Comman-
dant’s guidance as well.

I have directed my department at Headquarters Marine Corps to
draft a Marine Corps Order that lays out the specifics of this pro-
gram. Recently it is on my desk, and I hopefully will be able to get
to it this afternoon. It is an All Marine Corps Message that will be
sent laying out sort of the advent of the Marine Corps Order with
regard to transition assistance. So what I'm saying, sir, is I think
we're doing well on getting the information out.

You asked for a percentage of participation. Again, a soft
number, I'll give you 50 percent. However, we have made it manda-
tory for our sergeants and below to go to this sort of training. We
have made it optional for our staff noncommissioned officers and
our officers to go to it.

Like we do so many times in the Marine Corps, the good judg-
ment of our commanders in the field to understand the intent of
the orders, the intent of Congress, the intent of DOD, that's going
to get the job done.

Mr. PENNY. General Hickey.

General HICKEY. We have provided several types of instructions
so far, Mr. Chairman. I must say that in this we've had kind of a
running dialogue since we established our task force in August,
1990, so in terms of formal instructions and involvement from base
level up to headquarters, it has been an ongoing exchange. We
fielded an Air Force transition plan on the 6th of May, which speci-
fies the functional responsibility at every level of command, from
the headquarters down to the base level, so that everybody knows
what piece of the action they are responsible for and are to do.

It directs that appropriate seminar facilities—and I underline
seminar—be used when conducting the TAP classes. Normally we
use a designated kind of classroom facility, or we’ll use rooms in
officers’ clubs or enlisted clubs, places that have the right kind of
environment for a class size of about 35, where you have tables for
group exercises and those kinds of things, because we found they

re the most successful way to impart the information in a seminar
environment,

On the 11th of July we then forwarded very formal and very de-
tailed information on the whole process of administering the tran-
sition benefits and programs. As I said, the start date was yester-
day and we're off and running on that. We will begin paying sepa-
Eation pay on the 1st of August to the enlisted members that we

ave.

Attendance at the TAP seminars in the Air Force is voluntary. |
do not have as yet, I suess, a sophisticated enough feedback system
to tell me what the participation rate is. But we know there are
some people who already have a job or, for one reason or another,
don’t really need that. We feel that people who are participating
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need to want to be there in order to make it an effective session. So
we are letting it run that way.

My guess is that the participatio» rate is very, very high, and
that anyone ..ho doesn’t have fairly good plans for employment
afterwards is attending. All the feedback we get is overwhelmingly
positive on the process.

We have 25 centers that are already open, working with DOL
and the TAP program, and we'll have 25 more by the end of Sep-
tember. That’s about 55 percent of the CONUS bases. We also—and
I think Mr. Cooper may have mentioned——

Mr. Penny. Fifty-five percent of the bases, and what percent of
the personnel?

General Hickey. Well, we're starting with the largest bases, so
it’s higher than that. I can’t give you the precise number, but it
probably is something close to 70 percent of the personnel. We're
going for the big bases and the population centers.

We also have 28 people who we have trained through the same
NTVI at Denver, again under the auspices of the Department of
Labor, and we return them overseas. They are providing the same
kinds of TAP programs with that training to our overseas bases at
28 locations in the Pacific and in Europe.

As a matter of fact, I think some of our overseas commands are
the most aggressive in working with the transition program. So it's
unfolding, but I think it's going very well.

Mr. PENNY. Thank you.

Mrs. Patterson, do you have any questions of this panel?

Mrs. ParrersoN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Thank you, gentle-
men, for being here. Please forgive my tardiness.

You may have answered this when you were talking about par-
ticipation, but when they are participating in TAP, are they re-
lieved of their other duties at that time, or is after hours? How
(goes that fit into their normal schedule, if you would answer that
or me.

General RENo. Ma'am, in the Army, to answer you very point
blank, it's during duty hours. They are relieved. We have training
cycles in the Army that we call red-amber-green. During green
training cycles, you're expected to be at training. During the red
training cycle, you are then free to go to this as well as other
schools, medical appointments and those ypes of things that are
more 2 aptive ang less of a detractor from training. So yes, it's
during duty hours, and it is time protected for the soldier.

Mrs. PaTTERSON. Thank you.

Admirsl BoorpA. In the Navy’s case it’s very similar. Our people
actually receive temporary additional duty orders which sends
them to this training as the only duty they have to perform at that
time. It is done during normal working hours.

General NorMAN SmiTH. In the Marine Corps, ma’am, we en-
courage relief from regular duties. The training is accomplished
during normal training hours. Of course, if there is some unusual
operational consideration that this Marine may be required to par-
ticipate in, then he goes on that. That's the commander’s call.
However, since we start this training 180 days prior to the Ma-
rine’s expected release from Active duty, he has the time to catch
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?p on that if operations considerations jump in there and take the
ore.

Mrs. ParTerson. Thank you.

General Hickey. We do it during normal duty hours, too. We do
not have formal guidance through our commanders that the‘% must
make their people available and preclude other duties. We are
looking at whether that’s going to be necessary or not. Our experi-
ence so far is that it's not. We have a pretty good handle on it.
Once they show up and start the seminars, if for some reason or
another during that next couple of days somebody doesn’t appear
at the session because he's been withdrawn, we would know about
that and it would be discouraged. But it hasn’t arisen as an issue
¥et. But we may need to do that, just to make sure that everybody

ully understands they are supposed to be there. We think they do,
but it may be a place that we haven’t quite covered yet.

Mrs. PATTERSON. Mr. Chairman, do I have time for one other
question?

Mr. PENNY. Proceed.

Mrs. PATTERSON. The other question is just on the feedback that
ﬂou all have gotten from participants. Are you getting good feed-

ack? Are they making suggestions and changing, or are you really
getting feedback from those folks who have participated?

General RENO. Ma’am, we're getting more positive feedback each
day. Early on there were some criticisms on quality of instructions,
but the agencies have had training classes and the quality of in-
struction has markedly improved. The feedback is positive for all
programs.

Mrs. PaTTERSON. Very good.

Admiral Boorpa. Our students fill out a critique sheet and we
keep score at the end. Ninety to 95 percent of the students give the
TAP course one of the highest two marks, either favorable or ex-
tremely favorable. So I would say our feedback is, one, very struc-
tured, and two, very good.

Mrs. PatTERSON. Thank you.

General NORMAN SMITH. Ma'am, let me answer that question
with our experience at Marine Corps Base, Camp Pendleton, in
Southern California. Between the two Aprils here, April of 1990
and Agril of 1991, we had one of the pilot programs in coordination
with the Department of Labor. It was very positive.

Let me look on the other side to show you some of the criticisms
and then you can see the direction for getting rid of those criti-
cisms. We need additional instructor training quotas to include
overseas transition personnel. That came out from this. We need
qualification standards for our TAP_ instructor personnel. We also
found out that as we went into the State or the Federal job service
agencies, that those instructors who were assigned to go to the
bases, still had in the back of their mind their requirement back at
their home office for so many numbers or quotas per day of coun-
seling, that they had to provide in their office. -.

Well, as we all in the military run into, dual hatting is what
we're talking about. So you have the person who is going to do that
instruction all the timne with his mind back in his office, “Doggone,
I'm not getting my quotas.” So I think maybe there should be some
modification along that line. As a result of this observation in the
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pilot program, there may be something already moving in that di-
rection. I certainly think it should.

We also found that we needed a couple more additional days to
include some of the military and other civilian transition activities
that General Reno and Admiral Boorda also mentioned a few min-
utes ago. So all in all, it is very positive. But I think all the serv-
ices probably benefited from the critiques that came out of that
year-long pilot program.

Thank you, ma’am.

Mrs. PaTTersoN. Thank you.

General Hickey. We had essentially the same experience, mostly
very favorable riﬁht off the bat, but we had a couple of isolated in-
stances where the people delivering the training and seminars
needed better preparation before they got there. That has been
solved. The Department of Labor and the State employment com-
missions stepped right up to that, and we helped them. Now we
have personal relationships at most all of those centers now that
keep the same people coming back to deliver the seminars each
time. It has allowed us to get smart on how to set up a program so
that the new bases, as they come on line, are turning up with pre-
pared and educated and qualified people the first time around. So
our results are essentially, as I said earlier, overwhelmingly posi-
tive right now.

Mrs. PATTersON. I appreciate it. Thank you very much.

Mr. PEnNY. Thank you.

I have one last question. We have a vote on the House floor, but
I want to finish this panel first. It would then be a good break
point.

I think one or two of you spoke to this issue already, but just so
I'm clear on this, in determining which bases receive the TAP pro-
gram, is that a matter that's negotiated between each of you and
DOL, or, if not, is there another process whereby a decision on
which base to put in the program is made?

General REno. Mr. Chairman, it is developed jointly.

Mr. PENNY. From your office to the DOL?

General RENO. That's correct.

General RENO. And before we lock the final decision, we coordi-
nate with the base commander to ensure that adequate facilities
are available consistent with our standards.

Mr. PENNY. By the end of the next fiscal year, fiscal year 1992,
how many bases and what percent of personnel would be under the
program?

General RENo. Sir, the projection for TAP is 59——

Mr. PENNy. Fifty-nine bases by the end of fiscal year 1992?

General RENo. By the end of the program, sir. I cannot give
you——

Mr. PENNY. I understand.

General RENo. I will have to provide for the record the fiscal
year break. But 59 is the objective. I will provide for the record the
Egrcentage. But the overwhelming majority of CONUS bases would

covered. We cover OCONUS—Korea, Europe—with the Army's
ACAP program, but we do not have, as the Air Force suggested,
the TAP projected overseas, which we need to do.

(The information follows:)
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At the end of fiscal year 1992, there will be 59 Army bases actively participating
in or served by Department of Labor (DOL) TAP at CONUS locations. DOL AP's
goal is to be available for all division level Army installations by the end of the first
quarter of fiscal year 1992. The estimated percentage of military personnel who will
be transitioning from the Army at the Army TAP sites is 58 percent of the total
number of soldiers projected to leave the Army.

Mr. PENNY. Is that in negotiation phase now, trying to figure out
how you can get people trained to do TAP overseas? -

General RENo. It is within the Army, but the Department of
Labor TAP program does not at this point, as I understand it,
extend overseas. That is the one change that we would suggest and
would be something we would ask for.

Mr. PeEnNNY. Admiral Boorda, I thought you said you were going
to have all personnel covered?

Admiral Boorpba. At every major base, and we don’t have that
many large bases——

Mr. PENNY. The numbers again in terms of bases and——

Admiral Boorpa. I will have to give you that for the record. But
we already have the majority of the CONUS Navy covered. We will
never be able to cover very small bases or recruiters, but we will
lean on the cooperation of the other services to get to a closer base
for them.

(The information follows:)

Currently, TAP is offered at 11 Navy sites covering a total of 20 commands. These
11 sites are: Norfolk, San Diego, Mirarmar, Point Mugu, Lemoore, Long Beach,
Treasure Island, Point Hueneme, Jacksonville, Bangor, and Whidbey Island. We are
coordinating with DOL and project an additional 25 TAP sites by the end of fiscal
year 1992, These additional sites will service all remaining major facilities within
the continental U.S. Projected sites are: Groton, CT; Mayport, FL; Kings Bay, GA;
Brunswick, ME; New York City; Philadelphia; Little Creek, VA; Oceana, VA; Brem-
erton, WA; Washington, DC; Pax River, MD; Gulfport, MS; Orlando, FL; Pensacola,
FL: Idaho Falls, ID; Great Lakes, IL; Meridian, MS; Newport, RI; Millington, TN;
Beeville, TX; Corpus Christi, TX; Kingsville, TX; New Orleans, LA; South Wey-
mouth, MA.

To answer your initial question, we selected the first 11 bases
ourselves. We picked the big ones that you would expect—San
Diego Norfolk, what have you. DOD and DOL coordinated with us,
and .aat was not a problem. We have established relationships
now, and as we expand the program for the remainder of this year
and next year, I don’t see any problems in coordination and getting
them where we want them.

Mr. PENNY. General Smith.

General NORMAN SMiTH. Sir, our 18 bases will be covered, 14 of
them by the end of this fiscal year, and that’s going to pick up
around 85 percent of our Marines.

As I mentioned in my earlier comments, all of us can throw our
servicemembers into the other services' support, too, when there
doesn’t happen to be a major Marine Corps base nearby. Marines
are spread throughout all the service- and all around the globe,
and we make use of our sister services. So I would say about 85
percent right now would be covered at the end of this fiscal year.

Mr. PENNY. General Hickey.

General HickEy. First, in opening new bases, in terms of provid-
ing the resources and the resource constraints by the Department
of Labor and the States, once they say okay, we're ready to do
something, and we have the ability to do it in the State, then we
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work with them in terms of identifying installations and finalizing
it, making the other service commitments that go with it.

We will have all 92 of our major CONUS bases open by the end
of fiscal year 1992, so we will have 100 percent coverage of our
major CONUS bases. We will do the overseas bases with the in-
house training assets that I talked about earlier. That will be 100
percent covered, too.

Mr. PENNY. | want to thank this panel. We appreciate what all
of you are doing to implement this program. We know that you're
strongly committed to serving this particular need of your service-
members. I think you are making great strides to implement the
program to their benefit, and I compliment you for those efforts.

Before I run off for this vote, I specifically want to thank Admi-
ral Boorda for courtesies extended to me last December when I
spent a couple of days in your spaces, and particular thanks to
C}?ptain Hansen for making sure I had a productive couple of days
there.

Admiral Boorpa. The quality of the lunch came from the Marine
Corps. I can't really take credit for that.

[Laughter.]

Mr. PenNY. I apologize to you that I couldn’t return the favor by
feeding you here today, but I do appreciate your coming by. We
will dismiss this panel with our thanks.

We stand in recess for about 10 minutes.

[Whereupon, the subcommittee was in recess. ]

Mr. PEnNy. Thank you for your patience.

We will move on now to our second el consisting of Mr. Al
Scott, commissioner, Department of Lag:: State of Georgia; Mr.
Thomas Hartnett, commissioner, Department of Labor, State of
New York; and Mr. George Tetler, chair, Veterans' Affairs Com-
mittee, Interstate Conference on Employment Security Agencies.

We thank you for being here, and we will start with Mr. Scott.

STATEMENT OF AL SCOTT, COMMISSIONER, DEPARTMENT OF
LABOR, STATE OF GEORGIA

Mr. Scorr. Mr. Chairman, members of the subcommittee, I ap-
preciate the opportunity to appear before you today to present our
views on the Transition Assistance Program and make recommen-
dations for program improvements.

Let me assure you from the outset, Mr. Chairman, I come out of
a strong sense of commitment to our Nation’s veterans and those
who in the future will become veterans. They have faithfully
sem&ed our Nation, and I believe it is now our duty to meet their
needs.

There is another compelling reason to focus on veterans, the
great potential to strengthen tﬁe quality of the civilian labor force.
By placing veterans where their skills are needed, TAP can con-
tribute to our Nation’s economic well-being. TAP, Mr. Chairman,
should be considered an investment in America.

For the past year, our agency has operated TAP at Fort M. or-
son and Fort Benning, Georgia. Nearly 1,500 individuals have com-
pleted training. We are convinced of the value of the effort not
merely for the job finding skills it imparts but because of the confi-
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dence it instills in individuals who, in many cases, are facing pri-
vate sector job competition for the first time.

We believe that full-time transition assistance centers should be
established at all military instaliations where service personnel are
being discharged. Under such an arrangement, TAP training would
be an integral part of the assistance provided to individuals ap-
proaching their discharge. DVOP’s and LVER’s would be available
full time to assist with their individual employment needs as they
transition to civilian employment.

Further, I believe the Employment Service serves as the base of
operatio. for DVOP's and LVER's in each State and is the only
logical foca! point for administering and operating an expanded
TAP program. It would actually be an extension of a system whose
primary objective is to bring together employers and workers.

By the way, I can tell you that the Employment Service offers
much more than entry-level jobs, they also offer high-skilled and
professional positions. Our Employment Service program therefore
provides a foundation on which TAP can build and expand. To this
end, I have several recommendations I would like to make to the
subcommittee.

First, Mr. Chairman, we must provide adequate rescurces. Our
experience at two TAP sites has shown that more personnel will be
needed to support an expanded program so that existing DVOP
and LVER staff assigned to local Employment Service offices can
continue to serve the existing veteran community. Additional allo-
cations should be made to those States with separation centers in
proportion to the number of projected discharges in each year of
DOD down-sizing.

Second, we musi establish a national system that will enabie
TAP staff to make direct contact with their counterparts in other
States. The technical capability exists to instantly transmit re-
sumes, local labor market information, and job openings data
across State lines. However, suck a quality system can only be im-
plemented with the leadership and financing of our Federal part-
ners.

Further, the interstate job bank system administered by the U.S.
Department of Labur could serve as a repository of job listings
where national recruitment is necessary. It should also serve as the
automated delivery system for the DOD transition bulletin board.

Third, we must avoid duplication of effort. We have become in-
creasingly aware over the past few months of several plans within
DOD to provide employment assistance. I cannot object more
strongly to such an independent initiative. We fully understand the
commitment that DOD and the various branches have in assuring
a smooth transition to civilian life for separating military person-
nel. However, multiple programs confuse the individuals they
intend to serve, duplicate existing resources, and ignore the exist-
ence of a national system which was esiablished over a half centu-
ry ago to deliver employment assistance.

The Department of Defense has funds to establish new programs,
and each of the branches is requesting additional dollars. However,
we have been asked to dig into existing systems and existing funds,
which everyone agrees are hard pressed. The issue here should not

o
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be and is not turf protection but the most effective utilization of
scarce Federal resources to make transition easier for veterans.

For example, the efforts of DOD and the branches to make trade
associations and employers aware of the availability of a trained
work force is very positive. However, the results of these efforts
need to be funneled into a system that is already basically in place;
‘7e do not need parallel systems. '

Fourth, we need to communicate successful experiences. The as-
sistant secretary of labor for veterans’ employment and training
should initiate a program that allows TAP trainers and program
administrators to keep informed of innovative practices.

Mr. Chairman, I hope our experience with TAP and our recom-
mendations for a more meaningful program have been useful to
you and members of the subcommittee, and let me again emphasize
our belief that we not only have a duty to provide the best for
these individuals but it is an economic imperative.

I will be happy to answer any questions, Mr. Chairman, at the
appropriate time.

I'The prepared statement of Mr. Scott appears on p. 110.]

Mr. PENNY. Thank you.

Mr. Hartnett.

STATEMENT OF THOMAS F. HARTNETT, COMMISSIONER,
DEPARTMENT OF LABOR, STATE OF NEW YORK

Mr. HARTNETT. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman, and thank
you for this opportunity to discuss what are some very, very impor-
tant issues.

I have prepared remarks which I have submitted to you, and I
would just like to touch on some of the points this morning, and
hopefully many of the comments that I have will dovetail with my
colleague from Georgia since we are both basically in the same
business.

The challenge ahead of us, down-sizing the military, when you
look at the scope of that issue, it is kind of scary. We have some
500,000 people nationwide that we are going to see coming out of
the military by the end of (992: in New York State, 45,000 to
50,000 returning veterans, about 1,000 a week; and the problem
doesn’t end there; in 1993/94 we are going to see an additional
650,000 military personnel separating, by our numbers, nationwide.

If the numbers don’t give you pause, then when you look at the
various categories of people within thosc numbers, you see that
there are levels of services that will be required. For instance, you
have individu:ls who had intended to leave the service but had
signed up pertiaps for longer terms that are now leaving involun-
tarily, I guess r~ally depending on the service, based on the testi-
mony that [ hea: d earlier; people who have served 12 to 14 years or
so and had inten.'ed Yo mal.e a military a career, and that will not
be a viable optio, for them now; people whe wanted to stay 30
years and !iave vesied their pension at 20 but will still be leaving;
just general retirees ‘rom the military; and, of course, disabled vet-
erans coming out of the service. All of these groups will need serv-
ices, they will need counseling, resume preparation, leads on jobs,
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leads on training, and all the supportive services that we can
muster. So I think it is appropriate to ask what is out there now.

One of the things that is out there now is the business that we
are in, the State employment security agencies. It is a public labor
exchange program that exists in all 50 Stetes, in Washington, D.C.;
Puerto Rico; and the Virgin Islands. It has some 1,600 offices na-
tionwide. They are in virtually every neighborhood or in the neighe"
borhood next to your neighborhood when you return from the mili-
tary, and they house people who are trained in the very business
that we are talking about today.

Within this system, there is the veterans’ program which is
staffed by what we call DVOP's and LVER's—Disabled Veteran
Outreach Prog.. m specialists and Local Veteran Employment Rep-
resentatives. That system for veterans has been in place for 50
years. These individuals are well trained; they have extensive net-
works. 1 can speak only for New York, but 1 know this is tiue
around the country: They approach their duties with a passion and
a sense of mission that is unsurpassed in anything that 1 have
seen.

I heard one of the earlier witnesses talk about some of these indi-
viduals when they are in different assignments wearing two hats.
The DVOP’s and LVER's that I know in New York only wear one
hat, and it is not even a Department of Labor hat, it is a veterans’
hat, and they just approach those duties with the passion that I in-
gicated any private sector firm would be proud to have in its work
orce.

They have relationships that exist with veterans' groups, with
business, with labor, with training establishments that you cannot
duplicate, and if you started to try and build that system today, it
would take you 50 years to build just some of the contacts and nu-
ances they know about the business.

Let me be more specific with respect to New York State. We
have 97 local offices around the State, many of which we have con-
verted to community service centers which provide services at all
levels and all types of services. I mention this not to blow our horn
in New York but, rather, just to give you & sense of some of the
thirgs that the various States have been doing to improve services
to veterans. We have done a Veterans' Bill of Rights for Employ-
ment Services in New York tnat establishes priority treatment and
establishes a hotline for 1hose veterans that feel they haven't re-
ceived those services.

With all that in place, let us look at what is being proposed, and,
by the way, I applaud all the efforts and the focus and the re-
sources that are going towards this issue, but the Department of
Defense, as I understand it, has proposed some $65 million worth of
programming, and you heard some about it earlier: the Army
Career Alumni Program (ACAP’s), the Job Assistance Centers, and
when you lock at the material on these, you ask, “What will they
do?” They will do counseling, they will do job search, they will do
training, they will give leads to training. Some of that sounds very
familiar, and it ought to, because it is the business that we are in
and that we deliver to the general public and, of course, to veter-
ans on a priority basis.

5
g



52

The Resume Bank Initiative sounds very much like the Inter-
state Job Bank, which is a system, whether you like it or not,
which is in place right now; all the hardware, all the software, all
the communication networks are set up.

We also understand that there are some private biddings to de-
liver these services. I must tell you, if I were sitting here and I
were in charge of Acme Personnel Company and I told you that I
had 97 locations in New York State with trained personnel that
could find people jobs, I would expect that I would be a formidable
bidder on that work, but I am not going to bid on it because the
S}i;ate Employment Security Agencies are not permitted to bid on
that.

The Transition Assistance Programs, which again are very good,
I think, and clearly a step in the right direction to do the right
thing for veterans, will use State Employment Security Agency
personnel, and we will provide as many people as we can to that,
but there will be an impact on our ability to deliver services to
other veterans back in New York, and we don’t receive any addi-
tional funding for them.

That gives you a sense of some of the issues I see in terms of
what I see as kind of a duplication of effort that is going on here.
So what would I recommend?

Well, first, I think that the States and the State Employment Se-
curity Agencies—there ought to be a presumption in favor of using
the existing network for delivery of many of the services that we
are talking about Liere today. At least we should be in the game to
bid on those services, but I would think that there ought to be a
strong presumption in favor of using the Labor Exchange Program.
It is in place, it works, and it works well.

We ought to get more information from the Department of De-
fense—this is another recommendation that I have—through the
Defense Manpower Data Center to turn over to the State Employ-
ment Security Agencies all available information regarding person-
nel that are leaving the military. We have been trying to do that
for a while now, but have been unsuccessful. Hopefully you can be
of some assistance to us on that.

Anticipating the fact that some of these people are not going to
find jobs right away, there ought to be an extension of the unem-
ployment compensation for ex-service personnel for the full 26
weeks that are enjoyed by other Americans that are affected by
plant closings. As someone who is involuntarily separated from the
service, I would be hard pressed to tell the difference between a
plant closing and that.

Veterans ought to receive priority status under the JTPA, and
that is something we have done in New York. It has not caused
any problems in New York. As a matter of fact, it has provided a
lot of opportunities in New York for veterans, and that ought to
haw)en on a national level.

e also have a training program in New York that extends un-
employment insurance benefits for everyone who was involved in a
training program certified by the Department of Labor, and I think
that ought to be a national program. We ought to create a national
Veterans’ Bill of Rights that has the same kind of accountability
that we have in New York, with an 800 number, anticipating that
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many of these people will still, with all the good faith efforts on the
part of everyone, still not understand everything they are entitled
to asnd then, if they do understand it, may not ¢ <t everything they
are entitled to. They need to have a place they can go to, to find
out what they are entitled to and to let people know when they
haven’t received those services.

Let me just conclude by saying that I think there is a substantial
opportunity here for a duplication of effort which will not be in
anyone's best interest, particularly in these times of scarce re-
sources. It is amazing to me that in the Persian Gulf War, the total
battlefield commitment, we had 34 natiow.s. spoke 23 different lan-
guages, had different command structures, different communica-
tions, different weapons systems, yet they got the job done. It
would be a shame if the men and women who served so well were
not served by the four, five, or six, or seven Federal and State
agencies because we couldn’t get our act together and provide those
services in a coordinated and efficient way. :

Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. I will be happy to answer
any questions you have.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Hartnett appears on p. 117.]

Mr. PEnny. Thank you, Tom.

Mr. Tetler.

STATEMENT OF GEORGE TETLER, CHAIR, VETERANS' AFFAIRS
COMMITTEE, INTERSTATE CONFERENCE OF EMPLOYMENT SE-
CURITY AGENCIES, INC.

Mr. TeTLER. Mr. Chairman, I chair the Veterans’ Affairs Com-
mittee of the Interstate Conference of Employment Security, better
known as ICESA, and serve in a full-time capacity as director of
Employment Services and operations for the New Hampshire De-
partment of Employment Security.

The Interstate Conference, which I am representing here today,
is the national organization of all State agencies which administer
the Employment Service, unemployment insurance system, labor
market information programs, and in most States the Job Training
Partnership Act. Conference membership includes the 50 States
and the District of Columbia, Puerto Rico, and the Virgin Islands.

I am pleased to participate in these proceedings and present the
views and concerns of the Conference regarding the efforts under
way to help separating military personnel transition into he civil-
ian work force and to discuss how the Nation’s employment and
training agencies—specifically, the Employment Service—can most
effectively and efficiently participate in those efforts.

The Nation’s Public Employment Service is the primary delivery
system for veterans’ employment programs. State Employment
Service operations provide an array of other services, including but
not limited to assessing vork force trends and employer needs, ap-
plicant assessment, referral to training, job search assistance, coun-
seling, and providing labor market information.

Despite funding problems during the last decade, the Public Em-
ployment Service is still an established system with a nationwide
network of 1,600 local offices with knowledgeable staff. ICESA be-
lieves the Public Employment Service should be the focal point for
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providing employment transition assistance to separating military
personnel and their families.

At this juncture, Mr. Chairman, I am going to stray from my
written testimony in view of some incidents that have happened re-
cently. During the first day of hearings on veterans’' transition as-
sistance, various transition programs were presented to your com-
mittee. In the judgment of ICESA, all of the programs are flawed.

The greatest flaw, in the view of ICESA, is the extent to which
existing Employment Services may be duplicated. Given the cur-
rent budget crisis, the Nation cannot afford to duplicate public
services. We are certain that quality employment transition serv-
ices could be provided with substantially fewer dollars by recogniz-
ing and using basic employment and training services already
available from the State Public Employment Service operations.

Mr. Chairman, for years every returning veteran got their jobs
from Employment Services, as depicted in this rather old poster.
That is where we have been, that is where we are going to be, and
that is where we are proposing to stay.

To come to grips with this situation, we have taken the initiative
and have reached agreement with the Department of Defense on a
summit meeting. The Interstate Conference is in the process of is-
suing invitations to representatives of the veterans’ service organi-
zations, the Department of Defense, and its armed service
branches, to attend this summit in early September aimed at devel-
oping cooperation and coordination among the services and the
State employment security agencies on all aspects of employment
transition assistance.

The purpose of the summit will be to establish a national proto-
type for all employment transition programs, to ensure that these
programs are cost-effective, and, most importantly, to ensure that
all of us share a common goal to set a cocrdinated and cooperative
course of action designed to provide the services that the military
personnel affected by the down-sizing will need to be able to make
a smooth transition to productive civilian employment.

It is my hope that this committee and the Congress will support
the States’ efforts to shape a reasonable and responsible approach
to the provision of necessary services to veterans and recognize the
Public Employment Service as the logical focal point for employ-
ment transition assistance.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I will respond to any questions.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Tetler appears on p. 128.]

Mr. PEnnY. Thank you, Mr. Tetler.

You mentioned early September. You don’t have a specific date
or location on that?

Mr. TeTLER. We are making contact now, sir, to determine an ap-
propriate date for everybody. We are looking at the 6th or the 10th
of September. *

Mr. PEnNY. Is the response from DOD favorable?

Mr. TETLER. Yes.

Mr. PENNY. The service representatives from within the DOD are
also in the loop on this?

Mr. TeTLER. We are assuming that DOD is speaking for all the
services.

Mr. PEnny. Will take care of that?
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Mr. TETLER. The commitment has all of them involved.

Mr. PENNY. Could I ask all three of you to discuss the role of the
local Employment Service office in servicing area military bases
through the TAP program and at what stage you come into the dis-
cussion?

I got the impression that the individual services negotiate with
DOL, and then, in turn, once a decision is made about targeting a
base for participation in the program, DOL goes to the local Em-
ployment Se:vice office and the Department goes to the local base

commander, so it seems like you are notified at that point. Are you
brought into it at an earlier stage, or is my understanding based on
the previous panel’s testimony closer to the point as to when you
are brought into this?

Mr. Scorr. Mr. Chairman, we are generally brought in at the
very, very end, and that is part of the problem in my estimation.
There needs to be glanning up front, and there is a misgiving that
it only requires 3 days of staff time when, in fact, it requires con-
siderable preparation before and actually after the training. I
think, to really have an effective program, you really need to be
involved earlier, not after the decision has been made as to site lo-
cations and with no regard to the impact the service is providing to
veterans’ populations already.

Mr. PENNY. In terms of training a DVOP or an LVER to do the
TAP program, does that occur after the base designation, and then
they notify you, and you have to make sure that those personnel
within that local office get that specific training, or is there some
other process by which we determine to send those personnel to a
TAP training session?

Mr. Scotr. 1t is generally after we have been notified.

Mr. PENNY. Then you have to get up to speed.

Mr. Scorr. Yes.

To give you an example, we operate two sites, and if my informa-
tion is correct, with the expanded program we would have seven
additional sites in Georgia, and I have no idea as to the location or
anything else.

Mr. PENNY. And how frequently is the training session offered
for those personnel? Is that then an added delay from the time that
we have decided to cover a base until we can get folks trained, or
are these sessions run frequently enough that you can quickly get
them into a training program?

Mr. Scorr. I don't think they are frequent enough, and I think
they ought to be regional.

Mr. PENNY. They ought to be regicnal instead of at the national
center?

Mr. Scorr. Yes.

Mr. HarTnerr. Typically in New York there is a delay also, and,
to go back to your first point, we are not involved in the process at
a very early point. They have designated four centers in New York.
We are hearing about it after the fact, and if we were involved in
that process a little bit earlier, I think that could make a difference
in terms of the type and quality of services that are delivered.

Mr. PENNY. Knowing our priority is to reach the largest number
of personnel and that it is only natural then to go to the larger fa-

tu
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cilities, isn't it self-evident, though, which bases are likely to be
brought in at sc me point?

Mr. HArTNETY. Well, it could be. I don’t think there were many
surprises in terms of the list that they ultimately chose, that is cor-
rect, and we have a good working re{ationship with many of those
bases anyway for both their civilian activity and then for those
military personnel that would normally be mustering out.

Mr. PENNY. I guess I have a related question. While we are goin
to cover the vast majority of bases and make this program avail-
able to a very high percentage of servicemembers, there are small-
er bases that will never be officially designated as a TAP base.
What authorities do you have now to enter into some other ar-
rangement to provide a similar service on those bases? Any at all?

Mr. HARTNETT. None that I am aware of.

Mr. PENNY. Is this a serious problem that we are going to hnve
smaller bases that just won’t be able to avail their personnel of a
TAP t):l?e service?

Mr. TETLER. Mr. Chairman, getting at your question from a “bass
ackwards” position, if I may, I surveyeu all of the States that are
involved with the TAP program currently, and they all were ap-
proached, with the exception of California, in the same manner as
Georgia explained. They came last minute and said, “Okay, you are
goinf to do it; here it is.” There was really no preparation, no real
involvement and plan by the Employment Service.

I think one thing that we need to recognize is that the Em loy-
ment Service for years has had a relationship with most of the
bases around the country. We have, until we closed Pease Air
Foree Base in New Hampshire, for example, always participated in
some form of transition program, if you will, however informal,
with the discharge personnel, so0 that in some places they are in-
volved, and I see no issue in having that part of the local DER/
DVOP program.

Mr. PENNY. Mrs. Patterson.

Mrs. PATTERSON. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Thank you, gentleren, for being here.

What I heard that was discouraging to me is the overlap, the du-
plicate services, and the problems that you seem to feel. I am won-
dering, because of this need for greater cooperation between DOD,
the military services, and your program, do you think it is too late
that we can all really come together and try to work out some of
these problems? I know there is the suggestion of maybe getting to-
gether. I don’t think, as a Member of Congress, I intended to—to go
back, and I know your poster shows that you have been doing this
for a number of years, | certainly don’t believe that we intended, as
Members of Congress, to take away any responsibilities that you
had or to duplicate or replicate, ancfv I just wonder, is it too late for
us to ﬁo back and get everyone cooperating so there won't be as we
stretch the dollars? I just hate it if there is duplication.

Mr. HARTNETT. I think there is time to put together a much more
coordinated and concerted effort, but I think it takes a fundamen-
tal recognition by ever one, the heads of the various agencies in-
volved, to understand that this is the business that we are in, and
have been in for some period of time and have an existing network,
and have a committetf)e

staff, and have the leads on training and
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jobs and whatever. It becomes even more important when you look
at the environment that many of these men and women will be re-
turning to. There is a recession, and notwithstanding some people’s
claim that we are coming out of it, you would be hard pressed to
determine that in my offices in New York, and I suspect 1 speak
for a lot of others.

So I think there is time, but I app.aud this news I hear now from
ICESA that there is going to be a summit meeting, but we need to
rtfe‘al}{y make sure that there are some concrete results coming out
of that.

Mr. TerLer. I think, Ma’am, that the time is right. I envision one
possible problem. If you recall the testimony given last week by
many of the people who testified, several of them are about to
enter into contracts. If we get involved with contracts that are pro-
hibitive of doing a good job when we meet in September, that is a
downfall. I would hope that they would not enter into contracts
prior to an understanding and the development of a good program.

Mrs. PatrersoN. Do you have some goals for that September
meeting? How can we address the contracting problem? Is that
something that we have to encourage them not to sign on to con-
tracts between now and then? In other words, what can come of
the September meeting? Do we have some real goals?

Mr. TetLER. I don’t think we have any authority to do that, but
certainly your committee could do that for us.

Mr. Scorr. Mrs. Patterson, one of the things we ought to encour-
age at the September meeting is that we do not duplicate the serv-
ices that are being provided at the Federal level, whether it is De-
partment of Labor or DOD. That is extremely important.

To answer your question as to whether or not we have time, I
think we have time, because the transition bulletin board, for in-
stance, that DOD is talking about establishing, they are saying
1992 or possibly some time in 1993 before that will be ready and up
and running. So I think there is time, but I just think there has got
te be close cooperation in all sections.

Mrs. PATTERSON. I guess, Mr. Scott, you are the one who got my
attention first when I heard your statement that you are avoiding
duplication, when you said you couldn’t object more strongly to in-
dependent initiatives. That really ﬁOt my attention. We can’t afford
independent initiatives, whether they are from one branch or serv-
ice, from the Department of Labor, or wherever; we need to be
pulling together on this as we reach all of our veterans. I will have
to work with the chairman on your suggestion of how to address
the contractiny Eroblem.

Mr. PEnNy. Thank you.

I want to thank each of you. I think all three panelists have
given us some concrete recommendations as to how we can better
serve the veterans population, better coordinate the various agen-
cies in delivering these services. I trust that both Mr. Hartnett and
Mr. Scott will be involved in this summit that you are trying to
arrange with, I assume, DOD and DVA?

Mr. TETLER. Yes.

Mr. PENNY. The ideas they have presented to us should also be
presented and discussed and ngotiated in that setting, and we look
forward to following up on this issue and doing our part to bring
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some coordination to this effort. We don’t want to spend more
money than we have to to get the job done right. Clearly we have
good resources out there, and the best way to utilize those re-
sources is to get the appropriate level of cooperation among the
parties and to use the existing services that are already in place
arll)tli the existing structure that is already in place as much as pos-
sible.

Again, thank you for your participation this morning, and we
will continue to be in touch with you on these matters. In particu-
lar, I want to be informed about the specific time and location of
that summit. I am not sure it would be possible to attend because
of congressional responsibilities, but somehow or other I would like
this committee to play a role in those sessions.

Mr. TerLeEr. We will not only inform you of it, we will invite you
to attend.

Mr. PENNY. | appreciate that. If Members can’t get there, there
will be some representation on behalf of the committee in those
sessions; I can guarantee that.

Mr. TETLER. Thank you very much.

Mr. PENNY. Our last panel this morning includes Mr. James
Hubbard, director of the National Economic Commission, the
American Legion; Mr. Jonathan Gaffney, national legislative direc-
tor, AMVETS; Mr. Ron Drach, national employment director, Dis-
abled American Veterans; Mr. Clifford Dupree, associate legislative
director, Paralyzed Veterans of America; and Mr. Robert Manhan,
special assistant, National Legislative Service, VFW.

Thank you all for being here, and we will start with Mr. Hub-
bard and then go down the list of witnesses in the order that I
have introduced them.

STATEMENT OF JAMES B. HUBBARD, DIRECTOR, NATIONAL
ECONOMIC COMMISSION, THE AMERICAN LEGION

Mr. HusBarp. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, and my thanks to the
subcommittee for allowing me to appear here on behalf of our 3.1
million members.

The Disabled Transition Assistance Program, which is not neces-
sarily under discussion today but is really part of TAP, had a good
genesis. There were some problems rith initial implementation. I
think they have been sorted out.

The TAP program h: - ~ good genesis. Once again, there were
some initial problems, but that turned into a pretty good pilot pro-
gram which proved the system could work and which is putting
veterans or about-to-be-veterans in touch with the labo~ market.

Expansion of TAP has not been so easy. There have been prob-
lems with duplication of the expenditure of funds on the part of
the Department of Defense and the services to create a parallel
system. That came to a head in a Buffalo conference in April, a
veterans employment conference. There has been lots of dialogue
since then and I believe we're on the way to a solution from what I
heard this morning. I am encouraged.

I can tell you that some figures that I have seen show that a $4
million investment in transition assistance will result in $11 mil-
lion in savings in the unemployment insurance account. People
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who participate in TAP find meaningful employment at an average
of 11 days sooner than those who don’t. The starting salary for the
average TAP participant is $3,500 higher than for someone who
has not participated. These numbers are si ificant, Mr. Chairman,
and they deserve the attention of the suggommittee, the Depart-
ment of Labor, and most especially the Departments of Army and
Defense.

There are contractors out there who are willing to put veterans
to work, not to do TAP training but to put veterans to work. I have
chatted with some of them and they put veterans to work and I'm
in favor of that. That's where we’re all headed.

At this point I will stop, Mr. Chairman. Thank you for the oppor-
tunity and at the proper time I will be happy to answer any ques-
tions.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Hubbard appears at p. 131

Mr. PENNY. I have one quick question. Those statistics were quite
interesting. Do we have, however, an indication of whether other
variables may have been at play to account for the disparity be-
tween the time it took to get a job and the average salar. of that
job? Are TAP participants more likely to have received certain
technical training during the service than the non-TAP service-
members with a lesser level of training? I'm just trying to see if
maybe there were some other variables that might be a factor in
determining who goes to the TAP sessions and who doesn’t, or are
the two population groups relatively similar in terms of their gen-
eral characteristics?

Mr. Hussarp. That's an interesting question, Mr. Chairman, and
I'm certain there probably are some variables that were in play
here. I was not privy to tKe source of the information other than
the final figures. I can *21l you——

Mr. PENNY. The final figures are quite telling. A $3,500 differen-
tial is nothing to sneeze at.

Mr. HusBarp. That's exactly right.

Mr. PENNY. That's a compliment to the program. I think we will
pursue the statistics and see if we can’t determine some other char-
acteristics of the TAP participants as opposed to those that for
some reason decided not to enroll in the those sessions. Nonethe-
less, I think those are quite helpful. I appreciate you bringing it to
our attention.

Mr. Huesarp. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. PENNY. Mr. Gaffney.

STATEMENT OF JONATHAN GAFFNEY, NATIONAL LEGISLATIVE
DIRECTOR, AMVETS

Mr. GarrNEY. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I appreciate you
having AMVETS here this morning. I will keep my comments very
brief, since you do have our statement for the record.

We urge this subcommittee, if you can, to accomplish possibly
the single most important task in the establishment of a compre-
hensive, woriable program of transition assistance, and that is to
delineate, ut a minimum, the one singular authority to plan, co-
ordinate, organize, implement, publicize and monitor transition as-
sistance.
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One recurring theme throughout our meetings with the services,
agencies and departments involved with the provision of transition
assistance—and over the past 2 months we've had many meet-
ings—is that, in the words on one DOD representative, there is
nobody in charge. While we do not want to assume the worst, we
feel that without somebody in charge, the responsible parties, their
very best intentions aside, will waste countless days and dollars in
coordination duplication, and just general turf battling.

As was stated earlier, the only group that will suffer under these
conditions will be those members of the military who do need tran-
sition assistance. This request being made, we obviously realize
that this subcommittee does not have the authority to appoint a
transition assistant czar. We do hope, however, that you will appre-
ciate the inherent inefficiency in establishing and operating such a
program which currently crosses numerous bureaucratic bound-
aries on both the national and state level, or as told to us by one
high-level official involved with transition assistance, an endeavor
which he said was fraught with difficulties.

Thank you for having us. I would be happy to answer any ques-
tions you have.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Gaffney appears at p. 134.]

Mr. PenNy. Thank you for taking the time to be with us this
morning.

Mr. Drach.

STATEMENT OF RONALD W. DRACH, NATIONAL EMPLOYMENT
DIRECTOR, DISABLED AMERICAN VETERANS

Mr. DracH. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.

I would like to comment on your questions to Mr. Hubbard re-
garding the statistics. I have not seen those statistics, but I am fa-
miliar with the CAP program out in California, the Career Aware-
ness Program, which started a good while ago. There was very
similar data. I don’t know how comparable it is, but it was similar
data that came out about the positive results of the CAP program.

In response to your specific question on the CAP program and
the Navy out there, everybody went through it. It was mandatory
for those that were gcing to be discharged. So whether or not the
same type of situation occurred here, or whether there is disparity
over who attended the TAP program—and I'm not really sure—we
can provide you some information on the CAP program and the re-
sults of that.

Mr. Chairman, we basically are pleased with the concept of TAP
and how it’'s been implemented, with some minor concerns. Our
biggest concern really lies with the DTAP, the Disabled Transition
Assistance Program, which regrettably, in our opinion, has taken a
back seat to the TAP program. We are concerned also about how
the Department of Labor and VA particularly, we think, have in-
tentionally gone out of their way to keep the veterans service orga-
nizations out of the program.

In spite of the law and the mendate in the law that veterans
service organizations be part of TAP, our role within this whole
concept has yet to be defined. The Department of Labor has yet to
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bring us in to meet with them and ask us what our role should be.
And this is a good while after the initiation of the program.

Our major support, at least with the Disabled American Veter-
ans, has been from the military and primarily the military installa-
tions at the local level. As a consequence of that support and coop-
eration—and again, in spite of the reluctance of the VA and the
Department of Labor to allow us on the bases to do what we do—16
of our offices are currently severing 40 military installations. We
are very proud of that involvement and we're very pleased with
some of the things that we've seen going on there. We want to
thank the branches of the military service who have supported us.

My prepared statement includes some information about some of
the positive aspects of our services and some of the positive com-
ments we have received.

Mr. Chairman, about 25 years ago 1 was a patient at Walter
Reed, either a patient or I was on medical hold. I was there for
about 4 months. During that 4-month period, I never saw anybod
from the VA or any other agency to advise me on what benefits 1
might be entitled to, what might happen to me after I got dis-
charged, or any other benefits at all.

Regrettably, I think we’re repeating that experience today.
We've got Persian Gulf veterans at Walter Reed right now who
haven't seen a VA employee. We had Persian Gulf veterans that
we stumbled across by accident several months ago who had been
there 3 and 4 months and who knew absolutely nothing about what
the future held for them, who were not able to file claims, who
were not advised of their rights or their benefits.

1 heard a very disturbing story yesterday about an individual
currently in Walter Reed who has been rotired but has not been
given a DD-214 because he’s on medical hold and he’s been deter-
mined by the physicians to be terminal. He's going to die. The VA
apparently—this is a story that was given to me late yesterday and
I haven’t had a chance to verify it—that apparently the VA has
refused to file a claim on this individual’s behalf because he does
not have a DD-214,

1 have also heard stories from Walter Reed that the VA employ-
ee assigned there cannot be found. Patients go down to the office
where he’s supposed to be and he’s not there. Somebody down
there says he’s on the ward, so they go up to the wards looking for
him and he’s not there. We're not sure what's going on.

But we have an experience going on today being repeated, that
went on 25 years ago with returning Vietnam veterans. If we don't
do something about this, we're destined to repeat some of the same
mistakes that were made with returning Vietnam veterans, par-
ticularly disabled veterans.

Most recently we came across some data that showed that dis-
abled veterans continue to be out of the labor force at alarming
percentages. It used to be, for the last 4 or 5 years, about 67 per-
cent of the more severely disabled vets were out, and now it's up to
75 percent. I'm afraid that that’s going to happen with Persian
Gulf veterans and some of our more recently separated veterans,
those that are currently in military medical centers.

Mr. Chairman, there is much more to talk about. I see that my
time is up and I'll be happy to answer any questions. ThanX you.
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[The prepared statement of Mr. Drach appears at p. 143.]
Mr. PENNy. Thank you, Ron.
Mr. Dupree.

STATEMENT OF CLIFTON E. DUPREE, ASSNCIATE LEGISLATIVE
DIRECTOR, PARALYZED VETERANS OF AMERICA

Mr. Dupree. Mr. Chairman and members of the subcommittee, it
is a_pleasure and personal privilége to appear today on behalf of
the Paralyzed Veterans of America.

Over the years, providinﬁ counseling services, training and em-
ployment opportunities to the Nation's veterans and disabled veter-
ans has proven to be a beneficial program for the Government, the
private sector, and especially for the disadvantaged individuals
needing assistance in job placement. Today, these programs are no
less important and continue as one of the most significant benefits
available to former military personnel.

The Department of Defense will greatly reduce the personnel
strength of the U.S. Armed Forces over the next several years. In
addition to the regular discharge rate, the increasing numbers of
military personnel who will be separating from the Armed Forces
raises the necessity of properly preparing for their transition to ci-
vilian status.

PVA strongly believes that all service-disabled veterans, regard-
less of their period of service, should receive permanent and fore-
most preference in employment training andp(;ob placement pro-
grams. The Disabled Transition Assistance Program, DTAP, should
provide the transition assistance needed by military personnel who
were eligible for service-connected disability compensation upon
separating from the military service.

As a member of the Department of Labor’s Advisory Committee
on Veterans Employment and Training, PVA is concerned about
the lack of appropriate funding by the administration for the De-
partment of Labor to staff the Disabled Veterans Outreach Pro-
gram specialists, DVOPs, and Local Veterans Employment Repre-
sentatives programs at the state level.

Inconsistent funding due to arbitrary OMB cuts contributes to
the difficulty of successfully conducting essential employment pro-
grams intended to serve the needs of all people.

PVA believes that in today’s ever-changing job market, it is im-
perative that individuals who are separating from the armed serv-
ices be provided with the very best in counseling and factual infor-
mation to eliminate as many barriers to employment as possible.

This concludes my testimony, Mr. Chairman, and I will be happy
to answer any questions you may have.

The prepared statement of Mr, Dupree appears at p. 151.]

r. PENNY. Thank you.

Mr. Manhan.

STATEMENT OF BOB MANHAN, SPECIAL ASSISTANT, NATIONAL
LEGISLATIVE SERVICE, VETERANS OF FOREIGN WARS OF THE
UNITED STATES

Mr. MANHAN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. The VFW very strong-
ly supports TAP and we want to see it become a success.
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We have three macro-management suggestions. One is that TAP
be properly and fullgefunded in fiscal years 1992 and 1993. I know
that'’s a big request because the moneys come in three different ap-
propriation bills.

Our second suggestion is that the program be looked at now to
ensure that we eliminate or reduce duplication as much as possi-
ble, and also to look out for gaps or omissions in the information
we want to get to our departing servicemen and women.

The third suggestion, sir, is to make sure that the information,
regardless of the media or the format used, is presented in an un-
derstandable, clear and concise manner. Said another way, the
VFW would not want to see the handouts be in the format that the
IRS uses sometimes, i.e. too technical.

On a more positive note, for a micro-management suggestion,
based on all of the testimony presented today and last week by the
people who form and are making the TAP policy, the VFW sug-
gests that the Department of Labor take the initiative—because
they are the primarﬁeagency for TAP—and call together a repre-
sentative from the Department of Defense and a representative
from VA and try to come up with a standard package or a ““cookie-
cutter” organization that has a given number of spaces or positions
for the uniform services, VA, and Labor. If you're talking about a
Marine base, five Marines; two or three VA people; and one or two
DOL people might be needed. Then, under the space requirements
list who is &oing to be responsible for what.

The VFW'’s written statement used the word “Employment” in
cqfital letters because we feel this is the most important topic that
will be presented. We think Department of Labor must take the
lead in ensuring that their people, the experts, are available every-
where to present the employment information.

This summarizes our position, Mr. Chairman. I would be very
glad to answer any questions. Thank you.

ghe prepared statement of Mr. Manhan appears at p. 154.]

r. PENNY. I thank all of you for your testimony. I frankly don’t
have questions at this point, but I do want you to know that if you
haven't already been brought into the loop in terms of this pro-
posed summit, 1 personally intend t. do what I can to make sure
the service organizations are invited and, in fact, involved in that
summit session.

I would hope that some of the particulars about these coordina-
tion concerns between what the services are doing and what the
Employment Service office should be doing can be addressed at
that summit, so that that can then be brought back to this commit-
tee for its consideration.

I a;;preciate as well your highlighting the statistics on the bene-
fits of the TAP program. Those are the kinds of numbers that
really will help us to sell this program with our colleagues around
here. I think one other area that we're going to need to look at is
servicing those smaller bases that fall through the cracks, and then
as requested by Mr. Dupree and Mr. Drach, perhaps a little more
focus brought to the disabled veterans, the program, and how we
might be able to guarantee that those particular veterans aren’t
fallirg through the cracks, as unfortunately hus been the case in
the past. We don’t want to repeat that mistake.
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So continue to work with us on some of those specific  (estions
and then I'll do what I can to make sure that you're all invited to
that summit discussion, because I think that’s really going to be a
valuable session. I think we have already achieved a great deal in
terms of bringing the DOL and the DVA and the DOD together in
getting the TAP program implemented as we intended, but clearly,
as we go beyond that and look at the transition from folks to the
Employment Service office after they're discharged, that we prob-
ably have to do more in that area, to transfer information and to
coordinate those efforts. Otherwise, we're not going to be doing all
that we ought to do for the veterans.

Mr. Hubbard, you look like you have something on your mind.

Mr. Hussarp. Yes, Mr. Chairman. I would like to respond to
your initial comment about the summit.

I can tell you that I have already been approached by the chair
of the Veterans Affairs Committee of ICESA concerning attend-
ance at this thing, so the process is underway. I would compliment
them for putting it on the front burner and for taking the initia-
tive to get it going.

Mr. PENNY. Again, I want to thank all of you for your participa-
tion this morning. With that, the committee stands adjourncd.

[Whereupon, at 11:25 am., the subcommittee adjourned.]
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APPENDIX

Statement of Christopher B. Smith
July 18, 1991
subcoamittes on Tducation, Training and Employment

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Today's hesring will examine the progress in implementing the Transition
Assigtance Program (TAP). With the expected downsizing of our armed forces in
the coaing years, this progras will continue to dbe cspecially important in making
certain that the sen and women who have served 1in defense of our country are
afforded the best Dossible opportunities in their future endeavors.

Mr. Chairaan, ag you know, the Transition Assiztance Progran began as pllot
progrem in 1989 and was fully authorized last Year 48 part of the Defense
Authorization bill for 1991. This program 18 designed to provide members of the
arged services who are within 180 days of separation from thair service with
counseling regarding their future civilian careers. In particular, the TAP 18
designed to provide servicemeabers with the information and skills needed to
naximize the abllities they have acquired While serving in our military as they
enter civilian 11fe. Through Joint efforts by the Departments of Labor, Defense
snd Veterans Affalrs, the Transition Assistance Prostan program ¢ghould greatly
cage thu often aifficult adjustuent £rom military service to the civillan sector,

Mr. Chalrman, the recently concluded Persian Qulf Wer demonstrates the
taportance of Jaintsining the highest Quality of personnel in our military, In
order to insure this high quality, we must @2 all that can be done to insure that

¢ allitary personnel tre able to successfully wake the transition to civilian 1ife.
¥ith the easing of Kast-West tenslone and the accompsnying drawdown of our Troop
levelg, the need for a Transition Assizi:nce Progrem will be cruclal in the
, coming months and 1ears.

Agsin, I want to thank you, Mr. chairman, for holding this hearing today.
1 look forward to hearing from our witnesses today on the pro&ress of the

{implementation of the TAP.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
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Congressman Cliff Stearns
Subcommittee on Housing and Memorlal Affalrs
July 18, 1991

| want to thank the Chairman for calling this
Subcommittee meeting today. | also want to commend
him for his speedy action in bringing these four pieces of
iegislation before the Subcommittee for mark-up.

Today we will be voting of four pieces of legislation. The
first is H.R. 939, of which | am a cosponsor. This bill
would extend the guaranteed VA home loan eligibility to
certain members of the Reserves and National Guard
who have completed at least 6 years of service. Guard
and Reservists members already receive life insurance,
education and employment benefits. After the passage
of this legislation, they would also be eligible to the
housing benefits that they deserve.

| am also supportive of H.R. 1384, establishing a 2 year

pilot program on Adjustable Rate Mortgages; H.R. 2771,
which would remove the attorney fee limitation in loan

guaranty indebtedness cases; and H.R. 1624 which would
establish a monument in Washington, DC to honor World
War |l veterans.

Hearings were held on all of these bills in this
Subcommittee. The veterans organiza” vho

testified expressed favorable commen. . all four ot
pieces of legislation, and | am confident that their
passage would provide valuable services to thousands of
veterans.

Again, | thank the Chairman for bringing this legislation
before the Subcommittee today.
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July 18, 1991

Mr. Chairman and Distinguished Membars:

Thank you for the opportunity to appear before you to report
on cur implementation of the Transition Assistance Program (TAP)
as established by the National Defense Authorization Act for
Fiscal Year 1991, Public Law 101-510. I am accompanied today by
Major william Crevws, on detail to the Department of Labor to
assist in the implementation and expansion of TAP.

Under the Act, the Secretary of Labor, in conjunction with
the Secrataries of Defense and Veterans Affairs, is reguired to
establish a program for members of the armed forces who are
within 180 days of separation, and their spouses, to furnish
counseling, assistance in identifying employment and training
opportunities, help in obtaining employment and training, and
other related information.

As required by the Act, we entoved into a Memorandum of
Understanding (MOU) with the Departments of Defense and Veterans
Affairs on January 2, 1991. This MOU recognized the Department
of Labor as having the leadership for the developkent and
delivery of TAP and Department of Defense as having logistical
control. Of agual importance was the agreement of the three
departments to work together to ensure efforts were coordinated
and not duplicated.

I am pleased to report that we are rapidly approaching full
development of TAP. We are currently working uvith the Office of
Personnel Management concerning a series of 3ob fairs to be held
this fall and hope to become more active in this arena next year.
Further, we ares contracting with Dapartment of Defense to jointly
develop a delivery mechanism for the wide array of information
which is not obtainable through DOL's labor market information
systems. We are looking for more timely detailed and meaningful
1Ttoruatlon on the cost-of-1living than was available in the TAP
pilot.

Before expanding TAP, we examined the experience at the
pilot sites in an attempt to replicate our successes there. Two
principles became ovident. First, TAP sites should only be
opened when all partners are involved in the program voluntarily,
without promise of additional resources. Second, the workshops
at each naw site must be of the highest quality.

Keeping these principles in mind we have developed a four-
part strategy for expansion. First, we decided to concentrate on
those States where the largest share of uniformed military are
gtationed. Within those States, the focus will be on those
installations with the greatest number of standard separations
and retirements. This prevents a numerical bias towards basic
training installations due to their largs number of entry-level
discharges. Second, we expanded to those installations where
both the Employment Service and the installation had expressed a
desire to establish a TAP site. Third, we have placed strong
emphasis on development of a quality program. Finally, we
decided that the expansion would be a measured, orderly one.
#hile we were willing to decentralize the operation of TAP sites,
tha‘expanslon ;lan is to be firmly controlled from VETS' National
oftice.
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As a preliminary step, I have issued a Veterans' Program
Latter establishing TAP as a mainetreas VETS program implemented
through the National Office's Director of Field Operations. Each
echelon of VETS is involved in the program administration and
monitoring. Regional Administrators for Veterans' Bmployment and
Training (RAVETs) are charged with site visits to each of the
sites in their regions on an annual baeis. 1In many cases, the
RAVETs are charged with negotiating the activation of TAP sites
in lieu of representatives from the MNational Office. The key
person in the current organization is the State Dirsctor for
Veterans' Employment and Training (DVET). The DVET is charged
with quarterly site visits, mediating and resolving disputes and
with selecting the best qualified Employment Service personnel to
be workshop facilitatores.

In or<dler to prepars our field staff for this additional
challenge, a three-day training conference on TAP was conducted
June 4-6. This conference acquainted all DVETs who will
eventually supervise a TAP site and all RAVETs with program
organization and goals.

For the long-term succees of TAP, the most important
decision made was that of commitment to quality. The most
frequent criticism leveled against TAP workshops in the pilot
states was the need for increased presentation skills training.
In our pre-expansion planning we took this into consideration.
We were insistent that our workshop materials be of the highest
quality, that those pereonnel chossn to be workshop facilitators
vele the best the State Employment Security Agencies (SESAs) had
to offer, and that our workshops ba of the best possible quality
consistent with resourcess.

To improve facilitator presentation skills, we turned to
the National veterans Training Inetitute to design, based on
VETS' guidance, a 5-day progras to train TAP workshop
facilitators in the basics of preeentation skills. The course is
an intensive, compatency-based program of instruction involving
five formal evaluations: three graded presentations, a graded
comprehensive examination on workehop materials and instructional
techniques and an evalurtion of the students' ability to work as
a member of a teanm.

This course has been a resounding euccess: the initial
schedule of sight classes has been expanded to 14 in order to
accommodate demand. As of June 30, 80 Employment Service and 45
Defense or Veterane Affairs psrsonnel have received the training
in a total of seven sessions, six at NVTI and one conducted at a
field location. An additional eight classes are scheduled for
Pirst Quarter, PY 1992. The United States Air Force has
contracted with NVTI to conduct four classes composed entirely of
USAF personnel from Both the continental uUnited States and from
overseas.

Critical to the success of a rAP eite ie the professional
relationship batween the partners. Recognizing this, a
concurrent purpose of the course is team building for new TAP
sites. A typical class consiets of 20 etudents drawn from the
SESAs, Department of Defense and the Department of Veterans
Affairs who have been tasked to act as workshop facilitators at
the same bases. We have found that the stressful format of the
oourse builds a rapport between the students that would be
difficult to otherwise reproduce.

Two ancillary benefits of the TAP Trainer's Course have heen
the development of an instructor's manual and a standardized
workshop format. The inetructor'e manual provide. the workshop
facilitator with leeson plans, workshop exercises and
transparencies for an overhead projector. As the TAP Trainer's
Course format oenters around the conduct of a generic TAP
vorkshop, a model workshop format was developed. This format,
with minor modifications, hae been adopted by most new TAP sites.
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From all field reporte, thie training, etandardization and
quality aesurance program are producing dividends. Student
evaluatione are overvhelmingly poeitive.

The TAP Trainer's Couree ehould aleo be viewed in the
context of a compreheneive gquality aeeurance program, the
keystone of which is instructor evaluation. The firet step is
eelection. The DVET eselecte inetructore from among SESA
candidates recommended by the State Employment Security
Adminietrator. Skills training and an initial formal evaluation
occure vhen the candidatee attend the TAP Trainer's Couree. The
ASVET ie notified by NVTI of any candicate who dose not
eatiefactorily complete the couree. Finally, the DVET is charged
with viewing a TAP workehop at each eite once per quarter. As
part of thie monitoring vieit the DVET will evaluate the
pesrformance of the inetructor.

Reeponding to Congreeeional concern that TAP not interfere
with the delivery of eorvicee to veterans, we have introduced
team-teaching to TAP. Thie concept paire Employment Service
representativee with pereonnel from the inetallation to make more
facilitatore available during the workehop seseione. We also
rely heavily on gueet spsakere from local bueineesee to present
eubjecte on which they are expert. Additionally, we will use a
limited number of part-time contract facilitatore in the next
fiecal year to augment TAP facilitators in order to quickly
expand TAP to respond to the imminent Defense drawdown.

Program evaluation, ae mandated under Public Law 101-237, is
underwvay ueing a contractor-developed evaluation plan. Clearance
for the participant survey wae received froa OMB on June 6.
(iontactinq and interviewing former TAP participants should begin

n Auguet.

The primary purpoee of the evaluation ie to aseese the
effectivenses of the program as a whole. The research guestions
provide a framework for meaeuring the effectiveness of TAP in
meeting ite mandate, its impact on program participants, and
bene’ite achieved in reducing unemployment compensation costs.

% eurvey inetrument to collect data on post-eervice
employment, sarninge, and amount of unemployment compensation has
been Geveloped. Ite design ie based upon a model used
eucceesfully in eupport of numeroue job-readinees and placement
prograue. -

The evaluation will collect data from individuals who
participated in TAP and California's Career Awarenees Program
(CAP) during the period of May through Auguet 1990, and a
comparison group composed of individuals who eeparated from the
military during the same time period and fron the same locations.
We believe empirical evaluation will show many poeitive impacts
from thie program. 1 will report the findings of the evaluation
to you in May 19¢92.

We aleo began implementation of a comprehensive Disabled
Traneition Aesistance Program (DTAP). In February, our staff
representatives, at the request of the VA, met in conference to
deteraine the future structure of the DTAP. We examined the
demographice of veterane applying for VA dieability compensation
and the military eervicee' medical eeparation policies. Ve .
realized that by focueing DTAP only at major military medical
centers We were, in fact, missing large numbers of eeparating
esrvicemembere with a rateable VA dieability. We also concluded
that eeparating dieabled servicemembere were in similar need of
receiving job-eaarch aseistance ae other TAP recipients. As a
result, DTAP wau re-defi'ied ae an informational and educational
program deeighed to enroll potentially dieabled veterane in the
VA dieability eyetem up to eix monthe prior to esparation. To
this end, we have decided that each TAP eite will, wvhere
feasible, have a DTAP module. In turn, each currently operating
DTAP eite will offer the same level of pre-esparation employment
assietance as 2 TAP eite. Execution of this program has varied

s
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with installation. cClearly one of our primary goale for the
remainder of thie year and into the future will be to enhance
services to be provided to separating disabled servicemembers.

Following our strategy of measured, orderly expansion we
have expanded TAP from 15 sitee in the 7 pilot States to a total
of 50 currently active sites. Additiomally, we have taken the
preliminary steps to eneure that 30 more sites will be
operational by the end of the fiscal year. As of June 30, ve
have conducted 326 workshops and served 16,543 eeparating
eervicemenbers this fiscel year. Over 96% (15,910) attended the
entire workshop. As a footnote, 21 of the 50 current sites
reflect the merging of CAP into TAP. The number of attendeee is
lower than anticigltod due primarily to the ceseation of DOD
separetions brought on by the Gulf War which reduced attendance
from September through March. We have not been able to Keep pace
with the surge in eeparations since the "stop-loss policy” was
lifted. Next fiscal year we hope to expwnd to a total of 168
sites and conduct over 1,200 workshops.

TAP could not be successful without ite partners. This past
year, through voth the pilot program and the initial phase of the
expansion plan, the State Employment Security Agencies have
responded with great enthueiasm to our request to provide TAP to
militery bases. They have co.iributed resources beyond
requirements and have willingly taken on many additional
responsibilities to make the program a success. Further, they
have exhibited to eeparating servicemembers the strong and
continuing commitment of the Employment Service to veterans as
they pursue smployment aftaer separation.

From the Department of Labor's perspective, cooperation and
coordination with the VA has been superb at all levels.
Representatives of the Veterans Assietance Service are involved
at all sites. The Vocational Rehabilitation and Counselling
Service is represented at most eites. Even prior to the
additional hiring authority received by the VA by way of DESERT
STORM legisletion, the VA had clearly placed TAP as s top
priority. VA psreonnel are being scheduled to attend the TAP
Trainer's Course and are participating in the field es full
members of the TAP team instead of viewing themselvee on the
periphery as occurred during the pilot.

our relationship with Department of Dafense has developad
into a mutually beneficial one. By working to our respactive
organizational strengthe we are producing a synergietic
partnership which is providing qualit! service to the new veteran
and is cost-effective. DOD hae contributed resources-in-kind to
TAP in terms of facilitiee and manpover. We are aleo coopersting
with DOD by using the Transition Opportunitiee 8¥ltol (TOPPS) as
4 delivery meens for the information we are required by statute
to provide. We have consolidated the production of data for the
civilian Occupation and Labor Market Information System (COLMIS)
with a delivery system being developed by the DOD Training and
Personnel Data Center.

In addition to developing etronger tiee with the Department
of Defense, we have also developad relationehipe with each of the
uniforsed services because of the unique neture of each services,
the geographic distribution, and differing means of approaching
the needs of separating eservicemembere.

The Air PForce has been our earliest and moet ardent
supporter. Currently nineteen of the fifty installations ve
serve are Air Force. Their cooperation and assiettnce hae
allowed us to program sites at remote instellations in four
states which otherwise would have not been serviced. The Marine
Corps has also cooperated greatly in esteblishing and -u?portinq
TAP sites which now serve eight Marine Corpe bases. Activation
of additional sites later this fiscal year at Parrie Island,
South Carolina, and Yuma, Arizone, will result in providing TAP
to all major Marine Corps troop installations. Apparently due to
resource constraints, program delivery at most of the eleven Navy
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installatione now offering TAP is performed exclusively by DOL.
Despite thie conetraint, the Navy hae provided the lead in the
transition procees in certain arease of the nation such ae
Southern California. We have establishad an effective working
relationship with the Army at those nine Army installatione
hosting TAP. There, We have found TAP and the Army Career and
Alumni Program are complesmentary and have established good
working relationships.

Finally, I would like to add a word about the less vieible
and acknowledged partner in TAP: the veterans' eservice
organizatic. a. The veterans' eervice organizations have baen
valuable partners at TAP eites, helping facilitate workshope and
providing other important services.

In summary, thie has been a very productive year for the
Transition Assietance Program. Much hae been learned about the
operational aspects of TAP, but perhapes moet importantly, we have
entered into a very cooperative arrangement with DOD, VA and the
States. I believe I can say we vere all more than a little
apprshensive undertaking thie exteneive and critical program
during a period of increased public interest in Defense manpower
issues. Because of the vital nature of TAP, all partners
involved have cooperated extensively.

Thank you for the opportunity to appear bafore you today. 1
will be pleased to ansver any questions.

~J
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Good morning Mr. Chairman and members of the Subcommittee.
It is my pleasure to be here with you today to discuss the impor-

tant and timely subject of Transition Assistance.

INTRODUCTION

At the outset, I wish to thank you, the members of this
Subcommittee, and your staff for your continued interest in and
concern for the welfare of our men and women in the service of
our country.

A little over a year ago I had the opportunity to testify to
the Senate Armed Services Committee as we began the process of
providing transition services to our separating personnel. We
had as our goals, then, to plan a drawdown of our Armed Forces
that maintained readiness and combat effectiveness while main-
taining the quality of life of our people; to maintain a balanced
personnel mix -- paygrades, experience, and occupations; to
sustain military and civilian career satisfaction -- ensuring the
continuance of challenging, rewarding opportunities; and to treac
departees with fairness by providing severance pay and transition
assistance benefits, I am proud to report back to you that we
have met and exceeded these goals.

Under Operation Transition, we have developed a core of
programs to aid our military and civilian personnel in transi-
tioning from DoD into the private sector. I consider Operation
Transition to be one nf ~y top priorities. Today, I will be

presenting a summary of the key elements.

BACEGROOWD
puring the past year, we have been hard at work defining and
implementing programs to serve our transitioning military and
civilian members. Starting on a playing field where conditions
varied from installation to installation and Service to Service,
the Military Services and my office have worked together to
define a core program that meets the requirements of the National

De - e Authorization Act for Fiscal Year 1991, Public Law
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101-510, and meets the needs of our separating personnel and
their families. We are also working Closely with the Department
of Labor (DOL) and the Department of Veterans’ Affairs (DVA) to
build on their 1abor'market exchange functions assuring that
assistance will be available to all separating Department of
Defense (DoD) personnel, and where appropriate, to their fami-
lies.

Using available computer technology, we are developing a
resume data base for voluntary referral to private sector compa-
nies, organizations, state employment services, and other civil-
ian entities. For publication of job and training opportunities
a cumputerized electronic bulletin board is being developed.
finally, a decision information tool to explore career, training,
and geographic/relocation information will be made available,
along with a personalized occupational and training verification
profile. These transition services will be available for all
personnel leaving the Service, not just those involuntarily
separated,

For those involuntarily separated there are additional bene~
fits such as extended commissary and exchange benefits, employ~
ment preference in nonappropriated fund instrumentalities,
extended health care, continued use of military family housing,
excess leave or permissive temporary duty to facilitate their
transition to private sector employment and relocation activi-
ties, priority in affiliating with the National Guard or
Reserves, expanded travel and trarsportation allowances and
services, extensions in Department of pefense Dependent schools
until school year completion, and an additional opportunity to
enroll in the Montgomery G.I. Bill. I can report to you that,
today, the fundamental policy for these benefits is in place. We
are now working closely with the Military Services to integrate
these benefits into operational programs.

The development of the fundamental policies required a
lengthy, but necessary, deliberative process to define a key

definition: the "1nJoluntary“ separatee. We recognized this
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requirement when we began to implement the provisions of Public
Law 101-510. Seeking the fairest and most equitable solution
which met Congress’ intent while adhering to established DoD
policies, we worked with the Services to reach a consensus. This
process took time. The final solution defines an involuntary
separation as a Service member who was on active duty or full
time National Guard duty on September 30, 1990, and subsequently
denied reenlistment or involuntarily discharged under other than
adverse conditions. A member must Separate involuntarily under
honorable conditions. The differences in eligibility between
officers and enlisted are not substantive, but only reflect the
basic differences in types of discharges for each category.

The delay in defining this term has resulted in some Military
members being separated prior to the availability of the intended
transition services and benefits. The Secretaries of the Mili-
tary Departments will make every effort to ensure that the indi-
viduals in this category are identified and notified of their
eligibility.

Our outplacement assistance services are avallable to all
separating personnel and their spouses. We have proceeded with
the idea of partnerships in mind. This idea has allowed us to
capture the recent success of Operation Desert Shield/Desert
Storm, resulting in a publicity campaign where employers are
eager to use their resources to reach out to departing DoD per-
sonnel. .Capitalizing on the Washington, DC area and its advan-~
tages we have contacted the national headquarters of several
large business and industry associations and promoted DoD’s
outplacement ideas. They in turn have promoted the program
within their membership, which in some cases amounts to well over
6,000 employers. We also are receiving calls on a daily basis
from employers who, under their own initiative, are attempting to

fill job vacancies with separating DoD personnel,
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A cardinal tenet in developing a core program was that there
would be relative uniformity of services and assistance among the
Services. Nevertheless, we allowed some necessary flexibility
for each Service to modify the programs to fit specific needs.

In addition, the Services can decide where and how the programs
are provided. They will be providing more detailed information
on their individual Service implementation.

You called me here today, though, to testify on specifically
what has been done in the areas of preseparation counseling,
employment assistance, and the Montgomery G.I. Bill. Permit me

now to tell you all we have accomplished to date.

ERESEPARATION COUNSELING

In regard to preseparation counseling, the Secretaries of the
Military Departments are establishing programs to ensure that
everyone discharged or released from active duty receives appro-
priate counseling and that the availability of such counseling be
certified in the individual’s official record. The counseling
will include financial planning, counseling on the effect of
career change on individuals and their families, procedures for
and advantages of affiliation:-with the Selected Reserve, discus-
sions on the educational benefits under the Montgomery G.I. Bill,
and information concerning Government and private-sector programs
for job search and job placement assistance to include job place-
ment counseling for the spouse, information on the availability
of relocation advice and other services available through the Dol
Transition Assistance Program (TAP), and information concerning
medical and dental coverage availability to include the opportu-~
nity to obtain a conversion health pnlicy if eligible,

Medically separated personnel will receive additional infor-
mation on compensation and vocational rehabilitation benefits to
which they may be entitled undor laws administered by DVA. We
are working with DVA to insure copies of service medical records
of these individuals, with their consent, are forwarded to DVA

within 60 days of separation. Apparently there have been prob-
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lems with the transfer of medical records in the past and we
intend to reemphasize the importance of this administrative
function. _

A generic preseparation counseling guide is in the final
stages of development and will be made available to the Services
to supplement their existing separation counseling efforts. This
guide wil: also ensure all exiting military personnel will have
some level of consistent preseparustion counseling available.

"Once a Veteran,® an existing publication jointly developed by
the Department of Veterans’ Affairs and DoD is being updated to
include transition issues and will also provide essential infor-
mation concerning veterans benefits.

EMPLOYMENT ASSISTANCE: DEPARTMENT OF DEPENSE

Employment assistance in the Department of Defense is being
accomplished through various collaborative and cooperative initi-
atives among the Office of the Secretary of Defense, the Military
Services, the Department of Labor, and the Department of Veterans
Affairs. Our employment assistance philosophy is based on facil-
itation and empowerment.

DoD transition Services are directed toward providing on~site
assistance to active duty military personnel and their families,
whether here in CONUS or overseas, in the months prior to their
departure from military service. They are also geared to meet
the "irregular” working hours of many of our military personnel.

DoD relies on DoL’s Veterans’ Employment and Training Office
to conduct the Transition Assistance Program seminars and encour-
age separating personnel to follow-up with local Employment
Service personnel for job placement services. These seminars are
one means by which we provide the needed link between separating
military personnel and the Employment Service. Another is the
link which many DeD transition centers have with the local State
employment service office. un an ongoing basis, personnel who
have Separated then use the state employment service. We are
also encouraging smploy2rs who contact us with job vacancies to
contact their local state employnent service. DoD is extremely

pleased that both Dol' and DVA have expended so much time and
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effort in creating, adjusting, implementing, and expanding TAP
and DTAP sites throughout the‘United States during the past year.
It is truly a partnership characterized by a "can-do" attitude.

A common problem that has faced employers when attempting to
hire a former Service member is how to verify the individual’s
trainine and experience. Too often, when an employer attempts to
ver'.y an individual’s training or experience he finds that the
people who may be able to verify the training or experience have
been transferred. 1In response to this and Public Law 101-510 we
ara developing a Verification of Military Experience and Training
document. With notification that an individual is separating
from activa duty, the Training Performance and Data Center will
generate a Verification document ftor the Service to distribute co
the individual. The document will contain the individual’s
experience and trasining history, recoummended college credit
information and civilian equivalent job titles. The document
will be verified and signed by the individual’s personnel officer
for use as supporting documentation in the job search process, as
well as, negotiating credits at schools, and obtaining certifi-
cates or licenses. Ideally, the document will be requested up to
180 days prior to separation. Delivery tc the individual should
occur within 2 weeks of the request. We are expecting this
service to be available to enlisted Service members in October of
this vear and for officers by April 1992.

The bulk of Dobp employment assistance will occur in an already
existing infrastructure in the family centers with the exception
of the Army which is implementing the employment assistance
function through Job Assistance Centers (JAC). The location for
our employment efforts was chosen based on the fact that the
family centers already provide spouse employment assistance and
the expertise was in place. The transition assistance function

is a nat . course of expansion for the family support system.
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The DoD transition assistance program is a system of transi-
tion counselors who we are providing with additional tools to aid
an individual in obtaining employment in the civilian sector.
These additional resources include the verification of military
experience and training docuaent, as described above, and other
resources at the base education office, library, civilian person-
nel office, state employment office, the Chambers of Commerce,
and all entities who can assist separating DoD personnel find
productive Jjobs.

One of the tools which will be available in the transition
center will be the the DoD Job Opportunity Bank Service (DoD
JOBS) Resume Registry. As a voluntary program for separating
personnel, DoD JOBS has an zutomated capability to generate
minimal resume information to civilian entities for employment
purposes. The mini-resume, while not a cumplete resume, will
provide enough information for employer follow-up with the indi-
vidual. The individual will complete a short form consenting to
release the information for empioyment purposes and then enter
the data into a personal computer. The transition center will
transmit the data directly to the Defense Manpower Data Center
(DMDC) for processing into the master DoD JOBS aata base.
Employers with job vacancies will call a 900 telephone nurber,
indicating the types and locations of vacancies available, and
receive mini-resumes back either by fax or mail.

while the resume registry program fits a number of individual
and employer needs, it does not address the entire spectrum. As
a supplement to the poD JOBS, the DoD Transition Bulletin Board
is Leing developed. This electronic bulletin board will be
available to the Service transition offices, where it may be
accessed by an individual or counselor either in printed form or
by personal computer. It will provide various types of “ransi-
tion information to Service members, DoD civilians, and spouses.
Employers may place employment advertisements and business oppor=
tunities. State emp}oyment services will be highlighted as a

continuing source of expertise and personal assistance, and other
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employment data bases such as the Noncommissioned Officers Asso-
ciation and The Retired Officers’ Association may list informa-
tion ahout the employment services they offer. The Transition
Bulletin Board will also: allow states to provide fnformation on
opportunities and v;terans services; allow military and civic
associations to post information on their organizations; adver-
tise training seminars such as DoL/DVA sponsored TAP/DTAP semi-
nars; poct job fair announcements; and display other announce-
ments pertinent to DoD transition. The Resume Registry and the
electronic bulletin hoard will be available for use in September
of this year.

Another centralized automsted program we are developing is
called Transition Opportunities (TOPPS). 1In conjunction with the
Department of Labor we are designing a user~friendly, on-line
program to assist separatees in assessing 2 d planning for life
in the civilian sector. The program will include career options,
training and education opportunities, information on National
Guard and Reserve openings, and geographic/relocation demograph-
jcs taken from the Civilian Occupational and Labor Market Infor-
mation System (COLMIS). TOPPS will be available via a personal
computer and a toll-free modem call from installations around the
globe in late 1992,

In our development of these programs we have worked with the
Services to address their concerns, while also presenting our
ideas to employers, educators, associations, etc., as we have had
the opportunity. The resounding reply has been, "Where do we
sign up?" All participants have been very helpful in shaping the
program to fit tiheir needs while recognizing some of the con~
straints imposed by the military life style. A multitude of
organizations, associations, and employers are anxious to be a
part of Operation Transition.

In addition to the opportunity for civilian sector employment
involuntarily separated Military Service members and their
spouses are granted a one-time employment preference in Nonappro-

priated Fund Instrumentalities.
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ENPLOYMENT ASSISTANCE, .JB TRAIRING ASSISTANCE, AND OTHER
TRANSITIONAL SERVICES: DEPARTMENT OF LABOR

The successful readjustment of veterans into civilian life is
a muLual responsibility and concern of the Departments of
Defense, Labor, and Veterans’ Affairs. As a part of Operation
Transition, we have entered into agreements with DoL and DVA to
expand pilot and ongoing outplacement and readjustment programs.
All three Departments are committed to establishing and maintain-
ing a program to furnish counseling, assist in identifying
employment and training opportunities, insure awareness of veter-
ans’ benefits programs, and provide any other information that
will ease the return of veterans to the private sector. 1In
addition to the computer program discussed earlier, TOPPS, the
Departments are cooperating on the Transition Assistance Program
(TAP) /Disabled TAP (DTAP) seminars. These seminars are three day
workshops.providlng Service members the skills and knowledge to
assess their professional, technical, and vocational capabilities
and interests, conduct job searches, develop resumes, and prepare
for interviews. It also provides labor-market information spe-
cific to the individual’s geographic choice and follow-up job
placement resources through the Department of Labor’s state
employment service offices. Started as a pilot program in 1989,
limited to at ):ast five, but not more than ten states, geograph-
ically dispersed, it will now reach out to twenty-four states
with more than 80 sites in oper;tion or scheduled to be opera-
tional by the end of.Fiscal Year 1991 potentially serving 1
million DoD personnel. The DTAP is a unique four-hour program
for service members separated:-with a service connacted disabil-
ity. DTAP will be offered in conjunction with TAP and will
provide one-on-one or small group employment/information ses-
sions. I cannot uverstate the level of cooperation we have
enjoyed with DoL and DVA, Although the tasks have been difficult

and differences of opinion have been evident, there has never
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been a hint of doubt that we need to provide departing Service
members and their families with information and knowledge that

will mcke their adjustment to civilian 1ita a successful one.

MOWTGOMERY G.J, BILL

Empowering individuals with the tools to locate jobs is only
one of the functions of the DoD transit.cn assistance program.
Some individuals will want to continue their education. As you
know, the Montgomery GI Bill (MGIB) is zis educational benefit
provided by law that provides financial agsistance to veterans
and Service members wanting to return to school. Service members
are enrolled upon initial entry on active duty, but may choose to
disenroll, at that time, if they do not wish to participate.
Enrollees have their pay reduced by $100 per month for 12 months.
The current benefits amount to $10,800 for those serving on
active duty three or more years, and $9,000 for those serving two
years.

Approximately 74 percent of those eligible are enrclled.
Those who chose not to enroll did so primarily because: they
believed their careers in the military were secure and would last
their entire working lifetime; they could not afford to pay the
§100 per month for a year, many having other expens»s in rearing
young families; or they simply did not believe or understand that
they had only one chance to sign up for this benefit.

Involuntary separatees, who previously elected not to partic=-
ipate in the MGIB, or who fall under the Veterans Educational
Assistance Program (VEAF), shall be granted an opportunity to
enroll or convert to MGIB before separating. To qualify for
enrollment, Service members must be subject to involuntary sepa-~
ration that will result in an “Honorable” discharge on or after
February 3, 1991, and have their pay reduced by $1,200.

In order to ensure appropriate uniformity within the Depart-
ment, guidance for implementing the MGIB program for involun-
tarily separated Service members has been provided to the Secre-
taries of the Military Departments. Additionally, the Military
Services have been tasked to provide an implementation P an

regarding the MGIB transition benefits.
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CONCLUITON

Reaching to the forefront of computing technology and human
resources the Department has forged a new weapon which is capable
of delivering to the civilian sector a drug free, trainable,
disciplined, loyal, dependable, adaptable employee. We have laid
down the fundamental policies and are integrating front-line
programs within the Services to provide our transitioning DoD
personnel with the tools they need to capture first rate employ-
ment. The total of our programs, including those of the Depart-~
ments of Labor, and Veterans’ Affairs, rival the best found in
tive private sector.

We will continue to fine tune Operation Transition with the
Military Services and the Departments of Labor and Veterans'
Affairs as well as other federal and private sector organiza-
tions. The real benefactor of this program is the deserving
individual and in the long run the Department. A proven transi-
tion assistance program will allow us to continue to attract high
caliber personnel and offer a challenging and rewarding career.

As stated earlier, we are ceveloping the foundation of our
assistance programs as partnerships. These partnerships are with
the Departments of Labor and Veterans’ Affairs, private and
public sector industry, associations, educators and state govern-
ments. You have been instrumental in this endeavor and we appre-
ciate your efforts on behalf of our Service members. I am par-
ticularly pleased about the eligibility changes recently enacted
for separation pay; for the first time, regular enlisted members
are now eligible for this pay. We are still concerned, however,
about the need to expand unemployment compensation benefits to 26
weeks for involuntarily separated Service members.

I would be happy to answer any questions you may have at this

time.
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STATEMENT OF
D'WAYNE GRAY
CHIEP BENEFITS DIRECTOR
SUBCOMMITTEE ON EDUCATION, TRAINING
AND EMPLOYMENT
HOUSE OP REPRESENTATIVES
July 18, 1991

Mr. Chairman and members of the Subcommittee:

Thank you, Mr. Chairman, ior the opportunity to appear today
before this Subcommittee. I especially appreciate this chance
to discuss VA's role in delivory of services and benefits to

active military members and new veterans.

The nearing is called for the purpose of review and evaluation
of the implementation of sections 1142, 1143, and 1144 of title
10 and section 1418A of title 38. However, we take the liberty
of discussing also the broader efforts of the VA's Veterans
Benefits Administration in implementation of our military

services initiatives.

There is a long history of special, sometimes uniqu=, and often
successful efforts to bring VA's information and services to
the active military. Likewise, various initiatives have been
undertaken through the years to reach out to new (recently
separated) veterans to assure their knowledge of VA programs
and benefits, and to stimulate their use of entitlements. We
vill not, however, dwell on the history except to say that we
have felt increasing concern through recent years as we have
encountered difficulties making 1local resources s.retch to
fulfill our commitment to and with military installations and

their people.
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It was in that context that we approached the enactment of
Public law 101~-237, knowing the potential rasource requirements
of TAP, the Transition Assistance Program, and DTAP, the
Disabled Transition Assistance Program component of TAP,
Notwithstanding those concerns, we made an early commitment to
do our part and to serve as A full partner with the Departments
of Labor (DOL) and Defense (DOD). Through the establishment.
and delivery of Pilot TAP in seven states and Pilot DTAP in
thres states, we have enjoyed our partnership, both nationally
and locally, and have actively participated in the numerous
programs delivered at participating military installations.

The pilot efforts have not been problem free, locally or
nationally, but most of those problems have been standard
start-up difficulties involving communications, roles and
responsibilities, logistics, scheduling, and so forth. Over
time, people have worked through the snags and have effectively

come together to assure successful TAP and DTAP delivery.

The enactment of Public Law :01-510, the National Defense
Authorization Act of 1991, brought with it both new opportunity
and new challenge. Each of the involved Departments sought an
expansion of transition services to military members pending
separation or retirement. This Public Law opened the expansion

door.

The overall mission of transi’ .on services delivery became even
more important as the Persian Gulf conflict moved through its
various stages. During the period of that Conflict, we
continued to develop and maintain our role in the Pilot TAP
initiative, but we also saw the servicemember participation
level dip as active duty personnel pending separation or
retirement continued on active duty. We were gearing during

that time for a somewhat different role, recognizing the
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continuing ne+Z for transition delivery but steeling ourselves
for extensive casualty assistance, outreach and claims
assistance in the communities and in military, and VA and
private medical facilities in view of predicted combat injuries
and deaths. The fortunate conclusion of the war enabled us to
rededicate ourselves to military services in the more

traditional sense.

Throughout this entire period, we have portrayed our
efforta--past, present ani future--as somewhat broader than the
Tranaition Assistince ¥rogram alone. Rather, we have defined
VBA's "militar) sexvices program" as encompassing several Xkey
outreach effon:u Pilot TAP and DTAP, expanded TAP and DTAP,
support to the Axmy's ACAP, ongoing presentations and
counseling in the separa:ion and retirement briefing programs,
special outreach to Relerva and National Guard units, and
various other military 1liaison activities (with military
education, family services, community services, pearsonal

services, legal services, and other military entities).

This broader definition wus established so th;t, from a policy
and program management standpoint, we recognized the totality
of our duties to individual servicemembers and the larger
military communities. We understood that the core element of
these duties was the delivery of our part of TAP and DTAP as
authorized under Public Laws 101-237 and 101-510. Funding
provided by Public Law 102-027, the Dire Emergency Supplemental
Appropriations for Consequences of Operation Desert
Shield/Desert Storm, has been of immense benefit as we have
proceeded with our military services efforts, and especially as
we proceed with the Departments of Labor and Defi'.se in the
expansion of TAP and DTAP delivery sites. A wide-reaching

military s~arvices program is now on line.
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Implementation has included the selection and designation of 65
full-time employees for assignment to the military services
program. FPifty are assigned to the Veterans Services Program
to support VBA's overall responsibilities to the total military
cozmunity. Of these, 18 are working from locations remote from
the regional office, but in specific proximity to large
military activities. Theose staff are designated as military
services coordxnaéors, an outreach specialist position. The
remaining 15 selected employees are counseling psychologists
assigned to the Vocational Rehabilitation and Counseling
Divisions. They directly support DTAP and other programs
devoted to assisting military personnel being separated from
active duty for medical reasons. Six of these counseling

psychologists are outbased from the regional office.

Detailed policy guidance has been prepared and released to aid
these special staff members in the performance of their duties
and to guide their interaction with State Employment Sexvice
activities and military 4installations. To support their
day-to-day operations, extensive briefing and information
dissemination tools have been prepared and distributed
including 35mm slide series, overhead/transparency packages,
special fact sheets, lesson plans, and other items. Careful
handling of the supplemental funds available have assured
ragional office support with payroll, relocation, eguipment,
travel, and other required items. Automation support to assist
military services delivery is also a working priority. To lend
additional strength and quality to these efforts, a specially
designed training workshop was held in June for newly assigned
veterans Services Division military services coordinators. The
Veterans Assistance Service conducted this training and
presenters included not only VA representatives but also
officials of the Departments of Labor and Defense and the

military service departments. Topics covered a wide range of
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programs including Reserve Affairs, Retirement Services,
Casualty Assistance, and others. Participants also received
extensive training designed to assist thea in improving the
quality of their public presentations including speeches,

briefings, training sessions, and panels.

Supporting the quality goals for DTAP, military services
coordinators under the Vocational Rehabilitation program have
been scheduled to attend specialized training provided by the
NDepartmsent of Labor's National Veterans Training Institute.

Based on the Pilot and early expansion activities of TAP, and
couplad with other feparation and retirement or demobilisation
briefing activities, Veterans Services staff have during this
fiscal year to date successfully accomplished 562 training or
briefing sessions with military groups on VA Dbenefits,
programs, and services. These programs have reached 42,082
active duty personnel and have been followed by 7,134 personal
counseling, clains assistance, or inquiry resoiution
interviews. Additional workload accomplishments are expected

shortly and will add to these figures.

Mr. Chairman, I would like to discuss the Disabled Transition
Assistance Program in a bit more detail. Public Law 101-510
expanded into a nationwide effort the pilot program of
services to disabled servicemembers begun under Public Law
101-237. VA is working closely with the Departments ¢f Labor
and Defense to implement this expansion.

During the current fiscal year, VA will expand the number of
regionzl offices providing DTAP services from the 3 under the
Pilot program to 14, To manage this 4increased service
delivery, VA is hiring the 15 new counseling psychologists

already referenced.
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The VA goal for disabled servicemembers is to have each attend
a DTAP session with a VA counseling psychologist. We recognize
that achievement of this goal may be limited by military
operational necessity and the imposaibility of p! zing a VA
counseling psychologist everywhere a servicemesr er may be
discharged. At a nlninpn, however, VA will place in the hands
of every servicemember eligible tu attend a DTAP session a
comprehensive packet of material. This packet will describe VA
benefits for disabled servicemembers and contain applications -
tor.thoao benefits.

To the maximum extent possible, only fully qualified and
experienced counseling psychologists will make DTAP
presantations. The Department of Labor's assistance to VA in
arranging with the National Veterans' Training Institute to
provide prospective DTAP presenters with a training seminar on
presen:ation skills is very helpful. Given the &skilled
counselors assigned to DYAP and the presentation skills
training thsy are receiving, ve are confident that

servicemembers will receive effective DTAP services.

VA has established expedited processing procedures to handle VA
benefit appiications which servicemembers attending LIRP
sessions submit. In addition, Fublic Law 102-16 has permitted
VA to extend its use of contract counseling and evaluative
services. These changes in application processing and the
expanded use of contract service delivery can grest'y reduce
the time it takes an individual to enter a vocational
rehabilitation program and permit VA to timely provide
aducational aand vocational counseling te separating

servicemembers at a critical poinc in their lives.

A VA task force has identified tha activities and has developed

directives required to successfully implement DTAP on a

9y ¢



90

national scale. We continue to work on DTAP to further refine
procedures and identify resources to ensure that our counseling
psychologists have the best available tools and assiztance to
make effective DTAP presentations und to provide other needed

services to separating servicemambers.

Moving to another issue, gection 1142(c) of title 10, as
enacted in Pablic Law 101-510, provides that in the case of a
servicemember being medically separated or being retired based
on disability, a copy of the individual's service medical
records will be transmitted to VA within 60 days of separation

or retirement.

For many years, a servicemember has had the opportunity tu file
a claim for VA benefits at the time of separation from military
sorvice. 1f the servicemember chooses to file a claim at the
time of separation, his or her service medical records (SMRs)
are forwarded to VA with the application for VA benefits. Rach
military service department has operating instructions for its
separation points that explain how a compensation claim and the
medical records are to be handled and to which VA office of
organization the materials are to be referred. This
long-standing policy applies to persons with medical profiles
as well as those not involved in the physical disability

evaluation process through the military.

Undar the new law, 10 USC § 1142(c), and subject to the consent
of the survicemember, the Department of Defense is now required
to transmit to VA a copy of the SMRs of members who -.re
separated or retired: for medical reasons e¢ven if the
servicemember does not file a claim for VA berefits. Thie

provision was effective November of 1990.
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VA is in the process of developing procedures with the various
service departments for handling records transmitted without
claims under the authority of 10 75C § 1142(a).

VA will soon issue a circular outlining regional office
procedures for handling SMRs which arrive at regional offices
without a claim. VA is also preparing VA Porm 21-0171, Consent
and Release of Service Medical Records, to be used Dby
servicemembers as a consent form for release of their SMRs to

vA L]

I believe that when section 1142(c) is fully implemented it
will significantly reduce the time it takes to adjudicate
claims of involved servicemembers for disability benefits.
Securing a veteran's SMRs from DOD, or the National Personnel
Records Center, is currently the most common cause of delays in
adjudicating disability claims. Under 10 USC § 1142(c), SMRs
for maedically discharged veterans will already be in VA's

custody vhen a claim is later filed.

We must find a way to get the information from those records
into our sysiem more quickly, even if it means VA becoming the
custodian for service and mudical records of all veterans--not
just those who are separated or retired for medical reasons. I
feel that this change could enable VA to better carry out its
mission of serving veterans and their dependents while
permitting DOD to focus its attention on the needs of active

duty personnel.

We also take this opportunity to comment on section 1418A of
the same law. This new section was added to title 38 to
provide an opportunity for certain active duty personnel to

enroll in the Montgomery GI Bill before being involuntarily

g
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separated from service. This provision ie effective

February 3, 1991.

Specifically, individuals who originally declined to
participate or who were not eligible to participate may elect
Montgomery GI Bill-Active Duty (chapter 30) benefits befora
separation if they are to be involuntarily separated <from
service. The Department of Defense is responsible for
providing preseparation counseling and for obtaining this

election before separation.

To be eligible, these individuals must have been on active duty
on September 30, 1990. In addition, they must receive an
honorable discharge due to involuntary separation after
Fabruary 2, 1991. Also, before applying for benafits, such
individuals must complete the requirement for a secondary
school diploma, its equivalency, or 12 credit hours leading to

a standard college degree.

We have no firm data on the expected number of aervicemembers
who will be involuntarily separated, and defer to the

Department of Defense in that regard.

Overall, we want to assure Yyou, Mr. Chairman, of our
long-standing, continuing commitment to the men and women who
are serving the Nation in the Armed Forces. During reaecent
years, we have consistently expressed our sense thet no
outreach priority was more important than that to active duty

members and new veterans.

These are our newest clients and they have significant
information needs. They deserve to know how veterans benefits
can assist them and their families in transition to civilian

life.

-9-
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We are grateful for the opportunity to work in this area and to
form a partaership between the newest veterans and the
Department created to serve them. We are equally appreciative
to have Labor, Defense, the military service departments,
sarvice organizations, and a host of others as partners in the

total effort to assist those who have served so well.
Mr. Chairman, this concludes my testimony. I will be pleased

to respond to any questions you or the Subcommittee members may

have.

-10- 18
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Mr. Chairman and members of the subcommittee, I appreciate
the opportunity to provide some information on the Army Career and
Alumni Program (ACAP), the Army's transition program designed to
ensure that members of the Army family are separated from the Aray
in a caring and structured manner.

Background

The ACAP concept was developed over a year ago as a part of
our overall quality of life program which assures that a standard
level of services and support programs is available to the total
Army family, comprised of active duty and reserve component
soldiers, civilian employees, and their family members. For quite
some time, we have recognized the responsibility to separate
soldiers and civilians with the same care and concern that we
demonstrate while they serve. We view transition as the final
phase in the life cycle of the soldier or civilian that begins
when he or she enlists, is manifested through quality services
provided during his/her tenure, and concludes wvhen he or she
departs; either voluntarily or involuntarily. In each case, every
soldier and civilian should leave the Army with a marketable skill
and equipped with sufficient knowledge of tha tools needed to
access the ayriad of services and benefits that are available
within the public and private sectors.

Long ago, we learned that we recruit soldiers, but we retain
fanilies. Surveys document that soldiers will not stay in the
Army if their families are dissatisfied. Therefore, our programs
are designed to meet the needs of the total family. We also
recognize the important role our civilian families play in
enabling the Army to accomplish its mission. We further realize
that our retirees, and those persons who serve only one or two
tours, are still a part of the total Aramy fanily -~ for it is
through the endorsement of many of these "alumni® that we are able
to recruit and retain some of our best future soldiers and
civilians. These factors were key elements considered when we
developed ACAP as a comprehensive program for the total Army
family; not just those who separate involuntarily.

As we prepared to meet the challenge of maintaining a quality
force during downsizing, it became clear that we also needed to
intensify efforts to prepare soldiers and civilians for unplanned
and early separations. This challenge became our benchmark as we
developed a strategy that would heip our soldiers gain a
competitive adge in entering the jcb market -- an edge that is
well-deserved and essential -- because many of the Army military
occupational specialties and some of the civilian occupations do
not readily translate to comparable civilian occupations.
Nonetheless, our alumni possess many sought after qualities, such
as boing well-trained, dependable, dedicated, and drug-free ~--
essentially the desirable gualities that every employer looks for
in a prospective employee. By providing transition assistance to
soldiers, the Army is simply living up to its pledge to "take care
of its own."

1o



General Comments

The Army recognized the need to establish a transition
program prior to the passage of Public Law 101-510. We beliaved
this program wvas crucial and required unconditional support froa
the Army leadership. We allocated $19.5M to establish the ACAP
during Fiscal Year 1991. These funds were reprogrammed from other
critical areas because we believed that the ACAP deserved to be
among the top priority programs funded. It is this program that
enables us to discharge our commitment and responsibility to
prepare the soldier and family members for life outside the Army
systen.

The ACAP is a comprehensive network of programs and services
that synchronize all installation and local resources availabls to
assist soldiers, civilians, and family members to successfully
transition to the civilian sector. The program objective is two-
Zold. First, it ensures that those eligible are fully informed
of all benefits and entitlements prior to separation. Sezond,
through a system of checks and balances, it «nsures retention of
quality personnel. especially those with critical occupational
skills. It aiso unhance: the Army image as a quality employer,
while simultaneocusly enatling industry to benefit from a high
quality labor force. Key components of the ACAP ave the
Transition Assis’ ance Cffice (TAO) and the Job Assistance Center
(JAC) .

The Transit.on Assistance Offices, operated by general
schedule employees, provide needs assessments, individualized
tranzition plans, benefits counseling, and critical referrals to
appropriate military, civilian and Federal service agencies. The
Job Assistance Center is a contractor operated facility that
provides job search preparation gkills through sgeminars,
workshops, and individual counseling. Job preparation includes
small group sessions on resume writing, jub interviewing ski1ll
development, salary negotiations, and networking. Although ACAP
is not a job placement agercy, it does provide job leads through
the automated Army Employer Network (AEN). The Army Employer
Network geographically lists registered employers who have
expressed interest in hiring Army alumni. It alsc provides a
nationwide listing of state employment agencies for possible
placement referral. When feasible, the Army Employer network will
tie into other local, state, z2nd Federal job referral networks
through cooperative working agreements.

Seven ACAP pilot programs have been operational since 15
January 1991. Since the return of troops from South West Asia and
reversal ol stop loss in March, we have provided transition
assistance to approximately 5,000 Army pevsonnel. This number
includes services to active and reserve component soldiers,
civilians, anc tamily members. By the end of Fiscal Year 1991, we
plan to establish a total of 61 transition assistance offices
worldwide. Fifty-five of these offices will be collocated with a
job assistance center. While attendance in these programs has
been voluntary to date, attendance will be mandatory for
involuntary separatees during Tiscal Year 1992 and each
involuntarily separated civilian will receive a referral for
voluntary participation, should they desire assistance.

We believe that the ultimate success of ACAP is dependent on
our ability to build and sustain werking relationships, to include
partnerships, with other Faderal and state agencies, industry, and
educational institutions. We are working diligently to establish
these relationships, and we are realizing a high degree of
success. In this regard, we have established rapport and are
working closely with the office of the Sucretary of Defense to
develop and implement Operation Transition. 1In addition to
sharing iaformation about our program, we ser.e on their working
committees and assist in developing policy arJ procedural guidance
to implement Public Law 101-510. We are establishing ACAP
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guidelines and policies to ensure that our transition services are
of high quality and meet basic standards for uniformity, and
comply with 0SD guidelines. We plan to include the DoD's
automated systems; the Resume Registry, and Transition Bulletin
Board, Verifications, and Transition opportunities (TOPPS), in our
centers when they become available.

Consistent with the DoD, VA, and DOL memorandum of
understanding, we have established a close working relationship
with these agencies. ACAP and VA staffs are receiving croas
training and are sharing office space in several locations.
Additionally, they are conducting joint briefings to s,ldiers, and
they are devaeloping joint procedures to ensure that their programs
are meaningful and complementary.

We are working with the DOL to expand their TAP program at
our installations. To date, TAP is estublished at seven Army
installations. It provides a 3-dvy employment assistance workshop
to moldiers within 180 days of separation. Army sites are Forts
McPhevson, Benning, Polk, Sam Houston, Eustie, and Monroe. A
Disabled Transition Program (DTAP) is operating at Fitzsimmons
Army Medical Center. ACAP and 1..° are jointly located at Fort
Polk, and this has proven to be a - .d marriage. Because TAP does
not provide continuing services bey. the workshop, ACAP is able
to enhance the training by providing tollow on services to
individuals and small groups who require more intensive
assistance. When possible, we will collocate these offices on
other installations as well. In addition to current TAP sites, we
plan to establish eleven more programs by September 1991. These
sites are Forts Drum, NY; Bragg, NC; Jackson, SC; Riley, KS;
carson, CO; Huachauca, AZ; Schofield Barracks, HI; ord, CA; Lewvis,
WA; Richardson, AK; and Wainwright, AK. All indications are that
ACAP and TAP/DTAP will function as an integrated service network
and are fully complementary and non duplicative.

As I mentioned earlier, we are cognizant of the need to
foster reciprocal working relationships and partnerships with
other Federal and private agencies that offer programs to
veterans. Although ACAP targets the active soldier population and
provides pre-separation assistance, agencies such as Veterans of
Foreign Wars, AMVETS and Vietnam Veterans Association provide
similar services for veterans. These organizatior.s have been
briefed on the ACAP, understand its philosophy and cbjective, and
they have expressed support for ACAP. They, like the Arwmy,
believe "you can't go wrong if you're doing what's best for your
people. "

We are diligently working to establish good relationehips
with a number of other organizations as well. our goal is to
synergize all efforts in support of transitioning personnel,
minimize duplicative efforts, better utilize existing resources,
and work jointly to ensure that what is best for our people is
provided. To further our goale in this area, we have also
contacted the Interstate Conference on Employment Service
Agencie,, Inc. and the National Alliance of Business Association.
We believe the foundation has bezn laid to ensure a mutual working
relationship with these agencies.as well.

I anm happy to report that the Army is successfully
implementing partnership memorandums of understanding with states
that express interest in hiring Army alumni and ia providing
supportive educational programs that will allow veteran soldiers
to develop second careers using their vast work experiences to
supplement specific training and/or licensing requirements. Our
first memorandum of understanding is with the state of Florida; we
are discussing similar mwemorandum of understandings with several
other states. These states recognize the positive impact that
military retirees and alumni can have on their economy, especially
in the areas of teaching, medical support, and blue collar
employment. In relation to teaching as a second career, the Army
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has established a proactive program, complete with a toll free
information line. During the first three week period, over 4,500
inquiries were received. with the anticipated success of this
program, the Army's alumni will acquire rewarding and timely
positions in our school systems and the Country will benefit from
having first rate teachers in our public schools. We expect great
things from these and future partnerships.

We believe we have made trezendous progress in implementing
Public Law 101-510. We have established a headquarters level ACAP
Division that operates under the US Army Total Personnel Command.
In addition to the contract that is currently operating the seven
Job Assistance Centers, we are in the process of letting a
contract tc operate an additional 51 Job Assistance Centers and
expect this process to be concluded this month. To date, 219
employees have been hired to work in the Transition Assistance
offices and Job Assistance cCenters, and recruitment actions for
the remaining 62 positions are in process.

Each soldier who separates receives some form of pre-
separation counseling, and we are improving this process by:
developing a sogaration checklist to be signed by the separates;
providing training to our counselors, increasing our existing
counseling capability by adding gkilled counselors in the Job
Assistance Centers, piloting a .cbile job assistance office to
provide gervices at small installations, and coordinating with
local resources to make relocation and employment information
available. We are devising a marketing plan that will tell the
ACAP story internally and externally. Many of our marketing and
advertising campaigns clearly demonstrate the parallel between
Army and civilian occupations.

I am happy to report that the Army is implementing section
561 of Public Law 101-510. For soldiers selected for involuntary
separation, notification of the opportunity to enroll in the
Montgomery GI Bill will be through a letter automatically sent to
all selected soldiers. This letter will advise soldiers of our
mandatory counseling services for all gelected for separation, of
separated soldiers' priority for affiliation with the Reserve
Forces, and of their opportunity to anroll in the Montgomery GI
Bill if they haven't done so. It will also infor . them of the
opportunity to convert from the VEAP program to the Montgomery GI
Bill, if they wish. All criteria for enrollment will be included
in the notification letter.

In relation to verifying education and experience for
departing soldiers, the Army is currently using the Army/American
Council on Education Registry Transcript System (AARTS). AARTS is
an automated system that provides enlisted soldiers and veterans
with documentation of their military training, job experience, and
selacted educational achievements. These transcripts resemble
college transcripts and contain the geal of Army and the American
Council on Education (ACE). Transcripts are produced upon request
from the soldier and mailed to colleges, education centers, or
employers. They are issued automatically seven months prior to
separation for use in education counneling. AARTS now serves
three-tourths of the enlisted population, and will be expanded to
serve all enlisted by Fiscal Year 1994. AARTS has served as the
model for the three standard Department of pefense Verification of
Militury Training and Experience documents that are being
implemented, on a phased basis, for all exiting military service
personnel. The Verification document will be used primarily to
verify skills and experiences to potential employers. The Army
pla?s to incorporate the verification document when it becomes
available.

We are developing a comprehensive Letter of Instruction {1O1)
containing guidance for installations to use in implementing all
components of this law, especially those for administering
retroactive benefits. This Letter of Instructicn, along with a

Y 113
REST COPY AVAILABLE



99

letter to notify separated personnel of applicable benefits, will
be released by 1 August 1991. Particular emphasis will be placed

on establishing periods of eligibility for axtended conmissary and
exchange use, possible extension in government housing, continuous
enrollment in Department of Defense Dependent Schools, and
retroactive medical services or reimbursement procedures. We are
coordinating these instructicns with our sister services and the
office of the Secretary of Defense to ensure uniformity.
Additionally, feedback we are collecting from exit survsys, being
completed by former ACAP customers, will be used to make needed
program modifications.

The Army is complying with the requirement to transfar
medical records to VA within 60 days. In most cases, soldiers
receive counseling and are provided copies of their medical
records before they separate. They are encouraged to take their
records with them to VA when filir7 a claim. ofricial records are
forwarded to VA immediately upon - squest. To date, we are not
aware of problems stemming from nonavailability of records at VA
regional offices. We will continue to monitor this issue to
ensure compliance.

In closing, I would like to thank you for the opportunity ¢o
provide a status report on Army's transition initiatives. The
Army is committed to providing quality services and programs for
our departing soldiers, civilians, and family members. We ought
to have these services available because it is the right thing to
do. Each of the agencies that I referred to earlier has a distinct
role to play in the transition process, and although our missions
night overlap in some areas, they are not identical. it will take
the combined and concerted efforts of all of us, working together
in unity and harmony, to effect a smoota and guality transition
network of services for these deserving individuals.

1rg
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STATEMENT OF
MRS BARBARA SPYRIDON POPE
ASSISTANT SECRETARY OF THE NAVY
(MANPOWER AND RESERVE AFFAIRS)

MR. CHAIRMAN, THANK YOU FOR THE OPPORTUNITY TO ADDRESS OUR
EFFORTS IN IMPLEMENTING TRANSITION ASSISTANCE. SINCE PASSAGE OF
THE 1991 NATIONAL DEFENSE AUTHORIZATION ACT LAST FALL WE HAVE
TAKEN MANY SIGNIFICANT STEPS TO PROVIDE THOSE MEMBERS SEPARATING
FROM THE NAVAL SERVICE WITH A COMPREHENSIVE PROGRAM FOR
TRANSITION ASSISTANCE. OUR TRANSITION EFFORTS HAVE EMPHASIZED
QUALITY SERVICE AND THOROUGH SUPPORT TO ALL OUR MEMBERS. WE HAVE
MAINTAINED A CLOSE WORKING RELATIONSHIP WITH THE OFFICE OF THE
SECRETARY OF DEFENSE (OSD), THE OTHER ARMED SERVICES AND SEVERAL
FEDERAL AGENCIES TO ENSURE PROPER IMPLEMENTATION OF THE VARIOUS
TRANSITION PROVISIONS OF THE NEW LAW. OUR PARAMOUNT PHILOSOPHY
IS AND HAS ALWAYS BEEN "TAKING CARE OF OUR OWN." WE WELCOME THE
CONCEPT OF TRANSITION ASSISTANCE WHICH MANDATES FAR-REACHING
SERVICES MANY OF WHICH ARE NOT AVAILABLE IN THE PRIVATE SECTOR.
AL.HOUGH WE HAVE NOT FULLY IMPLEMENTED ALL OFf THE ELEMENTS OF OUR
TRANSITION ASSISTANCE PROGRAM, I HAVE EVERY CONFIDENCE THAT THE
NEEDS OF OUR SAILORS AND MARINES WILL BE PROVIDED FOR IN THE VERY
NEAR FUTURE. MEANWHILE, WE ARE ALSO ENSURING THAT WE HAVE A
COMPREHENSIVE PLAN TO TAKE CARE OF THOSE MEN AND WOMEN ''HO HAVE
LEFT OR WILL LEAVE THE SERVICE BEFORE FULL IMPLEMENTATION OF OUR
PROGRAM. I WILL OUTLINE THE INITIATIVES WE HAVE TAKEN TO PUT

TRANSITION ASSISTANCE FULLY INTO EFFECT.

BRE-SEPARATION COUNSELING

WE REQUIRE COUNSELING OF ALL DEPARTING PERSONNEL IN A
MINIMUM OF NINE SUBJECT AREA% DURING PRE~SEPARATION COUNSELING.
SINCE WE HAVE BEEN COUNSELING DEPARTING PERSONNEL FOR SEVERAL
YEARS, MANY OF THE RESOURCES NEEDED TO PROVIDE PRE=-SEPARATION
COUNSELING ALREADY EXIST. WE ARE USING EXISTING PROGRAMS AND

O
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OFFICES, WORKING WITH LOCAL AND STATE AGENCIES, AND WITH NON=-
PROFIT SERVICE ORGAMIZATIONS TO ENSURE THAT OUR SAILORS AND
MARINES HAVE ACCESS TO AS MUCH CURRENT, COMPLETE INFORMATION AS
POSSIBLE. AS WE IMPLEMENT THE PRE-SEPARATION REQUIREMENTS OF
TRANSITION ASSISTANCE, OUR EMPHASIS IS ON THE COORDINATION AND
ENHANCEMENT OF AVAILABLE SERVICRES RATHER THAN DEVELOPING NEW

SYSTEMS.

T0 BETTER ILLUSTRATE MY POINT,TI WOULD LIKE TO DESCRIBE A
COUPLE OF PROGRAMS IN MJORE DETAIL. FIRST, WE HAVE A MANDATORY
SEPARATION BRIEF FOR ALL PLERSONNEL WHO ARE NOT RETIREMENT
ELIGIBLE. THIS BRIEF PRIVIDIS INFORMATION ON THE OPPORTUNITIES
AND ADVANTAGES OF AFFILIATINY sLTH THE RESERVES, AN OVERVIEW OF
VETERANS' BENEFITS (INCLUDING THE AVAILABILITY OF EDUCATION
ASSISTANCE, HEALTH SERVICES, AND JOB PLACEMENT COUNSELING).

THEY ARE ALSO INFORMED ABOUT THE AVAILABILITY OF POST-MILITARY
NEDICAL AND DENTAL COVERAGE. THE BRIEF CAN EASILY BE EXPANDED TO
COVER ALL NINE MANDATED SUBJECT AREAS TO MEET OUR ADDITIONAL

COUNSELING REQUIREMENTS.

SECOND, OUR PERSONAL FINANCIAL MANAGEMENT PROGRAM IS
DESIGNED TO HELP OUR PERSONNEL DEVELOP SOUND FINANCIAL MANAGEMENT
SKILLS. IT CONSISTS OF THREE MAJOR ELEMENTS: FINANCIAL
EDUCATION, FINANCIAL TRAINING, AND FINANCIAL COUNSELING. OUR
GOAL 1S TO HAVE KOWLEDGEABLE, ACCESSIBLE FINANCIAL COUNSELORS AT
EVERY COMMAND SO WE CAN ENSURE THIS PROGRAM IS AVAILABLE TO
EVERYONE. TWENTY~FOUR NAVY AND EIGHTEEN MARINE CORPS FAMILY
SERVICE CE&TERS AROUND THE WORLD NOW SERVE AS TRAINING SITES FOR
QOMMAND FINANCIAL COUNSELORS.

WE HAVE MADE BpLL COMMANDING OFFICERS/OFFICERS-IN=CHARGE
RESPONSIBLE FOR ENSUPING THAT ALL SAILORS AND MARINES UNDER THEIR
CHARGE RECEIVE PRE-SEPARNTION COUNSELING. COMMANDING OFFICERS
HAVE BEEN INSTRUCTED TO MAKE MAXIMUM USE OF ALL AVAILABLE
RESOURCES INCLUDING COMMAND CAREER COUNSELORS, FAMILY SERVICE
CENTERS, EDUCATION SERVICES, NAVY=-MARINE CORPS RELIEF SOCIETY,

ETC.
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I THINK IT IS ALSO IMPORTANT TO POINT OUT THAT WE HAVE
ENSURED THAT ALL OUR RESERVISTS WHO WERE RECALLED FOR DESER?T
SHIELD/DESERT STORM REéEIVED COUNSELING AS PART OF THEIR
DEMOBILIZATION OUT~PROCESSING. IN FACT, WE PURPOSELY ADDED A FEW
DAYS TO THE DEMOBILIZATION OF OUR RESERVISTS TO MAKE SURE THEY
RECEIVED OR WERE AWARE OF ALL THE BENEFITS THAT THEY HAD ACCRUED
WHILE ON ACTIVE DUTY.

ENPIOYMENT ASSISTANCE i DOD

OUR EXISTING PROGRAMS HAVE SERVED US WELL IN EMPLOYMENT
ASSISTANCE. WE WERE NOT FACED WITH CREATING A NEW INFRASTRUCTURE
TO SUPPORT A NEW CONCEPT. WE MERELY HAVE HAD TO TAKE STEPS TO
ENHANCE OUR EXISTING PROGRAMS AND ASSETS. OUR FAMILY SERVICE
CENTERS ALREADY CONTAIN MUCH OF THE EXPERTISE REQUIRED FOR
TRANSITION ASSISTANCE. THFY HAVE BEEN USED IN THE PAST TO
PROVIDE SIMILAR ASSISTANCE. THUS WE HAVE SELECTED THE CENTERS AS
THE PRINCIPAL PROVIDERS OF THIS EXPANDED REQUIREMENT. WE WILL
NEED ADDITIONAL RESOURCES TO ALLOW OUR CENTERS TO PERFORM THESE
EXPANDED DUTIES. THEREFORE, WE HAVE DEVELOPED STAFFING AND
SUPPORT MODELS FOR FAMILY SERVICE CENTERS WHICH WILL BE USED TO
MANAGE FUNDING WHEN IT BECOMES AVAILABLE IN FY92. WITH THIS
ADDITIONAL STAFF COMMANDS WILL BE ABLE TO CONDUCT TRANSITION
ASSISTANCE WORKSHOPS, PROVIDE MORE IN-DEPTH EMPLOYMENT ASSISTANCE
COUNSELING, AND ENSURE QUALITY CUSTOMER SERVICE.

WE CONSIDER TWO PROGRAMS DEVELOPED BY OSD AND THE SERVICES
VITAL IN QUR EFFORTS TO PROVIDE EMPLOYMENT ASSISTANCE. THESE
PROGRAMS ARE EMPLOYMENT SKILLS VERIFICATION AND THE NATIONAL
RESUME RECISTRY (BETTER KNOWN AS THE JOB OPPORTUNITY BANK SERVICE
OR JOBS). WE FULLY SUPPORT OSD IN THESE INITIATIVES. THEY WILL
ASSIST L« ARATING SERVICE MEMBERS IN CRAFTING RESUMES, FILLING
OUT JOL APPLICATIONS EFFECTIVELY AND NEGOTIATING COLLEGE CREDITS.
WE PLAN TO FULLY INTEGRATE THESE SYSTEMS AS PART OF OUR
TRANSITION ASSISTANCE PROGRAM. ALTHOUGH YOUR COMMITTEE DOES NOT
HAVE APPROPRIATION AUTHORITY I FEEL I MUST EM.HASIZE HERE THAT
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FAILURE TO FUND THESE TWO PROGRAMS PROPERLY WILIL, DELAY OR PREVENT
THE DEVELOPMENT OF THEM BEFORE TRANSITION ASSISTANCE IS
IMPLEMENTED. THERE ARE RO VIABLE ALTERNATIVES FOR THESE

PROGRAMS.

EMPLOXMENT ASSISTANCE: DEPARTMENT OF LABOR

WE CONTINUE TO SUPPORT THE DEPARTMENT OF LABOR AS THEY WORK
WITH OSD AND THE MILITARY SERVICES IN PROVIDING EMPLOYMENT
ASSISTANCE. ESPECIALLY IMPORTANT IS THE CONTINUED DEVELOPMENT,
IMPLEMENTATION AND EXPANSION OF THE TRANSITION ASSISTANCE PROGRAM
(TAP). WE ARE CURRENTLY OFFERING TAP AT ELEVEN NAVY
INSTALLATIONS AND WE PLAN TO EXPAND TO AN ADDITIONAL 4-5 SITES BY
THE END OF FY91. WE ALSO HAVE SIXTEEN CENTERS WHICH ARE NOW
OFFERING OR WILL BE OFFERING TAP AT MARINE CORPS COMMANDS BY THE

END OF FY¥91.

ALTHOUGH TAP IS DESIGNED TO PROVIDE COUNSELING ON JOB SEARCH
AND VETERANS' PROGRAMS, WE FOUND A WAY TO EASILY BUILD UPON IT TO
ADDRESS ALI, ASPECTS OF THE TRANSITION EXPERIENCF. WE HAVE
EXPANDED THE ORIGINAL THREE DAY TAP CURRICULUM TO INCLUDE A
FOURTH DAY OF INSTRUCTION COVERING MANY ASPECTS OF THE PRE~
SEPARATION REQUIRED TOPICS. WE ALSO COVER OTHER APPROPRIATE
SUBJECT MATTERS (RESERVE AFFILIATION, AN EXPLANATION OF CHAMPUS
AND OTHER MEDICAL/DENTAL PROGRAMS, THE SURVIVOR BENEFIT PLAN, THE
MOVEMENT OF HOUSEHOLD GOOUS, ETC.) AND MAY ADD A FIFTH DAY OF
INSTRUCTION. WE ARE LOOKING AT ADDING A DISCUSSION ON ADJUSTING
TO CIVILIAN LIFE FROM THE MILITARY LIFESTYLE, COMMON
PERCEPTIONS/STEREOTYPES WHICH SEPARATING PERSONNEL ARE LIKELY TO
ENCOUNTER, AND THE FACTORS INVOLVED IN RELOCATING. B{ USING TAP
IN CONJUNCTION WITH AND SUPPORT OF OUR FAMILY SERVICE CENTER
PROGRAMS WE CAN PROVIDE OUR SATLORS AND MARINES WITH ALL THE
NECESSARY TOOLS TO MAKE AN EFFECTIVE AND SMOOTH TRANSITION TO

CIVILIAN LIFE.

ERIC "3

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:



104
NOMTGOMERY GI BILL

THE LAST ASPECT OF OUR IMPLEMENTATION PLAN FOR TRANSITION
ASSTSTANCE I WOULD LIKE TO COVER IS THE CONSIDERABLE TIME AND
EFFORT WE HAVE EXPENDED TO ENSURE ALL THE PROVISIONS OF THE
MONTGOMERY GI BILL ARE PUT INTO EFFECT SMOOTHLY. WE HAVE
CONCENTRATED ON ENROLLMENT, DEVELOPING AN AUTOMATED SYSTEM TO
COLLECT AND REPORT ENROLLMENT TO THE PEFENSE MANPOWER DATA CENTER
FOR TRANSFER TO THE DEPARTMENT OF VETERANS AFFAIRS. DETAILED
ELIGIBILITY CRITERIA AND ENROLLMENT PROCEDURES HAVE BEEN PROVIDED
70 THE FLEET. AS WITH ALL ASPECTS OF EDUCATIONAL BENEFITS
PRCGRAMS, OUR CUSTOMER SERVICE OFFICES ARE PREPARED TO HANDLE
TELEPHONIC AND WRITTEN INQUIRIES FROM ACTIVE DUTY COMMANDS AS
WELL TO TAKE ADVANTAGE OF THIS EXTREMELY WORTHWHILE OPPORTUNITY.

ONCE AGAIN, I WISH TO THANK YOU MR, CHAIRMAN AND THE MEMBERS
OF THF COMMITTEE FOR THE CHANCE TO SPEAK ABOUT OUR EFFORTS TO
IMPLEMENT TRANSITION ASSISTANCE AS REQUIRZD BY THE 1991 NATIONAL
DEFENSE AUTHORIZATION ACT. 1 WOULD BE HAPPY TO ANSWER ANY

QUESTIONS YOU MIGHT HAVE.
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MR CHAIRMAN AND MEMBERS OF THE COMMITTEE, I am pleased to have

this opportunity to appear before this committee to discuss Air
Force transition assis‘tcance efforts.

As East/West tensions begcan to ease and unprecedented force
reductions appeared imminent, we recognized the need for providing
services that were be"ter focused towards the unique hardships
imposed on separating and retiring military members, DoD civilians,
and their families. The Air Force has traditionally muade a
considerable effort to recruit high quality people, give them the
best possible training, and provide excellent quality of life and
career enhancement programs. However, we have paid less attention
to preparation for post-service employment and readjustment into
civilian life. Although we were not, at thit time, equipped to
provide all necessary transitional services, we had a substantial
infrastructure in place to build upon and were able to lay the
groundwork for more comprehensive programs. Before I discuss our
progress in implementing some of these , particularly those
regarding pre-separation counseling, employment assistance,
programs and the Montgomery G.I. Bill (MGIB), I'd first like to touch
on the philosophy we are using with regard to our overall transition
program.

The Air Force intends to do what it has always done ~-~ take
care of its own. We enjoy an excellent reputation among the target
recruiting population. We believe one of the primary reasons for
our reputation is that we train a substantial number of transferable
skills. Although we believe our people are generally marketable in
the post-service environment we understand that finding employment
in today's economy is a tough challenge. Strategy-wise, therefore,
our emphasis is on preparation to enter the job market rather than
serving as the broker between the service member and his/her future
employer. 1f we can help our people decide what they want to do,
help identify the area for which they are best suited, identify
their qualifications, verify their skills and work experience, and
instruct them in the "how to" mechanics of job search, then actual
placement will be a natural follow-on. So, despite the considerable
downsizing we're facing over the next several years, we will
continue to put proper focus on maintaining a quality force through
the retention of high quality people, yet at the same time implement
a transition program that takes care of those who are forced to
separate -- one that minimizes turbulence for the Separating
members, their families, and the Air Force mission.

our concept of operations is designed around infrastructure
that is already in place and functionally associated with transition
assistance, Initially, our efforts centered on mobilizing this

infrastructure ~- education offices, military and civilian personnel
offices, military treatment facilities, base libraries, and family
support centers -- to provide transition assistance. In August of

1990, we formed a task force to work transition issues full time.
Morecover, we identified the family support center as the lead agency
to consolidate the overall base transition effort and to assume
primary responsibility for the Air Force Transition Assistance
Program. This decision was based on the similarity of transition
programs to other family programs already in place. Additionally,
we developed a formal implementation plan which was approved by the
Secretary of the Air Force earlier this year and forwarded to our
ma‘jor commands in the field. Among other things, this plan outlines
procedures for implementing the Department of Labor's Transition
Assistance Program (TAP) and assigns responsibility and provides
guidance for conducting pre-separation counseling and employment
assistance, We will begin to administer the full range of
transition benefits on 24 July.

Although transition assistance was not a funded program for
figcal year 1991, we took $1.2M "out-of-hide®” in order to field a
bare bones transition program. We ate presently in the process of
hiring a transit ion manager at each of our 100 largest bases, with
priority on our overseas bases.
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Now let me address cur progress in implementing pre-separation
counselling and employment assistance initiatives, and our efforts
to expand opportunity to participate in the Montgomery G.1. Bill.

Of the nine pre-separation counseling items required by
congressional language, the Air Force currently provides counseling
in seven of them, and has implemented proceduges for providing
counseling in the remaining two areas. Our concept of operations is
well suited to meet this requirement. Rather than conducting
centraiized counseling, separating members are referred by the
transition manager to the functional experts for the subject matter
to be discussed. For example, the rase education office will
provide counseling regardin educational assistance benefits undet
the Montgomery G.I. Bill, vocational and aptitude counseling and
testiny, and general educational requirements counseling. Family
support center counselors will provide information regarding the two
areas not currently covered -- Government/private sector programs
for job search and the effects of career change on military
families., A worksheet has been developed to document required
counseling and will bz included in the individual's permanent
personnel recotd.

The Air Force is in full compliance with the reguirement to
transmit the medical records of members medically retired or
separated to thc pepartment of Veterans Affairs within 60 days of
separation. Indeed, our procedures require our personnel offices to
mail service medical recolds, with the consent of the member, to the
VA within 2 days of separatiocn.

Providing employment assistanceé to Our members presents a
tougher challenge to us than does pre-separation counseling.
Although we have progrz .s to assist our people in the transition
process, those programs have not been given the visibility they
deserve. We have, however, made considerable progres::. Because our
bases are so widely digpersed and have no centralized separation
points, each base provides transition assistance to its own members,
tailored to members' needs and the availability of off-base
transition resources, As I pointed out earlier, the family support
center serves as the focal point for outr transition program, tc
include our employment assistance center. We have requested funds
in fiscal year 1992 (which have been included in DoD's fiscal yeai
1992 President's Budget) to hire additional people to provide

mployment assistance under the umbrella of the overall transition

manager. We eXpect our centers to be fully up and running by March
1992. 1n many cases, our center3 are zlready providing excellent,

but limited, transition services using existiny resources.

We are presently working jointly with OSD and the other
services to implement several employment pPrograms. pob JOBS (Job
opportunity Bank Service) will bank miniresumes of consenting
separating servicemen and women and will, upon request, provide them
to potential employers. An electronic transition bulletin board
will allow employers to place ads for employment openings and allow
states to provide information on opportunities and avaijlable
veterans services, advertise pepartment of Labor/Department of
Veterans Affairs sponsored Transition Assistance Program seminars,
post job fair information, and announce other information pertinent
to DoD transition., Transition opportunities, or TOPPS, will provide
a decision support system to assist military departees in assessing
how their military training and experience relates to civilian
careers. Let me add that our preseparation counseling and
employment assistance programs are avatlable to the Air Force
community across the spectrum -- reparating military members,
displaced civilians, and family members. Although we are making
progress in our employment efforts, we still need legislative
authority to expand unemployment compensation benefits to 26 weeks
after a 1 week processing delay to involuntarily separated members,
vice the current 13 weeks after a 4-week delay, making this benefit
consistent with unemployment compensation for civilian employees.

As a supplement to a larger scale DoD-wide effort to verify

military training and experience, the Community College of the Air
Force has developed a verification program which documents formal
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Air Purce training, skill level, and academic coursework on its
official transcript. The documentation corresponds to the Directory
of Occupational Titles and transforms military experience into
civilian occupational terms. The program was implemented in Januaty
1991 and is available to all Air Porce enlisted members.

We are very pleased with our partnership with both the
Departments of Labor and Veterans Affairs. This partnership has
resulted in progress being made in expanding the avajilabjlity of the
Transition Assistance Program (TAP) seminar and the Disabled
Trangition Assistance Program (DTAP) this year. TAP/DTAP serves as
the cotnerstone of our transition program, pacticularly for our
employment assistance program.

Over the past year, substantial improvements have been made in
both the quality of course material and the quality of instruction
of both the TAP and DTAP. The Air Force has contributed to the
development of many of these improvements. To date, the Air Porce
has sponsored 99 TAP seminars and has delivered the coursework to
3378 separating members. The TAP seminat is presently available to
29 percent of our major bases. By the end of this fiscal year
Department of Labotr will have expanded the seminar to reach 61
percent of all major Air Force bases. Additionally, we entered
into agreement with the Assistant Secretary of Labor for Veterans
Employment and Training to train our first 100 transition managers
at the National Veterans Training Instjitute this summer. We have
contracted for four classes and will complete training in late
August. This will increase the availability rate to 83 percent by
the end of the fiscal year. in November 1990 we printed and
distributed 50,000 TA.’ workbooks to all major bases to supplement
their transition programs. Peedback from bases tells us that they
provide useful information and are in demand. Overall, we greatly
appreciate the efforts of the Department of Labor and the Department
of Veterans Affairs in assisting our future veterans and look
forward to continuing to build on our excellent working
relationships.

The expanded Montgomery G.I. Bill eXemplifies your strong
commitment to the education of our servicemen and women. This
benefit adds a much-needed option to our people faced with
involuntary separation. We have completed the staffing process to
administer this benefit and will implement this and other transition
benefits on 24 July 1991. We believe that we have developed a
method that will easily accommodate new enrcllment and allow for
expeditious processing for Post-Vietnam Era Veterans Educational
Assistance Program (VEAP) conversions.

Mr Chairman, and members of this Committee, thank you for the
opportunity to discuss the Air Force's progress in implementing
transition assistance legislation. As you know, we have experienced
.some delays in developing DoD-wids policy with respect to transition
benefits eligibility. We have completed that process now and are
now implementing a full range of transition benefits and services.
With your continued support, we will be better able to provide
assistance to our present and future veterans.

Q
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Mr. Chairman and members of the Subcommittee, my name ig Al
Scott. I am Commissioner of the Georgia Department of Labor. I
appreciate the opportunity to appear before you today to present our
views on the functioning of the Transition Assistance Program (TAP),
and recommendations for program improvement.

As a former state legislator and committee chairman, I am more
than familiar with the realities you and your staff face in
condvzting hearings such as this. Witnesses may run the gamut from
cooperative ro hostile, and competing interests are always seeking a
pla at the table. Let me assure you at the outset, Mr. Chairman,
that 1 appear before you today out of a strong sense of commitment
to our nation's veterans and those who, in the immediate future,
will become veterans. They have faithfully served our nation, and I
believe it is now our duty to meet their needs.

For myself and Georgia Governor Zell Miller, it would be
sufficient to establish and deliver programs for veterans and their
spouses based solely out of a sense of duty and obligation. But in
the decace of the 90's and beyond, there is another compelling
reason to focus on veterans--their great potential as successful
labor force participants at a time when the quality of the nation's
work force is at an all-time low and international competitiveness
threatens our ability to compete in global markets. Mr. Chairman,
there has been too much attention on how TAP can save the various
branches of the military unemployment insurance costs, or on other
similar issues, and not nearly enough on the contribution this
program can make to our nation's economic well being. TAP is an

investment in America. .

TAP: Valuable Training, But Much More Is Needed

For the past year, our agency has operated TAP at both Iort
McPherson and Fort Benning. Nearly 1500 individuals have completed
training. Most are male, non-commissioned officers, with an average
lengtii of service of 20 years. Evaluations returned to base
personnel from participants indicate a nearly 100% approval rating

of the TAP. Reviews by my own staff, particularly on-site training
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personnel, also reveal the myriad of benefits that the program is
able to deliver. We are convinced of the value of this effort; not
merely through the job-finding skills it imparts, but because of the
confidence it instills in individuals who. in many cases, will face
private sector competition for the first time.

Make no mistake about it, these classrooms will be filled with
individuals who are apprehensive, and in some cases distraught,
about what they will face in the civilian world and the reality of
leaving a system that once addressed many of their basic needs. Our
classrooms, therefore, provide a forum for listening, advising, and
understanding in addition to pure instruction. Our staff and
materials that help teach such skills as resume writing and
interview technigues are excellent; however, we have found that
these individuals require much more. They need a support System
that begins early in their separation process and remains available
to them throughout the entire period. Working in co. sction with
the Department of Defense (DOD), Department of Veterans' Affairs,
and other U. S. Department of Labor Programs, as
well as appropriate base personnel, full-time Transition Assistance
Centers should be established at all military installations where
service personnel are being discharged.

Under such a proposal, TAP training would be part of an initial
phase of planned activities as individuals approach their discharge
date and transition to civilian employment. TiP staff (DVOPs and
LVERs) would be available full-time to assist participants with
their individual employment transition efforts. Such assistance
would include fine-tuning resumes; improving interview skills;
providing and analyzing specific labor market information; develop-
ing job openings; and, all the while, continuing the process of
building confidence in individuals, which may be the single most
important benefit derived from this entire eifort.

Furthermore, I believe that the Employment Service (ES) agency
in each state is the logical focal point for administering and
operating such an expanded and enriched Transition Assistance
Program. The ES serves as the base of operations for all DVOPs and

LVERs; operates a job listing and referral system in each local
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labor market area; has the capability to deliver client assessment
service; maintains close contact with the employer community; and,
tradition‘ily, coordinates activities with other human resources
programs. This arrangement is fairly typical for most states. An
expanded TAP would actually be an extension of a system whose
primary objective is to bring together employars who need qualified
workers and workers who need jobs. Our Bmployment Service program,
therefore, offers a foundation on which TAP can build and expand.
From Recommendations to Reality

In order to expand TAP beyond its present capabilities, we
offer the following recommendations:
I. [Establish Adequate Resources

Mr. Chairman, ou: experience at two TAP sites clearly has shown
the need for increased staff support. In addition to the actual
training days and associated travel, staff must review training
plans and materials, develop modifications to various portions of
the curriculum, analyze responses tc actual sessions, and coordinate
activities with bage staff. An expanded ind more comprehensive
program would obviously require more personnel so that DVOP and LVER
staff assigned to local ES offices and outreich locatinns could
continue to serve the existing veteran commuaity.

We believe a meaningful response to this situation would be to
add another factor to the statutory provisions that now govern the
number of DVOP and LVER staff. Specifically, there should be some
accommodation for the number of military personnel projected to be
separated in each year of the DOD downsizing plan. Allocations
would be made to those states with separation centers in proportion
to the number of individuals to be discharged.

II. Establish a National System

TAP staff now have the capacity to enlist their states' Job
Bank System in finding suitable employment for those individuals who
wish to remain in the base area or move elsewhere in the state.

What is sorely needed, however, is a nationwide system whereby TAP
staff can make direct contact with their counterparts in other
states on behalf of those who have decided to move out of sgtate.

The technical capability exists to instantaneously transmit mini-
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resumes, local labor market information, and job opening data, so
that job development activities car be immediately initiated across
gtate and regional boundaries. However, such a quality system can
only be daveloped and implemented with the leadership and financing
of our tederal partners.

Specifically, what w2 have in mind is a comprehensive and
personal approach, involving access to all appropriate jobs listed
by state Employment Service agencies, supported by individual
contact among the Employment Service staff of the states. With the
authority we now have to work with military personnel months prior
to separation, there are no technical barriers preventing us from
putting such a system in place given adequate federal involvement
and funding. Further, the Interstate Job Bank System, administered
by the USDOL, cculd serve as the respository of jobs where Lational
recruitmeat is necessary. It should also serve as the automated
delivery system for the DOD Transition Bulletin Board.

III. Avoid Duplication

We have become increasingly aware over the past few months that
the DOD and various branches of the military are now involved, or
are initiating plan‘ tu become active, in providing employment
agsistance to military personnel. I cannot object more strongly to
such independent initiatives. They confuse the very individuals
they intend to serve, they duplicate scarce federal resources, and
they ignore the existance of the national system which was
established over a half-century ago to deliver employment assis-
tance: the public Employment Service.

We fully understand the commitment that the DOD and the various
branches of the military have in assuring a smooth and meaningful
transition to civilian life for separat!-; military personnel. How-
ever, where transition services and activities involve emplovment,
the State Employment Service should have the lead. Quite frankly,
DOD initiated systems such as the Transition Bulletin Board are a
duplication of programs that are a basic part of the Employment
service System.
1v. Capacity Building

The Assistant Secretary of Labor for Veterans' Employment and

Training (ASVET) should initiate a multi-faceted Program where TAP

Il
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trainers and program administrators can benefit from each other's
experience. For uxample, a periodic newsletter could be developed
that vould keep TAP staff informed of innovative practices in
employment assistance, unique approaches to training and, generally,
what is going on in our efforts to assist these special clients.
Further, the National Veterans' Training Institute (NVTI) could
undertake regional training seminars for TAP staff, to share best
practices and highlight exemplary coordination activities, as well
as to support upgrade training. The point is that TAP, despite its
relatively short existence, should be shared among all those
involved in the pProgram. Furthermore the Employment Service is
designated by Federal law as the agency with which federal contrac-
tors must list job openings. Those individuals coming out of the
service would be the beneficiaries of such an effort.
V. Priorities in JTPA for Service Connected Disabled Veterans

“hose leaving the military who have a disability resulting from
their gervice should be afforded priority enrollment in our nation's
primary, federally-financed training effort, the Job Training Part-
nership Act. This action alone would open up a wealth of opportuni-
ties for disabled veterans to receive a wide array of services that
are now targeted to other cliont groups. We encourage your efforts
in this regard, especially during this session of the Congress when
the House Employment Opportunities Subcommittee has conducted
hearings and is Proposing major revisions to the JTPA.
VI. Performance Standards and Reporting

As we move to expand TAP, we must not overlook the need to make
appropriate adjustments to the existing Veterans Performance
Standards and Reporting System. We are particularly concerned that
these systems be modified to reflect quality of service rather than
solely quantitative measures. Further, we support a cooperative
approach to the development of such modifications involving the
states and the ASVET.

Mr. Chairman, 1 hope that our experience with the TAP and our

recommendation for a more enriched and meaningful program has

provided you and your colleagues with information that will assist
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you further in deliberations regarding this very important group of
people we are serving. Let me emphasize again our belief that we
not only have a duty to provide the best for these individuals, it
is a economic imperative.

This concludes my formal presentation. I would be most pleased
to respond to any questions that you or other members of the Subcom-

mittee may have.
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Good Morning Mr. Chairman and members of the Subcommittee on

Education, Training and Employment. My name is Tom Hartnett and I scrve
as the New York State Commissioner of Labor.

Thank you for the opportunity to appear here to discuss our common
goal of effectively and efficiently ensuring that those who have faithfully
served our country have the services they need to secure meaningful
employment in the civilian sector.

Mr. Chairman, as this country prepares for a major downsizing of our
military personnel, we must make rational decisions about the appropriate
expenditure of federal dollars designed to help these men and women make a
smooth transition back into civilian life - - and back into the civilian job
marxet. Ibelieve that this is, in fact, a commitment shared by those of us in
the State Employment Security . gencies, as well as the U.S. Secretary of
Labor, the Secretary of Defense, an:1 other members of the Executive Branch
and the ranking officials in the inilitary services.

<ertainly the Congress has demonstrated a strong commitment to
these men and women through generous appropriations. Congress has taken
steps to try to ensure that both those currently on active duty and the civilians
employed by the military or in industries related to the military are provided
meaningful assistance as their lives are dramatically altered by the
downsizing of the military. I do not believe that there is anyone involved
who does not share this good intention. However, this is a case where good
intentions fall short in the face of government bureaucracy and a failure to
fully comprehend the magnitude of the problems that lie ahecad.

We have in this country a public labor exchange known as the
Employment Service or in some states as the "Job Service." In New York we
call these local delivery points "Community Service Centers,” where we have
combined the unemployment security system with the public labor exchange
and other services into one unified delivery point. Al staff at these centers,

including the veteran staff, is cross trained to be able to provide all
employment related services.

This public labor exchange exists in all fifty states, plus the District of
Columbia, Puerto Rico, and the Virgin Islands. Each state has service delivery
points for the public labor exchange in both rural arcas and in the city centers.
In New York we have 91 such offices; nationwide there are 1,600 offices. We

have a presence in every area of New York, from rural Watertown and
Massena near Fort Drum to New York City.

We have been providing services to veterans for over fifty years.
Specifically, for recently separating veterans, we are the provider who takes
care of processing their claims for unemployment insurance. We provide
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testing, vocational guidance, formal vocational counseling, resume
preparation assistance, labor market information, workshops in job search
skills, job referrals and placement, assistance in entering appropriate
vocational training funded under the Job Training Partnership Act or other
sources, and referrals to support services that help veterans overcome
problems which may interfere with their ability to find or keep a job. Every
state provides similar assistance to returning veterans.

Mr. Chairman, let me make it clear that we have been and will

continue to be the primary delivery system for veterans employment services
in the United States.

All separating veterans who file an unemployment insurance claim or
seek assistance with a job or job training receive services through our offices.
In the end, it will be the local state Employment Security Agency offices that
will serve these men and woinen separating from the military. The sooner
we see these veterans, the better. Experience has shown that we can be most
cffective in helping veterans transition successfully from military to civilian
life if we provide our services soon after the veteran leaves the military.

We believe that we can meet “e needs of transitioning personnel in
the 1990's, and do it well! However, to be most effective, we need the

cooperation and support of the Department of Defense and the five military
services.

Let me take this opportunity to briefly outline our current
responsibilities and the funding for the public labor exchange system. The
actual service of taking, processing and paying unemployment claims, the
employment service, and the veterans employment programs administered
by the states is all yaid for from the Federal Unemployment Trust Accounts
(FUTA) - Administrative account. Each private employer in the country last
year paid $56 per employee into this administrative account in addition to the
tax levy they pay to replenish the benefit accounts.

FUTA also provides funds to state employment security agencies to
enable them to meet their responsibilities for "veterans priority of service,” as
mandated by law. In FY 91, $71.1 million was appropriated nationwide to
fund Local Veterans Employment Representatives (LVERs) and $77.1 was
appropriated for the Disabled Veterans Outreach Program (DVOP). In New
York, we received $4 million for the LVERs and $5.3 million for the DVODP

program. This enables us to provide employment services for New York's 1.9
million veterans.

We believe we are doing a good job of using our resources creatively
and effectively to provide quality services to our veterans. Unfortunately,
due to the recession, all New Yorkers, and particularly veterans, are in need
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of all of the services and attention we can muster. We are able to ensure a
baseline of minimal services to veterans in all of our locations by means of
the New York State Veterans Bill of Rights for Employment Services, with
the attendant toll-free "Veterans Hotline." It is not a panacea, but it has
helped us provide more and better services to the 90,000 veterans we see in
New York each year. We are proud that, to date, eight other states have
followed our example and created similar "Bills of Rights."

What is significant to note is that the series of trust funds in FUTA are
being used to balance the Federal deficit, rather than for their intended
purpose. 1 have testified before several other Congressional committees on
this same subject during the past few months. The Congress and the
American people are rightfully focusing on this injustice as the recession
continues into its second year and hundreds of thousands of people,

including thousands of veterans, are suffering undue hardships because of
the improper use of these funds.

Literally hundreds of millions of dollars have gone this route in the
past ten years. For instance, in the Employment Services Administrative
Account alone last year $3.9 billion was paid in at $56 per head by the nation's
employers to pay for services to workers who lose their jobs. However, only
$2.9 billion was appropriated back out of the fund for the stated purpose of
this “dedicated” tax. The question that employers and others are rightfully
asking is “What happened to the other billion dollars?" The effect of this
action last year and each year for the last decade has been to systematically

underfund the Employment Service and the Unemployment Insurance
delivery system.

To illustrate this point, in 1980 the New York State Department of
Labor had more than 11,000 employees and 175 local offices. Today, we have
97 local offices and 5,300 employees. The reductions in force have similarly
impacted on other states, many of which have had to close an even larger
percentage of their offices than New York over the same period of time.

While consolidating services, we have not had to leave any of our
communities bereft of assistance. This has only been possible because of the

implementation of our state-of-the-art Community Service Centers system,
which 1 described earlier.

Although we are proud of what we have accomplished in the past four
years, it has been extremely difficult to modernize the vay in which we
deliver services due to the systematic and now chronic underfunding of the
nation's state employment security agencics.
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In addition to providing the services needed by New Yorkers, we are
prepared to commit our resources to the four Transition Assistance Center
(TAP) sites in New York at Griffiss Air Force Base, Plattsburgh AFB, the
Army's Ft. Drum, and the Navy's Homeport Facility on Staten Island, even
though no additional funds for staff or support have been forthcoming thus
far and the majority of the separatees will not be staying in New York.

Mr. Chairman, I am confident that the New York State Department of
Labor, as well as the employment security agencies of other states, will do a
tremendous job providing these necessary services at the TAP centers. We
have the knowledge born of years of expertise, we have the level of
compassion because we know the hardships these people will be facing, and
we have credibility with the general public, as well as with the military
installations where these centers will be established. We have, through the
years, maintained a positive, professional and mutually beneficial
relationship with the entire military community in New York State. In fact,
one of our staff members, John Masella, was honored earlier this year by the
command of Plattsburgh Air Force Base for outstanding service to the Air
Force and the people of Plattsburgh AFB.

We are sending twelve staff persons in the next two months to the
National Veterans Training Institute (NVTI) in Denver, to receive training in
how to participate in the TAP program. The program is, I understand, to be

implemented at 83 sites in 26 states by this October, and within another year
to over 160 sites.

Our one concern, at this point, is that we do not know whether this
spirit of cooperation will exist at Ft. Drum because of signals they are

receiving from their supervisors regarding the Army Carcer Alumni
Program (ACAP).

ACAP is using private contractors to deliver services already being
delivered by State Employment Security Agencies. In one instance a private
contractor is hiring North Dakota employment security personnel on leave

from state service to do this work, which the SESA would and could have
performed.

And that, Mr. Chairman, is at the crux of a major issue confronting this
country and its returning veterans. The Defense Department Transition and
Support Services Unit is designing and moving to implement an alternative
to the current public labor exchange system. While they are spending
millions to design this system, which will be based at the Defense Manpower
Data Center Facility in Monterey, California, they estimate that it will take
more than one year, and possibly up to three years before this system will be
operational. It makes no sense to ignore and shun the current nationwide
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system that is already a substantial public investment, in favor of a costly,
unproven system.

There are many resources that the states can offer to assist returning
veterans. New York State would like to do more to develop and implement
veteran transition programs. For example, New York has documented a need
for health personnel. The state's health care industry employs 9% of the
workforce, yet there are severe shortages of skilled workers and our needs are

’ still growing. A significant number of military personnel have been trained
in health care and could help us to meet the urgent needs of the state.

We could address both of these needs through transition programs
designed to help facilitate the return of veterans to the civilian job market.
While many veterans have received training in health care, such as medics
and lab specialists, they often need additional training to become licensed in
civilian health professions. We have met with the Health Department and
other state agencies, the Job Training Partnership Council, representatives of
the health industry, educational institutions and representatives from the
military to identify health occupations appropriate for transition and to begin

to develop linkages that can assist veterans to enter health careers in New
York.

New York State has helped to develop several model programs that
can be adapted for military personnel. We have done this cooperatively with
health profession educators, health facilities, health professions associations
and health worker unions. These programs provide assessment of clinical
skills, professional training, exam preparation, work experience and guidance,
counseling and support services. Funding streams from various state and
local agencies as well as private facilities are used to implement this type of
program. State governments have a significant investment in these

programs and the expertise to develop necessary information fxom a variety
of resources.

Mr. Chairman, the Department of Defense has been allocated $65
million to0 create employment programs to assist separating veterans, and
they have agreed to work with the employment security agencies to
implement these programs. Frankly, I have yet to see this cooperation.

Let me stress that we are not saying that the state employment security
' agencies can do the whole job. Indeed, it is a massive undertaking, and there
are many legitimate roles for the DOD to play.

. But, when it comes to finding people jobs, no one does it better than
us!
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Particularly in this time of budget deficits and the cutting back of
government services to help people in need, how can the U.S. government
argue that they are doing the right thing by our veterans when they are, in
effect, creating a parallel service to one that already functions quite well?

There is a need to re-invigorate and strengthen the public labor
exchange system; to improve automation and strengthen our relationship
with the private sector. Our concern is that millions of dollars will go into
efforts to create an alternative, temporary system that will simply have tc be
dismantled in a few years. Instead, the effort should go into strengthening
the already existing public labor exchange system.

It is interesting to note that the mission statement of the Department of
Defense’s Job Assistance Centers reads like a summary of the services the
New York State Department of Labor already provides at our Community
Service Centers. We can provide these services without the profit margins
demanded by private contractors. And we do not have to worry about the
months and even years that it will take to properly train personnel to
effectively operate these temporary programs.

A good analogy would be to consider the farmer faced with a serious
drought. Should he spend the time and the money creating a new irrigation
system? Or should he simply add more water to the existing system, which

has proven competent through the vears, so that it will be able to meet his
present needs?

The Honorable Christopher Jehn, Assistant Secretary of Defense for
Force Management and Personnel, testified last week that “the benefactor of
this program is the deserving individual,” and that the Department of
Defense was "devi'oping tlie foundation of our assistance programs as
partnerships.” We in the State Employment Security Agencies, certainly in
New York State, are willing and eage: to serve as full and equal partners to
the Department of Defense, the five military services, the United States
Department of Veterans Affairs and others. We already have a good
relationship with USDOL, particularly with the U.S. Director of Veterans
Employment and Training in New York, Jim Hartman.

Instead of all of this effort toward duplication, the effort should be
toward:

a)  Setting a standard of performance for the state employment security
agencies. The presumption should be in favor of using the labor
exchange program and the Interstate Job Bank. It should be a rigorous
standard. If it can be demonstrated that the state employment security
agencies are not providing quality services to veterans, then, and only
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then, should the Department of Defense go into the business of
employment assistance.

b  Mandating that the Department of Defense, through the Defense
Manpower Data Center, turn over to the state employment security
agencies all available information regarding personnel who are
mustering out of the military, on a timely basis. As I noted earlier,
expetience has demonstrated that the sooner we get information to the
men and women separating from military service, the more valuable
the assistance provided by those of us in the state employment security
system is to these men and women. This helps us to facilitate a
smoother transition for these ex-service personnel to a more
productive role in civilian.life. I would emphasize that this is not just
the right thing to do for our separating veterans, it is also in the
national interest to ensure that the capabilities of these men and

women are put to good use in strengthening and revitalizing this
country's economy.

<) Extending Unemployment Compensation for ex-service persons to a
full 26 weeks, with a one-week waiting period, and restoration of the
pre-1982 formula for extended benefits. 1 testified before Senator
Moynihan's committee last week on this subject.

d)  Securing veterans priority for training under the Job Training
Partnership Act and all other federally funded training programs.

e)  Creating a national program, similar to New York's “599" program,
where separating servicemen and women can draw their full
unemployment insurance check as long as they are in full-time
training that will lead to more meaningful long term employment.
What is often lacking is a way for a veteran to survive while in
vocational training, which this program provides.

f Creating a national Veterans Bill of Rights for Employment Services
with an accountability mechanism in the form of toll free 800 numbers,
essentially guaranteeing that all veterans know what they are entitled
to under Chapter 41, Title 38. The Bill of Rights is working well in
New York, and has been replicated in West Virginia, Mississippi,
Florida, Kansas, Ohio, Georgia (in modified form), Kentucky, and most_
recently in Missouri. I understand that it is being considered in New
Jersey, Colorado, Minnesota, and possibly other states.

What is really necessary is a major national effort to mobilize all levels
of government, veteran service organizations, business leaders, and other

interested parties to work together in a coordinated, cooperative and
nonduplicative manner. We have reached out to the veterans service
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organizations and others asking for their assistance in achieving a more
integrated and effective effort to assist these men and women.

There are presently adequate funds being devoted to assisting veterans
separating from the military and I commend the motivation and prompt
action of the Congress. However, the ways in which these funds are being
spent are not getting the return in services that the Congress intended. The
Congress appropriated $150 million to assist with the economic impact of
military downsizing. These funds have been transferred from the
Department of Defense to the United States Department of Labor. The
Request for Proposal (RFP) for federal demonstration projects undi:r Title 111,
EDWAA, should be amended to target some proportionate funds to address
the needs of miiilary pi..sonnel who are dislocated because of downsizing,
We believe that thes? funds should be handled in the same mannes as the
Secretary’s discretionary grants, to allow the states to compete for these funds.
It is wrong to hold these FY 91 funds back when the vital human needs-are
apparent right now. Further, it would be wrong to obligate these funds in
such a way that only private contractors can submit proposals, thus cxcluding

the State Employment Security Agencies, who are already the primary
deliverers of service.

The Department of Defense received $65 million that is being utilized
hy Assistant Secretary jehn. Virtually all of these funds and efforts are being
expended to "re-invent the wheel,” instead of working in such a way as to
utilize and strengthen the existing system.

Congress has appropriated $4.2 million to the U.S. Department of
Labor, Veterans Employment and Training Service for the TAP initiative for
FY 1991, and has authorized the appropriation of $9 million to USDOL for FY
1992. The U.S. Department of Veterans Affairs is projected to receive $4
million in 1992. None of these funds are going to the SESASs to cover costs of
staff who will actually deliver most . *-e TAP services.

The Army Career Alumni Program was appropriated $19.5 million for
FY 1991, $25.6 million for FY 1992 and $26.3 million for FY 1993. (Apparently,
these dollars are the Army's share of the $65 million.) What is not counted
in these figures is the cost of redirection of the duties of existing active duty or
civilian employees of the Department of the Army. These funds are not
available to the SESAs either. The Army is operating the program in such a
way that excludes the USDOL-sponsored and largely SESA-operated
Transition Assistance Program.

- The bottom line is that there is over $250 million being devoted to
assist these men and women, not counting the indirect resources, such as the
staff time of USDOL, SESA , and DOD personnel who were doing other
things. For a quarter of a billion dollars, the Nation should have a highly
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effective and efficient effort to assist separating veterans with their
employment needs. However, I believe in this case the "whole is less than
the sym of the parts” because of the lack of coherence, coordination,

cooperation, or even willingness to communicate among many of the entities
concerned.

I believe that the funding for the SESA staff to operate the Transition
Assistance Program at sites in their state should be paid for by some of the
funds appropriated in Public Law 101-510. It seems clear to us that this is what
was intended by the Congress. Further, some of these funds should be
redirected into strengthening the Interstate Job Bank (IJB), an\ requiring all
states to fully participate in the IJB, listing all professional and technical
openings. For roughly $15 million of the funds set aside for the general :.-ea
of transition assistance, the employment service could play an.even "nore
significant role. But, aside from the funding questions, the key issue is the
attitude and degree of willingness of the Department of Defense 21d the five
military serv‘~os to join with us as full partners, and to cooperate as equals.

Mr. Chairman, 1 believe this is vhat the Congress intended.

As Charles Bowshen, Comptroller General of the United States said in
his testimony on Defense Budget and Program Issues facing the 102nd

Congress before the Committee on Armed Services of the Unites States
Senate on April 25th, 1991:

"Solutions do not necessarily require increased tunding.
With the planned downsizing of military forces, the answers may
lie in a reallocation and reprioritization of existing resources.
Iniproved program implementation and internal controls could

also enhance the future prospects for effective implementation of
the total force policy.”

I call upon Defense Secretary Richard Cheney and Labor Secretary
Lynn Martin to call a "summit meeting" of all of the Federal and state entities
concerned with these issues, along with the veterans service organizations
(including the Non-Commissioned Officers Association and the Retired

Officers Association) to begin communication, coordination, and cooperation
in a truly meaningful way.

Our service men and service women get their jobs done by team work.
In the war against Saddam Hussein, the Allied Forces were made up of
representatives of 34 nations, speaking 23 difference languages. The military
success in the Persian Gulf was due to what General Schwarzkopf called "the
total battlefield” with full integration, cooperation, and coordination of air
land and sea elements of our forces to maximize the impact of each.
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Unfortunately, when it comes to the provision of employment-related
services for our separating veterans, there does not appear to be a "total

battlefield." We ar. 'nstead facing unnecessary duplication of efforts and a
complete lack of coordination.

In short, we are losing sight of our major objective.
We must have strong leadership from the Federal level or we will

have many more "casualties” in the transition from military to civilian life \

than our forces suffered during the war. We can and must do better by these
veterans than our current effort.

Thank you.

10
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The Interstate Conference of Employment Security Agencies, Inc., represents the

administrators of employment security programs for the 50 states, the District of
Columbia, Puerto Rico, and the Virgin islands.
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The Department of the Army aiso has stated its desire to minimize unemployment
coets. In many siates, the public Employment Service office is in the same faciity as the
local unemployment ineurance office. Persons filng claima for unempioyment benefits
can find employment servicos at the same location. In fact, everyone —vetersn or not —
must register with the Empicyment Service when applying for unsmployment insurance.
Many veterans, however temporarily unempioyed, will come to state

It is not our intention to question the motivation or goals of the transition programs
being designed by the Department of the Army, any other military branch, or the
Department of Defense.

However, we cannot overlook the sarious problem of the faderal budget deficit end
its impact on the delivery of public services, The nation canriot afford to duplicate public
SOTViCes.

ubmmwm«mwmmmmemoymsmabwbw
perform il necessary employment and training services for separating personnel within

mmww-mamm.uwmmm
remained relatively static, and the buying power of doltars available has continued to
erode, the states have experienced dramatic increases in the size of the workforce the
wmbduwwmuwumwmhuoomuoponﬁm A
scarcity of funds to support the public Employment Servics is difficult to understand.
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payroll tax. This tax, coliscted under the Federal Unempioyment Tax Act, produces more
than adequate revenues to administer property the system. in fact, the U. S. Department
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wmmmmmwmsmrmwmmam
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Instead of being utilized to provide adequate resources to shore up the basic
Enﬂoymwmwm.mmmuommwmmmm
trus size of the feceral deficit. At the same time, hundreds of misions of dollars from
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infrastructures and services for transitioning military personne.

125



181

STATEMENT OF
JAMES B, HUBBARD, DIRECTOR
NATIONAL ECONOMIC COMMISSION
THE AMERICAN LEGION
BEFORE THE
SUBCOMMITTEE ON EMPLOYMENT AND TRAINING
COMMITTEE ON VETERANS' AFFAIRS
US. HOUSE OF REFPRESENTATIVES

JULY 25, 1991

mnkyou.m.cmimm.fonhhopponunitytopmcmtheviewsofourz
million members on the Transition Assistance program nperated for separating military
members by the Departments of Defense, Labor, and Veicrans' Affairs. We believe the
Congress showed commendabic foresight in mandating this program, especially in view of
the preposed downsizing of our active military forces. We also commend this
subcommittee for hokling this bearing. For while the concept is excelieat, and the funding
sdequate, the implementation by the executive agencies has brought mixed reviews.

In February of this year, the Vocational Rehabilitation Service at the Department
of Veicrans' Affairs hosted s week-long meeting to develop a program called DTAP,
which would provide transition assistance to sepanating riliiary people who were eligible
for a disability rating upon leaving the military. Included in the planning group were
officials from VA, the Department of Labor, and the Department of Defense. The
velerans service orgunizations were offered the opp rtunity o provide input, and thea help
critique the results of the meeting. An excellent plan was put together which melded
DTAP into the already operating Transition Assistance program. At the same time,
military personnel disabled &8 a result of training for or serving in Operation Desert Storm
began to arrive back in military hospitals for rehabilitation and separation. At this point,
the system broke down.

Members of onc service organization stumbied across some of these disabled
people at Walter Reed Army Hospital and asked sbout DTAP. The wounded service
people knew nothing about it. To his credit, the Director of the Vocational Rehabilitation
Saviceammpledwfomctbemmdwwuhmfotmaemvmnmby
bypassing an apparent roadblock. He was scolded for treading on someone else's “turf™.
While 1 believe this particular problem has been corrected, it is indicative of the mindset of
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some of the bureaucrats at tne VA. Apparenuy "turf® is more important than ensuring that
wounded and dissbled setvice people receive the services 10 which they are entitled.

' The Veterans' Employment and Training Service at the Department of Labor has
donc: a creditable job of first, setting up pi. programs, and then expunding them to
provide compreheasive transition assistance at most major military bases in this country,
The program covers a period of two and or.; half days and exposcs scparating service
peopie to the steps required (o find m-.aningful civilian employment. It is taught by
personnel who siready work in the state employmeat service offices normally (DVOPs
and LVERs) and who are experienced in their ficld. The effort is ongoing and is being
fine tuned as the field staff gains experience.

There are some troubling aspects o this enterprise involving duplication of effort.
At a veterans employment conference in Buffajo, New York, in April of this year, a
represeatative of the Department of Defense iold those attending that an automated job
refesral service was being created for separating service people. When questioned about
why DoD is speading tax dollars to create a system which already exists, the
represcatative replied that the law “mandated” that DoD do so. The American Legion does

. ot belicve this Congress intended that scarce tax dollars be spent on duplicative efforts.

I July of 1990, a group of the seaior staff members of The American Legion met
with the Secretary of the Army to discuss his plans for downsizing. Please remember that
this meeting took place prior 1o the beginning of the Persian Gulf crisis. Present with the
Army Secretary was his Assistant Secretary for Manpower. When the discussion moved
to employment issucs, the Assistant Secretary briefed our group on ACAP, the Army
Career Alumni Program. ACAP included a proposal ‘or job development and job referral
separaic and apart from the U.S. Employment Service. When it was pointed out to the
Asmy officials that the Department of Labor already operated such an employment
System, the Assistant Secretary said that the Job Service didn't have any good jobs and
therefore the Army would take care of its own.

The Army is currently prepared to award contracts in the amount of $30 million to
provide job development and job referral services to separaticg military members. In our
view this move by the Army is extremely unwise. in the first place, it is highly likely that
these contractors will cagage in a practice called "creaming” or placing all of the best
people while allowing those with few o no civilian oriented skills to languish on the
unemployment rolls. These people with the lower skill levels in a trade or profession are
lhemb.twldiemulbu.mdmﬁnuwhobuethebrumoﬂheﬁgbdnginbum
Storm, Miprmhelylhepwpwhumatmdduummemwhelp.
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Second, there is no excuse in an era of extremely tight budget constraints to allow
one agency of the goverament to duplicate the services of another. The solution to the
problem is to correct the perception held by Army officials by either showing them the
fallacy of their thinking, or by fixing the United States Employment Service by ensuring
its proper funding.

Third, the Army is ar~arently not contemplating any performance standards for the
contractors who are charged with job development and job referral, Such standards are
already in place at the Labor Depariment.

The Veteraws' Employment and Training Service has developed some figures
which show that the $4 million investment in the TAP program will result in an $11
million savings in the unemployment insurance account. People who participate in TAP
find meaningful employment an average of eleven days sooner than those who don't. The
starting salary for the average TAP participant is $3500 higher than for someone who has
not participated. These numbers are significant, Mr. Chairman, and deserve the attention
of this subcommittee, the Department of L abor, and mast especially the Departments of
the Army and Defense,

Thank you for this opportunity, Mr, Chairman. 1wili be happy to answer any

questions.
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Mr. Chairman, as always, AMVETS is grateful to you and Members of
the Subcommittee for giving our organization the opportunity to address the
current and future state of transition assistance to members of the military
who are voluntarily and involuntarily separated from service to our country.

Althougb the case for a comprehensive transition assistance program
for separating members of the military should be crystal clear, let us review
a few of the more obvious points.

First, it is needed -- right now and even more so in the future. The
Department of Defense currently Sseparates approximately 300,000
individuals every year and this number will certainly increase (by as much
as 90,000 - although nobody at DoD seems sure) as *downsizing" at the
Department of Defense commences later this year. Although the vast
majority of these men and women are volunteers, it is no less important or
necessary to assist them in finding suitable civilian employment -- either
through training, placement, or educaton. It also needs to be
acknowledged that not all future RIF'd members of the military will depart
with technical skills as a jet-engine mechanic, nuclear propulsion engineer,
or communications specialist -~ some Military Occupational Specialties
(MOS) or Naval Enlisted Codes (NEC) carry with them little or no significant
civilian-oriented job skills. And while it is probably true that se.vice in our
armed forces brings with it opportunity for maturity, responsibility, and even
money for college, it doesn't always provide the best training for a post-
military career.

Second, it makes economic sense. A separated individual who has
the training and experience to transition to suitable civilian employment will

not only negate the necessity to receive unemployment compens=tion, but
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will also convert this individual into a wage-earning, tax-paying member of
the labor force.

Third, it is fair. While nobody promised any individual who voluntarily
enlisted in the armed services of the United States a life-long career and
subsequent retirement, many military members joined with the implicit
understanding that the military was a place where one could work towards
a satisfactory career. And whether "services rendered" were accomplished
in the course of making a career or simply serving a tour, that service was
accomplished under unusually extraordinary circumstances - whether in
isolated duty stations, away from friends or family, or even in combat.

Finally, a comprehensive, well-coordinated transition assistance plan
is “good policy.* Face it, regardless of the size of the military in the future,
there will always be the requirement to bring into it the very best young men
and women America has to offer. And - barring the very unlikely return to
the draft -- those men and women will have to be encouraged to join to
begin with. To this end, there is little doubt that the *quality of military life*
will be a prime determinant of whether these highly qualified young men
and women join. Also, there should be no doubt - or short term ignorance
- that how we treat those we are “etting go"* will play a key role in the
decision of those our military services are trying to *bring in.* To put it
clearly, AMVETS believes wholeheartedly in both the concept and
establishment of transition assistance for separaterd members of our military,
and feel that it should be a permanent policy of the Department of Defense
for all separating personnel.

Over the past two months, AMVETS -- primarily through the office of
our National Executive Director, Robert Jones, ~ has been meeting and
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working with officials of nurﬁerous departments, agencies, services, and
programs dealing with transition assistance, job training, and veterans
benefits for both active-duty members and veterans. In the course of this
schedule, we found a disturbing number of problemsi in the conduct of
these existing programs; problems, which if not reso!v;;:t. will certainly affect
the usefulness and success of future programs. B

First and foremost is the obvious difficulties in coordination between
the various programs which currently exist.

For instance, we have studied carefully the Transition Assistance
"Memorandum of Understanding” between the Department of Defense,
Department of Veterans Affairs, and the Department of Labor — a document
signed by two Assistant Secretaries and the VA’s Chief Benefits Director in
January of this year and which should be the very essence of the
cooperation which should exist between the three major *players" in
transition assistance. While we have no doubt that each of these
organizations entered into this agreement with the best of intentions, this
agreement falls ridiculously short of achieving ~ or even laying out -
reasonable goals or objectives. As a matter-of-fact, the “responsibilities* laid
out in this MOU are a comprehensive list of what is not occurring out in the
field in existing transition assistance programs.

For instance, one segment of the agreement deals with the inclusion
of Disabled Transition Assistance Program (DTAP) — and there is serious
question whether the knowledge of the DTAP program exists outside the
Department of Labor. We know from our meetings with Department of the
Army Representatives that it does not exist within their Army Career Alumni
Program's (ACAP). Furthermore, there are numerous other responsibilities
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in this agreement that are lacking attention:

®  Share information about military personnel reductions as early
as possible in order to identify and select locations for TAP
expansion;

e  Work with the military departments through the DoD point-of-
contact to avoid duplication of programs and promote and
effective sequence of transition services to affsited Service
members and their spouses:

® Define baseline faciity requirements to promote the most
2ffective program delivery environment;

¢ Coordinate the support services required of and available
through other public agencies, military and veterans’ service
arganizations, and the private sector.

And there are others.

While many of these requirements have been addressed by individual
agencies or services, they have riot been addressed in coordination with
anybody else. And, the key to this program, of course, is coordination of
activities and resources.

One prime area of overlap is in the provision of employment services
provided by the ACAP Job Assistance Centers and the services provided
by the DVOPs and LVERs at the Department of Labor’s Job Service Center.
In both these locations, services such as employee development, referral,
and resume writing are provided to the same individuals in the same
geographical area. Furthermore, if certain aspects of program don't directly
overlap each other, they could be far more beneficial if they were

coordinated.
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Where we do see attempts t. work together — specifically in regards
1o the sometimes uncomfortable liaison between DOD's ACAP and DOL's
TAP -~ it has resulted in a *mixed bag® of services provided. In some
locations both programs have to compete for time and faciliies and may not
always share the eq'.fal support of the local commander. In cases of
services that are contracted out, there have been cases where contractors
are unfamiliar with the Veterans Employments and Training Service (VETS)
and, in turn, and either been distrustful or uncooperative.

In essence, what we see in this poor communication, lack of
coordination, and less-than-forthcoming bargaining are some of the major
symptoms of a disease which hinders the efficient implementation of
government programs like transition assistance - in the Navy we used to
call them Murf batties” As we kiow this Subcommittes agrees, it is
increasingly frustrating to witness “turf batties® between agencies, service,
or departments -- particularly now in times of extremely limited
resources. We all know that the only people who lose out when these
groups "dig their heels in* are those who need the assistance; in this case,
worthy, honorable future veterans.

Another concern of AMVETS is that the veterans service crganization
(VSO) community has yet to see guidance from the Office of the Assistant
Secretary of Veterans Affairs for Employment and Training concerning TAP
and DTAP and the only communication we receive from the VA is when we
initiate it. Furthermore, the fact that counselors from the Physical Evaluation
Board Liaison Office (PEBLO) are not included in National Veterans
Training Institute (NVTI) planning is a tremendous disservice to disabled
veterans and immediately puts the DTAP program at a disadvantaged.
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We also want to express our concern that this program will be cnly as
successful as the Department of Defense wants it to be. We say this not
because DoD is the major provider of services, but because DaD is the
“sole source" provider of the personnel. It is only through a top-to-bottom
acceptance of transition assistance services that those lower-ranking people
- far removed from headquarters or congressional hearings -- will get the
assistance that they need. All who served in the military know the priority
of "accomplishing the mission" and AMVETS unequivocally supports it,
What we are concerned about is that in the disorganization and uncertainty
of downsizing -- combined with a natural commitment to
*accomplishing the mission"* - many men and women being separated will
be left with little more than some Paperwork, a mass discharge seminar, and
the phone number of a reserve programs recruiter.

While we are obviously pessimistic about the long-range problems
associated with the efficient planning and management of a transition
assistance program fordivided between cabinet-level departments, services,
and agencies, we are more than willing to acknowledge those programs
and organizations which are doing good work - and there are many that
are.

For instance, the Department of Veterans Affairs, through their office
of Veterans Assistance Service, has worked hard at providing the V.A,
benefits briefing section of existing transition assistance programs.
Furthermore, their efforts in fighting the endless battle over transferring
medical records of disabled veterans directly from DoD to the V.A. should
be acknowledged. This delay -- upwards of nine months -- is simply killing
the timely implementaticn of the DTAP program to qualified veterans.
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We also want to commend the Department of the Army for their
independent initiatives on their Army Career Alumni Program (ACAP).
AMVETS considers ACAP to be a great start towards providing much-
needed assistance to separated Army members, and truly reflects the
Army's concern for “taking care of their own" - a very admirable concern,
But the key to success for all who are eligible for transition assistance, of
course, is not how one service can perform the function for their own
people, but how they can coordinate assets and energy for the good of all
military people.

Mr. Chairman, as we conclude our testimony, we urge this
Subcommittee to accomplish possibly the single most important task in the
ostablishment of a comprehensive, workable program of transition
assistance: to delineate - at a minimum -- the one singular authority to
plan, organize, implement, publicize, and monitor transition assistance. One
recurring theme throughout our meetings with the services, agencies, and
departments involved with the provision of transition assistance is that, in
the words of one DoD representative, “There is no one in charge." While we
do not want to assume the worst, we feel that without "somebcdy in charge®
the responsible parties -- the very best intentions aside - will waste
vountless “days and dollars® in coordination, duplication, and “turf battling.”
An-. as we stated earlier, the only group that will suffer under these
conditions will be those members of the military who need transition
assistance.

This request being made, obviously wae realize that this subcommittee
does not have the authority to appoint a *Transition Assistance Czar.* We

do hope, however, that you will appreciate the inherent inefficiency with
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establishing and operating such a program which currently crosses
numerous bureaucratic boundaries. Or, as was told to us by a high-level
official involved with transition assistance, an endeavor, *...which is fraught
with difficulties.” |

Again, AMVETS wishes to express our sincere appreciation to the
Committee for allowing us to provide our thoughts and concemns to you in

these areas. We stand by to provide you with any further information or
suppon,
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STATEMENT OF

RONALD W. DRACH
NATIONAL EMPLOYMENT DIRECTOR
DISABLED AMERICAN VETERANS

BEFORE THE
SUBCOMMITTEE ON lDUCATIgN. EMPLOYMENT AND TRAINING
0|
COMMITTEE ON S AFFAIRS
U.S. HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES
JULY 25, 1991

MR. CHAIRMAN AND MEMBERS OF THE SUBCOMMITTEE:

On behalf of the more than 1.3 membere of the Dieabled
American Veterane and ite Ladies' Auxiliary, 1 want to thank you
for conducting these most important hearinge on the Transition
Aseistance Program (TAP) and Diesbled Traneition Aeeietance
Program (DTAP). We believe thie hearing to be very timely, Mr.
Chairman as we do not believe the TAP/DTAP programe are being
implemented ae Congrees intended. While I am sure there are
very succeeseful ongoing programe, we are concerned that DTAP has
taken & back eeat and hee received little, if any, direction
from the Department of Labor to aseure dieabled active military
people receive the attention they need and deeetves.

DTAP

Becauee DTAP ie designed to provide eervices to those
military membere who have known disabilitiee which may result in
Phyeical Evaluation Board processee or discharge from military
ae a result of theee impairmente, they deserve not only epecial
coneideration, but priority coneideration. We do not believe
thie ie happening.

Mr. Chairman, we have reason to believe disabled service
membere are hospitalized at various military medical facilities,
including Walter Reed Army Medical Center, and are not being
visited and counseled by VA personnel on a timely basis.

Of particular concern is the timeliness with which these
individuale are seen and advised of their rights to file a
claim, particularly compensation, vocational rehabilitation and
the potential right to have their cases reviewed by a Physical
Evaluation Board. Thie same situation existed 25 yeare ago when
disabled troops were returning from Vietnam.

Mr. Chairma’ , the following personal story is not unique.
Almost 25 years ago, 1 spent approximately four months either ae
a patient or ae a dieabled eervice member aseigned to Walter
Reed Army Medical Center. During that four months, I never
received any information or sny visit from a representative of
the Veterans Administration to advise me of any rights or
benefits that I might be entitled to. Four mcnthe of valuable
time that could have been epent preparing for a vocational
rehabilitation program were lost.

Earlier this year, we learned of several disabled service
members who were hospitalized at Walter Reed here in Washington,
D.C. 1In spite of the fact they had been there for months, no
one from the VA was up to see them. This could be largely due
to officiale at Walter Reed not calling the VA. However, we
have learned that there are currently approximately 15N-200
disabled service members aseigned to medical hold at W. _.er Reed
and the VA still does not visit them on a routine basis, We
belisve it is imperative that a DTAP program be established as
soon as poesible at Walter Reed and the VA Regional Office be an
integral part of that DTAP program.
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Mr. Chairman, there have been many parades and other honors
bestoved upon thoaa who served in Desert Shield/Deaert Storm.
Those who ware disabled in support of those efforts have not
only not recaived a parade, they are are not even informed of
vhat banefits may be available, nor have they been advised of
their right to file a claim and initiate the rehabilitation
procees at an early time. This, in our opinion, ie
unconscionable,

Mr. Chairman, the VA hae provided us a list of 18 "Major
Military Medical Discharge Centers.” How many of thesa have an
active DTAP? Another question must be asked, "What is the
curriculum used in DTAP?" We believe there is no uniform
program nor a national curriculum.

Mr. Chairman, in February of this year, the VA convened a
meeting to discuss implementation of DTAP. That maeting took
place hare in Washington, D.C. and included several VA chiefs
of vocational rehabilitation from around the country, Department
of Labor officials, Department of Defense and veterana' service
organization representatives.

A summary of that meeting was provided us in April of this
year. Eleven agreed upon issues evolved from the 2-1/2 day
meeting. Additionally, the group agreed on the respective roles
of the Department of Vetarans Affairs (VA), Department of Labor
(DOL) and Department of Defenme (DOD). While we applaud VA for
conducting this meeting, we wonder what haa been accomplished to
implement the recosmendations. For example, has the Department
of Labor, ay the lead agency responsible for organizational
structure and coordination of DTAP, developed an organizational
structure and communicated it to the other agencies, including
the local entities involved. Have they advised VA on the number
of potential DTAP participants? Have they provided VA with a
schedule of TAP classes? Have they collected data as agreed
to?

Has the Department of Defense identified accessible
training facilitiee for the disabled eervice member to be able
to attend a TAP/DTAP? Has DOD encouraged attendance of service
members at the TAP/DTAP? Has DOD implemented a mandatory
attendance policy for DTAP for those service personnel who are
to be medically discharged? Has DOD established a single
military point of contact for VA and DOL officials involved with
DTAP?

In response to some of the veterans' service organization
(VS0) concerns, we ware told that a policy would be developed
once a detarmination was made as to what services VS0s can
provida and vhera. We have not been contacted by anyone to
respond to that types of concern. In reeponse to a
racommendation that soma sort of tracking or follow-up system be
implemantad, we were informed, "We intend to implement such a
system based on the Desert Storm model which was recently
developed at VA." Mr. Chairman, has this been done? We haven't
seen it.

Mr. Chairman, as you may know, I chair the VA's Advisory
Committee on Rehabilitation. Our last meeting was held at the
VA Medical CGenter, Hampton, Virginia and included a visit to
Norfolk Naval Base where we observed a Physical Evaluation Board
briefing and talked to officials responeible for the TAP
program. As chairman, 1 have asked the DTAP program be put on
the agenda for our next meeting, tentatively scheduled for early
September. The major focus is to have the committee receive an
update on all of the recommendations and issue items identified
in the report following the February 1991 DTAP meeting hosted by
the VA. 1 will keep you informed of the status of that meeting
and provide you with the information we receive as well as any
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recommendations the Advisory Committee may forward to Secretary
Derwinski. .

TAP

Mr. Chairman, on May 11, 1990. when the DAV appeared before
the Senate Committee on Veterans Affairs, we expressed several
concerns. One beara repeat.ing because it is as true today aa it
was 14 months ago.

We are concerned that there have apparently been no
written directivee or plan provided to field
personnel. While all presentations have been given
to military installations which are selected program
sites and employment service offices in these
states, the written information distributed has
generally been a 'lap brief,' agenda and little
else. Thus, there appears tn have been no specific
responsibilities assigned other than at the national
level. We suggest that Assistant Secretary Collins
immediately issue clarifying instructions with a
plan to all involved.

Mr. Chairman, we believe that those types of instructions
need to he provided not only by DOL, hut VA and DOD. In the
event they have been developed and disseminated, veterans'
service organizations should be provided a copy.

Foliowing our testimony, Senator Cranston requested &
letter from the DAV setting out in more detail our concerns
That letter dated May 11, 1990, indicated the following:

(1) Although the DAV had initiated several meetings with
the U.S., Department of Labor (DOL) regarding our
interest in supporting the DOL initiativea, the
Aasistant Secretary of Labor testified on May 11,
1990, that no veterans' service organizations were
participating in the ‘TAP/DTAP programs. In fact, we
were already participating at sites in California,
Colorado and were preparing to participate at sites in
Texas, Virginia and Florida.

At that time, except for California and Colorado, our
participation was being requeated by military
installation commanders, not the DOL or State
Employment Service Agencies (SESAs). In fact, we felt
that without the military cooperation, we would not
have been able to participate as early or effectively
as we did.

(2) We complained of the lack of direction provided by the
DOL. We felt that a clear initiative had to be
established by, the U.S. Department of Labor to obtain
the cooperation and support of its sister federal
agencies and the ntate agencies involved. This lack
of initiative complicated our efforts also. It was
impossible to target our limited reaources when there
was no clear program plan or direction.

SERVICE MEDICAL RECORD (SMR) REVIEW

in large part, we attribute the lack of cooperation by
the Department of Labor to their lack of recognition of the
importance of early service connection of medical conditions to
transitioning military personnel. Not only is there the
potential preference in employment provided disabled veterans,
but additional education and rehabilitation programs and
service-connection of progressive diseases that may later be
debilitating or lead to the death of the veteran.
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Many claima are denfed by the VA because a condition ia not
diagnoaed while the veteran ia atill in the military. The SMR
review provided at the preaseparation briefing can overcome this
problem by < forming the military person of the need for a
diagnoaia praor to aeparation.

Mr. Chairman, aa you can tell from our discuaaion, we feel
very atrongly about the importance of thia SMR review. Although
the Pentagon ia not a TAP site, we were asked by of<icials at
the Pentagon aeveral yeara ago to provide SMR review to
aeparating flag officera. Following completion of those
reviewa, the flag officera are asked to evaluate the process
they juat completed. We recently received a asries of
evaluationa and at the same time received aimilar evaluations of
our involvement with the CAP program in California. We were so
pleased with the commenta, we aent a letter to Assiatant
Sacretary Collina aa well aa officiala at the Department of
Veterana Affaira and Department of Defense. A copy of the
letter to Mr. Collins ia attached.

Also attached is a letter from Commander J.L. Halverson,
Department of the Navy, Pacific Fleet, San Diego, California to
the supervisor of our Los Angeles, California office thanking
him for DAV's involvement in the preseparation program. That
letter atates in part, "The participation and support of the
Disabled American Veterana have proven to be an invaluable asset
in the auccess of the PCAP course. 1t is very important to note
that over the past two months the DAV members screening health
recorda of Navy personnel have diacovered three individuales who
have had apparent heart attackse and one individual who had
diabetes which were undiagnosed during the course of their
annual physicals. These four cases jraphically ijllustrate the
significant contribution the DAV and your personnsl have made in
support of Navy personnel" (emphasis added).

We also wonder, Mr. Chairman, whether the agencies
themsslves are talking to one ancther. It is our understanding -
that the Department of Labor conducted a meeting several months
ago in Dallas to discuss the TAP/DTAP program. As we understand
it, no one from the VA was invited and we don't know about DOD.
Additionally, a month or so ago, VA held a meeting in
Plttsbur?h, Pennsylvania. They did invite DOL officials.
Veterans' service organizations were not invited to either.

Public Law 101-510, the Defense Authorization Act of 1991,
established the preseparation briefing pilot program as an
ongoing national program and regquired the Secretary of Labor to
"use representatives of military and veterans' service
organizations....” The law does not allow for the utilization

of military and veterans' gervice organizations, it requires
it.

We continue to be frustrated at the lack of cooperation
shown to military and veterans' service organizations by the
Department of Labor. On numerous occasions we have recommended
to tha ssistant Secretary of Veterans' Employment and Training
and hie staff that a meetin with military and veterans' service
organizations needs to be ca!led by his office explaining the
TAP/DTAP initiative. Such a meeting could also allow for an
exchange of information ident fying how military and veterans'
service organizations could be used.

DAV 1) 70LVENENT

Mr. Chairman, in spite of ali the barriers put before us by
the Executive Branch, CAV has been successful in accessing local
programs throuch the cooperstion of local job service offices,
military installations and VA offices. All told, 16 of our
offices are providing suivices at 40 military installations.
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As an example, most recantly, with the total cooperation of
the U.S. Navy. and particulerly the Naval Base at Norfolk,
virginia, DAV opsned a full-time office on base in Norfolk.

This office has bsen staffed with one full-time National Service
Officer who recently hired a secratary. The Navy has been
extremaly cooperative in assisting us in having this offica
established and has been invaluable in integrating us into their
TAP program. We would be remiss if we did not publicly thank
Commander Ceorge Keller for his support and leadership in waking
this program and office come to fruition.

(RnERAL COMCERNS

As this Committee is all too sware, the security of the
nation is dependent upon young men and women willingly
interrupting their civilian pursuits to serve as citizen
soldiers.

For many, this break may be four to six yaars. For others
the military will become a career. At some future date, they
will be released from the military and have to reestablish
themselves as civilians,

Historically, preparing men and women to serve has been a
primary concern of military leaders. Rigorous and difficult
training is a key element of any serviceman and woman's military
experience. Such training is critical to the preparation of men
and women to carry combat to those who would harm the interests
of the United States. However, until recently, there was little
done to prepare these men and women to raenter a civilian labor
n:§¥et with which most had little experience before entering the
m tary.

When faced with the decision to reenlist or leave the
military, insufficient information was available to make a good
decision. This led to lower reenlistment rates, long term and
multiple unamployments, limited matching of military skills to
civilian jobs, longer use of unemploymunt compensation for
ex-service members (UCX) and other problems associated with
major career changes by people with limited civilian labor
market skills and experiaence.

In 1978, the California Employment Development Departaent
began to provide preseparation briefing programs to separating
military personnel. These briefings provide basic information
that allows them to make a more informed decision regarding this
important career move. Those who dacide to separate have
information which helps them in future job hunting efforts.
Basic information such as how to comp.ete a job application, a
resume and how to conduct themselves during a job interview was
provided. We are informed that the results are higher
reenlistment rates, increased enrollment in the reserves and
National Guard, reduced usage of UCX, shorter periods of
unemployment and higher paying jobs.

In 1984, the DAV was invited to present seminars on
veterans' benefits and to provide a unique service commonly
referred to as Service Medical Record (SMR) review.

In program after program, the SMR identified disabilities
for which a claim should be filed with the Department of
Vetarans Affairs (VA). Frequently, as many as 80 percent of the
participants had a condition for which a claim should be filed.
The vetersn often had no idea that a progressive disease such as
high blood pressure, diabetes and others had already been
documented in their medical records, but had not been
diagnosed. In many cases, at that time, the conditions weren't
serious enough to cause them a great deal of hardship. In
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others, they knew they had a medical condition but had no idea
that the VA would service connect the condition. HWe found this
to be particularly true of female military personnel who often
assumed that because their female medical conditions were not
combat related, their conditions could not be service-connected.

In December, 1989, Public Law 101-237 was signed by the
President identifying the California preseparation program as a
model for pilot programs to be established in from five to ten
states from 1990 to 1992. The U.S. Department of Labor, in
cooperation with the Department of Veterans Affairs and the
Department of Defense, was assigned the lead agency role.
Disabled Veterans' Outreach Program personnel were to Le the
primary source of personnel to present the aeminars. The
conference report accompanying the bill recognized the DAV
participation as a part of the model and statad its intent that
the State Employment Service Agencies {SESA) have the discretion
to use veterans’' mervice organizations such as the DAV as a part
of the pilot.

Acap

Mr. Chairman, a rather unique approach to providing
transition services, and particularly employment services, has
recently come to our attention. The Department of the Army has
developed their own Army Career and Alumni Program (ACAP). This
program has engendered some controversy because in many areas
they are not using the resources available through the network
of job service offices.

The state job services are upset over this program because
they believe monies spant on ACAP employment services could be
used by the local job service and they, the job service, can
provide job-finding aasistance. They are concerned that ACAP is
setting up a separate, distinct and sometimes duplicative
service that could best be provided by them.

Another unique approach to employment of veterans by ACAP
is the marketing of this program, calling the veterana "military
alumni.” An article appeared in a recent issue of the Fact
Findexr which is published by the Jamestown Area Labor
Management Committee and Jamestown Community Collage in
Jamaatown, New York. The following represent some of the
emphasis placed on the quality of military experience and how it
can relate to the civilian labor force:

o Today'a soldier population offers a more effective
potential work force than the general population.

) Ninety-two percent of the men and women entering the
Army are high achool graduates. Approximately 16
percent of enlisted aoldiers have earned bachelor's
degrees. For Army officers, that number jumps to 97
percent.

o Gone are ti.e daye when employers looked on ex-military
personnel aa a low-skilled, poorly-educated work force.

() By the year 2000, even Army alumni skilled solely in
military apecialty areaa will have acquired competence
above and beyond their civilian counterparta in areas
auch as peraonnel adminietration, workload management,
and leaderahip.

By contraat, the article points out:

According to the Department of Education, nearly one
million youths drop out of high achool each year.
In aome school districts, the rate exceeds 50

f -«b’
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percent. Less than 40 percent of high school
graduates can understand an average New York Times
article or figure out their change when paying for
lunch. Between 17 and 21 million U.S. adults are
functionally illiterate.

Mr. Chairman, this article obviously paints the "Army
Alumni” in a very favorable light. It is refreshing to see the
experience veterans attain while on active military p asented in
such a positive manner. Many of the skills identified i1 this
article are not unigue to the most current military force, but
skills that are learned generally while serving on active duty.
Our biggest concern about ACAP is, in fact, whether or not they
are developing an entirely new service calivery system without
using existing resources available through the LVER/DVOP network.

EXECUTIVE BRANCH TESTIMONY

During the TAP/DTAP oversight hearings July 18, 1991,
before this Subcommittee, the Assistant Secretary of Labor,
Veterans' Employment and Training Service, testified that TAP
will expand during Fiscal Year 1992 to 168 military
installations in the United States and that 1,200 briefings will
be presented. He also pointed out that additional personnel
will be hired, on a temporary basis, to meet the initial
increased demsnd on DVOP and LVER staff., During that same
testimony, he indicated that the additional workload experienced
by SESAs in implementing the TAP program, is being absorbed by
SESAs without any service delivery problems.

We believe this is much too rosy a picture. Department of
t.abor data has already established that in some states, DVOPe
and LVERs do the bulk of the veterans' work in the local ES
~$fice. We also know that the number of job seekers is up and
the number of jobs ie down during this recessionary period.

We encourage this Subcommittee to request the Department of
Labor to provide a state-by-state analysis of service provided
by LVERs and DVOPs as compared to other state agency staff.

Such an analysis should include data indicating the increase or
decrease in certain services over the past ten years. These
services are testing, counseling, job development, referral to
training, placements in employment of three days or less and
exployment of 150 days or longer, number of applicants broken
out by veteran status and the number of veteran applications
inactivated without a service.

We believe that such an analysis will show a continuing
decline in services over the past ten years as the SESAs have
suffered nearly a 50 percent cut in staff.

Following that analysis, the Department of Labor should
provide the Subcosmittee a state-by-state listing of LVER/DVOP
FTE staff levels and projected FTE required to serve 168
installations and providing 1,200 military preseparation
briefings.

We believe this information will provide a better
guantitative picture of what may actually be occurring.

As we outlined earlier in our statement, we continue to be
concerned sbout the Disabled Transition Assistance Program
(DTAP). Except for Assistant Secretary Collins' apologies for
the current inadequate implementation of this program, little
was said about it in last week's testimony. Our experience to
date has been that while service to disabled military personnel
was a cornerstone in justifying this program, no uniform,
consistent program has been developed. Once again, ve believe
the Department of Labor has missed the whole point in service to
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people with disabilities. It is critical that they be
identified early on with rehabilitation and other service
intervention provided quickly.

All too often these new initiatives have assumed that
serving the disabled’ is too difficult and demanding, that they
may be unemployable, or that the disability issue should be set
aside until later. We would remind the Department of Laboyr that
DVOP personnel are the mainstay of this program yet services to
the soon to be separated disabled veterans have apparently been
placed second, if at all.

CONCLUSION

Finally, Mr. Chairman, we bring to your attention a matter
that we believe has the potential for grave consequences for any
employer who openly attempts to provide any voluntary, special
consideration in the hiring of veterans. As you know, the
Department of Defense and the Department of Labor indicated that
they are contacting private employers to encourage the hiring of
veterans. Additionally, the Department of Defense is - putting in
place certain mechanisms which may make information on
separating military personnel available to employers and
employer information available to separating military
personnel. However, the Equal Employment Opportunity Commission
(EEOC) has published a policy guidance to its field staff which
indicates " ... it is the Commission's view that (veterans'] ...
preferences have an adverse impact on women for Title VII
purposes.” The policy continues, “Accordingly, in any charges
raising the issue, the Commission will presume the existence of
adverse impact.®

Mr. Chairman, the commission did not restrict its
objections to the adding of points or other preference
mechanisms but also found objectionable such measures as
extending age limits on eligibility for apprenticeship prngrams
by the length of time the person served in the military.

We are attaching a copy of our letter to the Chairman of
the EEOC dated March 26, 1991, in which we request that he
review and rescind his policy. We argued that the Commission
used outdated data and failed to recognize the demographics of
those who served, including women; the small number of male
veterans compared to nonveterans (male and female) in the labor
force; the impact of the all male draft which created the
predominately male veteran population and Supreme Court
decisions upholding veterans' preference.

The EEOC response, also attached to this testimony,
acknowledged our letter but indicated their refusal to rescind
this misguided policy.

Mr. Chairman, that concludes my stacement. I will be happy
to respond to any questions.
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STATEMENT OF
CLIFTON E. DUPREE, ASSOCIATE LEGISLATIVE DIRECTOR
PARALYZED VETERANS OF AMERICA
BEFORE THE
SUBCOMMITTEE ON EDUCATION, TRAINING AND EMPLOYMENT
OF THE
HOUSE COMM{TTEE ON VETERANS’ AFFAIRS
CONCERNING
TRANSITION ASSISTANCE PROGRAM

JUuLY 25, 1991

Mr. Chairman and Members of the Subcommittee, it is a pleasure and
personal privilege to appear here today on behalf of Paralyzed
Veterans of America (PVA), a Congressionally chartered veterans’
service organization. PVA appreciates this opportunity to present
its concerns as they relate to your review of the effectiveness of
current employment and training programs conducted by the
Department of Defense, Department of Veterans Affairs, and

Department of Labor which affect our Nation’s veterans.

Over the years, providing counseling services, training and
employment opportunities to the Nation’'s veterans and disabled
veterans has proven to be a beneficial program for the government,
the private sector and, especially, for the disadvantaged
individual needing assistance in job placement. Today, these
programs are no less important and continue as one of the most

significant benefits available to former military personnel.

The Department oOf Defense will greatly reduce the personnel
strength of the U.S. Armed Forces over the next several years. In
addition to the regular discharge rate, the increasing numbers of
military personnel who will be separating from the Armed Forces
raises the necussity of properly preparing for their transition to.

civilian status.

156



162
PVA strongly believes wviat all service disabled veterans,
regardless of their period of service, should receive permanent and
foremost preference in employment training and job placement
programs. The Disabled Transition Assistance Program (DTAP) should
provide the transition assistance needed by military personnel who

were eligible for service-connected disability compensation upon

separating from the military.

As a member of the Department of Labor‘’s Advisory Committee on
Veterans Employment and Training, PVA is concerned about the lack
of appropriate funding by the Administration for the Department of
Labor to staff the Disabled Veterans’ Outreach Program Specialists
(DVOPs) and the Local Veterans’ Employment Representatives (LVERS)

programs at the state level.

Inconsistent funding due to arbitrary QMB cuts contributes to the
difficulty of successfully conducting essential employment programs

intended to serve the needs of all people.

The Veterans’ Employmen. and Training Service has developed some
figures which show that the $4 million investment in the TAP
program will result in an $11 million savings in the unemployment
insurance account. Military personnel who participate in
transition assistance will find meaningful employment on an average

of eleven days sooner that those who do not participate.

The average starting salary for transition assistance participants
is $3,500.00 higher than for someone who has not participated. Mr.
Chairman, these numbers are significant, and deserve the attention
of this Subcommittee, the Department of Labor, and the Department

of Defense.

It concerns }VA when we consider the effects the cut-backs will

have on the employment of veterans, disabled veterans and the
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~stimated 250,000 military personnel who are being released from
the Armed Forces, over the next two years, in addition to the

other 250,000 who are released annually through normal attrition.

The Veterans' Employment and Training Service at the Department of
Labor, using state employment service personnel, normally DVOPs and
LVERs, has done a creditable job of setting up pilot programs and
then expanding them to provide comprehensive transition assistance

at most major military installations throughout the United States.

Most programs cover a period of at least two and one-half days and
provide, to separating service personnel, the information required

to find civilian employment after separation.

PVA believes, that in today’'s ever-changing job market, it is
iwmperative that individuals who are separating from the Armed
Services be provided with the very best in counseling and factual
information to eliminate as many barriers to employment as

possible.

Mr. Chairman, that concludes my testimony. I will be happy to

answer any questions you may have.

—
1 |
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STATEMEKT OF
BOB MANHAN, SPECIAL ASSISTANT
NATIOMAL LRGISLATIVE SERVICE
VETERANS OF PORKIGN WARS OF THE UNITED STATES
BEFORE THR
SUBCOMMITTER ON EDUCATION, TRAINING AND EKMPLOYMENT
COMMITTRE ON VETERANS' AFFAIRS
UNITED STATES HOUSE OF RRPRESENTATIVRS
VITH RRSPECT 10

TRANSITION ASSISTANCE PROVISIONS CONTAIIRD IN
THE MATIOMAL DEFENSK AUTEORIZATION ACT FOR FISCAL YEAR 1991

WASHINGTON, D, C. ) JULY 25, 1991

MR, CHAIRMAN AND MEMPERS OF THE SUBCOMMITTRE:

Thank you for inviting the Veterans of Poreign Ware of the United States
(VFW) to participate in this oversight hearing. It is my privilege to
represent our 2,9 million members, which focludes our Ladies Auxilisry. As &
veterans' service organization we are very much interested in all plans,
prograss, and problems involved in the multifaceted effort to sssist active
duty personnel and their families return to the private gsector of life.

Historically, the VFW has alwvays supported any and all efforts to expand
the scope of benefits for veterans, and to improve the services veterans are
entitled to receive, At our August 1990 Nstional Conveation the VPW adopted
the following six resolutions that have a direct bearing on our hearing this

morning, They are entitled:

o Elisinate Hardships Por Those Sublect to Reduction im Porce
Measures;

[ Establish Permanent Military Pre-Separation Raploysent Progrems;

[ Increase Unemployment Compensation for Ex-servicememu..s;

° Expedite Hilltl;y Personnel/Medical Records to VA;

[ R:‘gulre Veteran Hiring Preference ia all Public Sector Employment,
and;

[ Grant Military Severance Pay to Ealisted Personnel,

Copies of each of thege resolutions are sttached to this atatement. It
should be noted that {n varying degrees, positive actiou by Congress has been
taken on each of these proposals except on the issue of sllowing discharged
and/or separated military men and women to receive unemployment compensation
on the same terms as is granted to al. other "out~of-work™ persons in America,

to include those who may not evea be U,S, citizeas., We trust ;he Veterans
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Affaire Committee will do everything within ita power to either take the
faitiative to change this law, or to fully support any other coamittes vhich
1s stteapting to correct this shameful inequity. At the present tise our
ssparated silitary peopls must wait four or five weeks before they ars
eligible to receive 13 weeks of unemploymsnt compensation. However, everyone
slse will sxperience ouly a one week delay, and then they receive 26 weoka of
fedaral bevefits. This simply does not mske ssnse today. In sua, all
separating ssrvice members should be entitled to full useaployset bensfite
without regard to whether the separation is voluntary or iavoluntary.

As we recall, the Transition Assistance Program (TAP) began {o. sarmest on
a pilot basis 1o May 1990, Initially the program suffered from s leck of
adequate resources and less than enthusiastic support and cooperstion from
some silitary installations. However, TAP was formalized as part of Public
Law 101-510 1o Plscal Year 1391 without any major funding. What was
differsnt, however, was that TAP was s combined effort inwolving the
dspartsents of Labor (DOL), Defense (DOD), and Vetersas Affairs (va).
Significantly, DOL has the lssdsrship role for the dsvelopaent sod delivery of
TAP through partsership arrsogement with State Employment Security Agenciss
(SESA) and the cooperstion of host military lastallstions.

The thrust of TAP is to satablish programs for members of ths srmwad forces
and their spousss who srs within 180 duys of aeparstion to receive the
necessary inforsation shout how to spply for employment and training
opportunitiss and assistance, 8s well as VA counseling, snd information
regarding VA satitlements. Obviously this is a very lerge and complex sffort
designed to produce synergistic results. Said another way, the VW firaly
belisves ths cooperative sfforts of thsse separate departments hss resulted in
s grester degree of help to veterans than the sum of vetersn sssistsnce
historically provided independently by these same departaents. The key to
thie effort is to help vetersns understand what their sany entitleweats snd
other sssistance prograas are vhile they sre still on sctive duty end
receiving s pay check. This should heve a very positive effect on suyone who
must change 1ifs stylss, geographic locstion, snd seek new ewployment sll in s
ralatively short period of time. These same conditions are certainly
intensified for thoss who entered the military ssrvice physically .nnd
emotionally f£it, but who are reiurned to soclety with dissbilities.

160 -
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Whils sll of these fnformational gnd aseistance programe srs important, in
the judgeent of the VIV, the single most important sffort deals with
EMPLOYMENT. Thie includes preparing silitary peopls on how to eater the
civilien job market and latsr on how to contact appropriste federal, state,

snd local employment service agencies which will act ss s broker between
themselves sud the future employer.

Along this same line of concern, Senstor Rockefeller and ten coapousors
iatroduced on June 6, 1991, Senate Joint Resolution 157, "Hire A Vetersa
Week". It was fitting thet the nation was honoring Persian Gulf vetersns with
parades that same week. However, Senator Rockefeller summed up everything, ia
our opinion, by saying in part:

“Nevertheleas, ss we cslebrste and honor our veterans, w
must aleo be swere of the concerns that veterans end their
fanilies will fece after the psrade ends and as they must
begin to make the transition from military service into
civilian 1ifs.

“Baploymsnt is & major ssue for sll weterans,
sspecially in our present sconomy.”

About two wesks sgo, on July 10, 1991, Ms. Marcy Kaptur, s former member of
the House Vetesans Affsire Committee, aleo addressed the broader lssue of
unesploynent fun the United States when she said on the House floor:

"Mr. Speaker, lsst week the Department of Labor
sanounced the unemployment rste is up to 7 percent. There
is 1ittls encoursgement in that to thoss who have been laid
off and sre desperstely looking for work. Add to the: the
1.2 aillion long-ters unemployed workers who have
sxhausted their bsnefits and muat turn to pudblic assistance
prograss to survive.

“Nelfare rolls are st an all-time high ia Amsrica—4.4
aillica femilies—with the fsstest risiag cstegory being
those who have fallen off the unewployment rolls. To make
matters worse, States sre slashing benefits et o time when
they are most nseded.”

The primary purpose for using thesc two sslective quotations before this
subcommittee 1s to put the issue of "jobs for veterans”™ in what the VIW considers
to be a very vsalistic setting.

At this pofat we would like to make s few comments sbout Department of Army's
Arny Career sud Alumai Frogrsa (ACAP), which aleo providss job aseistance
services. ACAP is a comprshensive program desigmed to provids transition asd job
sssistance service to the srmy femily, including dieplaced civilian erwy
enployees. Aside from giving commanders ss effective mechaniem for seeking out
quality retention prospects, ACAP provides, through job search workshops end

seninsrs, counseling on the effects of s career change snd prepares an

ERIC 161
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{ndividualized trsnsition plsn for each soldier/spouse or civilian who eeeks its
services.

Although the value of an on-base employment assistant effort csanot be
denied, ve sre concerned over whst sppesrs to be 8 duplication of sffort between
ACAP snd SESA's, slso known as public Job service offices. Through sn
established nationwide network of local job service offices, a well trained stsff
of smployment professionals, partieulasly the vetersns' smploymeat specisliats,
have done and continue to do a good job of providing employmeat services to
veterans.

Our concern is heightened by the fact thst there sppears to be little
coordination of services between ACAP sud SESA's which, incidentially, has had to
endure unreslistic budget cuts over the psst seversl years. We believe that
improvement {n coordinstion with services between these sgencies in getting
mazimun benefits frow federsl dollars speat should be & major concern of this
subcommittee. We thersfors request that this body tske 8 closer look st these
prograns snd tske sppropriste actiocns to susurs thet soy duplication found will
be eliminated.

The VFW did have the benefit of sttending this subcommittee's hearing last
week, July 18, when esch of the federal depsrtments plus the different military
services discussed the sntire program snd their ongoing efforts to meet their
respectivs requirements of the lsw. Also addressed were ths plans to expand the
physical sftes to provide transition sssistance to ss ®any soldisrs, ssilors,
marines, snd sirmen as possible. Nesdlsss to say, this is s big order when w
recall that sany separsted pérsons srs overssss returnees sod/or srs lesving s
ship or remote station.

In closing, the VFW's concerns srs threefold. Firet, we vsat this effort to
continue ss 8 properiy funded program. Second, we sre concernsd about
duplicstion, aud possibly even & triplication, of some progrems, particularly
onea {nvolving smployment counseling snd assistance. Last, but by no means lasst
18 the resl problem thst too much of the written sud orsl "sssistance”
tnformation will be provided in “buresucratise”, i.c. assistance given by
<schnicsl experts thst can only be understood by s sisilsrly qualified tschnical

expert.
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To help correct this last probles the VFW {s more than willing to participate
at the separation ceaters on major military fnstallations to provide follow-up
assistance that & veteran might request. Of course we are opea to any
suggestions for other assistauce desired or requested by DOL, DOD, or DVA wiille
alvays mindful of our mission to act as an advocate for the veteran.

This concludes our formal statement, Mr. Chairman. I will tespond to any

questions you or the members of this comamittee may have. Thank yout.
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Resolution No. 452

ELININATE HARDSHIPS POR THOSE SUBJECT TO REDUCTION IN PORCE
MEASURES

WHEREAS, the Congress of the United States, spurred by the
lessening threat of Soviet attack in Europe and the budget
deficit at home, want to reduce defense costs and are considering
reductions in officer and enlisted manpower over the next several
years; and

WHEREAS, active duty officers who would be subject to a
Congressionally-mandated reduction in force are currently
provided, by law, with compensation for their years of service;
and

WHEREAS, active duty enlisted men and women who also would be
subject to a reduction in force are not protected by law and thus
not currently provided any compensation for their years of
service; and

WHEREAS, any large scale reduction in force would leave many
former servicemen and women and their families without any
compensation, medical care insurance and job opportunities; now,
therefore

BE IT RESOLVED, by the 91st National Convention of the Veterans
of Foreign Wars of the United States, that the Veterans of
Foreign Wars of the United States urges Congress to include
within the Defense Authorization Bil) provisions to provide
transition assistance for all servicemen and women who may be
subject to a reduction in force; and

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED, that we urge the Congress to provide
enlisted members compensation for years of service similar to
that provided to officers and that this be included in a
transition assistance package that would also provide job
training, medical and insurance coverage and home relocation
assistance.

Adopted by the 91st National Convention of the Veterans of
Foreign Wars of the United States held in Baltimore, Maryland,
* August 17-24, 1990.

Resolution No. 452

o TR44)
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Resolution Mo, 608
PERMANENCE OF MILITARY PRE-SEPARATION EMPLOYMENT PROGRAMS

WHEREAS, the Department of Defense (DOD) eatimatea that with a constant active
duty atrength of approximately two million persona, the armed forces will
diacharge approximately 300,000 veterans each year, of which approximately
20,000 per year will have servica connected diaabilitiea; and

WHEREAS, many recently separated veterana confronted with transition to the
civilian labor force require vocational guidance, employment assiatance, and
retraining; and

WHEREAS, a Departaent of Army (DOA) study reflects that it takea approximately
five yeara for a veteran to become equal in earning pover to those peera who
did not aerve in the military: now, therefore

BE IT RESOLVED, by the 91st National Convention of the Veterans of Foreign
Wara of the United Statea, that we heredy urge the Congreas of the United

- States to enact legislation to meet nevly aeparating veterans’' needs by making

a concentrated effort to coordinate with the Departmenta of Labor and Defense
(DOL and DOD), a permanent pre-asparation employment programs at all military
diacharge facilities of each military asrvice, and that employment assiatance

be rendered by Veterana' Employment and Training field ataff not more than 180
daya prior to diacharge; and

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED, that all pre-aeparation programs established muat
comply with the esteh'iahed aervice prioritiea aa outlined in section 2002,
title 38 United Sta .. ‘ode \USC), and that all aervice peraons who are
patienta tranaferred . Department of Veterana' Affairs medical centera prior
to diacharge vill be afforded the opportunity to receive and participate in
the Department of Veterans' Affaira Voc ’ .nal Rehabilitation Servicea.

Adopted by the 9lat National Convention of the Veterana of Foreign Wara of the
United Statea, held in Baltimore, Marylend, Auguat 17-24, 1990,

Reaolution No. 608
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Rasolution Wo. 611
INCREASS UNZMPLOYMENT COMPENSATION FOR EX~SERVICEMEMBERS

WHEREAS, aubchaptar II - Bx-Sarvicemen (5 USC, aubsaction $521) codifiad
Auguat 28, 1958, main volume, and subchaptar II - Ex-Sarvicemen, amendmenta to
tha lav including thoas made sa s reault of Public Lav 97-362; and

WHEREAS, tha Coda of Fedaral Raglater (CrR), October 17, 1988, Part III -
Dapsrtment of Labor, 20 CFR Pert 614 Unemploymant Compenaation for
Ex-Ssrvicemeabsra, iaauad tha Finel Rule, Voluma 53, Wo. 200 Pagea 40530
through 40560; and

WHEREAS, tha critaris for datarmining and implementing tha program of
unemployaent compensation for ex-aervicemeabers ia discriminatory and
unpstriotic requiring & four week waiting pariod prior to raceipt of benetita
and s limit of 13 timaa the vaekly benefit amount (13 x WBA) the aggregate
amount of benafita psysble in a aingls benetit year; and

WHEREAS, other workara ora entitled to benefita irmediately upon filing; and
WHEREAS, othar workara ara entitled to 26 vasks of benafita; now, tharefore
B8 IT RESOLVED, by tha 9lat National Convention of tha Vaterana of Foreign
Wara of tha United Stataa, that va petition Congrasa to smand the unemployment
compensation benefita for ex-aervicezembera, to ensble them to aecurs benefita

immediately upon filing after receiving an honorable diachsrge and to receive
26 weeka of bensfita.

Adopted by the 91lat Nationsl Convention of tha Veterana of Foreign Wera of the
United Ststea, held in Bsltimore, Marylend, Auguat 17-24, 1990,

Reaolution No, 61:

1het:
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Reeolution KRo. 640
NILITARY PERSONNEL/MEDICAL RECORDS

WHEREAS, military psrsonnel being eeparated from the armed forcee have their
military pereonnel filee and medical records transferred to the Rational
Pereonnel Recorde Center for permanent retention; and

WHEREAS, in July 1973 aumeroue records wvere deestroyed, but had the concerned
veterans been in poesssaion of copiea of their recorde, the opportunity to
obtain benefite would have been improved; and

WHEREAS, former military pereonnel vho file claims for benefits with the
Department of Veterans Affaire sust wait until the appropriate service records
are received dbafore entitlement may dbe esatadbliched; and

WHEREAS, it often takes an {nordinate period of time to retrieve thesa
recorde, often up to eix months; nov, therefore

BE IT RESOLVED, by the 91et Matiocnal Convention of the Veterans of Poreign
Ware of the United Stetes, that wve urge the Secretary of Defense and the
Secretary of Transportation with reepect to the Coaet Guard, to direct that
pereonnel being releaeed from active duty be provided a certified copy of
their aervice/medical recorde, thereby ensuring that claims for veterans
benefite are proceeeed without undue delay; and

BE 1T FURTHER RESOLVED, that the Department of Defense be required to perfora

8 complete phyeical examination on all personnel being separated from active
military duty,

Adopted by the 91let National Convention of the Veterane of Foreign Ware of the
United Statee, held in Baltimore, Maryland, Auguet 17-24, 1990,

Reeolution Ro. 640
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Rasolution No. 687
VETERANS PREFERENCE IN PUBLIC SECTOR INPLOYMENT

VHEREAS, a grataful nstion, folloving asch war, haa indicated ita thanks to
thoae vho bora tha battla by providing eartain righta and benatits, ona of
vhich has been & small sdvantsga when aeeking federsl employment and in

- ratantion of that employmant; and

WHEREAS, sbaenca from a highly compatitiva job markat crastas an unfair and
unaqusl burdan on vatarans, upon complation of thair military aarvica, in
coapating vith thair nonvataran paars, wvhich thia prafarenca in fedaral
employment {a intended to overcome in part; Dov, therafora

BE IT RESOLVED, by the 91st National Convantion of the Vatarans of Foraign
Wara of the Unitad States, that ve strongly Support veterans prefarence in
fadaral, stata and local employment, as providad by s grataful nation, and
oppose any effort to reduce thia preferenca.

. Adopted by the 9lat Nstional Convention of the Veterans of Foreign Wara of the
United Statea, held in Baltimora, Maryland, _Au;uat 17-24, 1990,

Resolution No, 687
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Raeolution Ko. 728
SEVERENCE PAY FOR ENLISTED PERSONNEL

WEEREAS, changing world conditions Rave prompted the leeders of -our nation to
sandate ¢ reduction in defense epending; and

VHEREAS, such s reduction will rasult in tha dis,lecement of membars of tha
Armsd Services greetar than any reduction ainca the end of hoetilitiea in tha
Vietnam conflict; and

WHEREAS, thie reduction will result in tha forced seperetion of men and woman
vho volunteered to sarve and who intended to make e cerser of ailicery
sarvice; now, tharcfore

BE IT RESOLVED, by the 9let Netionsl Convention of the Veterans of Foraign
Wers of the United Stetee, that we endorse legieletion edding enlisted
personnel to the existing eaction 1174 of Titla 10 U.S. Code which will giva ¢
saverance pay plan eimiler to that prasently sveileble to officers, and thet
Ve urge the Congress of tha United Stetes to taka necaesery ection to
isplement thie recommendetion tmmedietely to ensure that sll sepereted membars
bave tha opportunity to make tha ‘tranaftion to civilian 1ife in as ‘painlese ¢
sanner es peoeeible.

Adopted by the 9let Netional Convention of the Vatarans of Foreign Were of the
Uniced Stetee, held in Baltimore, Maryland, Auguat 17-24, 1990.

Rasolution No. 725
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WRITTEN COMMITTEE QUESTIONS AND THEIR RESPONSE
HoN. G.V. MONTGOMERY TO DEPARTMENT OF DEFENSE

(UNCLASSIFIED)
QUESTION 1: I'm very impressed with the initiatives being developed by the Department of
Defense, including the DoD Resume Registry. At the same time, I'm concemed that this registry
appears to be duplicative of the services cunently offered by the Employment Service.
Are you establishing a nearly parallel system? If so, why did you choose to go this route?

Did you discuss the development of this system with the Department of Labor or representa-

‘ tives of the Employment Service?

ANSWER: Section 1143 (c) of Public Law 101-510 requires the Secretary of Defénse to assist
members and their spouses in locating civilian employment and training opportunities by
cstablishing and implementing procedures to release to civilian employers, organizations, siate
employment agencies, and other appropriate entities the names and other pertinent information
of such members and their spouses. Names must be released for this purpose only with the
consent of the individuals. In sddition, Section 1148 directs the Secretary to develop a
program o assist members of the armed forces overseas and their dependents. This program is
10 include, to the maximum extent possible, computerized job relocation assistance and job search
information.

We worked with the Military Services t0 develop the Resume Registry because it allowed
us a vehicle to meet all the requirements of the law. In other words, the Resume Registry
allows us to provide information to other civilian entitics as well as statc employment agencies.
In addition, we are able to provide employment assistance to those families overseas.

Finding jobs in today’s market is not an casy task. Every good outplaccment professional
will tell you that, in order to get the best job, you must network. You contact family and
friends and lct them know you are looking for a job. You contact the employment service and
outplacement agencies. Networking is based on duplication. What we are doing in the Depart-
ment of Defen:e is facilitating the exchange of information regarding employment opportunities.
We are a broke- or conduit of information, providing a medium whereby potential employers and
potential employees can contact each other on a voluntary basis. We encourage our people to
explore cvery possible path when secking employment, with the first stop being the local state
employment service.

We encourage individuals to use the statc employment service via:

- personal counseling at transition offices;

- the first entry on the employment data base section of the Transition Bulletin
Board, which states that the contents are being provided to the U.S. Employment
Service for distribution to the local state employment officss

- information on the Employment Service to employers who express an interest in
our resume registry and bulletin board;

- areference to the 'J.S. Employment Service in the handouts provided to transi-
tioning personnel.

We are also working with the U.S. Employment Service to determine if we can feed resume
registry information on transitioning personnel to the state employment services in order for
them to register applicants, This would increase the Employment Service applicant pool without
requiring additional time registering with the agencies.

The Transition Assistence Program (TAP) spoasored by the Department of Labor is taught
by state employment service personnel, and some bases even have employment service representa-
tives located on the mititary inssallation.

In summary, we have worked with the Ocpartment of Labor since the outset of this
program, and we will continue to do so.

QUESTION2: What directives have been issued by DoD publicizing TAP and encouraging and
promoting maximum participacion by Service members in this program, as required under scction
1144(c), title 10?7

'

i
ANSWER: ‘The policy memorandum dated June 7, 1991, directed the Service Secretaries to
"encourage maximum participation” in TAP T?rbmd provided a list of current sites.
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Additional coverage by major military publications (Army, Navy, Air Force Times), as well as
bulmmm.hupwvidedeanﬁvemwmgeofﬂwmm. We are developing an
electronic bulletin board that will, among other things, provide current TAP information. The
Transition Bulletin Board will be available in the fall,

QUESTION J:  What directives have been issued by DoD regarding the quality and charscteristics
of facilitics on bases to be provided for TAP classes? I understand the designated training area

on some bases is cxcellent while other bases have provided space for TAP classes that is entirely
inappropriste

ANSWER: No directives have been issued by DoD regarding the quality and characteristics of
facilities in which TAP classes are to be conducted. The quality and characteristics of classrooms
used for TAP are certainly important considerations, but are dependent upon a number of
variables controlled by the local installations. We do not believe that it is necessary to provide
specific instructions regarding the classrooms; we think it is sufficient o rely on the Services to
provide adequate facilities. In those instances where classrooms may be deemed inappropriate, we
will take steps to resolve the problem.

QUESTION 4: I understand certain changes are being made in the DoD transition office. There
are those who sec these changes as an effort by the Department of Defense to downgrade this
office and get out of the transition business.

Would you describe the changes and the reasou, v changes are being made, please?

ANSWER: There is absolutely no iatention for DoD to get out of the transition business. The
Transition Support and Services Office now consists of four military and four civilian personnel.
The only change is that it will be headed by a carcer GM-15 instead of a mporary SES resource,
This change reflects that the more difficult start-up work has been accomplished. ‘The office is
entesing a more operational phase, no longer requiring this level of leadership. 1 want to reassure
you that this program is not being downgraded, and that I have confidence that those individuals
separating from the Military Services will be provided quality transition assistance.

QUESTION §: Section 1418A of title 38 requires that the opportunity to enroll in the
Montgomery GI Bir!-Active Duty be extended to certain individuals who are involuntarily
discharged.

What direction has been given to the Services regarding contact with individuals who were
involuntarily separated prior to the June directive defining involuntary separation? We expect
those individuals to be contacted and offered the opportunity to participate in MGIB if they
meet the cligibility requirements.

What guidance are you providing the services regarding the required basic pay reduction?

What steps have been taken to facilitate the conversion of eligible involuntarily separated
individuals from VEAP 1o MGIB?

ANSWER: The Secretaries of the Military Departments will make every reasonable effort to
ensure all Service members cligible for transition benefits and services who separated prior to the
availability of such programs are notified of their ligibility as soon as possible by verifiable
notice. Unless a technical amendment to this section is necessary, we will provide cligible
members 180 days from the date they receive notice of their cligibility for the Montgomery G.1.
Bill to decide whether to enroll. If eligible personnel choose to enroll, each Service will provide
these members an opportunity to pay the $1,200 earollment fee. The enrollment fee will be due
and payable in full when an election to enroll is made. To facilitate the conversion from VEAP to
MGIB for cligible separated members, we have developed computer codes that identify these
individuals and have provided these codes to the Services. The Services have input these codes
into their computers and are in the process of informing cligible individuals of tie procedures
required to convert from VEAP to MGIB.

OQUESTION G: This is somewhat off the topic of the hearing, but I nevertheless want to take
the opportunity to ask you about an important issue. A year ago I was assured by DOD that
uniform criteria for "discharge for the convenience of the government” were being developed and
would be implemented in the near future. Have those criteria been implemented? If not, why the
delay?
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ANSWER: As I reported to you in February, we staffed a change o the Department’s
administrative separations directive that would have standardized how we scparate members for
failure to meet weight control standards. Because this is a major change to policy and a very
sensitive issue for the Military Departments, it was vatremely important that those involved in
implementing this guidance be consulied. We are working now to resolve the differences raised in
dwmﬂlnzmumdwmincapumnpmﬁmmmndmommdebymmwy
Departments, However, [ assure you that the Department is moving to resolve this contentious
issue. 1 would also like to assure you that resolution of this issue will not hamper our ability to
provide transition assistance bencfits to our members who meet cligibility criteria.

QUESTION 7. Reganding the skills verification form--

Would esrors in a persun’s form require the person to file with the Board for Correction of
Military Records? Would this be a lengthy procedure?

ANSWER: Our goal is for the skills verification form to be provided to individuals six months
prior to & person’s leaving military service; this would allow time for corrections. We are
working with the Services to determine correction procedures, but we do not anticipate
having to go to the Board of Military Corrections to comect skills verification forms.

QUESTIONS: How many separations are normal? How much will separstions increase during
the drawdown?

ANSWER: We normally separate about 330,000 members annually for a wide range of reasons.
These reasons range from unaccepiable eatry level performance to full retirement with 30 plus
years of scrvice . . . from voluntary separation at the end of an obligated enlistment to
dishonorable discharge due to court mastial offenses. Of the 330,000 scparations annually,
about one-third, or 110,000 are for involuntary reasons. Of these involuntary separations,
about 65,000 arc for disciplinary-type reasons, about 20,000 for medical reasons, and about
25,000 for strength management/quality-type reasons.

Although separations for strength management/quality reasons will increase during the
drawdown, the overall annual separations will stay near 330,000 during the initial drawdown
years, then drop rapidly in the later drawdown years until a post-drawdown level of about
250,000 annual separations is achicved about FY 1995. Current Service plans indicate about
22,000 to 24,000 additional strength management/quality separations will be needed annually to
achicve the manpower requirements for the FY 1995 force levels. This increase, however, will be
offset by reduced voluntary, disciplinary-type, and medical-type separations as the Department’s
ovenall strength declines.

DoD Annual Scpanations
(Active Military)

Separation EFY89/90 EXY9193 EY94/95 EY96+
Toul! 330,000 330,000 300,000 250,000
Voluntary 220,000 210,000 185,000 165,000
Involuntary 110,000 120,000 115,000 85,000
-Disciplinary 65,000 55,000 50,000 50,000
-Medical 20,000 18,000 16,000 15,000
-Strength Management/

Quality 25,000 41,000 49,000 20,000
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CoNGRESSMAN PENNY 1O U.S. DEPARTMENT OF LA4ABOR

FOLLOW-UP QUESTIONS RAISED AT THE HEARING BY
CONGRESSMAN TIMOTHY J. PENNY, CHAIRMAN
SUBCOMMITTEE ON EDUCATION, TRAINING AND EMPLOYMENT
COMMITTEE ON VETERANS' AFFAIRS
U.S. HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES
JULY 18, 1991 !

i. What major lessons weras learnad from the pilot program? what
changes in the TAP program have baen made as a result of your

experiences with the pilot?

After meeting with representatives of each pilot site, we made
only minor changes to the original TAP curriculum. We have
learned a great deal about how the TAP program works. One of the
greatest lessons learned was to seek out actively and take
advantage of local initiatives. At many installations, the
Employment Service was already actively involved in the
transition process through its participation in retirement and
separation briefings. In some instances, the Employment Service
supports a mul’i-day workshop using existing resources. On most
installations, family program centers presented job-hunting and
resume-writing workshops. The second lesson was the importance
of adequate briefings for all partners in the program and an
agreement as to their respective roles before implementing the
program. Third, as discussed in our testimony, increased

facilitator training was clearly needed and has since occurred.

2. $4 million was provided for the TAP program earlier this

year. Now are these funds being used?
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Participant Manual Printing $115,000.00
TOPPS $500,000.00
Computers $258,000.00 '
Workshop Expenses $22,000.00
Training $384,000.00
Federal Staff Travel $166,000.00

(Field and National

Office Monitoring)
Evaluation $1,000,000.00
Contracts $1,223,000.00
Grants to States $250,000.00
Federal Staff $50,000.00
Total $3,968,000.00

Two key elements in this budget are travel and the Transition
opportunities System (TOPPS). This level of travel enables us to
pursue an aggressive program of coordination and monitoring.
TOPPS is a cooperative venture with DOD using its delivery systen
for the Ccivilian Occupation Labor Market Information System
(COLMIS) data produced by the National Occupational Information
Coordinating Committee (NOICC). This system will allow us to
tulfill our information requirements under Section 1144 of the
National Defense Authorization Act of 1991.

3., As the lead agency rslative to amployment-related prograss,
what procedures have been established for the three departaents
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and the services to disouss and coordinate plans and programs in
detail hefore they are implemented?

Yor example, what specific prooedure is used to determine at

what specific bases TAP and DTAP programs will be offered?

What mechaniam is in place to ensure that plans and programs
being developed by the departments and military services are not
duplicative of others already available?

Is there something similar to an “interagency transition
coordinating group” made up of representatives of the
departments, military services, and Employment Service, which

mests regularly to discuss pertinent issues and concerns?

The primary factor in determining the location of TAP sites is
the number of military personnel domiciled in a particular state.
Based on the state rankings, the services identify installations
within those statea which would like to become TAP sites. This
information is collected by DOD and forwarded to DOL. The
Director for Veterans' Employment and Training (DVET) then
contacts the nominated states and determines their desire to
participate in TAP, Based on the outcome of this initial
polling, the individual military service then notifies each
installation that is to receive a TAP site and asks for a

designated point of contact. The DVET calls on the point of
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contact and conducts a coordination meeting. At this meeting the
DVET, installation colnandef'l representative, local employment
service office manager, VA veterans' service officer, VA
Vocational Rehabilitation and Counseling representative, State
Employment Security Agency (SESA) representative, and VETS
national office representative together assess the needs of the
installation and the resources available. At this time existing
programs are merged with TAP to ensure that existing services are

not duplicated.

We are planning a formal interagency meeting in September. DOD
conducts regular meetings with the uniformed services. On an ad
hoc basis DOL, DOD and VA meet to discuss specific issues, such
as the MOU and DTAP. More often, coordination is carried out by

two parties by telephone,

4. In the early stages of the pilot program, some states vere
concerned that their DVOPs and LVERs would be overextended
because of TAP-related responsibilitiee. Apparently those
concerns have largely 'been laid to rest. What changes have
occurred over the past year? In what ways are the states

involved in the decision-making prccess ralative to TAP?

As discussed in the prepared statement an important factor since
the TAP pilot has been the equitable sharing of responsibility

among all partners. Also in the past year, the imminence and
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scope of the Defense drawdown has become apparent. The desire to
participate in a successful transition to civilian opportunity
appears to be universally held.

States are involved early in the decision-makinj process. They
are consulted hefore we open negotiations with an installation
and are actively involved in the negotiation and implementation

processes.

5. Would you describe in more detail the "team" approach to

conduoting TAP training? How and why was this approach
developed?

T-~ team approach to workshop presentation was developed for
several reasons. From an instructional standpoint, it is
dysfunctional to have the one instructor for some thirty
consecutive classroom hours. We found that student interest in
the program wac maintained at a higher level through team
teaching. Further, we found the relationship with the
installation improved when its own personnel were involved since
most military installations wanted direct involvement in

facilitator quality.
Under team teaching, a cadre of four people are trained from each

installation: two from the Employment Service and two DOD
civilians. The duties of workshop facilitation are divided among
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members of the team. In addition, members of the local husiness
community are asked to make workshop presentations, at vhich
students hear, first-hand, how corporate America selects its

employees.

é. In your statement you mention that part-time contrect
fecilitators will be used to eugment TAP fecilitators. I'd
eppreciete edditional information regarding these individuals.

Why 4aid you choose to hire part-time contrect fecilitetors?

How long will these individuals be doing TAP treining? Now

long will their contrects run?
How and when will these individuals be trained?

what gqualification criterie has been established regerding

these contrect fecilitetors?
Where will the contrect fecilitators be located?

In analyzing the scope of the expansion task which confronts
VETS, we recognize that in many locations we simply cannot
. provide a sufficient number of workshops with exirting staft
levels. Because of the high cost per position of ES staff, and
. the need to offer TAP on a large number of sites, limited
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resources prohibited an increase in DVOP/LVER grants. Instead,
we elected to contract to provide a limited number of part-tinme
facilitators to augment the Employment Service staffs. oOur
current contract proposal calls for an initial year with three

option years.
The facilitators must meet the following criteria:

(1) An Associate's degree in any discipline from an accredited
college or university, or at least 3 years experience as a

trainer in the military;

(2) Previous experience which demonstrates understanding of

private and public sector employment processes; and

(3) Successful completion of the DOL TAP Trainer's Course at
NVTI.

Prior military experience is a plus but not required.

As stated above, che contract facilitators must successfully
complete the TAP Trainer's Course at NVTI. Currently, there are
eight classes programmed ror First Quarter, FY92, which will
adequately provide for training of contract facilitators,
Employment Service staff and DOD/VA persovnnel.
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The acheduling of the contracted facilitators will be primarily
the responsibility of federal staff and coordinated through the
installation and Local Employment Security office (LESO). As
steted ebove, the purpose of these facilitators is to augment the
Employment Sevvice to allow them to participate in more
workshops. Due to our requirement to provide labor market
information, which the contract fecilitators will not be able tc
do immediately, the Employment Service must remain an active

partner.

7. The Department of Defense has contacted employer
organisetions here in Weshington, reainding them of the
advantages of hiring veterans end encoureging thea to participete
ia pop transition programs.

Specifically, what similar outreach efforts have you end
other VETS repressntatives made to esmployers on behalf of

separating servicemen and women?

VETS' primery mission is to assure that veterans receive maximum
employment and training opportunities in this country. To that
end, all VETS' field staff, VETS' grantees, and myself constantly
reach out to employers on behalf of our Nation's veterans. We
contact employer organizations, civic groups, labor organizations
and others, in an effort to promote the hiring of veterans.

Since the Employment Service is the delivery point from which
DVOP staff and LVERs provide direct employment services to
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veterans, the majority of our outrsach efforts are to employers
who would us the Employment Service for their hiring needs.
Further, I have always advocated the hi:'ing of veterans by
America's businesses through VETS' initiatives such as job fairs

and through public outreach campaigns.
8. What is the role of the veterens' orgenizetions in TAP?

The Department of Veterans Affairs hus agreed to take the lead in
coordinating the involvement of veterans organizations in TAP.
The activity of veteranslorganizationn in TAP varies from site to
site, depending upon local resources of the VA and veteran
organization staff. Though I would defer to t'. Departnment of
Veterans Affairs, the primary role for veterans organizations in
TAP ;; to augment VA staff in the presentation of the veterans'
benetits portion of TAP training. Other services provided by
organizations to TAP participants, guch as review of medical
service records, are provided to TAP participants on an

“extracurricular® basis and are not part of the workshop itself.

9. What "ocredit™ ere the stete employment security egencies

receiving, such es e reportable -orvico"toz the TAP clesses?

TAP classes facilitated by DVOP and LVER staff are an important
outreach activity for a local office which services - military

installation; however, TAP participants, for ES purposes, are not
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considered vetera.-~ until they are discharged from active duty
military sirvice. Thus, if they currently want direct ES
serVices, they must register within the local office as a non-
veteran and thus could not be provided any services by a DVOP if
they registered prior to a TAP class. Should this concern be
overcome and antive duty military personnel register with the
local office and only receive TAP training, the only service that
could currently be credited to the ES would be for vocational
guidance.

Obviously, important and sensitive policy decisions must still be
made with regard to this area of performance standards by the
SESAs. I will keep you informed of any developments in this

area.
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CHAIRMAN PENNY TO DEPARTMENT OF VETERANS AFFAIRS

Subcommittee on Education, Training & Employment
Overzight Hearing on Transition Assistarce Program

Question 13

Angwer:

Question 2:

Answer:

ERIC

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:

July 18, 1991

How do you view your relationship with DoL, DoD and the
military service departments? Are you satisfied with
the level of communication and cooperation among all of
you?

Development of the pilot Traneitional Ascistance
Program/Disabled Transiticnal Assistance Program
(TAP/DTAP) Memoranda of Understa:diigs (MOU's) and the
revised MOU for expansion was arcomplished in

. interactive fashion among "he departments. Key staff

in the three departments regularly consult and
periodically meet on plans, pending issues and problem
areas, Coordination at the local (military
installation) level has almost always included local VA
officials and has consistently accommodated our needs
for TAP/DTAP delivery,

Overall, the relationships can be viewed as effective
and productive, with most problem areas fairly easily
resolved, We continue, howeier, tu experience
unreasonable delays in receiving service medical
records and this adversely impacts upon our ability to
provide timely service to veterans filing disability
compensation claims. Where problems have occurred
elgsewhere, they usually have been the result of short
deadlines or mission circumstances which have caused
inadequate communications, while we would characterize
the general relationships as good, we would also say
that they continue to improve.

Do you now have adequate resources to provide the lavel
of transition services you want to provide?

We are extremely grateful for the resource suppor*
received through PY 1991 supplemental appropriation.
These resources have enabled us to earmark 65 PTEE (50
in Veterans Services, 15 in Vocational Rehabilitation)
as dedicated to our military services activities, Some
of this staff is outbased so that the most cost
effective and expeditious service to military
communities can be provided,

In view of the long term nature of TAP and DTAP, as
well as the anticipated 5-year downsizing cycle, we
obviously have a continuing need for similar resources
in the years to come. 1In other words, the supplemental
funding has helped us establish what we believe should
be a revised current gervices base so that our program
obligations can be met.

We are projeuting specifically a carry over need into
FY 1992 of 50 PTEE in Veterans Services and we 2l1so0
ptoject pending workload in the Vnrational Rehabilita-
tion and Counseling area as necessitating a total of 42
FTEE (15 in PY 1991 and an additional 27 in PY 1992)
for program accomplishment, There is clearly suffi-
cient work in the military services area to sipport
this level of FTEE resources and more for these two
programs,
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Aruitoxt provided by Eic:

2.

Question 3:

Answer:

Question 4:

Angswer:
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Do you have any idea what impact TAP and DTAP will have
on VA claims activity? On quality and timeliness of
services?

gffective accomplishment of TAP, DTAP and other
military services activities does mean that claims
activity is stimulated, The more effective the
information dissemination, the greater the likelihood
that eligible persons will take advantage of benefits
programs, now or in the future.

Some growth in compensation claims is likely.
Generally speaking, we project that approximately 32
percent of new veterans will file compensation claims.
In a major downsizing, a new veteran group of 100,000
would file approximately 32,000 original disability
claims. We also anticipate claims will be more
thoroughly documented and need less, if any,
development prior to adjudication. This can only
improve the timeliness and quality of our decision-~
making process. Likewise, effective TAP/DTAP and
downsizing together will have an impact on Montgomery
GI Bill utilization. The current workload projections
for the chapter 30 benefit do take into account
significant program growth associated with military
strength reductions and motivational counseling on
benefits utilization.

The very nature of DTAP is intended to assist disabled
servicemembers and veterans in the utilization of
vocational rehabilitation to overcome employment
handicaps. As a result, effective DTAP delivery will
certainly increase chapter 31 workload. We expect to
perform 30 additional initial evaluations as a result
of the DTAP effort for every 1,000 separating
gservicenenbers.,

Have you fully coordinated with DoD and the services
regarding implementation of the Chapter 30 eligibility
provision in PL 101-5107

Yes. We have consulted with DoD transitioa officials
and both departments are seeking to assure that all
potentially eligible aervicemenbers receive the
counseling and education benefits afforded by section
1418A.
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CHAIRMAN PENNY TO VETERANS OF FOREIGN WARS OF THE UNITED

STATES

QUESTION: What do you see ss the single grestest barrier to succsssful
implementstion to the transition assistance program (TAP) snd policies
sstablished by Congrsss? How could this barrier be removed?

ANSBMER: The VFW belisvss the single grestest barrisr to successfully
implementing TAP is the lack of s standardized delivery concept for this
service. The Congrsss could have gone s long wsy to correct this criticism,
ino our judgment, if Department of Defsass (DOD) had been given primary
responaibility to run the entirs sffort. Howevsr, the VFW believes the
problem citsd above can be rssolvsd under ihe present terms of
responsibility which chsrges Department of Labor (DOL) with the lead effort
to implement TAP,

The VFW recomsends thst the Congressional bidy prisarily vasponsible for
TAP ovsrsight requirs DOL to create & svandardiied "csll”™ or TAP team. In
ths plsaning stage an agreed upon organi:stionsl chart should be drswn up to
depict the number of DOD, VA, AND DOL perscns that are rsquired. Next, s
list of subjscts that ssch person is rsspcusible to prsssnt ghould be
listed. A detailsd ravisw of this second sten will preclude duplication of
sffort and/or identify omission of critical !- 'ormation. Last, snd based
upon this effort, detailed lesson plans shouls be prsparsd for esch
topic/subject to be presented. Based upon these lesson plsus sn edited
version of the ssme matsrial should be prspared as a direct mailing packet
to those persons who will be separated from s ship, isolated station, or
ovsrsess faculty without benefit of attending TAP.

In our upinion, this concept of & standardized organization has the two
imediste sdvsntsgen of allowing the TAP concept to sxpand rspidly bdecause
sll the requirements for people, space and lessons srs known, and, {n those
instances vhers servicemembers wil' 1ot be separsted through TAP, they can
receive all ths critical foformativa st lesst six months prior to separation
becauss their locatfon aod date of departure from the mnilitery service are
alrssdy s matter of record.

Thank you for the opportunity to respond to this very importsat
question. The VFW will be pleased to expand on this concept or respond to
any further questions on this or any other aspect of TAP,
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THE AMERICAN LEGION
WASHINGTON, D.C. HEADQUARTERS
1608 K STREET N.W.
WASHINGTON, D.C. 20006

What do you sec as the single greatest barrier to successful implementation to the
transition assistance programs established by Congress? How could this barrier be

removed?

The American Legion belicves the single greatest barrier to be the duplication of
effort by and lack of cooperation between the sgencies charged with the mission of
transition assistance programs. To some degree, ihis confusion has been the direct result
of funding of separate agencics to do w:c same thing, Instead of providing the Depariment
of Labor with the funds necessary to accomplish transition assistarce, the moncy weat to
Labor, the Department of Defense (including the separate services) and the Department of
Veterans Affaizs, Defense received the biggest share. DOD and the services, particularly
the Army, then went their separate ways on TAP.

As taxpayers, American Legion members are chagrined that this confusion has
resulted in DOD and the services speading money to develop employment systems and
services which already exist in the Department of Labor. We are cspecially concerned that
this has happened in spite of a Memorandum of Understanding signed January 2, 1991 by
the Secretary of Lador, the Secretary of Veterans Affairs, and the Deputy Secretary of
Defense.

To fix the problem Congress must pmvide the necessary overright + tough its two
Committees on Veicrans Affa.rs, and by more effective communications between the
Committecs on Veterans Affairs and Committees on Armer! Services. Such
~ommunication would allow the proper funding of Labor Department functions carried out
on behalf of separating service members at each DOD installation.



O

ERIC

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:

182

QUESTION SUBMITT®? BY THE HONORABLE TIMOTHY PENNY
TO MR. CLIF DUPREE, PVA
AT THE SUBCOMMITTEE ON EDUCATION, TRAINING AND EMPLOYMENT
ON THE TRANSITION ASSISTANCE PROGRAM, JULY 25, 1991

Question: What do you see as the single greatest barrier to
successful implementation to the transition assistance programs
and policies established by Congress? How could this barrier be
removed?

Response: As a member of the Department of Labor’'s Advisory
Committee on Veterans’ Employment and Trairing, PVA is concerned
about the lack of appropriate funding for the Department of Labor
to staff the Disabled Veterans Outreach Program specialists,
DVOPs, and Local Veterans Employment hepresentatives programs at
the state level.

Inconsistent funding contributes to he difficulty of success

fully conducting essential counseling services, and providing

training and employment prog:am oprortunities for our Nation's
veterans.

PVA believes that in today‘< ever-changing job market, it is
imperative that individuals who are separating from the Arwed
Forces be provided with the very hest in counseling and factual
information to eliminate as many bar:iers to employment as
possible,

\‘
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TRANSYITION ASSISTANCE DEMEFITS

Question: During the heacing last veek, we discussed the number
of involuntary separations that have occurred, and I think there
vas some confusion. Por the record, I'd like to go back over
that information.

Since September 30, 1990, how many involuntary
separations have occurred in each of your services which mest tha
definition of "involuntary separation® for cransition assistance
purposes?

How many of these involuntary separations do you
anticipate over the next 5 years?

Answer: From 1 October 1990 to 30 June 1991, the Army had 760
officers and 13,200 enlisted soldiers who meet the definition of
"involuntary separation® for transition assistance purposes.

Non-retirement eligible soldiers involuntarily separated
and who meet the transition assistance criteria, over the naxt
five fiscal years are expacted to number:

OFFICER (000'5)
2 2 22 2 25
Projected routine
involuntary separations 1.9 1.8 1.7 1.6 1.5
Downsizing
unique separations 0 2.7 3.3 3.2 3.5
TOTAL OYFICER 1.9 4.5 5.0 4.8 5.0
ENLISTED (000'S)
-} 2 22 94 25
Projected routine
involuntary separations 19.9 17.9 16.7 15.6 14.4
Downsizing
unique separations 0 7.5 7.4 5.8 5.4
TOTAL ENLISTED 19.9 25.4 24.1 21.4 19.8
2 92 23 24 25
TOTAL U.S.ARMY 21.8 29.9 29.1 26.2 24.8
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IRANSITION ASSISTANCE BENEFITS

* Question: During the hearing last weck, we discussed the number
of involuntary separations that have occurred, and I think there
was some confusion. PFor the recurd, I'd 1like to go back over
that information.

8ince September 30, 1990, how many involuntary
separations have occurred in each of your services which meet the
dofinitign of “involuntary separation® for transition assistance
purposes

How many of these involuntary separations do you
anticipate over the next 5 years?

Ansver: From 1 October 1990 to 30 June 1991, the Aray had 760
officers and 13,200 enlisted soldiers who meet the definition of
"involuntary separation® for transition assistance purposes.

Non-retirement eligible soldiers involuntarily separated
and who meet the transition assistance criteria, over the next
five fiscal years are expected to number:

OFFICER (000°'S)
2 2 93 54 285
Projected
normal separations 1.9 1.8 1.7 1.6 1.5
Downsizing
unique separations 0 2.7 3.2 3.2 3.5
TOTAL OFFICER 1.9 4.5 5.0 4.8 5.0
ENLISTED (000'S)
2 2 2 94 25
Projected
neraal separations 19.9 17.9 16.7 15.6 14.4
Downsizing
unique separations 0 7.5 7.4 5.8 5.4
TOTAL ENLISTED 12.9 25.4 24.1 21.4 19.8
a 92 2 54 295
TOTAL U.S.ARNY 21.8 29.9 29.1 26.2 24.8
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CHAIRMAN PENNY TO THOMAS F. HARTNETT

QUESTIONS SUBMITTED BY THE HON. TIMOTHY PENNY
FROM THE HRARING OF JULY 25, 1991

Public Law 101-510 authoriszes the use of DVOPs and LVERs as
TAP trairers "to the extent that the Secretary of Labor
determines that such use will not significan:ly interfere
with the provisions of services....to eligibie veterans...”

Before a TAP site is selected, is the state consulted by DOL
and/or the military service involved?

The military services and United States Department of
Labor, Veterans Employment and Training Service did not
consult tha New York State Department of Labor before
designating the four Transition Assistance Program (TAP)
sites in New York. We heard about the designation after
the fact, and, therefore, did not have as much lead time
to prepare for implementation as we would have liked,

I whuld also note that one of the most significant
problems we are experiencing is not being able to get
Department of Labor staff who will be serving as TAP
instructors into the :raining sessions at the National
Veterans Training Institute (NVTI) quickly enough to
fulfill the expectations of the military services. It
is my understanding that other states are experiencing
similar problems, as there are just not enough sections
of this course being ofiered &t NVTI to mest the current
demand. This is due in part to the chronic under
funding of the NVTI. Por Piscal Years 1991 and 1992,
the NVTI is funded at $2.3 million versus the more than
$4 million that we estimate would approximate full
funding.

As TAP is ezpanded in FY'92 to 168 sites, what will be the
‘mpact on delivery of services to veterans in local offices
of affected states?

The impact will be to reduce services. At least 326,
and as many as 500 DVOPs and LVERs (or potentially
other local office employees of the State Employment
Security Agencies) msy be providing thege services to
veterans at the TAP centers before they leave the
military. This ie almost one-sixth of the total number
of DVOPs and LVERs nationwide. In small communities,
like Massena and Plattsburgh, New York, this will
reduce the number of labnr representatives avallable to
perve those veterans in the communit’2s and those
leaving the military and returning to small
communities, unless we receive additional resources.
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2. Secretary Collins stated last week that he intends to use
part of the $4 million FY'91 appropriations for TAP
activities to hire TAP trainers from outside of the
Employment Service systea.

Do you agree with this approach? If not, what approach
would you suggest to DOL and why?

No, we do not agree with the apparent decision of USDOL~
VETS to hire TAP tzainers from outside of the Employment
Service System. If they would contract with the states
to hire non-DVOP/LVER TAP trainers who work for the
State Employment Security Agencies (SESAs), then you
have an experienced person who knows how the Employment
Service (ES) works. This means that you would have a
more knowledgeable instructor who could explain yhat to
actually expect from a local ES office, and how to get
the services to the separating veterans.

As an actual case example of the potential expertise of
ES staff other than DVOPs/LVERs, at Griffiss Air Porce
Base in Rome the best TAP instructor would be our Senior
Employment Counselor. He is not a veteran, but has
successfully worked with veterans and with dislocated
workers for twenty years. Everyone, including Secretary
Collins' staff in New York, agrees he would be the best
person. So we are going to use him, gven though we
can't charge his time to the DVOP or LVER grant, and
thus far none of the TAP monies have been forthcoming to
assist us. The best analogy to this situation is the
revenue contract we have successfully operated with the
General Electric (GE) Company for many years. GE tells
us what services they want provided at what cost, and we
negotiate performance measures which affect future
contracts. I believe that the SESAs can compete, and
that we can successfully deliver higher gquality services
to the separating veterans at a better price than the
private gector. If we don't deliver, then look outside
the SESAs. Give us the resources, and let us work it
out with the local base commander and USDOL federal
partner.

3. is there a need for an additional appropriation for TAP in
Fi'92 and '93 froa the perspective of the states?

Yes, if the $9 million originally envisioned actually is
used to help us get the job done without undue
restrictions, but with reasonable performance measures.
To make this happen requires more than money, but
resources are a vital part of it. .
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Answers by Al Scott, Commissioner,
Georgiz Department of Labor, to Questions
Submitted by the Hon. Timothy Penny
From the Hearing of July 25, 1997

QUESTION:

1. Public Law 101-510 authorizes the use of DVOPs and LVERs
es TAP trainers "to the extent that the Secretary of Labor
determines that such use will not significantly interfere with the
provision of services....to sligible veterans...."

Before a TAP site is selected, is the state consulted by DOL
and/or the military service involved?

As TAP is expanded in FY 92 to 168 sites, what will be the
impact on delivery of services to veterans in local offices of
affected states?

ANSWER:

1. Georgia was not consulted in the selection of either the
original TAP pilot sites at Forts Benning and McPherson, or for the
FY 92 expansion of TAP to six additional sites in the state. We
were notified of the planned expansion by the State Director of
VET? in an August 1, 1991 letter regarding our FY 92 - -rant modifi~
cation.

The expansion of TAP in Georgia without additional veterans
staff resources will have a significant detrimental impact on our
ability to provide a full array of services to veteran job seekers
in our field services offices. In three of the six offices which
would logically handle TAP at newly designated sites, we have only
two veterans staff; in one site, only a single DVOP, To commit to
TAP at those locations will effectively strip the offices of
veterans staff during their ThP involvement.

At I stated in my testimony, the involvement of DVOP/LVER
staff in TAP is much more than the often perceived 3 or 4 days of
actual workshop time. The reality is closer to two weeks of
commitment for each sess.on. FPurther, good trainers delivering
quality products are constantly fine-tuninc their presentations and
materials. Such a commitment is essestial if TAP is to be
eftective; however, we simply do not have the resources to make
that commitment without interfering with ongoing veterans services.

QUESTION:

2, Secretary Collins stated last week that he intends to use
part of the $4 million FY 91 appropriations for TAP activities to
hire TAP trainers from outside of the Employment Service systen.

Do you agree with this approach? If not, what approach would
you suggest to DOL and why?

ANSWER:

2. We respectfully disagree with ASVET's intention to hire
outside trainers for TAP. Contract trainers, even with NVTI1
support, will not bring the same breadth of vigsion or knowledge of
the resources available that veterans staff have gained through
cheir continuous participation in the ES system. Veterans staff
are an integral part of a vital, ongoing operation whose very
mission is employment assistance. While contract trainers can
certainly deliver the formal course material, the end product is
likely to be a more mechanical, routinized classroom exercise,
rather than the constant "reality testing” that veterans staff
bring to the sessions because of their ongoing involvement with
employers and job seekers. .
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We strongly recommend that TAP appropriations be used for
additional veterans staff at designated TAP sites. There is no
need to replicate what already works; we need only to give the
existing system the resources required to do the job.

QUESTION:

3. Is there a need for an additional appropriation for TAP
in FY 92 and 93 from the perspective of the ctates?

3. Absolutely, yes. 1If expansion is as Secretary Collins
testified, additional appropriations are needed above and beyond
the $4 million supplemental appropriation for FY 91. There must be
adequate resources to carry out an effective and comprehensive
transition assistance program.
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Answers from George Tetier
ICESA Veterans' Atftairs Committes Chalrman to
Questions Submitted by the Hon. Timothy Penny
From the Hearing July 25, 1991

1. Public Law 101-510 suthorizes the use of DVOPs and LVERs aa TAP
tralners “10 the extent that the Secretary of Labor determines that such use wifi not
significantly Interfere with the provision of services . . . to eligible veterans . . . "

[ Before a TAP site Is selecied, Is the state consulted by DOL and/or the
miiltary service Invoived?

No. Al this time, most states have been contacied after the decision has been made in
Washington. This i§ very much in keeping with the recent tendency ot the Ottice of the Assistant
Sectetary lor Veterans' Employment and Training (OASVET) to niicro-manage the veterans staffs in
individual States. This tendency has contributed to the marked antipathy in the current relationship
between the states and their federal partner.

[ As TAP Is expanded In FY 92 10 168 sites, what wili be the Iimpact on
dellvery of services 10 veterans In focal oifices of affected states?

That, of course, would be dependent upon the numbe: of Local Veterans Employment
Representatives (LVERS) and Disabled Veterans Outreach Program spacialists (DVOPS) pulled for
sarvice at the TAP sites. In many locations, it could very wel “emgty” the entire veterans’ staff of a local
oifice. While the Employment Service staffs are required by law lo provide pieference tor veterans in job
placement assistance, nothing can replace the knowledge and experience of a trained LVER or DVOP.
There can be no doubt that, given the currerd funding constraints, the delivery ot service 1o veterans will
sutfer in most, it not all, states.

2. Secretary Collins stated lest week (July 18 hearing) that he Intends to
use part of the $4 miltion FY 91 appropriations for TAP activities to hire TAP trainers
from outside the Employment Service system.

[ Dt you agree with this upproach?

No. Velerans staff in the state Employment Service operations have a breadth of knowledge and
experience that will not be available through contract trainers. For TAP 10 be etfective, we believe the
trainers must be an integral pant of the state's employment and training System.

o it not, what approach would you suggest to DOL and why?

The Depanment of Labor should negotiate coniracts with the state Employment Service in those

stales where the Transition Assistance Program will be conducted. This will provide experienced
personnel who ara iMegral to the state’s employment assistance program.

3. is there a nead for an additional appropriation for TAP In FY 92 and 93
from the perspactive of the states?

Yes. There shoukd be sutficient money to enable TAP cenlers 1o be adequately staffed and totie
into Innovalive job assistance program, liko the interstate Job Bank (WB). The LB is just one of many

uanmmmmtmmwmam“amumm X TAP has the resources 1o
mpmmmmmwmmmmmwmmbw.mmmu
saved by reducing the separates’s lime on unemployment. More important, the $eperating miary
personniel could move more quickly inlo the civilian workiorce.
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CHAIRMAN PENNY T0 DEPARTMENT OF THE AIR FORCE

Questions Submitted by the Hon. Timothy Penny
From the Hearing of July 25, 1991

QUESTION: During the hearing last week, we discussed the
number of involuntary separations that have occurred, and I
think there was some confusicn. Yor the record, I'd like to go
back over that information.

Since September 30, 1990, how many involuntary separations
have occurred in each of your Services which meet the
definition of “"fnvoluntary separation" for the transition
agsistance purposes?

How many of these separations do you anticipate over the
next five years?

ANSWER: The Air orce has separated 3248 members since

30 Sep 90, who will be eligible for transition benefits and
services. This breaks out to 3130 enlisted members and 118
officers.

Over the next five years, we expect 45,000-48,000
losses who will qualify for transition benefits. Included are
losses resulting from force management measures such as
enlisted high-year-of-tenure (HYT) adjustments, reductions-
in-force (RIF), denied reeniistments, #nd promotion failures.
Also included are disciplinary losses which result in an
honorable or general discharge. Losses will vary depending on
the degree to which these measures are applied.
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BASRQUAR 10 JULY 23, 1991 QURATICN
_YROM REPRRSENTATIVA PIM _PEMMX

AMVETS continues to believa that the single greatest barrier
to successful implementation to an effective, rea istic
transition assistance program is the poor communication, lack of
coordination, and hu-thm-torﬂucoungh?rqnning vhich result
from overlap of responsibilities from various departments,
services, and agencies involved with its operation.

As ve outlined in our testimony, we urge the Subcommittee on
Education, ““Mnt' and Bmployment and the Committes on Veterans
Affairs to accomplish possibly the single most important task in
the establishment of a comprehensive, Workable program of
transition assistance: to delineate -= at a ainimun == the one
singular authority to plan, organize, implement, publicize, and
monitor transition assistance. One recurring theme throughout
our meetings vith the aervices, agencies, and departments
involved with the provision of transition assistance is that, in
the vwords of one DoD representative, "There is no ons in charge."
¥hile ve do not vant to assume the worst, we feel that without
wgomebody in charge® tha responsible plrhu == the very best
intentions aside -- will vaste countless “days and dollare® in
coordination, duplication, and "turf battling." And as ve stated
eariier, the only group that will suffer under these conditions
vni :o those mambers of the military who need transition
assistance.

19¢
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CHAIRMAN PENNY 10 U.S. MARINE CORPS

INSERT FOR THE RECORD

= ONS COMMIYTSE ‘
ANATE | APPROPAIAT Th SINATE ARMED SERVICES COMMITTES TINATE

ARING DA Il AQ N[5 3 H Ay

QUESTIONS SUBMITTED BY THE HON. TIMOTHY PENNY
FROM THE HEARING OF JULY 25, 1991

s 1. During the hearing last week, we discussed the
Unclassified number of involuntary loparation; that have occurred,
and I think there was gome confusion. For the record,
I'd like to go back over that information.

QUESTION: Since 30 Sept 90, how many involuntary
separations have occurred in each of your services
which meat the definition of involuntary separation
for transition purposes?

ANSWER: A8 of 30 June, 1991, 3,459 Marines hava
definitely been involuntarily separated.

QUESTION: How many of these involuntary separations
do you anticipate over the nex' 5 years?

ANSWER: The estimates below for enlisted separations
include denials of reenlistment, high year tenure, and
all other separations that occur prior to a Marine’s
expiration of active service contract less those
separated under other than honorable conditions and
recruit training failures. The officer separations
consist. of Warrant Officers, First Lieutenants and
captains who are twice passed for promotion; reserve
officers who request avymentation hut are not
selected; and officare selected for early retirement.
We do not anticipate any reduction in force (RIF)
separations for officers or enlisted, i.e., these
separations represent normal force management .ctions.

FY 91 92 ‘93 94 4

Officers: 610 610 610 610 610 = 3050
Enlisted: 8970 10388 9747 9644 8659 = 47408
TOTAL: 9580 10948 10407 10254 9269 = 50458

Unclassified

ERIC 107
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CHAIRMAN PENNY TO DEPARTMENT OF THE NAvY

HOUSE VETERANS' AFFAIRS COMMITTEE
EDUCATION, TRAINING & EMPLOYMENT SUBCOMMITTEE

HEARING ON: TRANSITION ASSISTANCE PROGRAM
25 JuLY 1991
QUESTION FOR THE RECORD

QUESTION NUMBER __1

Chairman Penny: During the hearing last week, we discussed the
number of involuntary separations that occurred, and I think
there was some confusion. For the record, 1'd like to go back
over that information.

Since September 30, 1.  how many involuntary separations
have occurred in =ach of your - vices which meet the definition
of "involuntary separation" for .-ansition assistance purposes?

How many of these involuntary separations do you anticipate
over the next 5 years?

Admiral Boorda: Initially, Navy estimated that approximately
20-25,000 members would be classified as involuntarily separated
in FY-91. We have since received data from the Defense Manpower
Data Center (DMDC) which confirms that estimate. According to
DMDC, during the six month period between 30 September 1990 and
31 March 1991, 11,425 Navy members were separated involuntarily
as defined for transition purposes. That equates to an annual
total of 22,850, We do not have projections for the next five
years, however this number should decrease in proportion to the
reduction of our total end-strength.

| 198
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Sspteaber 16, 1991 w"%'z, 552';(:501

The Honorable G.V, "Sonny” Montgomery
Che {rean

Committse on Vsterans Affsirs

U.8. House of Rsprssentstives

335 Cannon Houss Office Building
Weshington, DC 20515

Desr Chsirmen Montgomery:

Thank you for forwsrding the question submitted by Congressmsn Penny from
the hearing of July 25, 1991.

Ths question is, "What do you see as the single greatast bsrrier to
successful jmplementstion to the transition assistance programs and policies
established by Congress? How could this barrier be removed?"

We believe the grestest problem has been the Department of Labor's (DOL)
failurs to set out s complete action plan which the Department of Defense (DOD)
and Dapsrtment of Veterans Affairs (VA) could agree to. This document should
describe the problem to he resolved and the program nbjectives in sufficient
detail so that all ths agenciens can understand their respectiva roles.

Examplas of getving ag.eement on the probleas tn be resolved by TAP/DTAP
has led to programs wivich focus on resume writing for rstirees but not
saparsting first termers because "the first termars don't have anything to put
on & resuse and retirses deservs the special attention.” Other programs
saphasize resums writing for ii-st tsrmers suming that retirees are so
experienced they don't need that assistsnce. In fact, both retirees and firat
termers nead resuse writing for virtually those same reasons.

Sorely lscking is s document outlining the responsibilities of all the
parties vertically as well am horizontally. For example, what are the Director
of Vetarans' Employment and Training's (DVET) responsibilities? who do they
raport to? If they heva a problem carrying out their responsibilities, who do
they contact in ths DOD and VA? What are tha responsibilities of the DVET's
counterparts in DOD and the VA?

Bacause there fs no plan, there is no way to datermine {f transition
services that existed prior to TAP/DTAP meet the new program criteria. This has
lad to the dissolutior of existing nilitary and state transition programs which
vere outstanding by any measure sinply becausa they did not carry the title of
TAP/DTAP.

The lack of a plan has allowad large gaps in implementation to exist. For
example, we are unaware of any uniform DTAP program. Depending on which site
you review, DTAP may consist of s short briafing by an LVER/DVOP and a VA
Vocational Rehabilitatiin Specialist. Other programs offer a three day seminar,
aimilsr to TAP, with individual counseling and testing sppropriate not only for
job hunting but also constituting the first steps in {dentifying VA vocational
rehai‘ilitation sarvice needs. While it is most certain that mach parson
receiving a disability sepsratior. from the military has a disability that will
be servica-connected by the VA, service medical racord reviews which may result
in a claim for VA compensation has roceived considerable resistance from the
DOL. Ironically, service-connection for a disability with residuals would
create eligibility for vaterans' hiring preference in many state and loral civil
service systems.

The failure to develop an adequate plan points to DOL's lack of willingneas
to assert {ta lead sgency responsibilit{es and has exacsrbated what is hecoming
a proliferation of programs that mey be duplicativa of TAP/DTAP and at the least
should be coordinated with TAP/DTAP. Unfortunately, sowe of these programs have
besn saan 43 in competition with TAP/DTAP creating & resistance to
inplementation of TAP/UTAP programs.

Thank you for allowing us to comment on this important {ssue.

Sincarely,

A A!.D W. DRACH :

Natfonal Employment Director
RWD:dlw

ERIC 1Ry
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U.8. Department of Labor Assisiant Secretary for

veterans Employment ang Training
washington DC 20210

June 28, 1991

The Honorable Timothy J. Penny
. Chairman
Subcommittee on Education,
Training and Esploymen?
Committee on Veterans' ! lairs
U.S. House of Representacives
washington, D.C. 20515

Dear Chairman Penny:

As requested in your June 14 letter, enclosed are the
responses to the questions raised on the Transition
Assistance Program. Your interest in this and our

other programs is appreciated.

Enclosures

. . 200
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QUESTIONS REGARDING THE
TRANSITION ASSISTANCE PROGRAM

38,
39.
40.
41.
42.
43.
44.
45,
46.
47.
48.
49.
50.

Please 1ist all active TAP sites.

Baale AFB, CA.
Castle AFB, CA.
Edwards AFB, CA.
George AFB, CA.
March AFB, CA.
Norton AFB, CA.
McClellan AFB, CA.
Travis AFB, CA.
Vandenburg AFB, CA.
MCAS Tustin, CA.
MCAS E1 Tore, CA.
29 Palms MCB, CA.
Fort Ord, CA.

Coordination has been made
which ensures the following
installations will be
oparational TAP sites before
September 30, 1991:

1.
2.
3.
4.
5.
6.
7.

8.
9.
10.
11.

12.
13.
14.
15,
16.
17.
13.
20.
21.

Plattsburg AFB, NY.
Griftiss AFB, NY.

New York Naval Base, NY.
Shaw AFB, SC.

Fort Jackson, SC.
Charleston AFB, SC.
Charleston Naval Base,
SC.

MCRD parris Island, scC.
NAS Pensacola, FL.
Homestead AFB, FL.
Great Lakes Naval
Training Center, IL.
Scott AFB, IL.

Chanute AFB, IL.
Barkedale AFB, LA.

Mir  AFB, ND.

Grand Forks AFB, ND.
Ellswvorth AFB, SD.
Malmstrom AFB, MT.

F. E. Warren AFB, WY.

Question 1.
Response:
TAP workshops are offered at the following bases:
1. Dover AFB, DE.
2. Fort Ellltil, VA.
3. Langley AFB, VA.
4. Norfolk Naval Base, VA.
$. MCAS cherry Point, NC.
6. Camp Lejeune, NC.
7. Pope AFB, NC.
8. Seymour Johnson AFB, NC.
9. Fort McPherson, GA.,
10. Fort Benning, GA.
11. MCAS Beaufort, SC.
12. Eglin AFB, FL.
13. Jacksonville Naval Base,
FL.
14. Macdill AFB, FL.
15. PFort Polk, LA.
16. offutt AFB, NE.
17. Fort Riley, KS.
18. [Lackland AFB, TX.
19. Brooks AFB, TX.
20. Randolph AFB, TX.
21. Kelly AFB, TX.
22. Fort Sam Houston, TX.
23. Fitzsimmons Army Medical
Center, CO.
24. Lowry AFB, CO.
25. Fort Lewis, WA.
26. McChord AFB, WA.
27. Bangor Naval Base, WA.
28. Bremerton Naval Base, WA.
29. NAS Whidbey Island, wA.
30. MCAS Kaneohe, HI.
31. long Beach Naval Base,
32. 'Jemoore Naval Station,
CA.
33. NAS Miramar, CaA.
34, 32d Street Naval station
(San Diego), CA.
35. Camp Pendleton, CA.
36. Point Mugu Naval Station,
CA.
37. Port Hueneme Naval

Station, CA.

22.
23.

Mountain Home AFB, ID.
McConnell AFB, KS.
Hill aFB, UT.
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24. Luka AFB, AZ.

25. Wi{lliams AFB, AZ.

26. MCAS Yuma, AZ.

27. Davis-Monthan AFB, AZ.
28. Eielson AFB, AK.

29. Elmendorf AFB, AK.

30. Peterson AFB, CO.

31. USAF Academy, CO.

The following installations are currently being served by other
TAP sites.

1. Defense Mapping Agency, 9. Whiting Field, FL
uT 10. Tyndall AFB, FL

2. Hill ATB, UTs 11. Panama City, FL

3. Ft. Dix, NJ 12. Hurlburt Field, FL

4. McGuire AF2, NJ 13. NAS Pensacola, FL#

S. England AiB. LA 14. Ft. Monroe, VA

6. Barksda.e Al'B, LAs 15. Ft. Story, VA

7. Orlandc Mavz) Training 16. Little Creek Naval
Station, FL Axphibious Base, VA

8. King's Bay Georgia Naval 17. Oceana Naval Air Station,
Air Station, GA VA

« (Please note the asterisk indicates that coordination has
been made which ensures these installations will becone
operational TAP sites before September 30, 1991, as listed.)

Question 2. As of June 1, 1991, how many servicemembers have
participated in TAP training at each site? How many spouses have
participated in TAP training at each site? What percentage of

servicemembers vere officers, enlisted persoanel, career
military?

Response:

While this information is not presently available, it will w...
provided in aggregate form before the hearing. We do not collect
demographic data on participants and so will be unable to respond
to the request for numbers of officers, enlisted, c\reer
servicemembers and spouses attending the course.

Question 3. How is instructor evaluation being carried out?
Response:

Instructor evaluatior is carried out at three levels. First, the
State Director for Veterans' Employment and Training (DVET)

selects instructors f{rom among State Employment Service
candidates recommended by the State Employment Security

2Nn2
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Administrator. A second evaluation occurs when the candidates
attend the TAP Trainer's Course at the National Veterans Training
Institute (NVTI). Here, they are evaluated on tneir ability to
present instruction and their knowledge of the course material.
The ASVET is notified by NVTI of any candidate who fails to
satisfactorily complete the course. Finally, the DVET is charged
with viewing a TAP workshop at each site once pPer quarter. As
part of this monitoring visit the DVET will evaluate the
performance of the instructor. If warranted, the instructor may
be returned to NVTI, NVTI may send an ipstructor to the site to
assist the individual in question, or the instructor may be
removed from the program. This process is currently baing
outlined in a monitoring guide.

Question 4. How is overall program evaluation being carried out?
' Response:

Program evaluation, as mancated under public Law 101-237, is

underway using a contractor-developed avaluation vlan. Clearance
for the participant survey was received from OMB on June 6, 1991.

Eontactinq and interviewing former TAP participants should begin
n Auqust.

This evaluation will examine the effectivenass of thae program in
meeting its mandated objectives by determining (1) job placement
rates for program participants; and (2) unemployment costs that

have been avoided as a result of the program. In addition, the

evaluation will assess participant satisfaction with TAPp.

The primary purpose of the evaluation is to assess the
effectiveness of the program as a whole. 1In addition, the data
collection and analysis plan will pernit some assessment of the
differential effectiveness by site or by groups of sites.

The research questions provide a framework for measuring the
effectiveness of TAP in meeting its mandate, its impact on
progranm participants, and benefits achieved in reducing
unemployment compensation costs. Research questions applicable
to this evaluation are listed below; each of these research
questions provokes a list of evaluation criteria that can be used
to measure program impact:

1. What is the program's effect on its participants?
+ Satisfaction with progranm;
« Job placenent rates for participants at each site;

+ Relationship between civilian jobs and skills learned by
the participant in the military;
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. EIploy-ent status of participants (full time or part
time);

. Starting pay/annual projected earnings; and
. Langth of time raquired to obtain employnment.
2. How has TAP effected unemployment compensation costs?

. Number of participants who have applied for unemployaent
compensation;

. Number of participants who have received unemployment
compensation; and

. Amount of money paid to participants in unemployment
compensation.

The research approach selectad for the TAP impact evaluation will
include: (1) a survey of program participants and a comparison
group; and (2) collection and analysis of Unemployment
Compensation for Ex-Servicemembers (UCX) data for separated
service mambers.

To respond to the research questions identified above will
require existing records on military service, separation dates,
and application for UCX.

A survey instrument to collect data on post-service employment,
earnings, and amount of UCX has been developed. Its design
relies upon a model used successfully in both telephone and in-
person surveys conducted in support of numerous job-readiness and
placement programs conducted by the U.S. Departments of labor,
Health and Human Services, and Agriculture; the Ford Foundaticrn;
and others, since the late 1970s.

Existing records on post-service employment, earnings and other
related records, such as Social Security or Internal Revenue
Service records are not feasible alternativas because: (1) the
data are not likely to be available on time; and (2) participants
have not provided informed consent, as required under both
Federal and State privacy and confidentiality legislation.
Therefore, efforts to reduce respondent burden are limited to the
use of survey methodologies that generally shift the burden from
the respondent to trained interviewers and to post-interview data
processing and computational activities.

The evaluation will collect data from individuals who
participated in TAP and California Career Awareness Program (CAP)
during the period of May through August 1990, and a comparison
group composed of individuals who separated from the military
during the same time period and from the same locations.

204
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A telephone survey has been chosen as the most appropriate type
of data collection instrument for this study. While mail surveys
offer certain advantages, e.q., they are less costly and they
allow respondents more time to think about questions, they also
tend to get lower response rates than telephone surveys.

Question 5. Is data being shared with the Department of Veterans
Affairs and the Department of pDefense as it is collected?

Response:
Any data collected is being shared with both VA and DoD.

Question 6. wWhat other data is being collected?
Response:

No other data is being collected. To reduce the reporting burden
on all levels, and keep the custs of TAP low, we have consciously
Testricted the information collection requirements to the minimum
necesgary to monitor the program; i.e., the numbers of classes
and the number of participants. Social Security numbers on
course registiation forms will allow us to access personnel data
tapes at the Defense Manpower Data Center at a later date in
order to evaluate the demographics of workshop participants.



O

ERIC

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:

201

MEMORANDUM OF UNDERSTANDING
BETWEEN
DEPARTMENT OF LABOR
DEPARTMENT OF DRFENSE
DEPARTMERT OF VETERANS AFFAIRS

TRANSITION ASSISTANCE PROGRAM

Purpose: Public Law (P.L.) 101-510, the National Defense
Authorization Act for Fiscal Year 1991 (the Act), November S,
1990, authorizes comprehensive transition assistance benefits,
services, and information for Service members who are separating
or were recently separated from active duty and their spouses.
An integral part of this legislation is the required
establishment and maintenance of a Transition Assistance Program
(TAP) by the Department of Labor (Dol) in conjunction with the
Department of Defense (DoD) and the Department of Veterans
Affairs (VA). The Act requires that these Departments enter 1into
a detailed agreement to implement this program.

This Memorandum of Understanding (MOU), accordingly, commaits DoL,
DoD, and VA to establish and maintain a transition assistance
program for members of the Armed Forces who are : thin 180 days
of separation from active duty and their spouses, as required by
section 502 of this Act, which adds Chapter 58 to Title 10,

U.5. Code., This MOU implements Section 1144 of Chapter 58.

Background: Similar DoL, DoD, and VA conduct of a pailot
transition assistance program was authorized by P.L. 101-237, the
veteran’s Benefits Amendments of 1989, and now is operating 1in
seven states. In that pilot, DoL, DoD and VA developed and are
offering 3-day employment assistance workshops to separating
Service members. The workshops provide employment information
and vocational guidance to allow separating Service members to
make informed career choices. Further, the Service member is
provided an array of job placement and employment/training
services to carry out those choices and begin the transition to
civilian employment prior to separation. Veterans’ benefits
information also is provided as part of the workshop.

The pilot TAP includes the Disabled Transition Assistance Program
(DTAP) as a component. Currently offered at three military
medical facilities, DTAP is specially designed employment
assistance for Service members being separated for medical
reasons.

Objsctives: The successful readjustment of veterans into
civilian life 1s a mutual responsibility and concern of the DoL,
DoD and VA. To this end, these Departments are committed to
active cooperation and coordination in the establishment and
maintenance of a program to furnish counseling, assistance 1n
identifying employment and training opportunities, help in

206
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¢btaining such employment and training, awareness of veterans’
benefits pro:c¢ams, and other related information and services to
members of the Armed Forces who are being separated from active
duty and the spouses of such members.

Responsibilities: Program delivery leadership for TAP is
concentrated in DoL. Participation of Service members and
logistical control is vested in DoD. To facilitate a
comprehensive program, Dol, DoD, and VA agree to jointly:

* Share information about military personnel reductions as
early as possible in order to identify and select locations for
TAP expansion;

* Continue to pilot TAP/DTAP delivery at previously selected
pilot program sites and proceed with expanded site selection
based on factors including size and location of military
installations/population centers, nature of force structure

assigned (e.g., separation volume) and other extenuating
circumstances;

Work with the Military Departments through the DoD point
of contact to avoid duplication of programs and promote an
effective sequence of transition services to affected Service
members and their spouses;

* Define baseline facility requirements to promote the most
effective program delivery environment;

* Review and evaluate the pilot project established under
P.L, 101-237 and use the experience gained through the pilot in
developing program content and in implementing program expansion
as mandated by pP.L., 101-510;

* Deveicp a curriculum to train instructors and design and
produce course materials;

* Assure effective communication regarding transition
services and their availability to all affected installations and
members, actively promote Service member participation in these
programs and seminars and develop and/or review program content
and other instructional materials;

* Develop specific action plans that detail actions to be
taken, timeframes for accomplishment, and resources required;

* Consult on national directives issued to local and State
offices, facilities, and installations representing the DoL,; DoD
and VA in the conduct of TAP/DTAP;

* Coordinate the support services required of and available
through other public agencies, military and veterans’ service
organizations, and the private sector;
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¢ Develop a process to regularly review and assess, through
personal monitoring, statistical review and participant feedback,
the overall program quality and the specific quality and
effectiveness of local delivery at participating sites; consult
local coordinators and other officials in the quality evaluation
process; and consistently communicate information and
observations among the Departments;

¢ Identify barriers in implementation and explore
appropriate options for change; and

¢ Identify additional resources required to effectively
implement and maintain a fully operational TAP/DTAP program, and
take necessary action to obtain those resources.

Action Plans: The three Departments will prepare a joint action
plan(s) specifying site selection, timetables, specific detailed
responsibilities, anticipated staffing and imstructor training
requirements, baseline logistical support needs, program content,
assessment process, and other appropriate requirements to assist
their respective field organizations in program delivery. These
shall be centrally developed but may be modified tc fit local
needs and requirements. Action plan{(s) shall be completed and
disseminated expeditiously after the signing of this agreement.

Oversight: The Assistant Secretary of Labor for Veterans
Employment and Training, the Assistant Secretary of Defense for
Force Management and Personnel, and the VA Chief Benefits
Director, Veterans Benefits Administration, hereby agree to
provide oversight for activities under this Memorandum and each
shall identify 1 senior level official to coordinate their
respective Dep.rtment’s responsibilities,

Review/Changas: Periodic review of this MOU will be conducted by
the Department coordinators as deemed flecessary. Changes to this

MOU shall be in writing and approved by ‘.he signatories or their
successors.,

ASSISTANT SECRETARY OF LABOR
FOR EMPLOYMENT AND TRAINING VETERANS BENEFITS
OF VETERANS ADMINISTRATION

ASSISTANT /SE
FOR FORCE

ARY OF DEFENSE
EMENT & PERSONNEL

2008
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ASSISTANT SECRETARY OF DEFENSE
WASHINGTON. D C 20301.4000

w7 JUN 1531

PORCE MANAGEMENT
AND PERSONNEL

MEMORANDUM FOR SECRETARIES OF THE MILITARY DEPARTMENTS
CHAIRMAN OF THE JOINT CHIEFS OF STAFF
UNDER SECRETARIES OF DEFLNSE
ASSISTANT SECRETARIES OF DEFENSE
GENERAL COUNSEL
INSPECTOR GENERAL
DIRECTOR, OPERATIONAL TEST AND EVALUATION
ASSISTANTS TO THE SECRETARY OF DEFENSE .
DIRECTOR, ADMINISTRATION AND MANAGEMENT
DIRECTORS OF THE DEFENSE AGENCIES

SUBJECT: Policy Changes For Transition Assistance Initiatives
Reference: DepSecDef Memorandum, June 3, 1991 (Attachment 1)

Pursuant to delegated authority as referenced, this memorandum
provides direction concerning transition benefits and assistance for
Service members and their families, and implements P.L. 101-510,
sections 5021 503' 50" and 561,

The Department of Defense transition assistance program shall
consist of two categories; general transition services which are
provided to all separating Service members, and involuntary separat::s
benefits which are provided only to members separating involuntac:..y.

GENERAL TRANSITION SERVICES

3ecretaries of the Military Departments shall ensure that
preseparation counseling as described in section 1142, chapter 58 of
10 U.5.C., is made available to each separating Service member and
Spouse as appropriate within the 180~day period prior to discharge or
release from active duty. The availability of such counseling shall ke
certified in the member’s official record. Secretaries of the Military
Repartments shall also ensure that employment assistance as described
in section 1143 is made available to all separating Service members and
their spouses as appropriate. The Department of Defense (DoD) has
prepared seminar programs, in conjunction with the Departments of Lac::
and Veterans Affairs, to provide such employment assistance. The mos:
current list of active and projected sites for providing this service
is at attachment 2. Service Secretaries shall encourage maximum
participation and are authorized to fund travel to such programs for
anvoluntarily separating meabers and their spouses.

The Secretaries of the Military Departments shall ensure - e
relocation assistance for personnel overseas as described in

21
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[ N]

section 1148, 10 U.S.C., is made available to members and their
dependents who are separating from active duty. The ASD (FMéP) will
designate, by separate memorandum, not fewer than 10 sites as pilct
programs at which the requirements of Section 1148 shall be carried out
during fiscal year 1991.

INVOLUNTARY SEPARATION BENEEITS

In addition to the general transition services described above,
Secretaries of the Military Departments shall provide to all eligible
involuntarily separating Service members (and their dependents where
authorized) the following involuntary separation benefits: employment
preference in nonappropriated fund instrumentalities; extended health
care; extended commissary and exchange privileges: continued use of
military family housing; excess leave or permissive temporary duty
(TDY) to facilitate their transition to private sector employment and
relocation activities; priority in affiliating with the National Guard
or Reserves; expanded travel and transportation allowances and ser-
vices; continuation of enrollment in the Department of Defense
Dependents Schools; and an additional opportunity to enroll in the
Montgomery GI Bill. The Department of Defense eligibility standard for
involuntary Separation benefits is at attachment 3. Further details
for implementing these transition benefits are in attachments 4 and &.
Attachment 6 is a synopsis of the available transition services and
benefits by eligible categories.

Secretaries Of the Military Departments and the Assistant
Secretariers of Defense (Force Management & Personnel), (Production &
Logistics), and (Health Affairs) shall use the attached changes and
Departmental guidance for administration of transition programs and °
modify existing directives and instructions, as applicable. focifis
additional guidance for the implementation of medical benefits and f:r
reimbursement procedures for unavailable benefits will be forthcoring
in separate memorandums. In order to ensure appropriate uniformity cf
services within DoD, each Military Department, and other addressees
as appropriate, shall furnish a copy of their implementation plans
regarding these transition benefits and services to this office
within 60 days.

Chrxstoph‘r J

Attachments:
As stated

- 210
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THE DEPUTY SECRETARY OF DEFENSE

WASHINGTON D €. 20301 Jusme 2, 196:

MEMORANDUM FOR: SECRETARIES 9!‘ THE MILITARY DEPARTMENTS
. CHAIRMAN OF THE JOINT CHIEFS OF STAFF
DIRECTOR OF ADMINISTRATION AND MANAGEMENT

SUBJECT:  Deler;ation of Authority Relating to Transition Auistance

The authority of the Secretary of Defense under Chapter S8 of Title 10 of the Unitad
States Code is hereby delegated to the Assistant s«mu!lof Defense for “orce
Management anc Persannel. The Assisiant Sectetary sha

) ensure ApRrop:! ate
uniformity within the Department of Defensa in the adminisiration of Cha ter 58,

The Assisiant Secretary shéuld coorcinate the exescise of am.horimunder Shapter S8
and this memorancum as aporeoriate with the Secretaries of the iliaary
D:‘ggr}tmnu, the Chairman of the Joint Chie*s of Stath, and other deparmental
officials. .

The Assistant Seccetary should ensure promgptimplementation of Chaozer 58 and
provide a report to me on the siatus of its impiementation within 30 cays of the date
of this memorandum.

Qu’,f - ol

ATTachrent )

211
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TRANSTTION ENPLODMENT ASSISTANCE PROGRAMS

Inseallation Est. St, Date®
Plsttsburg AFB, NY Sep 91
Griffiss AFB, NY Sep 91
fort Drum, NY Sep 91
Navsl Stn, WY Sep 91
pover AFB, DE

Fort Eustis, VA

Langley AFB, VA

Norfolk Nsv Stn, VA

Carp lejeune, NC

MCAS Cherry Point, NC Jun 91
Seymour Johnson AFB, NC Jul 91
Pope AFB, NC Jul 91
fort Bragg, NC Jul 9N
Chsrleston AFB, SC Jul 91
Chsrleston Nsv Bsse, SC Jul 91
MCB Parris Islsnd /

MCAS Besufort, SC Jul 91
Shaw AFs, SC Jul 91
Myrtle Besch AFB, SC Jul 91
Fort Jsckson., S5C Jul 91

fort McPherson, GA
fort Benning, GA

Pensacols NAS/Eglin AFB, FL
MacDill AFB, FL
Jscksonville Nsv Stn, FL

Gzeast Lakes Nav Bsse, IL
Chsnute AFB, IL
Scott AFs, IL

fort Polk, LA
Bsrksdale AFB, LA

Lackland AFB, TX
Kelly Ars, TX

Brooks Ars, TX
Randolph AFB, TX
fort Sam Houston, TX
Bergstrom AFB, TX

fort Riley, KS$
Offutt AFB, NE
Fitzsimmons AMC, CO
Lowry Ar3, CO

fort Csrson, CO
Peterson AFB, CO

Aug
Aug
Aug

Aug

Jul

Jun
Jun

91
91
91

91

91

91
91

Anatallasion Eat, St, Tave*
fort Huschucs, AZ Sep 91
Davis-Monthsn AFB, AZ Sep 91
Williams AFB, A2 Sep 91
Luke AFs, -2 Sep 91
MCAS Yuma, A2 Sep 91

Schofield Barrscks, HI
fort Shafter, HI

Wheeler AFB, HI

Hickham AFB, HI

Pesrl Harbor Nev Base, HI
MCAS Kaneohs, HI

Alameda Ns» Stn, CA
Lamoore Ns.' Sth, CA
Long Besch Nsv Stn, CA
Miramar Nsv Stn., CA
Moffett NAS, CA

Point Mugu Nev Stn., CA
Port Husneme Nsv S.n, CA
Tressure lslsnd Nev S5tn, CA
32d Street Nsv S5tn, CA
Desle AFE %

Castle AFB, CA

Edwsrds Ars, CA

George AFB, CA

March AFB, CA
McClellsn AFB, CA
Norton AFS, CA

Trevis AFB, CA
Vsndenburg AFs, CA
Fort Ord, CA .

MCB Pendleton, CA

MCAS Tustin/El Toro. CA
MCB 29 Paima, CA

Bangor Nsv Stn, WA
Bremerton Nsv Stn, WA
NAS Whidby Island, WA
Fort Lewis, WA
McChord AFB, WA

Llmendorf AFB, AKX Aug/Sep 91
fort Richsrdson, AX Aug/Sep 9.
Eielson AFB, AKX Aug/Sep 9i

Fort Wsinwright, AK Aug/Sep 51

Grand Forks AFB, ND
Minot AFB, ND

Aug 9!
Aug 91

* gires without estimeted stsxt dates sre alreedy ective.

Attachment 2
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JRANSITION BENEFITS AS A RESULT OF INVOLUNTARY SEPARATION

For transition assistance purposes, "involuntary separation®
refers to the separation from active duty of any Service member who was
on active duty or full-time National Guard duty on Septesber 30, 1930,
and who is denied reenlistient or who is involuntarily discharged under
other than adverse conditions, as charucterized by the Service Secre-
tary concerned. Whether a discharge is under adverse conditions is
determined by referring to the reasons for separation as well as the
character of the mamber’s service, as determined in accordance with Dob
Directive 1332.14 for enlisted members and DoD Directive 1332.30 for
officers. In order to qualify for transition be/afits, the member must
be separated involuntarily:

a. under honorable conditions, and,

b. for enlisted members, nnt for reasons of misconduct,
separation in lieu of court-martial, or for other reasons established
by the military department concerned for which service normally is
characterized as under other than honorable conditions,

c. for officers, not for resignation in lieu of trial by
court-martial, or misconduct or moral or professional dereliction if

the discharge could be characterized as under other than honorable
conditions, .

Service Secretaries, without further delegation, may designate
certain categories of involuntary retirements as also eligible. To
insure overall uniformity, proposed implementing Service policy shall
be coordinated with the Assistant Secretary of Defense for Force
Management and Personnel (ASD(FMEP)) prior to Service promulgation.

Attachment 3
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TRANSITION HEALTH CARE

For the 5-year period commenci.g October 1, 1930, members separa-
ted involuntarily within the mean..g of 10 U.S.C., section 1141 (as
added by section 502 of the FY 1991 National Defense Authorization Act,
P.L. 101-510), and their dependents shall receive medical and dental
care in DoD medical/dental facilities or medical care tiarough the
CHAMPUS system in the same priority as dependents of members on active
duty. This DoD-sponsored health care shall be for a period of 120 days
after the separation date if the sponsor Served 6 years or more on
active duty, and 60 days if the sponsor was on active duty fewer than
6 years, If during or within 30 calendar days subsequent to the above
period of DoD-sponsored medical/dental care coverage, a member elects
to enroll in a DoD-sanctioned conversion health insvrance policy, and a
claim is denied on the grounds that a condition (including pregnancy)
was preexisting, then DoD will cover the expense for the treatment of
that preexisting condition for up to 1 year during enrolliment an that
policy. The preexisting condition is covered only when it is a covered
benerit by DoD. The l-year period for preexisting condition care

commences on the effective date of coverage under the conversion health
care policy.

Attachment 4
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Page II1-9, add new section E. as follows:
“E. WMWMW

“l. In accordance with p.L. 101-510, section 502 (a) (which
added gection 1143(d) to title 10 U.S. Code) the Heads of
the DoD Components shall take StePS to provide preference in
hiring by NArle for involuntarily separated members of the
Army, Navy, Air Force, and Marine Corps, and their depen-
dents.

"2. This program is in addition to section D. above, except
that section shall have Priority over a preference under
this section.

"3. A person may receive a Preference in hiring only once
uader P,L. 101-510. Transition hiring preference is termi-
nated upon placement in or declination of (whichever occurs
first! a NAF position for which application is made.

"4. Preference applies to all NAF jobs, UA-8 and below and
equivalent positions and for Positions paid at hourly rates,
regardless of the grade of the job, for which the individual
eligible for transition hiring preference applies and is
fully qualified.

"S. Preference applies to any NAF job which is open to
Competition in accordance with merit practices; even if
there are enough "in-house eligibles™ otherwise to limit
competition just to them under merit procedures. In other
words, preference will not be limited to just those vacan-

cies where it is necessary to hire someone outside the
organization.

“6. A person eligible for preference shall be referred for
selection only if he or she is among the best qualified
candidates after a competitive screening process is com-
pleted.”

Attachment 5
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b. Extended yse of Commissaries and Exchanges - 2 Years,

1. 1-R, " S -
. ASCR). ™ Aocil 1987

. Page 2-5, add subsection 2-101.20 as follows:

"2- Tran
Personnel involuntarily separated from active duty under
honorable conditions during the S-year period commencing
october 1, 1990, shall continue to receive commissary
» privileges as if on active duty for a period not to
exceed 2 years from the date of separation.”

2. DoD Directive 1330.9, “Armed Services Exchange

Page 2-7, add subsecticn 2-101t. as follows:

“t. TIransition Pers qnel. Personnel involuntarily sepa-
rated from active duty under honorable conditions during
the S-year period commencing October 1, 1990, shall
continue to receive exchange service privileges as if con
active duty for a ceriod not to exceed 2 years from the
date of separation.”

c. ~ [ o ) " 18a6

Page 1-4, paragraph C.2.h., line 5 add:

»Space permitting, as determined by the installation

commander, members involuntarily Separated under honor=
able cond‘tions and members of their household residing
with them in assigned housing during the S5-year period
commencing October 1, 1980, may be permitted to remain 1n
quarters for up to 180 days following separation on a
rental basis equivalent to VHA and BAQ for that locality.
Commanders must exercise prudence in administering thas
privilege to ensure active duty personnel are neither
displaced nor othervise negatively affected. The Secre-
tary concerned may waive all or a portion of the rent
when deemed appropriate due to hardship or substandard
quality of quarters.*

Atzachment 5
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d. Liv 7 hd W "

Seprember 24, 1985
1. Page 6, subsection F.4. Add new paragraph:

“d. Excess leave (for a period not in excess of 30 days)
or permissive temporary duty (not in excess of 10 days),
shall be granted a Service member prior to being dis-
charged or released from active service as an involurtary
separation, unless to do so woull interfere with military
missions. Such excess leave is granted by the Secretary
concerned to facilitate the member’s carrying out neces-
sary relocation activities (such as job search and resi-
dence search activities). If excess leave is granted for
this purpose, permissive temporary duty may not also be
granted.*

2. Page 8, subsection F.8. Add new paragraphs:

"g. Activities (such as job search and residence search),
; which facilitate relocation of a Service member being
' discharged or released from active service as an involun-
tary separation. The Secretary concerned shall grant
permissive temporary duty (for a period not in excess cf
10 days) or excess leave (not in excess of 30 days),
unless to do so would iaterfere with military missions.
If permissive temporary duty is granted for this Furpose,
excess leave may not also be granted.

"h. Participation in a Department of Jefense-apprcves
transition program by a member during the 18C-day per:ad
pric- to separation if such Programs are not iocally
availaole, e.g., Transition Assistance Program (TAP)
seminars for job training assistance and employment assis-
tance, conducted by the Department of Labor, in conjunc-
tion with the Depa.tments of Defense and Veterans Affairs,
among others."

e, - . $Yepn

Page 4-2, subparagraph 4-5.b.(2) (a): Add the follow:inz
to subparagraph (a): .

“Military personnel within 180 days prior to separation
or discharge from active duty traveling on permissive 1°Y
orders, published under applicable military departrers
regulations, for the purpose of attending a Department cf
Defense-approved transition program seminar. A member

Attachment S
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may be accompanied by the spouse between CONUS and over-
seas, and within and between overseas areas. Dependent
space available travel within CONUS to attend such a
seminar is prohibited."

£. Change DoD Directive 1205,14, “Enlistment, Appointment,
. As h 2

Page 5, add new subsection I. to section 1I1 as
fellows:

"1, 1. Any person involuntarily Separated from the Armed
Forces during the S-year period beginning October 1,
1990, who is fully qualified in all respects for
enlis-ment in or affiliation with the Selected
Reserves and who applies to become a member of &
National Guard or Reserve unit within 1 year after
the date of such separation shall be given preference
over any other equally qualified applicants for
existing or projected vacancies within the unit to
which the individual applies,

*2, Any person covered in subsection I. 1., above,
who enters a National Guard or Peserve unit may be
retained in that unit fcr up to 3 years without
regard to component strength limitations so long as
the individual maintains good standing in that unit.”

g. do 1r Reculat

e

Amend Ct.apter S as follows:

wsection 503 of PL 101-510, FY ’91 National Defense Autho-

rization Act, amends title 37 sections 404 and 406 to
authorize travel allowances to & home of selection for
the member, his/her depsndents and shipment and storage
of household goods for members involuntarily separated
during the S-year period beginning on October 1, 1990,
This entitlement is suthorized for members of the Army,
Navy, Air Force, and Marine Corps only, and is limited to
members that were Serving on active duty in the Armed
Forces on September 30, 1990, who if involuntarily Sepa-
rated, would not immediately be eligible for retired or
retainer pay."

Attachment S
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h. Change Dop Directive 1342.13, “Eligibility Requirements

nor nes 2,"

Page 3, subsection E.1., add paragraph j. as
follows:

"3. During the S-year period beginning October 1, 1990,
dependents of military personnel enrolled under paragraphs
E.1., above, or E.l.a. who have completed their junior year
and are, on the date their wilitary sponsor is involun-
tarily separated from active duty, are likely to complete
secondary school within 12 months of the date of such
separstion are authorized to enroll in the final (senior)
year of high school at U.S. Governsant expense. Enrollment
will be in the same school in which enrolled on the date of
involuntary separation or in another school, as determined

by the regional director, serving the same military commu-
nity."

i. Change DoD Dizective 1322.16, “Veterans’ Educational

)J.

Page 5, sub: ‘stion F.2.: Add new paragraph h.:

"h. Benefits for Members Subiect to Involuntary Sepazation

Merbers of the Armed Forces on active duty Septermber 30, 1990, subject
to involuntary separation, who previously elected not to participate in
the Montgomery GI Bill (MGIB), but withdraw such election prior to
separation, or who fall under the Veterans Educational Assistance
Program (VEAP), shall be granted an opportunity to enroll or convert to
MGIB before separation. To quali.y for enrollment, notwithstanding any
other provirion of law, Service memoers must:

") Be subject to involuntary separation that will result in
an “"Honorable®™ discharge on or after February 3, 1991,

“(2) Have their pay reduced by $1,2u0.

3. DoD Instruction 1000,13, “Identification Cards for
Makeza of the Uniformed Services, Theic Dependents, and other Eligible
dndividualas,® October 19, 1988, .

Page 4-1-24, add new subparagraph S. to the DD Form 1193
Entitlement Guide (enclosure 4), as follows:

"S. Involuntarily separated members of the Army, Navy, Air Force, or
Marine Corps on active duty or full-time National Guard duty on
September 30, 1990, and their dependents (p.L. 101-510, section S02):

Attachment §
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6
- o M € I E
Involuntarily separated memper 1 1 3 3

£
Chil UNMAY
legitimate, adopted, stepchild,
illegitimate child of record of
female member, illegitimate child of
male member whose paternity has been
judicially determined

3
3 3 3
263 364 34

-
-

illegitimate child of male manber 162 162 263 364 364
whose paternity has not been Judi-
cially determined, illegitimate

child of spouse
ward No No 2&3 3ed4 364

Childr unm

(if entitled above) 16465 16465 26365 6465 J64sS

Fa =40~ No 162 2&3 3&4 34
-ine ste

adogtion

NOTES:

"1, a. Yes, if the member was separated beginning on October 1, 1990,
but bufore October 1, 1995, entitlement shall be for 60 days for
members separated with less than 6 years of active service and 120
days for members separated with 6 or more years of active servic
beginning on the date the member is sepasstd; or .

"b., Yes, if the member and the dependent is not entitled to
Medicare Part A hospital insurance through the Social security
Administration.

"2, Ye3, if & memder of a househoid maintained by or for an authorized
sponsor and dependant on that sponsor for over 50 percent of his or
her support at the time of the member’s separation.

"3, Yes, if the member was separated beginning on October 1, 1990, but
before October 1, 1995, entitlement shall be for 2 years bteginning on
the date the merber separatad.

"4, Yes, if dependent on the authorized sponsor for over S0 percent of
his or her support at the time of the menber's separation.

Attachment 5
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"5. a. Yes, if the child is incapable of Self-Support because of a
mental or physical incapacity that existed before age 21; or

"b. Yes, if the child has not passed his or her 23rd birthday and
is enrolled in a full-time course of study in an institution of higher
learning as approved by the Secretary of Education.”

Attachment $
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DoD TRANSITION

BENEFITS, SERVICES AND OUTPLACEMENT ASSISTANCE
(SYNOPSIS OF FY 1991 LEGISLATIVE PROGRAM AND ELIGIBILITY)

ALL MILITARY SEPARATIONS

- Documantation in the member’a record that counseling was offered ooncerning:

gducational Assistance, including the Montgomery GI Bill (MGIB)
Compensat ion and vocational rehsbilitstion entitlemanta of fered under the
Departments of Defense, Labor, and Veterans Affaics

Proceduzes / advantages of sffilistion with Selective Resarves
Information on Governmant and privste-sector employmsnt search / placezent
sssistance R

Brploymant search / Placemsnt sssistance for apouses
Availability of relocation assistance services and banetits
Availability of medical / dantal coverage after sepsration

Zffects of caresr change on wmember and family (members and dependents)
rinancial planning assistance

- Medical records of merbers being medically sesparated or retired (vith mgmber’s
consent) shall be transmitted to the Secretary of Veterans Affairs within 60
days of separation/retizement

RMPIOXMENT ASSISTANCE:

Cortification or verification of Job skills / exparience

Erployment assistance centers at appropriste military installations
Release of pertinent information (by consent) to employment agencies
A program for members and spouses to receive within 1800 days prior to

sepacation:

Counseling assistance in identifying employmant / training opportunities
Help in locating such employment and training

Information on labor mserket, civilian work place requiremsots and training
opportunities, instruction on resums preparation, job analysis end intec-
viev techniqués

Information on Federal, State, local programs, and programs of military and
veteran service organizations, that may be of assistance after sepacation
Information on availability of verification or certification of jod skill /
experience acquired while on active duty that may be spplicable to private-
sector esploymsnt

Infozmation and assistance in efforts to odtain loans and grants from the
small Business Administzation and other Federal / State / local agencies
Informetion about geographic areas in which sepsrating mambers will
relocste after ssparation, including employment opportunities, labor
market, cost of living (cost of available housing, child care, education,
and medical cere)

Information about Job fairs for separating members

RELOCATION ASSISTANCE:

- A program to assist mambers and their dependents {(particulacly overseas) vith
adjustments to civilian life

Focus on Special needs of individuals separating / relocating from overseas
Includes, to the extent possible, computerized job relocation assistance
and job search information '

Attachment 6
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INVOLUNTARY MILITARY SEPARATIONS ONLY
EXCESS LEANVE NND PENMISSIVE TDY:

= Consistent with mission requirements, up to 30 days of excess lesve, or 10
days of permissive TY, for job~/ houre-hunting or other rwlocstion sctivities

RRIORITY IN AFFILIATING WITE GUARD AND RESPRVES:
= Priority placessant on applications made within 1 yosr sfter separstion

W:
= Unrestricted COWUS choice of destination for mowe and shipmant of housshold
goods (HNG) within 1 year sfter separstion

« Up to 1 year of non-temporsry storsge of MNG st Goverrment expense
= Shipment of WG at Government expense within 3 year of ssparstion

EXTENSION IN DOODS SYSTEM:
~ Permits dependents to remain in DODOS eystem for completion of high school if

11th grade is complete when the sponsor separstes, snd the etudent 18 likely
to complete high school within 1 yes: of the sponsor’s geparstion date

EDUCATIONAL RENEFITS — MONTGOMERY GI BILL:

«. An gdditionsl opportunity to encoll in tha MGIB prior to ssparstion
= Opportunity to convert from VEAP to MGIN with refund ss sppropriste

INVOLUNTARY MILITARY SEPARATIONS AND THEIR
DEPENDENTS

EEALTR RENEFITS:
= CHAOUS or in-houss care for involuntsry 20parstses and dependente
== Fsver than 6 y¢ire of service: 60 days
== $ix (: more yesrs of service: 120 daye

1 year coversge for preexisting conditions if enrolled in s DoD-spproved
conversion heslth insursn~e plan

EXTENSION QF COMMISSAKY AND EXCHNANCE PRIVILEGES:

« Continue use of comisssries and exchange facilities for 2 yosrs sfter
separstion

EXTENSION IM MILITARY FAMILY ROUSING:

= HMambers, snd their dependents. residing in Government qusrters may be
permitted to remain in quarters up to 180 days sfter separstion st s resson-
able rentsl rste

=« Ons-time employment preference in NAF instrumentslities

Attachment 6
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Safe

UNCLASSIFIED

INFORMATION PAPER
TAPC-PDC
19 March 1991

SULJECT: Army Career and Alumni Program (ACAP)

1. Purpose: To provide information on the Army Career and
Alunni Program for the Spring Army Commanders' Conference

2. Facts:

a. The Aroy Career and Alumni Program (ACAP) is a
comprehensive program designed to provide transition and job
assistance services to the Army family.

b. ACAP is a commander's program. It is the vehicle through
which the comzander meets his/her responsibilities to personnel
separating from the Army. It is the "umbrella® organization that
synchronizes current transition services and adds to selected
installations, a transition aeeistance office (TAO), and
contracted job assistance center (JAC).

c. The TAO personalizes and systematizes the transition
process. It is the first stop, offering a mechanisn to ensure
quality retention: an individual transition plan for
soldier/civilian and family: and counseling on the effect of
career change. The JAC is a coi“vacted service, providing
seminars and workshops to assist in job preparation and search.
Individual career counseling, resume preparation, access to
national employers, and referral to external job assistance
agencies is provided.

d. ACAP is fast becoming a reality. Seven pilot sites
located at Ft. Myer, VA: Ft. Carson, CO: Ft. Knox, : Ft. Polk,
LA: AVSCOM, St. Louis, MO; Yongsan, Korea: and Hanau, Germany.
Upon full implementation in the summer 1991, the ACAP network
will be capable of serving approximately 180,000-220,000 people
annually.

e. MACOMS and installations are actively working the details
to ensure timely program establishment. The centralized job
assigtance contract is being administered at HQ Army. We expect
the contract to be awarded in May, and all sites to be
operational by late August 1991.

f. As the Army moves from Operation Desert Storm to

realignment and reshaping the force, ACAP will quickly beccne a
vital tool for commanders.

Mr. Jim Hoffman/DEN 221~-3111
Approved By:

UNCLASSIFIEU
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.
OBJECTIVES

ACAP OVERVIEW
TRA?;JSITION ASSISTANCE OFFICE

JOB ASSISTANCE CENTER

MOI DETAILS

-RECRUITMENT OF TAO

-INSTALLATION FACILITY REQUIREMENTS
. =TRAINING SCHEDULE

-BUDGET

-IPR

QUESTIONS/ANSWERS
-

228
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ARMY CAREER & ALUMNI PROGRAM

WHAT IS ACAP?

¢ COMPREHENSIVE PROGRAM TO
TRANSITION PERSONNEL OUT OF

ARMY IN A CARING AND ORGANIZED
MANNER...

* WHILE MAINTAINING OUR COMMITMENT
TO QUALITY RETENTION AND RECRUITMENT

230



ARMY CAREER & ALUMNI PROGRAM = ——
WHY ACAP?

e RETAIN QUALITY SOLDIERS

e TRANSITION PERSONNEL IN A
'CARING, ORGANIZED AND DISPLINED B
MANNER

e REDUCE NEGATIVE FEELINGS/
POSTIVELY AFFECT FUTURE
RECRUITMENT

e ENCOURAGE PERSONNEI. TO JOIN

. THE RESERVES
231 ermomses o

ERIC 232
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WHO BENEFITS? |

e HONORABLY SEPARATING AD & RC SOLDIER

(VOLUNTARY AND INVOLUNTARY)

e DA CIVILIANS SEPARATING DUE TO FORCE
REDUCTIONS OR RETIREMENT

e FAMILY MEMBERS OF TRANSITIONERS 21
2,




ARMY CAREER & ALUMNI PROGRAM

HOW IS ACAP STRUCTURED
ON THE INSTALLATION?

INSTALLATION COMMANDER

ACAP OFFICE

|

TRANSITION JOB
ASSISTANCE ASSISTANCE
- OFFICE CENTER

270

ERIC 296
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(ACAP INITIATIVES

TRANSITION ASSISTANCE

OFFICE (TAO) 3

« ADVISE AND ASSIST

 FOCAL POINT FOR TRANSITION
PROBLEMS




JOB ASSISTANCE

ACAP INITIATIVES
commueo—-) -

CENTER (JAC)

« TRAINING IN "HOW TO FIND A JOB"
« WORKSHOPS AND SEMINARS
+ INDIVIDUAL ASSISTANCE AND COUNSELING
« ONE-STOP FACILITY
« REFERRAL SERVICE
. AUTOMATED NATIONAL EMPLOYER NETWORK

+ CONTRACTOR OPERATED

240



ARMY CAREER & ALUMNI PROGRAM

WHERE IS ACAP ESTABLISHED?

HANAU GERMANY

241

YONGSAN KOREA
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| ARMY CAREER & ALUMNI PROGRAM

WHAT ARE OUR
IMMEDIATE PLANS?

ESTABLISH 67 ACAP SITES WORLDWIDE IN SUMMER 1991

" = A
®| o 2
° °
°
° ﬁ
) °
O
°
°
-
© DOTH: ACAP TRANSITION ASSISTANCE OFFICLS « JOB ASSISTANCE CENTERY
@ ONLY: ACAP TRANSITION ASSISTANCE OFFICES
TN pessasar av
244



(ACAP SITES )

CONUS

o ADERDEEN PG, MD FT.ORUM, NY FT. LEWIS, WA : FT. SAM HOUSTON, TX
" TAcOM, MI FT.EUSTIS, VA FT.MCCLELLEN,AL FT.SHERIDAN, L
FT. DELVOIA, VA FT. GORDON, GA FT.MCPHERSON,GA £T.8ILL OK
FT. BEN HARRISON, IN FT. HOOD, TX FT. MEADE, MD FT. STEWART, GA
FT. BENNING, GA FT. HUACHUCA, AZ FT.MONMOUTH,NS LETTEAKENNY A D, PA
FT.8USS, TX FT, INWW, CA FT. MONROE, VA PICATINNY ARSENAL, NJ §
FT.BRAGO, NC FT.JACKSON, SC ' FT.MYER,VA RED RIVER DEPOT, TX
FT. CAMPBELL, KY ¢ FT.KNOX,KY FT. ORD, CA REDSTONE ANSENAL, AL
* FT.CARSON, CO FT.LEAVENWORTH,KS ¢ FT.POLK,LA ROCK ISUAND ARSENAL, 1.
FT. DEVENS, MA FT.LEE, VA FT.ALEY,KS ® S7,LOUIS AVSCOM
FT.01%, NJ FT.LEONARD WOOD, MO FT. RUCKER, AL TOOELE ARMY DEPOT, UT
’Ie
24 OCONUS 51,

FT. RICHARDSOUN, AK FT. WAINWRIGHT, AK PANAMA

YONGSAN, KOREA
SCHOFIELD BKS. HI o HANAU, GERMANY

* 7 PILOT SITES OPEN BY 13 JAN 91




PLANS FOR IMPLEMENTATION

¢ MOl TO MACOMS/INSTALLATIONS
4 FEBRUARY 1991
.RECRUIT TAO STAFFS
IDENTIFY INSTALLATION FACILITY

.PURCHASE ADP EQUIPMENT

« VIDEO-TELECONFERENCES BY MACOM
AMC/MDW - 15 FEBRUARY
FORSCOM - 20 FEBRUARY
TRADOG/USAPAC - 21 & 26 FEBRUARY

\ y

1€2
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ACAP IMPLEMENTATION

TIMELINE

ACAP
OP!'ERATIONAL
. 21
FEB MAR APR MAY JUN JUuL AVG SEP OoCT
JACs 1 r L L 1 1 L 1
| ] | | | | 1 1
Bid Receipt of Contract
Solicitation Proposals Awarded JACe
Open
TAO OPENS
FEB MAR APR MAY JUN JUuL AUG SEP OCT
TAO 1 1 1 1 1 L 1 1 1
| I | | 1 | | i |
MOI Funds Facility
vTC Provided Available
———
Locai | Psreonnel
Recruitment Selections



WHAT WILL BE FUNDED?

o SENT BY MIPR
-SALARIES
-SUPPLIES
-FURNITURE ($1000 PER PERSON)
-PHONE

-TDY FOR TAO TRAINING

202



ARMY CAREER & ALUMNI PROGRAM

DEMOBILIZATION?




ARMY CAREER & ALUMNI PROGRAM

TRANSITION ASSISTANCE OFFICE (TAQ)
MISSION

¢ COMMANDER'S PRIMARY STAFF OFFICE FOR
TRANSITION SERVICES

e FIRST STOP IN TRANSITION PROCESS
o INTEGRATE INSTALLATION SERVICES
e PROVIDE INDIVIDUAL TRANSITION PLAN

e PROVIDE TOTAL QUALITY TRANSITION
MANAGEMENT

e —
256




INSTALLATION/ N

comunty  THE " Ciminars,
OMMANDERS o mbrary ——
.c M ACAP "O‘;'-\ - Counseling // -
- Est. Caring 4\ - Employer / O
Environment %\ Data Banky’
to Support - ‘3.
PR TRANSITION
° ) Y, A
Transitioning (oo o . 1'0 '5‘ ASSISTANCE
Persoanet | . OFFICE (TAO
- Publicize TRANSITION | |
. INTERNAL
Program ASSISTANCE SERVICE Follow up
OFFICE (TAO) PROVIDERS and
Assess 1. ACS |
Needs and Individual - CPO Evaluation
Matches " Transition - ACES
Needs to Plan = Chaplain
UNIT Availabie - Retention
SUPQ:\II)ISORS u:uix:;g: Transportation
CUIDE 4
~ Quality
Retention
~ ldentity
N and Refer & /- Dept of Labor SUPPORTIVE
2 57 Transitioning Qﬁ-« - State/Local ARMY
Personne! ALUMNI

Agencies
e i E—
RLRMITEIS Coordination N e




ARMY CAREER & ALUMNI PROGRAM

TAO STAFF

TRANSITION
SERVICE

MANAGER (TSM)

TRANSITION
SERVICE
SPECIALIST(S)

ERIC
260

Full Tt Provided by ERIC.
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ARMY CAREER & .UMNI PROGRAM

TRANSITION SERVICE MANAGER (TSM)

* ADVERTISE & MARKET ACAP

o TAILOR SERVICES TO INSTALLATION NEEDS
+ ADVISE COMMANDER |

» COORDINATE & INTEGRATE RESOURCES

» ADVOCATE FOR TRANSITIONERS

» MEASURE PROGRAM'S SUCCESS
e OVERSEE JAC

26



(RRomy CAREER & ALUMN PROGRAM )
TRANSITION SERVICE SPECIALIST (TSS)

COUNSEL, SUPPORT, ENCOURAGE
TRANSITIONING PERSONNEL

DETERMINE AND PRIORITIZE NEEDS
MATCH NEEDS TO AVAILABLE SERVICES

DEVELOP INDIVIDUAL TRANSITION PLAN (ITP)
REFER TO SERVICE PROVIDERS

e LIAISON WITH INSTALLATION SERVICE
PROVIDERS

264



ARMY CAREER & ALUMNI PROGRAM }=

TRADOC STAFFING GUIDE

LARGE INSTALLATIONS

(1 TSM, 4 TSS, 1 CLERK)

* FORT BENNING * FORT LEONARD WOOD

* FORT KNOX * FORT BLISS

* FORT SILL

MEDIUM INSTALLATIONS (1 TSM, 2 TSS, 1 CLERK)

* FORT McCLELLAN  « FORT JACKSON s
* ABERDEEN PQ *FORTDIX

* FORT EUSTIS * FORT LEE |

* FORT RUCKER * FORT GORDON

SMALL INSTALLATIONS (1 TSM, 1 TSS, 1 CLERK)

* FORT LEAVENWORTH « FORT MONROE
* FORT BEN HARRISON

266
REGIONAL SITES 1 ADDITIONAL TSS

260

ERIC

Full Tt Provided by ERIC.



ARMY CAREER & ALUMNI PROGRAM

USAPAC STAFFING GUIDE

MEDIUM INSTALLATIONS (1 TSM, 2 TSS, 1 CLERK)
- SCHOFIELD BARRACKS

SMALL INSTALLATIONS (1 TSM, 1TSS, 1 CLERK)

« FORT WAINWRIGHT
« FORT RICHARDSON

REGIONAL SITES 1 ADDITIONAL TSS

1veé
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ARMY CAREER & ALUMNI PROGRAM

TRAINING

CONTRACTED

1-WEEK (DG AREA) S
FUNDED BY DA

TSM, TSS, MACOM REPS

- 270




ARMY CAREER & ALUMNI PROGRAM

JOB ASSISTANCE CENTER

A facility on the installation where job search
information, training and counseling is available.

The Job Assistance Center is staffed with
qualified, experienced counselors in the field

of Job Assistance and Employment Counseling.

ERIC 272




ARMY CAREER & ALUMNI PROGRAM

JOB ASSISTANCE CENTER
SERVICES

Professional Job Assistance Specialists

» On-going standardized job search
training

3 Hour Seminars
6 Hour Workshops

» One stop job hunting

» Referral to external job hunting
resources (federal, state, associations)

MR
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ARMY CAREER & ALUMNI PROGRAM

CONTRACTOR INSTALLATION
MANAGER (CIM)

RESPONSIBILITIES

« MANAGES THE STAFF AND DAILY OPERATIONS OF THE
JOB ASSISTANCE CENTER AT THE INSTALLATION LEVEL.

« ESTABLISHES A WORKING RELATIONSHIP WITH THE
TRANSITION SERVICES MANAGER, INSTALLATION
COMMANDERS, AND OTHER INSTALLATION SERVICE
PROVIDERS.

» ESTABLISHES RAPPORT WITH EXTERNAL EMPLOYMENT
AGENCIES, POTENTIAL EMPLOYERS, AND SERVICE
PROVIDERS TO DEVELOP A NETWORK FOR CURRENT
INFORMATION AND CONTACTS.

.

N
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ARMY CAREER & ALUMNI PROGRAM

JOB ASSISTANCE COUNSELORS

RESPONSIBILITIES

CONDUCTS INDIVIDUAL COUNSELING AND ASSESSMENT

» CONDUCTS SEMINARS AND WORKSHOPS g

= NETWORKS WITH INTERNAL AND EXTERNAL JOB
SOURCES

« MAINTAINS REFERENCE LIBRARY |

- 278
27 » PULLS TOGETHER ALL JOB HUNTING RESOURCES

» REFERS TO OTHER AGENCIES
;a

ERIC

Full Tt Provided by ERIC.
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ARMY CAREER & ALUMNI PROGRAM

274

JAC STAFFING

TRADOC
SITE CIM COUNSELOR

Ben Harrison*
Berning*

Bliss

Dix*

Eustis

Gordon
Jackson

Knox
Leavenworth
Lee

Leonard Wood
Polk

McClellan
Rucker

Sill

-A-A-A-A-A-A-A-A-A-A-A-A-A-A-A
_L-A-A-A-A-A_LM-A-A_LM-AQ[\)

(*Regional - MONROE WILL BE SERVICED BY DIX)

ADMIN
2

2
1
2
1
1
1
1
1
1
1
1
1
1
1

2510
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ARMY CAREER & ALUMNI PROGRAM

JAC STAFFING

USAPAC
SITE CIM COUKSELOR ADMIN g
JCHOFIELD BARRICKS 1 2 1
WAINWRIGHT 1 2 1
04 RICHARDSON 1 2 1 252

ERIC

Full Tt Provided by ERIC.



g e JOB ASSISTANCE CENTER

TOOLS

o « ARMY EMPLOYER NETWORK
(LOCAL & NATIONAL)

6¥¢

« EMPLOYMENT REFERENCE LIBRARY

» WORD PROCESSING CAPABILITY

» COPIER

A 253
251



250

ERIC

Full Tt Provided by ERIC.

ARMY CAREER & ALUMNI PROGRAM

(THE JAC PROCESS) }
HOW DO CLIENTS USE THE CENTER?
+ LISTEN
¢ REFER

JAC / PERSCOM
+ SEMINAR * EVALUATE

JAC
' JAC
WORKSHOP + FEEDBACK
e | + EMPLOYER DATABANK /
+ CARECR LIBRARY
+ REFER

2

Q
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ARMY CAREER & ALUMNI PROGRAM

JOB ASSISTANCE CONTRACT
'CRITICAL ACQUISITION MILESTONE

8 FEB ISSUANCE OF SOLICITATION
8 APR RECEIPT OF PROPOSALS
21 MAY CONTRACT AWARD

21 AUG ALL JACs OPEN (90 DAYS AFTER
CONTRACT AWARD)
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ISBN 0-16-035754-3
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